Fontiers Researchopics

ADVANCES IN SYSTEMS IMMUNOLOGY AND CANCER

Topic Editors Masaru Tomita, Masa Tsuchiya and Kumar Selvarajoo





FRONTIERS COPYRIGHT STATEMENT

© Copyright 2007-2014 Frontiers Media SA. All rights reserved.

All content included on this site, such as text, graphics, logos, button icons, images, video/audio clips, downloads, data compilations and software, is the property of or is licensed to Frontiers Media SA ("Frontiers") or its licensees and/or subcontractors. The copyright in the text of individual articles is the property of their respective authors, subject to a license granted to Frontiers.

The compilation of articles constituting this e-book, wherever published, as well as the compilation of all other content on this site, is the exclusive property of Frontiers. For the conditions for downloading and copying of e-books from Frontiers' website, please see the Terms for Website Use. If purchasing Frontiers e-books from other websites or sources, the conditions of the website concerned apply.

Images and graphics not forming part of user-contributed materials may not be downloaded or copied without permission.

Individual articles may be downloaded and reproduced in accordance with the principles of the CC-BY licence subject to any copyright or other notices. They may not be re-sold as an e-book.

As author or other contributor you grant a CC-BY licence to others to reproduce your articles, including any graphics and third-party materials supplied by you, in accordance with the Conditions for Website Use and subject to any copyright notices which you include in connection with your articles and materials.

All copyright, and all rights therein, are protected by national and international copyright laws.

The above represents a summary only. For the full conditions see the Conditions for Authors and the Conditions for Website Use.

ISSN 1664-8714 ISBN 978-2-88919-313-4 DOI 10.3389/978-2-88919-313-4

ABOUT FRONTIERS

Frontiers is more than just an open-access publisher of scholarly articles: it is a pioneering approach to the world of academia, radically improving the way scholarly research is managed. The grand vision of Frontiers is a world where all people have an equal opportunity to seek, share and generate knowledge. Frontiers provides immediate and permanent online open access to all its publications, but this alone is not enough to realize our grand goals.

FRONTIERS JOURNAL SERIES

The Frontiers Journal Series is a multi-tier and interdisciplinary set of open-access, online journals, promising a paradigm shift from the current review, selection and dissemination processes in academic publishing.

All Frontiers journals are driven by researchers for researchers; therefore, they constitute a service to the scholarly community. At the same time, the Frontiers Journal Series operates on a revolutionary invention, the tiered publishing system, initially addressing specific communities of scholars, and gradually climbing up to broader public understanding, thus serving the interests of the lay society, too.

DEDICATION TO QUALITY

Each Frontiers article is a landmark of the highest quality, thanks to genuinely collaborative interactions between authors and review editors, who include some of the world's best academicians. Research must be certified by peers before entering a stream of knowledge that may eventually reach the public - and shape society; therefore, Frontiers only applies the most rigorous and unbiased reviews.

Frontiers revolutionizes research publishing by freely delivering the most outstanding research, evaluated with no bias from both the academic and social point of view.

By applying the most advanced information technologies, Frontiers is catapulting scholarly publishing into a new generation.

WHAT ARE FRONTIERS RESEARCH TOPICS?

Frontiers Research Topics are very popular trademarks of the Frontiers Journals Series: they are collections of at least ten articles, all centered on a particular subject. With their unique mix of varied contributions from Original Research to Review Articles, Frontiers Research Topics unify the most influential researchers, the latest key findings and historical advances in a hot research area!

Find out more on how to host your own Frontiers Research Topic or contribute to one as an author by contacting the Frontiers Editorial Office: researchtopics@frontiersin.org

ADVANCES IN SYSTEMS IMMUNOLOGY AND CANCER

Topic Editors:

Masaru Tomita, Keio University, Japan Masa Tsuchiya, Keio University, Japan Kumar Selvarajoo, Keio University, Japan



Fluorescence microscopy image with computational segmentation and annotation of macrophages (adapted from Wenzel et al, in this issue).

Image taken from: Wenzel J, Held C, Palmisano R, Teufel S, David J-P, Wittenberg T and Lang R (2011) Measurement of TLR-induced macrophage spreading by automated image analysis: differential role of Myd88 and MAPK in early and late responses. *Front. Physio.* 2:71. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2011.00071

Aims and Scope:

The Research Topic is designed to feature the latest innovative and leading-edge research, reviews and opinions on the study of complex and dynamic processes related to the mammalian immune system and cancer. All papers were meticulously selected to present our readers the multidisciplinary approach to tackle the existing challenges faced in these important fields.

From high throughput experimental methodologies to computational and theoretical approaches, the articles are intended to introduce physicists, chemists, computer scientists, biologists and immunologists the idea of systems biology approach to the understanding of mammalian immune system and cancer processes.

Attention was given to works that developed more effective approaches to the treatment of proinflammatory disease and cancer. The strong interdisciplinary focus will discuss biological systems at the level from a few molecules to the entire organism.

Specific focus domain includes:

Innate and adaptive immunity, cancer and cancer stem cell, genomic, proteomic and metabolic analysis, imaging, biophysics of immune and cancer response, computational modeling, non-linear analysis, statistical analysis, translational and disease models

Types of articles:

Viewpoint, commentaries, research letters, research articles, review and methodologies

Table of Contents

5	Advances in Systems Immunology and Cancer
	Kumar Selvarajoo
7	Breast Cancer Stem Cells
	Thomas W. Owens and Matthew J. Naylor
7	Adipose Tissue Immunity and Cancer
	Victoria Catalan, Javier Gomez-Ambrosi, Amaia Rodríguez and Gema Frühbeck
0	Similar Structures but Different Roles – An Updated Perspective on TLR
	Structures
	Balachandran Manavalan, Shaherin Basith and Sangdun Choi
3	Measurement of TLR-Induced Macrophage Spreading by Automated Image
	Analysis: Differential Role of Myd88 and MAPK in Early and Late Responses
	Jens Wenzel, Christian Held, Ralf Palmisano, Stefan Teufel, Jean-Pierre David,
	Thomas Wittenberg and Roland Lang
•	Cellular and Population Plasticity of Helper CD4+T Cell Responses
	Gesham Magombedze, Pradeep B. J. Reddy, Shigetoshi Eda and Vitaly V. Ganusov
	Mathematical and Statistical Modeling in Cancer Systems Biology
	Rachael Hageman Blair, David L. Trichler and Daniel P. Gaille
	Assessing Uncertainty in Model Parameters Based on Sparse and Noisy
	Experimental Data
	Noriko Hiroi, Maciej Swat and Akira Funahashi
	Phosphoproteomics-Based Systems Analysis of Signal Transduction Networks
	Hiroko Kozuka-Hata, Shinya Tasaki and Masaaki Oyama
	Why Do CD8+T Cells Become Indifferent to Tumors: A Dynamic Modeling
	Approach
	Colin Campbell, Ranran Zhang, Jeremy S. Haley, Xin Liu, Thomas Loughran,
	Todd D. Schell, Réka Albert and Juilee Thakar
05	The Challenges Facing Systemic Approaches in Biology: An Interview With
	Kunihiko Kaneko
	Kunihiko Kaneko

EDITORIAL published: 02 July 2014 doi: 10.3389/fphys.2014.00249



Advances in systems immunology and cancer

Kumar Selvarajoo 1,2 *

¹ Systems Immunology, Institute for Advanced Biosciences, Keio University, Tsuruoka, Japan

² Systems Biology Program, Graduate School of Media and Governance, Keio University, Fujisawa, Japan

*Correspondence: kumar@ttck.keio.ac.jp

Edited and reviewed by:

Raina Robeva, Sweet Briar College, USA

Keywords: systems biology, high dimensional data, immunology, cancer, plasticity, computational biology, statistics, nonparametric

The last two decades have generated numerous studies that show the close link between immune response and cancer progression in the mammalian system. In parallel, we have also witnessed significant progress in systemic approaches, such as high-throughput, multi-dimensional and dynamical analyses, in tackling biological complexities. We took this opportunity to organize a research topic that encompasses the current advances in immunology and cancer. The intention is to emphasize the importance of holistic view, and how such outlook can help shape the future of biological research. In total, our topic consists of 10 articles: five reviews, three research, and two perspectives.

Owens and Naylor introduces the current understanding of cancer heterogeneity and stemness (Owens and Naylor, 2013). They surveyed a depth of recent literature that points to the presence of breast cancer stem cells (CSCs), which are responsible to mediate metastasis and are resistant to both radiationand chemo-therapies. Although the classification of CSCs are currently based on the expression levels of cell surface markers CD44⁺CD24⁻ and enzyme Aldehyde dehydrogenase (ALDH) activity, they note that the heterogeneity of single cancer cells makes this classification a nontrivial process. Thus, they ask for more mechanistic approaches to elucidate the origins for CSCs, so that more targeted novel therapies can be developed.

In another survey of cancer mechanisms, Catalan et al. discuss the importance in understanding the connection between adipose tissue immunity and cancer (Catalán et al., 2013). They first quote numerous works that showed obesity-related chronic inflammation and, next, mention others that have demonstrated increased levels of immune cells and proinflammatory mediators in the expanded adipose tissue. Finally, they note specific obesityassociated adipokines that can promote tumor growth. Although the mechanistic links between obesity and cancer still remains unclear, more systemic analyses could reveal better hints in the future.

Sangdun Choi and colleagues present a detailed update on the different structures of the crucial innate immune pattern recognition receptors, namely the Toll-like receptors (TLRs) (Manavalan et al., 2011). There are 13 known mammalian TLRs to-date, however, details of TLR12 and 13 is vastly unclear. Here, the authors cover the details of TLR1-11, especially on their structures, to understand the interactions of TLRs with their ligands and activators. They also argue that 3-D molecular simulations can be useful to make predictions on unknown interactions between TLRs and other possible novel interacting partners.

Remaining on the same topic of TLRs, to investigate the differential roles of adaptor molecule MyD88 and MAP kinase activation in early and late immune response, which will influence the spatial movement of macrophages, Wenzel et al. developed an intelligent algorithm for automated image analysis (Wenzel et al., 2011). The novel approach is able to track cell spreading, after ligand stimulation, more accurately and with significant improvement in processing time, compared with manual techniques that are commonly adopted. Their main findings indicate that MyD88 is key for late spreading of macrophages while MAP kinase p38 is crucial for early spreading.

Apart from innate immunity, another important aspect of our immune response is the orchestration of the adaptive immunity. T cells are lymphocytes that are central in the adaptive responses. In order to perform its specialized task, T cells need to differentiate into different lineages for executing distinct responses. In the unstimulated naïve form, T cells exist mainly as two subtypes depending on their surface markers, CD4⁺, and CD8⁺ T cells. Ganusov and colleagues reviewed the differentiation lineages taken by CD4⁺ T cells on encountering MHC class II found on the surface of antigen-presenting cells such as macrophages or dendritic cells (Magombedze et al., 2013). Mainly, they emphasize on the functional plasticity of CD4⁺ T cells, and argue that understanding this will help treat diseases such as autoimmune diseases and allergic reactions where the elevated activity of differentiated T cells (e.g., T helper 17 or Th17 cells) may be reprogrammed to reach a different attractor state or back to its naïve form that will not be injurious to the host. They acknowledged that computational or mathematical models can be useful for predicting how one could convert a particular T cell subset into another.

A subsequent manuscript by Blair et al. reviews some of the most common mathematical and statistical approaches used for immune and cancer systems biology at different scales of biological modularization (Blair et al., 2012). Next, Hiroi and colleagues present a method to optimize the model parameters where experimental data are either sparse or noisy (Hiroi et al., 2014). They tested their method on well-established data on c-Myc and E2F transcriptional processes. The following article by Oyama and colleagues briefly discusses about recent high-throughput phosphoproteomics research (Kozuka-Hata et al., 2012). They describe the basic terminologies used and also highlight the importance of such methods for the development of large-scale signal transduction models for systemic interpretation of EGF signaling, TLR signaling or any other pathways of interest. Fitting with the theme of adopting systemic approaches for understanding immune and cancer response is the paper by Campbell et al. (2011). Here, they have studied the distinct roles of CD8⁺ T cells to the pathogenesis of cancer. Using *in vivo* derived quantitative data of tumor promoting Tag-expressing mice cells encountering CD8⁺ T cells, they developed a computational model to investigate the interaction pathways. Remarkably, using a simple ordinary differential equation model, the responses of CD8⁺ T cells to different perturbations *in silico* were consistent with matched experiments. However, from the model, it became clear that the proliferation and decay rates of CD8⁺ T cells were strongly constrained and hence, Tag-expressing mice cells become tolerant to tumors. Knowing such information *a priori* will surely aid researchers to understand and possibly avoid poor targets for regulating cancer progression.

Finally, we conclude our collection with an interview with a prominent Japanese physicist, Kaneko (2011), who has switched his interest from pure theory to understanding complex living systems. In the article, he describes the reason behind his renewed interest, and the challenges facing theoreticians in biology. In summary, we believe the articles in "Advances in Systems Immunology and Cancer" research topic or e-book will bring continued interests for the development and utility of multidisciplinary approaches to tackle complex diseases.

ACKNOWLEDGMENT

The author thank co-editors Masaru Tomita and Masa Tsuchiya for jointly hosting the research topic.

REFERENCES

- Blair, R. H., Trichler, D. L., and Gaille, D. P. (2012). Mathematical and statistical modeling in cancer systems biology. *Front. Physiol.* 3:227. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2012.00227
- Campbell, C., Zhang, R., Haley, J. S., Liu, X., Loughran, T., Schell, T. D., et al. (2011). Why do CD8+ T cells become indifferent to tumors: a

dynamic modeling approach. Front. Physiol. 2:32. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2011. 00032

- Catalán, V., Gómez-Ambrosi, J., Rodríguez, A., and Frühbeck, G. (2013). Adipose tissue immunity and cancer. *Front. Physiol.* 4:275. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2013.00275
- Hiroi, N., Swat, M., and Funahashi, A. (2014). Assessing uncertainty in model parameters based on sparse and noisy experimental data. *Front. Physiol.* 5:128. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2014.00128
- Kaneko, K. (2011). The challenges facing systemic approaches in biology: an interview with Kunihiko Kaneko. Front. Physiol. 2:93. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2011. 00093
- Kozuka-Hata, H., Tasaki, S., and Oyama, M. (2012). Phosphoproteomics-based systems analysis of signal transduction networks. *Front. Physiol.* 2:113. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2011.00113
- Magombedze, G., Reddy, P. B. J., Eda, S., and Ganusov, V. V. (2013). Cellular and population plasticity of helper CD4+L T cell responses. *Front. Physiol.* 4:206. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2013.00206
- Manavalan, B., Basith, S., and Choi, S. (2011). Similar structures but different roles—an updated perspective on TLR structures. *Front. Physiol.* 2:41. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2011.00041
- Owens, T. W., and Naylor, M. J. (2013). Breast cancer stem cells. *Front. Physiol.* 4:225. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2013.00225
- Wenzel, J., Held, C., Palmisano, R., Teufel, S., David, J.-P., Wittenberg, T., et al. (2011). Measurement of TLR-induced macrophage spreading by automated image analysis: differential role of Myd88 and MAPK in early and late responses. *Front. Physiol.* 2:71. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2011.00071

Conflict of Interest Statement: The author declares that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 11 June 2014; accepted: 15 June 2014; published online: 02 July 2014.

Citation: Selvarajoo K (2014) Advances in systems immunology and cancer. Front. Physiol. 5:249. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2014.00249

This article was submitted to Systems Biology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Physiology.

Copyright © 2014 Selvarajoo. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Breast cancer stem cells

Thomas W. Owens and Matthew J. Naylor*

Discipline of Physiology, School of Medical Sciences and Bosch Institute, The University of Sydney, Sydney, NSW, Australia

Edited by:

Kumar Selvarajoo, Keio University, Japan

Reviewed by:

Zhiqun Zhang, Banyan Biomarkers Inc, USA Guanglong Jiang, Capital Normal University, China

*Correspondence:

Matthew J. Naylor, Discipline of Physiology, School of Medical Sciences and Bosch Institute, The University of Sydney, Room E212, Anderson Stuart Building (F13), Camperdown, Sydney, NSW 2006, Australia e-mail: matthew.naylor@ sydney.edu.au

INTRODUCTION

Breast cancer is the leading cause of cancer death in women, causing extensive morbidity and psychological distress to millions globally. Encouragingly, the combination of better screening and treatment programmes have moderately improved the chances of surviving the disease, but there is still much to be done if the many women who are refractory to current therapies are to have a better chance of survival. Over the last decade breast cancer cells with stem-cell-like properties have been identified and characterized. There is now much interest around the role that these breast cancer stem cells (CSCs) have in the disease and whether they provide the key to unlocking new insight into the mechanisms driving breast cancer progression, drug resistance and reoccurrence.

Often described as a caricature of normal tissue development, cancer occurs when the regulation of tissue homeostasis is perturbed, resulting in the evolution of cells with increased growth and survival potential. The breast, like many other organs, is a hierarchically-organized tissue maintained by a series of stem and progenitor cells that have decreasing potency as they differentiate toward terminally-committed epithelial cells. Below, we describe briefly the normal breast epithelial hierarchy, but for comprehensive analyses we recommend (Visvader, 2009; Van Keymeulen et al., 2011; Raouf et al., 2012; Šale et al., 2013).

The breast is composed of a bilayered epithelium comprising two main epithelial cell types; luminal and basal (Watson and Khaled, 2008; Gusterson and Stein, 2012). The luminal cells line the ductal structures that will transport milk to the nipple during lactation. The basal cells surround the luminal cells and are in contact with the surrounding basement membrane that separates the parachyme from the stromal component of the tissue. Mammary stem cells (MaSCs) share cell surface and expression profiles consistent with basal cells and are hence thought to reside within the basal compartment of the gland. Isolated several

Cancer metastasis, resistance to therapies and disease recurrence are significant hurdles to successful treatment of breast cancer. Identifying mechanisms by which cancer spreads, survives treatment regimes and regenerates more aggressive tumors are critical to improving patient survival. Substantial evidence gathered over the last 10 years suggests that breast cancer progression and recurrence is supported by cancer stem cells (CSCs). Understanding how CSCs form and how they contribute to the pathology of breast cancer will greatly aid the pursuit of novel therapies targeted at eliminating these cells. This review will summarize what is currently known about the origins of breast CSCs, their role in disease progression and ways in which they may be targeted therapeutically.

Keywords: breast cancer, cancer stems cells, transcription factors, cell fate, mammary gland

years ago through the use of cell surface expression markers, cell populations greatly enriched for MSCs have been shown to be capable of reconstituting an entire mammary gland when transplanted into a mammary fat pad cleared of endogenous epithelium. Furthermore, serial transplants have demonstrated that the MSCs can self-renew as well as give rise to the other cell types (Shackleton et al., 2006; Stingl et al., 2006).

Initially thought to be restricted to relatively few cell types (luminal, basal, and stem cells), the repertoire of mammary cell types has expanded over the last few years. Development of lineage-specific markers and *in vitro* functional assays has enabled the isolation of discrete sub-populations of epithelial progenitors (Raouf et al., 2012; Sheta et al., 2012). Using an alternative approach, *in vivo* lineage-tracing has recently identified previously undescribed epithelial cell types (Šale et al., 2013). In the future, these techniques will likely unearth additional levels of complexity in the epithelial cell hierarchy that will no doubt aid our understanding of breast cancer and CSCs. However, when discussing CSCs, it is imperative to highlight that they are distinct from normal stem cells.

DEFINING CANCER STEM CELLS

It is important to clarify that although they share functional similarities to normal stem cells, CSCs are not necessarily derived from stem cells. A CSC is functionally defined by the ability to (1) form a tumor in immunocompromised mice, (2) self-renew shown by tumor formation in secondary mice and (3) "differentiate," i.e., produce cells with non-stem cell characteristics (McDermott and Wicha, 2010).

In certain tissues, new technological advances are enabling CSCs to be studied in their primary setting, without the need for transplantation, however comparable studies have not yet been described in the breast (Chen et al., 2012; Driessens et al., 2012; Schepers et al., 2012).

We have chosen to use the term CSC but we recognize that cells with defining features of CSCs are also referred to as tumorinitiating cells (TICs) and tumor-propagating cells. In the majority of cases, these terms refer to the same functional entity. TICs can also describe the cell from which the cancer originated and CSCs may form long after the tumor was initiated. The cancer cell of origin is discussed in length elsewhere (Visvader, 2011). This review will focus on breast CSCs, their origins, pathological significance and potential therapeutic strategies to tackle them.

DISCOVERY OF BREAST CANCER STEM CELLS

Historically, the hematopoietic field has led the way in the identification of stem and progenitor cells and their resulting lineages. The same was true in the CSC field, with the CSC-theory in solid tumors validated only relatively recently (Al-Hajj et al., 2003). Using cell surface markers Al-Hajj and colleagues found that $CD44^+CD24^{-/low}$ Lin⁻ cells from breast cancer patients were significantly enriched for tumor forming ability in NOD/SCID mice compared with $CD44^+CD24^{+}$ Lin⁻ cells. Moreover, the tumors formed by $CD44^+CD24^{-/low}$ Lin⁻ cells could be serial passaged (self-renew) and also reproduce the tumor cellular heterogeneity observed in the initial tumor (differentiation).

CD44 is a cell surface receptor for the extracellular matrix molecule hyaluronan, that influences cell behavior by direct signaling/structural roles or by acting as a co-receptor for receptor tyrosine kinases (Ponta et al., 2003). CD24 is a cell surface glycoprotein whose level of expression has become commonly used to isolate distinct cell populations from the normal mammary gland and breast cancer cells. CD24^{high} expression in normal human mammary gland and breast carcinoma corresponds to a differentiated gene expression signature, whereas, CD44⁺ cells exhibit a more "stem-like" signature of gene expression (Shipitsin et al., 2007). In the mouse mammary gland, CD24⁻, CD24^{low}, and CD24^{high} expression levels correspond to populations of nonepithelial, basal and luminal epithelial cells, respectively (Sleeman et al., 2006). Functionally, the epithelial cell populations exhibited differential stem potential in mammary fat pad transplantation assays, with CD24^{low} cells being significantly enriched for mammary gland repopulating capacity.

The combination of CD44 and CD24 expression have been used to successfully enrich for CSCs in both cell line and tumor samples but caution must be exercised. For example, within epithelial populations CD44^{high}CD24⁻ was shown to mark mesenchymal-like cells that formed mammospheres and had an invasive phenotype, but the cells lacked the capacity to produce the heterogeneity of the parental cell line (Sarrio et al., 2012). Therefore, these cells did not meet all the criteria of bona fide CSCs and thus highlight the importance of functionally testing "stemness" rather than assuming that a particular combination of cell surface markers is indicative of a phenotype.

In addition to cell surface markers, other expression-based methods of CSC-enrichment have been developed. Aldehyde dehydrogenase (ALDH) activity has been identified as a method of enriching for normal human breast stem and CSCs (Ginestier et al., 2007). Furthermore, by combining ALDH activity with CD44^{high}CD24⁻ expression, the CSC fraction was refined further compared to either method alone. Interestingly, the ALDH⁻,

CD44^{high}CD24⁻ population was not enriched for CSCs demonstrating that the CD44^{high}CD24⁻ population retains significant heterogeneity.

Separating cell populations based on protein expression profiles of either cell surface markers or ALDH1 requires functional validation of the isolated cells to confirm their capacity as CSCs. Recently, Pece and colleagues developed a novel reciprocal approach of using function to isolate CSCs that were then used to identify new markers. By taking advantage of the stem cell ability to survive in suspension culture combined with slow proliferation rate they isolated stem cells from normal human mammary gland based on retention of a membrane-labeling dye, PKH26 (Pece et al., 2010). Gene expression analysis of the PKH26⁺ cells revealed a novel set of stem cell markers that the group then used to isolate stem cells from both normal breast and tumor samples (i.e., DNER and DLL1).

Due to the intra- and inter-tumor heterogeneity in cancer, it is possible that CSCs from different tumors have distinct expression profiles. Thus, isolating CSCs by function and detailing their expression profiles may prove extremely valuable where traditional markers fail.

ORIGINS OF CANCER STEM CELLS

The stem cell characteristics of CSCs draw in to question the cell type from which they derive. Two potential models of CSC formation are: (1) the tumor cell of origin had stem cell or progenitor properties, or (2) the tumorigenesis process yields cells distinct from the cells of origin that are capable of reconstituting the tumor (**Figure 1**).

The simple model of hierarchical tissue organization suggests that as cells differentiate along a particular lineage, they lose the potential to give rise to multiple cell types and are therefore less likely to be able to act as CSCs. Normal stem cells already have





many of the properties associated with CSCs. Moreover, the longlived nature of stem cells allows more time for multiple genetic lesions to be acquired. Therefore, it is possible that CSCs originate from tissue stem cells.

Studies demonstrating an increased risk of breast cancer in children exposed to radiation suggest that the cells subject to transformation would be long-lived stem or progenitor cells (Miller et al., 1989; Modan et al., 1989). Much more recently, luminal progenitor cells were identified as the likely cell of origin in *BRCA1* driven tumors (Lim et al., 2009; Molyneux et al., 2010; Proia et al., 2011). Cells displaying the markers of stem cells have also been identified in early DCIS lesions suggesting that possible CSC are present at early stages of tumorigenesis (Pece et al., 2010). If the transformed cell has stem/progenitor properties then it is understandable that this could give rise to CSCs, as well as the non-CSCs that make up the majority of the tumor.

The model in which the cancer cell of origin is responsible for the properties of the CSC would be encouraging when it comes to designing therapies to tackle the disease. If the tumor behaves in a rigid linear hierarchy with relatively few stem cells giving rise to the majority "differentiated" tumor cells then therapies that can kill CSCs or drive them to differentiate would remove the ability of the tumor to regenerate following therapy.

However, cancer is a disease that forms over many years, so even if the original transformation event had occurred in a stemlike cell, the tumor that presents at the clinic is likely to be a much more evolved and heterogeneous entity than a linearlyhierarchical tissue. A linear hierarchy in cancer would also not explain why recurring tumors are resistant to therapy, as successive rounds of tumor growth may be expected to be produce similarly-sensitive progeny. In this sense, it appears that tumors have also evolved mechanisms to be self-sustaining even if their original CSC pool is destroyed, potentially via the generation CSCs cells from non-stem cells.

FORMATION OF CSCs FROM NON-CSCs

A range of breast cancer cell lines are now known to be composed of a heterogeneous mixture of cells. A proportion of the cells act as CSCs by being able to give rise to all the cell types within that line, while the other cells show reduced ability to act as CSCs. There is also suggestion of heterogeneity within the CSC populations themselves (Wong et al., 2012). Significantly, several studies have now demonstrated that cells have the capacity to interconvert between phenotypes.

Breast cancer cell lines SUM159 and SUM149 sorted into stem-like, basal and luminal populations demonstrated the ability to transition between these cell states to maintain the overall heterogeneity of the parental line (Gupta et al., 2011). This stochastic cell state transition enabled purified populations to reconstitute the proportions of the parental cell line within 11 days of sorting (Gupta et al., 2011). Piggott and colleagues used the mammosphere assay to demonstrate that MDA-MB-231, BT474, SKBR3, and MCF7 cells all contained self-renewing mammosphere forming units (MFUs). Interestingly, BT474 cells depleted of MFUs reacquired these progenitor-like cells following 4 weeks in culture (Piggott et al., 2011). *In vitro*, Ca1a, MCF7, Sum159, and MDA-MB-231 breast cancer lines, sorted CD44⁺CD24⁺ non-invasive cells could give rise to invasive CD44⁺CD24⁻ cells (and vice versa), even when initially plated as single cell clones (Meyer et al., 2009).

The generation of CSCs from non-CSCs has been confirmed *in vivo* using transplantation assays. Clones of noninvasive CD44⁺CD24⁺ sorted cells from Ca1a, ZR75.1 and MCF7 breast cancer lines transplanted into immunocompromised mice gave rise to molecularly heterogeneous tumors that exhibited local invasion (Meyer et al., 2009). Moreover, the stemlike-depleted basal and luminal populations of SUM159 cells were also able to transition to stem-like cells during tumor formation in NOD/SCID mice. However, it is interesting that the non-stem-like SUM159 populations required co-injection with irradiated parental SUM159 cells for tumor formation to occur. This co-injection requirement suggests that additional factors to those in the homogenous luminal or basal populations are required for conversion to stem-like phenotypes (Gupta et al., 2011).

Recent evidence suggests that the ability of the cancer cells to trans-differentiate is related to the transformation process. Using an inducible Src oncogene to drive transformation of MCF10A cells, CSC-like cells were generated during the transformation process within 16–24 h of Src activation (Iliopoulos et al., 2011). Furthermore, once generated the relative proportion of CSCs was maintained over several weeks in culture. Isolated CSCs readily formed non-CSCs whereas the reciprocal spontaneous conversion did not occur. However, media from CSC was found to drive non-CSCs to form CSCs and this was dependent of IL-6 (Iliopoulos et al., 2011).

Chaffer and colleagues demonstrated that hTERTimmortalized HMECs gave rise to a population of floating cells they term HME-flopcs (Chaffer et al., 2011) CD44^{low} HME-flopcs were able to spontaneously convert to CD44^{high} cells that had stem-like properties. Moreover, transformation of the HME-flopcs with the SV40 and H-ras increased the efficiency with which the conversion to CD44^{high} cells occurred.

Despite the growing evidence of the ability of non-CSCs to produce CSCs it is noteworthy that in the parental populations the proportions of CSCs remains constant over time. Even when sorted into distinct populations, the sorted cells eventually recapitulate the proportions of cells originally present in the parental line. Tumor molecular expression profiles remain constant during disease progression, suggesting a level of stability within a population of tumor cells (Ma et al., 2003; Weigelt et al., 2003). Moreover, similar molecular profiles of primary tumor and metastases suggest ancestors are common rather than genetically distinct (Sorlie, 2004). This supports a hypothesis that perhaps paracrine signals mediate a level of homeostatic control over the proportions of different cell types present within a tumor.

CSC AND EPITHELIAL-TO-MESENCHYMAL TRANSITION

Inter-conversion of CSC and non-CSC (spontaneously or otherwise) means that CSCs do not behave like classical stem cells. The question remains of how CSCs could arise from non-CSCs. Epithelial-to-Mesenchymal transition (EMT) is a natural process that occurs during development and is a method by which cancer cells metastasize during cancer progression (Thiery and Sleeman, 2006). EMT is also thought to be a mechanism by which CSCs form.

Induction of EMT in normal human mammary epithelial (HMLE) cells by expression of Snail, Twist or treatment with TGFβ1 caused the majority of cells to adopt the CD44⁺CD24^{low} expression profile consistent with CSCs. There was also a significant increase in the number of mammosphere forming cells following EMT (Mani et al., 2008; Morel et al., 2008). In addition to EMT driving cells to acquire stem cell characteristics, naturally occurring stem cell fractions of normal mouse and human mammary epithelium cells as well as human neoplastic samples expressed significant levels of EMT markers (Mani et al., 2008).

The mechanism by which EMT induces CSC formation may involve the transcription factor FOXC2, which was upregulated in immortalized normal human mammary epithelial (HMLE) cells in response to multiple EMT-inducing stimuli (Mani et al., 2007). The CSC-characteristics acquired through EMT were attenuated by suppression of FOXC2 expression (Hollier et al., 2013). Furthermore, FOXC2 was upregulated in CSCenriched populations and expression of FOXC2 in V12H-Rastransformed HMLE cells was sufficient to drive EMT and increase their tumor forming and metastatic potential in transplants (van Vlerken et al., 2013).

The ability of EMT-driving factors to induce CSC formation is likely to be dependent on the cell type in which EMT occurs. Slug is a transcription factor that can drive EMT and its expression is enriched in MaSCs. Exogenous expression of SLUG in luminal progenitor cells was sufficient to drive them to a more stem-like phenotype, whereas SLUG expression in differentiated luminal cells failed to do so (Guo et al., 2012). Interestingly, co-expression of Sox9 with Slug could induce differentiated luminal cells into a stem-like state by activating distinct gene sets. Moreover, Snail, but not Twist could substitute for Slug and cooperate with Sox9 in driving differentiated luminal cells into stem-like cells. Therefore, EMT contributes to, but is not sufficient for the non-stem cell to stem-cell transition and not all EMT-driving factors elicit the same effect (Guo et al., 2012).

Analysis of non-tumorigenic mammary epithelial cell lines (MCF12A, MCF10-2A, and MCF10A) and immortalized Myo1089 cells using EpCAM and CD49f expression levels, identified heterogeneous cell populations. The EpCAM⁺CD49f⁺ had an epithelial morphology with an expression profile characteristic of luminal progenitors, while EpCAM-CD49fmed/low were fibroblastic in appearance and expressed genes associated with EMT (Twist1/2 and Slug) (Sarrio et al., 2012). Interestingly, although the epithelial (EpCAM⁺) Myo1089 cells gave rise to mesenchymal-like cells that were more invasive and could form mammospheres, it was the epithelial cells that had higher ALDH1 activity and could recapitulate the heterogeneous cell populations seen in the parental line. Therefore, in this instance EMT was associated with a loss of stem-cell capacity and re-iterates the importance of determining "stemness" functionally (Sarrio et al., 2012).

The reprogramming of cancer cells into CSCs by EMTassociated transcription factors highlights the importance of understanding how transcription factor networks regulate cell fate determination in breast cancer (Kalyuga et al., 2012). The power of transcription factor-mediated cell fate control is most notably demonstrated by the creation of induced pluripotency stem (iPS) cells by the introduction of Oct4, Sox2, c-Mvc and Klf4 into differentiated adult cells (Takahashi and Yamanaka, 2006). The same factors that induce pluripotency in normal differentiated cells may also be involved in the formation of CSCs. Nontumorigenic MCF10A cells transduced with Oct4, Sox2, c-Myc, and Klf4 formed iPS-like cells that upon differentiation adopted a CSC phenotype (Nishi et al., 2013). These induced CSC-like-10A cells were largely CD44⁺CD24^{low}, expressed ALDH1 and had high tumorigenicity in vivo. In metastatic breast cancer cells, Klf-4 expression increased the proportions of CD44⁺CD24^{low} and mammosphere-forming cells (Okuda et al., 2013). Oct4 alone was able to transform primary HMLE cells into cells capable of initiating tumors in xenografts and Oct4 is also thought to be the downstream effector of IL-6 induced CSC formation (Beltran et al., 2011; Kim et al., 2013).

Transcription factors mediate changes in gene expression, but the action of transcription factors is also influenced through epigenetic genome modification. Epigenetic regulation of gene expression controls cell fate specification by activating or repressing genes associated with lineage commitment. Epigenetic changes are also associated with cancer progression.

In mammary epithelial cells, repressive and activating histone methylation patterns are associated with changes in gene expression during lineage determination (Pal et al., 2013). CSCs isolated from breast cancer cell lines had elevated levels of the polycomb group protein, EZH2, which catalyses histone methylation (van Vlerken et al., 2013). EZH2 knockdown by siRNA moderately reduced the CSC populations in breast and pancreatic cancer cell lines, inducing a more differentiated pattern of gene expression. Moreover, high EZH2 expression correlates with poor prognosis in breast and prostate cancer (Varambally et al., 2002; Pietersen et al., 2008).

Interestingly, the methylation patterns in mammary epithelial cells alter during pregnancy and also in ovariectomized mice, demonstrating that they are subjected to hormonal control. Furthermore, experiments in isolated epithelial cells suggested that EZH2 is induced by progesterone in a paracrine fashion (Pal et al., 2013). Thus, changes in local tumor environment could alter methylation patterns and facilitate CSC formation in relatively few generations, as it does not require further mutations to occur.

FACTORS INFLUENCING CSC FORMATION

Selective pressure in a genetically unstable environment can drive selection for epigenetic or genetic changes that support survival. Factors that influence this tumor environment include infiltrating cells, hypoxia and chemotherapy, all of which have been linked to CSC development.

Co-culture of SUM159 cells with bone marrow-derived mesenchymal cells induced an expansion of the ALDH1-expressing SUM159 population (Liu et al., 2011). This expansion was due to a chemokine signaling loop between cancer-cell derived IL-6 and CXCL7 produced by ALDH⁺ mesenchymal cells. Moreover, co-injection of ALDH⁺ mesenchymal cells with SUM159 cells into NOD/SCID mice accelerated tumor growth and increased the capacity of the SUM159 cells to form secondary tumors following serial passage. Intratibial injection of mesechymal cells demonstrated that they could augment tumor growth and home to the site of breast tumor xenografts (Liu et al., 2011).

The immune response in FVB mice to cells derived from tumors in a Her2/neu transgenic strain caused the outgrowth of Her2-negative tumors. This antigen loss effect was dependent on CD8⁺ T cells. Her2-negative tumor cells had reduced CD24 levels compared with the parental Her2-positive cells and were more mesenchymal in appearance and expression patterns. Moreover, these CD24^{-/low} cells were much more tumorigenic than controls suggesting that the CD8⁺ T cell-dependent immune response was inducing EMT in the cancer cells to generate CSCs (Santisteban et al., 2009).

HYPOXIA

As tumors develop, the requirement for oxygen increases, leading to regions of hypoxia. Hypoxia causes activation of hypoxiainducible factors, HIFs, which enable to cells to adapt to the low-oxygen environment. Hypoxic culture conditions $(1\% O_2)$ induced an increase in the ALDH1⁺ proportion in breast cancer cell lines (Conley et al., 2012). Moreover, CSCs were enriched in hypoxic regions of tumor xenografts compared with normoxic regions (Conley et al., 2012). Using cycles of hypoxia and reoxygenation to model the tumor microenvironment, Louie and colleagues enriched for populations of MDA-MB-231 and BCM2 cells that were significantly more tumorigenic than the parental lines (Louie et al., 2010). The hypoxia-selected populations also had a greater proportion of CD44+CD24-/low cells. The low oxygen levels may influence the progenitor-like state of CSCs, as hypoxia blocked differentiation in MCF10A cells, possibly by maintaining greater levels of histone acetylation (Vaapil et al., 2012).

CHEMOTHERAPY

In addition to CSCs forming as a part of tumor progression, therapeutic intervention may contribute to CSC genesis. Anti-angiogenic agents sunitinib and bevacizumab, which induce hypoxia in tumors, increased the number of CSCs in breast cancer xenografts (Conley et al., 2012). The release of factors by dying tumor cells may also act to augment the CSC pool. Interleukin-8 (IL-8) levels increased in SUM159 breast cancer cells following treatment with chemotherapeutic docetaxel (Ginestier et al., 2010). Interestingly, IL-8 signaling via its receptor CXCR1 on CSCs can expand CSC numbers in breast cancer cell lines (Charafe-Jauffret et al., 2009).

Further to the dying tumor cells releasing CSC-promoting factors, chemotherapy could alter the cells intrinsic mechanisms of preventing EMT. ER can directly suppress the EMT-driver SLUG; therefore anti-estrogen therapies may promote CSC formation by inducing EMT (Ye et al., 2008). Clearly the benefits of anti-estrogen therapies, such as tamoxifen, in prolonging patient survival are unarguable, but it is possible that under certain circumstances, initial anti-estrogen treatment may predispose the patient to recurrence of the disease.

PATHOLOGICAL SIGNIFICANCE OF BREAST CANCER STEM CELLS

TUMOR AGGRESSIVENESS

Since the discovery of breast CSCs, they have been touted as critical targets for the design of future therapeutics. However, it is important to understand how CSCs influence the pathology of breast cancer so that treatments can be targeted appropriately.

Different subtypes of breast cancer are associated with different prognoses; luminal cancers offer the best chance of longterm survival and basal, claudin-low and Her2-positive cancers offer a much shorter life expectancy. Gene set enrichment analysis demonstrated similarity between the expression profile of stem cells and basal-breast cancers (Pece et al., 2010). The proportion of cells expressing stem-cell markers was approximately 3–4-fold higher in poorly differentiated compared with well-differentiated breast tumors. TAMresistant ER-positive breast cancers are more basal-like, showing reduced E-Cadherin expression, increased CD44 and NF- κ B expression along with increased motility (Hiscox et al., 2009).

A CSC gene signature from comparative analysis of CD44⁺CD24⁻ sorted tumor cells and cancer mammospheres showed that this signature was associated with claudin-low breast cancers, suggesting that claudin-low tumors are enriched for CSCs (Creighton et al., 2009). Moreover, the expression profile of the CSC-regulator, FOXC2 was enriched in claudin-low tumors and cell lines (Hollier et al., 2013). Her2 expression has been shown to correlate with ALDH1 expression in human breast cancer. ALDH1 levels also correlated with poor clinical outcome and proved to be an independent prognostic marker (Ginestier et al., 2007; Morimoto et al., 2009). Together, these studies suggest a link between CSCs and the aggressiveness of the disease.

In inflammatory breast cancer (IBC), ALDH1 expression correlated with histological grade but interestingly not with the CD44^{high}CD24⁻ phenotype (Ginestier et al., 2007). This may be due to differences in analyzing CD44 and CD24 expression by immunohistochemistry rather than FACS or that CD44/CD24 may not be suitable markers of CSCs in IBC. A second study using IHC to assess prognostic significance of CD44 and CD24 expression in breast cancer also failed to find a correlation between the CD44^{high}CD24⁻ phenotype and tumor progression, although there was suggestion of a correlation with bone metastasis (Abraham et al., 2005). These discrepancies between FACS and IHC studies could be due to the different techniques employed or other factors, such as the source of the tumor cells being analyzed.

There is accumulating evidence that CSC are involved in the metastatic progression of breast cancer. This is particularly significant given that the majority of cancer deaths are due to secondary lesions that have disseminated from the initial tumor. Immunohistochemistry of breast cancer cells isolated from bone marrow using the $CD44^{high}CD24^{-/low}$ phenotype suggests that there may be a much greater proportion of CSCs in metastatic tumors compared with the primary site (Balic et al., 2006). In IBC models, CSCs isolated by ALDH activity were shown to mediate

metastasis in both *in vitro* and xenograft studies (Ginestier et al., 2007). Moreover, detection of ALDH⁺ cells in tumors from IBC patients correlated with both early onset of metastasis and overall decreased survival (Ginestier et al., 2007). CSCs have also been proposed to alter tissue architecture by driving epithelial remodeling. This disruption of normal tissue structure could be another method by which CSCs contribute to metastasis (Parashurama et al., 2012).

CANCER RECURRENCE FOLLOWING THERAPY

Resistance of CSCs to chemotherapy/radiotherapy is a possible mechanism to explain breast cancer recurrence. CSCs are enriched following neoadjuvant chemotherapy suggesting that CSCs are more resistant to therapy than the bulk of the tumor (Yu et al., 2007; Li et al., 2008). Treatment of both SUM159 and SUM149 cells with chemotherapeutics (paclitaxel or 5-fluorouracil) led to enrichment in the proportion of stem-like cells (Gupta et al., 2011). CSClike MCF7 cells were resistant to several commonly used chemotherapeutics (Adriamycin, Etoposide, 5-Fluorouracil cis-Platinum, and Methotrexate), although they were more sensitive to Taxol (Creighton et al., 2009; Sajithlal et al., 2010).

The association between EMT and CSCs is also relevant to chemo-resistance, as cells undergoing EMT are more resistant to chemotherapeutics (Li et al., 2009). Cells isolated from Her2antigen loss tumors that had undergone EMT had upregulated expression of protein pumps associated with drug resistance (BCRP and PGP). Accordingly, these cells were protected from chemotherapeutics mitoxantrone and etoposide. The mesenchymal tumor cells also had increased levels of DNA repair enzymes and were resistant to ionizing radiation (Santisteban et al., 2009).

TUMOR MAINTENANCE

CSCs are often referred to as being responsible for "maintaining" the tumor. In some respects, this maintenance role is an extrapolation of data showing that CSCs can recapitulate tumors of heterogeneous cell types over several passages in immunecompromised mice. Few studies have examined whether elimination of CSCs actually causes spontaneous-regression in the primary setting, which could be expected if the CSCs were maintaining the tumor. Part of the reason for this, is the lack of models in which to test the maintenance of tumors by CSCs.

Seminal lineage tracing experiments in both the skin and intestine demonstrated that during early transformation the tissues retain a cellular hierarchy akin to the normal tissue (Driessens et al., 2012; Schepers et al., 2012). Notably, in contrast to benign skin tumors, squamous cell carcinomas had an increased proportion of CSC, which had reduced propensity to differentiate. These studies demonstrate that CSCs exist early in the tumorigenesis process, but does still not delineate whether these early CSCs are maintaining the tumor. In a mouse model of glioblastoma, Chen and colleagues demonstrated the presence of quiescent CSCs that could expand and re-populate the tumor following chemotherapy with temozxolomide (TMZ). Eradication of these CSCs using a thymidine kinase transgene and ganciclovir (GCV) significantly improved survival. Moreover, the tumors in the GCV treated mice had reduced levels of proliferation and were less invasive suggesting that the CSCs were in indeed maintaining the tumor progression (Chen et al., 2012).

THERAPEUTIC TARGETS IN CSCs

The growing evidence that CSCs contribute to cancer progression and recurrence shows that developing anti-CSC therapies will likely improve chances of long-term survival of cancer patients. A proof of principle for targeting CSCs has been demonstrated in AML where the anti-leukemia drug TDZD-8 selectively killed leukemia stem cells while not affecting normal hematopoietic stem and progenitor cells (Guzman et al., 2007).

Many of the pathways currently under investigation as potential therapeutic targets in CSCs have been shown to regulate normal stem and progenitor cells, so finding methods to selectively target the pathways in cancer will be critical. Two developmental pathways that have received much recent attention as cell fate regulators in the breast are Notch and Wnt (Gu et al., 2013; Meier-Abt et al., 2013; Regan Joseph et al., 2013; Šale et al., 2013). It is therefore not surprising that they may be therapeutic targets in CSCs. In a model of Notch1-driven mammary tumorigenesis, inhibition of Notch signaling induced tumor regression and reduced tumorsphere formation in vitro (Simmons et al., 2012). Upregulation of the Notch ligand, Jagged2 in breast cancer cells and bone marrow derived cells in response to hypoxia led to an expansion of CSCs (Xing et al., 2011). Notch 4 activity is increased in breast CSCs and Notch and Wnt signaling were found to mediate radio-resistance in breast progenitor and CSCs (Phillips et al., 2006; Woodward et al., 2007; Harrison et al., 2010). The Wnt co-activator Pygo2 augmented mammosphere formation in MDA-MB-231 breast cancer cells (Chen et al., 2010). Conversely, deletion of pygo2 in MMTV-Wnt1 tumor cells reduced both mammosphere and tumor-forming capacity (Watanabe et al., 2013).

The potential therapeutic benefit of targeting Wnt-signaling was demonstrated by the identification of Salinomycin in a screen for CSC-inhibitors. Salinomycin preferentially eliminated CSCs by inhibiting Wnt signaling and inducing apoptosis Gupta et al., 2009; Fuchs et al., 2009; Lu et al., 2011; Tang et al., 2011. Salinomycin also killed iCSCL-10A cells that were resistant to Taxol and Actinomycin D (Nishi et al., 2013). Another drug that appears efficacious against CSCs is the anti-diabetic drug Metformin. Metformin targets CSC and can act synergistically with chemotherapy drugs to reduce CSC numbers and tumor growth (Hirsch et al., 2009; Vazquez-Martin et al., 2011). Subsequent work demonstrated that Metformin might act by inhibiting nuclear translocation of NF-KB and phosphorylation of STAT3 in CSCs compared with non-CSCs (Hirsch et al., 2013). Metformin may therefore be a candidate to treat TAMresistant ER⁺ cancers that have been shown to upregulate NF-κB (Hiscox et al., 2009). Significantly, metformin treatment overcame Herceptin[™] resistance in a Her2-positive xenograft model (Cufi et al., 2012).

Cell surface receptors make attractive targets for therapeutic design, as they are accessible to drugs. The growth factor receptor PDGFR- β was shown to lie downstream of FOXC2 in cells

induced to undergo EMT and both proteins were expressed in CSC-enriched populations of SUM159 and HMLER cells (Hollier et al., 2013). The PDGFR- β inhibitor sunitinib reduced tumor growth and metastasis of FOXC2-expressing tumor cells (Hollier et al., 2013). Thus, sunitinib may be effective to combat CSC that arise as a result of EMT. FGF-receptor 2 (FGFR2) was enriched in CSC isolated from a MMTV-PyMT mouse breast cancer model (Kim et al., 2013). Moreover, FGFR2-expressing human tumor cells were more tumorigenic than FGFR2-negative cells in the xenograft experiments. Treatment with the FGFR inhibitor, TKI258, reduced the proportion of CSCs in MMTV-PyMT-driven tumors and delayed tumor growth (Kim et al., 2013).

The enrichment of CSCs that occurs under certain conditions, suggests that CSCs are capable of increasing their numbers by symmetric division. Blocking this mechanism of CSC expansion may slow tumor progression and allow more successful elimination of the CSC pool. By restoring p53 function in Her2 over-expressing cells, asymmetric cell division in the CSCs was restored leading to reduced tumor formation (Cicalese et al., 2009). Hedgehog (Hh) signaling via Bmi1 increased the frequency of mammosphere forming cells and this effect was reversed using the Hh inihibitor cyclopamine (Liu et al., 2006). Suppression of cFLIP eliminated CSCs in response to TRAIL, reducing formation of primary tumors in transplant models and almost completely preventing metastasis (Piggott et al., 2011). cFLIP suppression also reduced MFU-enrichment following passage of mammospheres, suggesting symmetric CSC division was compromised.

The plasticity of tumor cells is another hurdle that needs to overcome in order to prevent *de novo* CSC formation from non-CSCs. By blocking Activin/Nodal signaling, the ability of $CD44^+CD24^+$ (non-stem) cells to give rise to $CD44^+CD24^{low}$ (CSC) progeny was also blocked (Meyer et al., 2009).

Therapeutic ablation of specific cell populations is likely to only provide temporary relief from tumor progression. Moreover, as some therapies appear to support CSC production, it will be necessary to tackle cancer in a multi-pronged

REFERENCES

- Abraham, B. K., Fritz, P., McClellan, M., Hauptvogel, P., Athelogou, M., and Brauch, H. (2005). Prevalence of CD44+/CD24-/low cells in breast cancer may not be associated with clinical outcome but may favor distant metastasis. *Clin. Cancer Res.* 11, 1154–1159. doi: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-06-0169
- Al-Hajj, M., Wicha, M. S., Benito-Hernandez, A., Morrison, S. J., and Clarke, M. F. (2003). Prospective identification of tumorigenic breast cancer cells. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 100, 3983–3988. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0530291100
- Balic, M., Lin, H., Young, L., Hawes, D., Giuliano, A., McNamara, G., et al. (2006). Most early disseminated cancer cells detected in bone marrow of breast cancer patients

have a putative breast cancer stem cell phenotype. *Clin. Cancer Res.* 12, 5615–5621. doi: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-06-0169

- Beltran, A. S., Rivenbark, A. G., Richardson, B. T., Yuan, X., Quian, H., Hunt, J. P., et al. (2011). Generation of tumor-initiating cells by exogenous delivery of OCT4 transcription factor. *Breast Cancer Res.* 13, R94. doi: 10.1186/bcr3019
- Chaffer, C. L., Brueckmann, I., Scheel, C., Kaestli, A. J., Wiggins, P. A., Rodrigues, L. O., et al. (2011). Normal and neoplastic nonstem cells can spontaneously convert to a stem-like state. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 108, 7950–7955. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1102454108
- Charafe-Jauffret, E., Ginestier, C., Iovino, F., Wicinski, J., Cervera, N., Finetti, P., et al. (2009).

approach, targeting both CSC and non-CSCs. The CXCR1 inhibitor repertaxin killed bulk tumor cells by upregulating Fas expression and also prevented IL-8 signaling through CXCR1 to kill the CSCs (Ginestier et al., 2010). Combining GCV and TMZ to target both CSCs and non-CSCs significantly reduced the tumor burden compared with GCV treatment alone (Chen et al., 2012). Unfortunately, the outgrowth of cells that had suppressed the TK transgene precluded the authors from determining if there was a significant benefit to overall survival.

A problem with current cancer therapies is that they have been tested, selected and approved based on the ability to reduce tumor size without testing the effect on CSCs. Therefore, in addition to developing drugs that target CSCs it will be necessary to develop new assays focused on being able to detect changes in CSCs function that alone may not necessarily cause a reduction in tumor size. The efficacy of CSC-targeted therapeutics could also be determined by examining cancer recurrence in patients treated with combined drug regimes.

SUMMARY

There is now little doubt that cancer cells with the properties of stem cells exist within heterogeneous populations and that these CSCs have tumor-forming capacity. However, the role that these cells have in the formation and progression of the tumor in the primary setting is still unclear and will require suitable models to be developed for this to be delineated. The mechanisms of CSCs formation will require particular attention if they are to be successfully eliminated from patients. Finally, new assays that can detect the efficacy of targeting CSCs are essential if CSC-therapies are to make it to the clinic.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

Financial support was provided by the Cancer Council NSW, National Breast Cancer Foundation of Australia, National Health and Medical Research Council of Australia and Prostate Cancer Foundation of Australia.

Breast cancer cell lines contain functional cancer stem cells with metastatic capacity and a distinct molecular signature. *Cancer Res.* 69, 1302–1313. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-08-2741

- Chen, J., Li, Y., Yu, T.-S., McKay, R. M., Burns, D. K., Kernie, S. G., et al. (2012). A restricted cell population propagates glioblastoma growth after chemotherapy. *Nature* 488, 522–526. doi: 10.1038/nature11287
- Chen, J., Luo, Q., Yuan, Y., Huang, X., Cai, W., Li, C., et al. (2010). Pygo2 associates with MLL2 histone methyltransferase and GCN5 histone acetyltransferase complexes to augment Wnt target gene expression and breast cancer stem-like cell expansion. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 30, 5621–5635. doi: 10.1128/mcb.00465-10
- Cicalese, A., Bonizzi, G., Pasi, C. E., Faretta, M., Ronzoni, S., Giulini, B., et al. (2009). The tumor suppressor p53 regulates polarity of selfrenewing divisions in mammary stem cells. *Cell* 138, 1083–1095. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2009.06.048
- Conley, S. J., Gheordunescu, E., Kakarala, P., Newman, B., Korkaya, H., Heath, A. N., et al. (2012). Antiangiogenic agents increase breast cancer stem cells via the generation of tumor hypoxia. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* 109, 2784–2789. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1018866109
- Creighton, C. J., Li, X., Landis, M., Dixon, J. M., Neumeister, V. M., Sjolund, A., et al. (2009). Residual breast cancers after conventional therapy display mesenchymal as well as tumor-initiating features. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.

U.S.A. 106, 13820–13825. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0905718106

- Cufi, S., Corominas-Faja, B., Vazquez-Martin, A., Oliveras-Ferraros, C., Dorca, J., Bosch-Barrera, J., et al. (2012). Metformin-induced preferential killing of breast cancer initiating CD44+CD24-/low cells is sufficient to overcome primary resistance to trastuzumab in HER2+ human breast cancer xenografts. Oncotarget 3, 395–398.
- Driessens, G., Beck, B., Caauwe, A., Simons, B. D., and Blanpain, C. (2012). Defining the mode of tumour growth by clonal analysis. *Nature* 488, 527–530. doi: 10.1038/nature11344
- Fuchs, D., Heinold, A., Opelz, G., Daniel, V., and Naujokat, C. (2009). Salinomycin induces apoptosis and overcomes apoptosis resistance in human cancer cells. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 390, 743–749. doi: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2009.10.042
- Ginestier, C., Hur, M. H., Charafe-Jauffret, E., Monville, F., Dutcher, J., Brown, M., et al. (2007). ALDH1 is a marker of normal and malignant human mammary stem cells and a predictor of poor clinical outcome. *Cell Stem Cell* 1, 555–567. doi: 10.1016/j.stem.2007.08.014
- Ginestier, C., Liu, S., Diebel, M. E., Korkaya, H., Luo, M., Brown, M., et al. (2010). CXCR1 blockade selectively targets human breast cancer stem cells *in vitro* and in xenografts. *J. Clin. Invest.* 120, 485–497. doi: 10.1172/JCI39397
- Gu, B., Watanabe, K., Sun, P., Fallahi, M., and Dai, X. (2013). Chromatin effector pygo2 mediates wntnotch crosstalk to suppress luminal/alveolar potential of mammary stem and Basal cells. *Cell Stem Cell* 13, 48–61. doi: 10.1016/j.stem.2013.04.012
- Guo, W., Keckesova, Z., Donaher, J. L., Shibue, T., Tischler, V., Reinhardt, F., et al. (2012). Slug and Sox9 cooperatively determine the mammary stem cell state. *Cell* 148, 1015–1028. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2012.02.008
- Gupta, P. B., Fillmore, C. M., Jiang, G., Shapira, S. D., Tao, K., Kuperwasser, C., et al. (2011). Stochastic state transitions give rise to phenotypic equilibrium in populations of cancer cells. *Cell* 146, 633–644. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2011.07.026
- Gupta, P. B., Onder, T. T., Jiang, G., Tao, K., Kuperwasser, C., Weinberg, R. A., et al. (2009). Identification of selective inhibitors of cancer stem cells by high-throughput screening. *Cell* 138, 645–659. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2009.06.034

- Gusterson, B. A., and Stein, T. (2012). Human breast development. Semin. Cell Dev. Biol. 23, 567–573. doi: 10.1016/j.semcdb.2012.03.013
- Guzman, M. L., Li, X., Corbett, C. A., Rossi, R. M., Bushnell, T., Liesveld, J. L., et al. (2007). Rapid and selective death of leukemia stem and progenitor cells induced by the compound 4-benzyl, 2methyl 1, 2, 4-thiadiazolidine 3, 5 dione (TDZD-8). *Blood* 110, 4436–4444. doi: 10.1182/blood-2007-05-088815
- Harrison, H., Farnie, G., Howell, S. J., Rock, R. E., Stylianou, S., Brennan, K. R., et al. (2010). Regulation of breast cancer stem cell activity by signaling through the Notch4 receptor. *Cancer Res.* 70, 709–718. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-09-1681
- Hirsch, H. A., Iliopoulos, D., and Struhl, K. (2013). Metformin inhibits the inflammatory response associated with cellular transformation and cancer stem cell growth. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.U.S.A.* 110, 972–977.
- Hirsch, H. A., Iliopoulos, D., Tsichlis, P. N., and Struhl, K. (2009). Metformin selectively targets cancer stem cells, and acts together with chemotherapy to block tumor growth and prolong remission. *Cancer Res.* 69, 7507–7511. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-09-2994
- Hiscox, S., Jordan, N. J., Smith, C., James, M., Morgan, L., Taylor, K. M., et al. (2009). Dual targeting of Src and ER prevents acquired antihormone resistance in breast cancer cells. *Breast Cancer Res. Treat.* 115, 57–67. doi: 10.1007/s10549-008-0058-6
- Hollier, B. G., Tinnirello, A. A., Werden,
 S. J., Evans, K. W., Taube, J.
 H., Sarkar, T. R., et al. (2013).
 FOXC2 expression links epithelialmesenchymal transition and stem cell properties in breast cancer. *Cancer Res.* 73, 1981–1992. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472 can-12-2962
- Iliopoulos, D., Hirsch, H. A., Wang, G., and Struhl, K. (2011). Inducible formation of breast cancer stem cells and their dynamic equilibrium with non-stem cancer cells via IL6 secretion. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 108, 1397–1402. doi: 10.1073/pnas. 1102454108
- Kalyuga, M., Gallego-Ortega, D., Lee, H. J., Roden, D. L., Cowley, M. J., Caldon, C. E., et al. (2012). ELF5 suppresses estrogen sensitivity and underpins the acquisition of antiestrogen resistance in luminal breast cancer. *PLoS Biol.* 10:e1001461. doi: 10.1371/journal.pbio.1001461

- Kim, S., Dubrovska, A., Salamone, R. J., Walker, J. R., Grandinetti, K. B., Bonamy, G. M. al. (2013). С., et FGFR2 Promotes Breast Tumorigenicity Maintenance through of Breast Tumor-Initiating Cells PLoS ONE 8:e51671. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0051671
- Kim, S.-Y., Kang, J. W., Song, X., Kim, B. K., Yoo, Y. D., Kwon, Y. T., et al. (2013). Role of the IL-6-JAK1-STAT3-Oct-4 pathway in the conversion of non-stem cancer cells into cancer stem-like cells. *Cell. Signal.* 25, 961–969. doi: 10.1016/j.cellsig.2013.01.007
- Li, Q. Q., Xu, J. D., Wang, W. J., Cao, X. X., Chen, Q., Tang, F., et al. (2009). Twist1-mediated adriamycininduced epithelial-mesenchymal transition relates to multidrug resistance and invasive potential in breast cancer cells. *Clin. Cancer Res.* 15, 2657–2665. doi: 10.1158/1 078-0432.CCR-08-2372
- Li, X., Lewis, M. T., Huang, J., Gutierrez, C., Osborne, C. K., Wu, M. F., et al. (2008). Intrinsic resistance of tumorigenic breast cancer cells to chemotherapy. J. Natl. Cancer Inst. 100, 672–679. doi: 10.1093/jnci/djn123
- Lim, E., Vaillant, F., Wu, D., Forrest, N. C., Pal, B., Hart, A. H., et al. (2009). Aberrant luminal progenitors as the candidate target population for basal tumor development in BRCA1 mutation carriers. *Nat. Med.* 15, 907–913. doi: 10.1038/nm.2000
- Liu, S., Dontu, G., Mantle, I. D., Patel, S., Ahn, N. S., Jackson, K. W., et al. (2006). Hedgehog signaling and Bmi-1 regulate self-renewal of normal and malignant human mammary stem cells. *Cancer Res.* 66, 6063–6071. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-06-0054
- Liu, S., Ginestier, C., Ou, S. J., Clouthier, S. G., Patel, S. H., Monville, F., et al. (2011). Breast cancer stem cells are regulated by mesenchymal stem cells through cytokine networks. *Cancer Res.* 71, 614–624. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-10-0538
- Louie, E., Nik, S., Chen, J. S., Schmidt, M., Song, B., Pacson, C., et al. (2010). Identification of a stem-like cell population by exposing metastatic breast cancer cell lines to repetitive cycles of hypoxia and reoxygenation. *Breast Cancer Res.* 12, R94. doi: 10.1186/ bcr2773
- Lu, D., Choi, M. Y., Yu, J., Castro, J. E., Kipps, T. J., and Carson, D. A. (2011). Salinomycin inhibits Wnt signaling and selectively induces

apoptosis in chronic lymphocytic leukemia cells. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 108, 13253–13257. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1110431108

- Ma, X. J., Salunga, R., Tuggle, J. T., Gaudet, J., Enright, E., McQuary, P., et al. (2003). Gene expression profiles of human breast cancer progression. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 100, 5974–5979. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0931261100
- Mani, S. A., Guo, W., Liao, M. J., Eaton, E. N., Ayyanan, A., Zhou, A. Y., et al. (2008). The epithelial-mesenchymal transition generates cells with properties of stem cells. *Cell* 133, 704–715. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2008.03.027
- Mani, S. A., Yang, J., Brooks, M., Schwaninger, G., Zhou, A., Miura, N., et al. (2007). Mesenchyme Forkhead 1 (FOXC2) plays a key role in metastasis and is associated with aggressive basal-like breast cancers. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 104, 10069–10074. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0703900104
- McDermott, S. P., and Wicha, M. S. (2010). Targeting breast cancer stem cells. *Mol. Oncol.* 4, 404–419. doi: 10.1016/j.molonc.2010.06.005
- Meier-Abt, F., Milani, E., Roloff, T., Brinkhaus, H., Duss, S., Meyer, D. S., et al. (2013). Parity induces differentiation and reduces Wnt/Notch signaling ratio and proliferation potential of basal stem/progenitor cells isolated from mouse mammary epithelium. *Breast Cancer Res.* 15, R36. doi: 10.1186/bcr3419
- Meyer, M. J., Fleming, J. M., Ali, M. A., Pesesky, M. W., Ginsburg, E., and Vonderhaar, B. K. (2009). Dynamic regulation of CD24 and the invasive, CD44posCD24neg phenotype in breast cancer cell lines. *Breast Cancer Res.* 11, R82. doi: 10.1186/bcr2449
- Miller, A. B., Howe, G. R., Sherman, G. J., Lindsay, J. P., Yaffe, M. J., Dinner, P. J., et al. (1989). Mortality from breast cancer after irradiation during fluoroscopic examinations in patients being treated for tuberculosis. *N. Engl. J. Med.* 321, 1285–1289. doi: 10.1056/NEJM198911093211902
- Modan, B., Chetrit, A., Alfandary, E., and Katz, L. (1989). Increased risk of breast cancer after low-dose irradiation. *Lancet* 1, 629–631.
- Molyneux, G., Geyer, F. C., Magnay, F. A., McCarthy, A., Kendrick, H., Natrajan, R., et al. (2010). BRCA1 basal-like breast cancers originate from luminal epithelial progenitors and not from basal stem cells. *Cell Stem Cell* 7, 403–417. doi: 10.1016/j.stem.2010.07.010

- Morel, A. P., Lievre, M., Thomas, C., Hinkal, G., Ansieau, S., and Puisieux, A. (2008). Generation of breast cancer stem cells through epithelial-mesenchymal transition. *PLoS ONE* 3:e2888. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0002888
- Morimoto, K., Kim, S. J., Tanei, T., Shimazu, K., Tanji, Y., Taguchi, T., et al. (2009). Stem cell marker aldehyde dehydrogenase 1-positive breast cancers are characterized by negative estrogen receptor, positive human epidermal growth factor receptor type 2, and high Ki67 expression. *Cancer Sci.* 100, 1062–1068. doi: 10.1111/j.1349-7006.2009.01151.x
- Nishi, M., Sakai, Y., Akutsu, H., Nagashima, Y., Quinn, G., Masui, S., et al. (2013). Induction of cells with cancer stem cell properties from nontumorigenic human mammary epithelial cells by defined reprogramming factors. Oncogene. doi: 10.1038/onc.2012.614. [Epub ahead of print].
- Okuda, H., Xing, F., Pandey, P. R., Sharma, S., Watabe, M., Pai, S. K., et al. (2013). miR-7 suppresses brain metastasis of breast cancer stem-like cells by modulating KLF4. *Cancer Res.* 73, 1434–1444. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.can-12-2037
- Pal, B., Bouras, T., Shi, W., Vaillant, F., Sheridan, J. M., Fu, N., et al. (2013). Global changes in the mammary epigenome are induced by hormonal cues and coordinated by ezh2. *Cell Rep.* 3, 411–426. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2012.12.020
- Parashurama, N., Lobo, N. A., Ito, K., Mosley, A. R., Habte, F. G., Zabala, M., et al. (2012). Remodeling of endogenous mammary epithelium by breast cancer stem cells. *Stem Cells* 30, 2114–2127. doi: 10.1002/ stem.1205
- Pece, S., Tosoni, D., Confalonieri, S., Mazzarol, G., Vecchi, M., Ronzoni, S., et al. (2010). Biological and molecular heterogeneity of breast cancers correlates with their cancer stem cell content. *Cell* 140, 62–73. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2009.12.007
- Phillips, T. M., McBride, W. H., and Pajonk, F. (2006). The response of CD24, àí/low/CD44+ breast cancer, Äì Initiating cells to radiation. *J. Natl. Cancer Inst.* 98, 1777–1785. doi: 10.1093/jnci/djj495
- Pietersen, A. M., Horlings, H. M., Hauptmann, M., Langerod, A., Ajouaou, A., Cornelissen-Steijger, P., et al. (2008). EZH2 and BMI1 inversely correlate with prognosis and TP53 mutation in breast cancer. *Breast Cancer Res.* 10, R109. doi: 10.1186/bcr2214

- Piggott, L., Omidvar, N., Marti Perez, S., Eberl, M., and Clarkson, R. W. (2011). Suppression of apoptosis inhibitor c-FLIP selectively eliminates breast cancer stem cell activity in response to the anti-cancer agent, TRAIL. Breast Cancer Res. 13, R88. doi: 10.1186/bcr2945
- Ponta, H., Sherman, L., and Herrlich, P. A. (2003). CD44: from adhesion molecules to signalling regulators. *Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol.* 4, 33–45. doi: 10.1038/nrm1004
- Proia, T. A., Keller, P. J., Gupta, P. B., Klebba, I., Jones, A. D., Sedic, M., et al. (2011). Genetic predisposition directs breast cancer phenotype by dictating progenitor cell fate. *Cell Stem Cell* 8, 149–163. doi: 10.1016/j.stem.2010.12.007
- Raouf, A., Sun, Y., Chatterjee, S., and Basak, P. (2012). The biology of human breast epithelial progenitors. Semin. Cell Dev. Biol. 23, 606–612. doi: 10.1016/j.semcdb. 2012.04.009
- Regan Joseph, L., Sourisseau, T., Soady, K., Kendrick, H., McCarthy, A., Tang, C., et al. (2013). Aurora a kinase regulates mammary epithelial cell fate by determining mitotic spindle orientation in a notch-dependent manner. Cell Rep. 4, 110–123. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2013.05.044
- Sajithlal, G. B., Rothermund, K., Zhang, F., Dabbs, D. J., Latimer, J. J., Grant, S. G., et al. (2010). Permanently blocked stem cells derived from breast cancer cell lines. *Stem Cells* 28, 1008–1018. doi: 10.1002/stem.424
- Šale, S., Lafkas, D., and Artavanis-Tsakonas, S. (2013). Notch2 genetic fate mapping reveals two previously unrecognized mammary epithelial lineages. *Nat. Cell Biol.* 15, 451–460. doi: 10.1038/ncb2725
- Santisteban, M., Reiman, J. M., Asiedu, M. K., Behrens, M. D., Nassar, A., Kalli, K. R., et al. (2009). Immuneinduced epithelial to mesenchymal transition *in vivo* generates breast cancer stem cells. *Cancer Res.* 69, 2887–2895. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-08-3343
- Sarrio, D., Franklin, C. K., Mackay, A., Reis-Filho, J. S., and Isacke, C. M. (2012). Epithelial and mesenchymal subpopulations within normal basal breast cell lines exhibit distinct stem cell/progenitor properties. *Stem Cells* 30, 292–303. doi: 10.1002/stem.791
- Schepers, A. G., Snippert, H. J., Stange, D. E., van den Born, M., van Es, J. H., van de Wetering, M., et al. (2012). Lineage tracing reveals Lgr5+ stem cell activity

in mouse intestinal adenomas. *Science* 337, 730–735. doi: 10.1126/science.1224676

- Shackleton, M., Vaillant, F., Simpson, K. J., Stingl, J., Smyth, G. K., Asselin-Labat, M.-L, et al. (2006). Generation of a functional mammary gland from a single stem cell. *Nature* 439, 84–88. doi: 10.1038/nature04372
- Sheta, M., Teschendorff, A., Sharp, G., Novcic, N., Russell, A., Avril, S., et al. (2012). Phenotypic and functional characterisation of the luminal cell hierachy of the mammary gland. *Breast Cancer Res.* 14:R134. doi: 10.1186/bcr3334
- Shipitsin, M., Campbell, L. L., Argani, P., Weremowicz, S., Bloushtain-Qimron, N., Yao, J., et al. (2007). Molecular definition of breast tumor heterogeneity. *Cancer Cell* 11, 259–273. doi: 10.1016/j.ccr.2007.01.013
- Simmons, M. J., Serra, R., Hermance, N., and Kelliher, M. A. (2012). NOTCH1 inhibition *in vivo* results in mammary tumor regression and reduced mammary tumorsphere-forming activity *in vitro. Breast Cancer Res.* 14, R126. doi: 10.1186/bcr3321
- Sleeman, K. E., Kendrick, H., Ashworth, A., Isacke, C. M., and Smalley, M. J. (2006). CD24 staining of mouse mammary gland cells defines luminal epithelial, myoepithelial/basal and nonepithelial cells. *Breast Cancer Res.* 8, R7. doi: 10.1186/bcr1371
- Sorlie, T. (2004). Molecular portraits of breast cancer: tumour subtypes as distinct disease entities. *Eur.* J. Cancer 40, 2667–2675. doi: 10.1016/j.ejca.2004.08.021
- Stingl, J., Eirew, P., Ricketson, I., Shackleton, M., Vaillant, F., Choi, D., et al. (2006). Purification and unique properties of mammary epithelial stem cells. *Nature* 439, 993–997.
- Takahashi, K., and Yamanaka, S. (2006). Induction of pluripotent stem cells from mouse embryonic and adult fibroblast cultures by defined factors. *Cell* 126, 663–676. doi: 10.1038/onc.2012.614
- Tang, Q. L., Zhao, Z. Q., Li, J. C., Liang, Y., Yin, J. Q., Zou, C. Y., et al. (2011) Salinomycin inhibits osteosarcoma by targeting its tumor stem cells. *Cancer Lett.* 311, 113–121. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472. CAN-09-2994
- Thiery, J. P., and Sleeman, J. P. (2006). Complex networks orchestrate epithelial-mesenchymal transitions. *Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol.* 7, 131–142. doi: 10.1038/nrm1835

- Vaapil, M., Helczynska, K., Villadsen, R., Petersen, O. W., Johansson, E., Beckman, S., et al. (2012). Hypoxic conditions induce a cancer-like phenotype in human breast epithelial cells. *PLoS ONE* 7:e46543. doi: 10.1371/journal. pone.0046543
- Van Keymeulen, A., Rocha, A. S., Ousset, M., Beck, B., Bouvencourt, G., Rock, J., et al. (2011). Distinct stem cells contribute to mammary gland development and maintenance. *Nature* 479, 189–193. doi: 10.1038/nature10573
- van Vlerken, L. E., Kiefer, C. M., Morehouse, C., Li, Y., Groves, C., Wilson, S. D., et al. (2013). EZH2 Is Required for Breast and Pancreatic Cancer Stem Cell Maintenance and Can Be Used as a Functional Cancer Stem Cell Reporter. *Stem Cells Transl. Med.* 2, 43–52. doi: 10.5966/sctm.2012-0036
- Varambally, S., Dhanasekaran, S. M., Zhou, M., Barrette, T. R., Kumar-Sinha, C., Sanda, M. G., et al. (2002). The polycomb group protein EZH2 is involved in progression of prostate cancer. *Nature* 419, 624–629. doi: 10.1038/ nature01075
- Vazquez-Martin, A., Oliveras-Ferraros, C., Barco, S., Martin-Castillo, B., and Menendez, J. (2011). The anti-diabetic drug metformin suppresses self-renewal and proliferation of trastuzumabresistant tumor-initiating breast cancer stem cells. *Breast Cancer Res. Treat.* 126, 355–364. doi: 10.1007/s10549-010-0924-x
- Visvader, J. E. (2009). Keeping abreast of the mammary epithelial hierarchy and breast tumorigenesis. *Genes Dev.* 23, 2563–2577. doi: 10.1101/gad.1849509
- Visvader, J. E. (2011). Cells of origin in cancer. *Nature* 469, 314–322. doi: 10.1038/nature09781
- Watanabe, K., Fallahi, M., and Dai, X. (2013). Chromatin effector Pygo2 regulates mammary tumor initiation and heterogeneity in MMTV-Wnt1 mice. Oncogene. doi: 10.1038/onc.2012.620. [Epub ahead of print].
- Watson, C. J., and Khaled, W. T. (2008). Mammary development in the embryo and adult: a journey of morphogenesis and commitment. *Development* 135, 995–1003. doi: 10.1242/dev.005439
- Weigelt, B., Glas, A. M., Wessels, L. F., Witteveen, A. T., Peterse, J. L., and van't Veer, L. J. (2003). Gene expression profiles of primary breast tumors maintained in distant metastases. *Proc. Natl. Acad.*

Sci. U.S.A. 100, 15901–15905. doi: 10.1073/pnas.2634067100

- Wong, N. K., Fuller, M., Sung, S., Wong, F., and Karsan, A. (2012). Heterogeneity of breast cancer stem cells as evidenced with Notchdependent and Notch-independent populations. *Cancer Med.* 1, 105–113. doi: 10.1002/cam4.18
- Woodward, W. A., Chen, M. S., Behbod, F., Alfaro, M. P., Buchholz, T. A., and Rosen, J. M. (2007). WNT/β-catenin mediates radiation resistance of mouse mammary progenitor cells. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 104, 618–623. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0606599104
- Xing, F., Okuda, H., Watabe, M., Kobayashi, A., Pai, S. K., Liu, W., et al. (2011). Hypoxiainduced Jagged2 promotes breast cancer metastasis and self-renewal of cancer stem-like cells. Oncogene 30, 4075–4086. doi: 10.1038/onc.2011.122
- Ye, Y., Xiao, Y., Wang, W., Yearsley, K., Gao, J. X., and Barsky, S. H. (2008). ERalpha suppresses slug expression directly by transcriptional repression. *Biochem. J.* 416, 179–187. doi: 10.1042/BJ2 0080328
- Yu, F., Yao, H., Zhu, P., Zhang, X., Pan, Q., Gong, C., et al. (2007).

let-7 regulates self renewal and tumorigenicity of breast cancer cells. *Cell* 131, 1109–1123. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2007.10.054

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 29 May 2013; accepted: 03 August 2013; published online: 27 August 2013.

Citation: Owens TW and Naylor MJ (2013) Breast cancer stem cells. Front.

Physiol. **4**:225. *doi:* 10.3389/fphys. 2013.00225

This article was submitted to Systems Biology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Physiology.

Copyright © 2013 Owens and Naylor. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Adipose tissue immunity and cancer

Victoria Catalán^{1,2}*, Javier Gómez-Ambrosi^{1,2}, Amaia Rodríguez^{1,2} and Gema Frühbeck^{1,2,3}

¹ Metabolic Research Laboratory, Clínica Universidad de Navarra, Pamplona, Spain

² CIBER Fisiopatología de la Obesidad y Nutrición, Instituto de Salud Carlos III, Pamplona, Spain

³ Department of Endocrinology and Nutrition, Clínica Universidad de Navarra, Pamplona, Spain

Edited by:

Masa Tsuchiya, Keio University, Japan

Reviewed by:

Sudipto Saha, Bose Institute, India Satyaprakash Nayak, Pfizer Inc., USA

*Correspondence:

Victoria Catalán, Metabolic Research Laboratory, Clínica Universidad de Navarra, Avda. Pío XII, 36, 31008 Pamplona, Spain e-mail: vcatalan@unav.es Inflammation and altered immune response are important components of obesity and contribute greatly to the promotion of obesity-related metabolic complications, especially cancer development. Adipose tissue expansion is associated with increased infiltration of various types of immune cells from both the innate and adaptive immune systems. Thus, adipocytes and infiltrating immune cells secrete pro-inflammatory adipokines and cytokines providing a microenvironment favorable for tumor growth. Accumulation of B and T cells in adipose tissue precedes macrophage infiltration causing a chronic low-grade inflammation. Phenotypic switching toward M1 macrophages and Th1 T cells constitutes an important mechanism described in the obese state correlating with increased tumor growth risk. Other possible synergic mechanisms causing a dysfunctional adipose tissue include fatty acid-induced inflammation, oxidative stress, endoplasmic reticulum stress, and hypoxia. Recent investigations have started to unravel the intricacy of the cross-talk between tumor cell/adipocyte. In this sense, future therapies should take into account the combination of anti-inflammatory approaches that target the tumor microenvironment with more sophisticated and selective anti-tumoral drugs.

Keywords: adipose tissue, inflammation, immune cells, adipokines, angiogenesis, hypoxia, macrophages, tumor growth

INTRODUCTION

The incidence of obesity and its associated disorders is increasing at an accelerating and alarming rate worldwide (Flegal et al., 2012; Frühbeck et al., 2013). Relative to normal weight, obesity is associated with significantly higher all-cause mortality (Frühbeck, 2010; Flegal et al., 2013). Body mass index (BMI) represents the most used diagnostic tool in the current classification system of obesity, frequently used as an indicator of body fat percentage (BF). The controversy in studies (Hughes, 2013) arises in part because a wide variety of BMI cutoffs for normal weight has been applied to correlate with mortality which can yield quite diverse findings. Furthermore, in spite of its wide use, BMI is only a surrogate measure of body fat and does not provide an accurate measure of body composition (Frühbeck, 2012; Gómez-Ambrosi et al., 2012). Noteworthy, obesity is defined as a surplus of body fat accumulation, with the excess of adipose tissue really being a well-established metabolic risk factor for the development of obesity-related comorbidities such as insulin resistance, type 2 diabetes (T2D), cardiovascular diseases and some common cancers (Bray, 2004; Kahn et al., 2006a; Van Gaal et al., 2006; Renehan et al., 2008; Bardou et al., 2013).

Results from epidemiological studies indicate that overweight and obesity contribute to the increased incidence and/or death from quite diverse types of cancers, including colon, breast (in postmenopausal women), endometrium, kidney (renal cell), esophagus (adenocarcinoma), stomach, pancreas, gallbladder and liver, among others (Calle and Kaaks, 2004). The mechanisms linking excess of adiposity and cancer are unclear but the obesityassociated low-grade chronic inflammation is widely accepted

as an important factor in cancer pathogenesis (Catalán et al., 2011d; Hursting and Dunlap, 2013). Chronic hyperinsulinaemia as well as the alterations in the production of peptide and steroid hormones associated to obesity are other postulated mechanisms involved in cancer development (Calle and Thun, 2004). Particular attention is placed on the pro-inflammatory microenvironment associated with the obese state (Catalán et al., 2011d; Ribeiro et al., 2012; Hursting and Dunlap, 2013), specifically highlighting the involvement of obesity-associated hormones/growth factors in the cross-talk between macrophages, adipocytes, and epithelial cells in many cancers. Among the various pathophysiological mechanisms postulated to explain the link between obesity and cancer, the dysfunctional adipose tissue may be a unifying and underlying factor (van Kruijsdijk et al., 2009). Understanding the contribution of obesity to growth factor signaling and chronic inflammation provides mechanistic targets for disrupting the obesity-cancer link (Harvey et al., 2011).

In this regard, obesity prevention is a major part of several evidence-based cancer prevention guidelines (Kushi et al., 2012). Recent studies exploring the effect of weight loss, suggest that severe caloric restriction in humans may confer protection against invasive breast cancer (Michels and Ekbom, 2004). This protective effect includes reductions in the initiation and progression of spontaneous tumors in several tissues (Longo and Fontana, 2010). Moreover, the association between obesity and cancer is consistent with data from animal models showing that caloric restriction decreases spontaneous and carcinogen-induced tumor incidence (Dunn et al., 1997; Yun et al., 2013). Both bariatric surgery and short-term intentional weight loss have been shown to improve insulin sensitivity and inflammatory state, which have been postulated to contribute to the relationship between obesity and cancer (Sjöström et al., 2007; Cummings et al., 2012).

THE IMPORTANCE OF OBESITY-INDUCED CHRONIC INFLAMMATION

Adipocytes, the principal cellular component of adipose tissue, are surrounded by connective tissue comprising macrophages, fibroblasts, preadipocytes, and various cell types included in the stromovascular fraction (Hausman et al., 2001; Nishimura et al., 2007; Cinti, 2012). Although adipocytes have been considered primarily as fat-storage depots, in recent years, it has become clear that together with other metabolically active organs, adipose tissue is a dynamic endocrine system key in the regulation of whole body energy homeostasis (Frühbeck et al., 2001a; Ahima, 2006; Sáinz et al., 2009). Indeed, mature adipocytes are involved in endocrine, paracrine, and autocrine regulatory processes (Ahima and Flier, 2000) through the secretion of large number of cytokines, hormones and other inflammatory markers, collectively termed adipokines (Lago et al., 2007, 2009; Lancha et al., 2012). In addition to playing key roles in the regulation of the lipid and glucose homeostasis, adipokines modify physiological processes, such as hematopoiesis, reproduction, and feeding behavior, being also involved in the genesis of the multiple pathologies associated with an increased fat mass including cancer development (Rajala and Scherer, 2003). However, adipose tissue not only secretes adipokines but also functions as a target of these pro-inflammatory mediators, expressing a wide variety of receptors for cytokines, chemokines, complement factors, and growth factors (Frühbeck, 2006a,b; Schäffler and Schölmerich, 2010).

The connection between inflammation and diabetes was suggested more than a century ago (Williamson, 1901), but the evidence that inflammation is an important mediator in the development of insulin resistance came recently. It was described that the administration of tumor necrosis factor- α (TNF- α) led to increased serum glucose concentrations (Feingold et al., 1989). The first study that established the concept of obesity-induced adipose tissue inflammation was conducted by Hotamisligil et al. (1993), demonstrating that the pro-inflammatory cytokine TNFa mediate insulin resistance in many experimental models of obesity. Importantly, the development of adipose tissue has been associated with increased plasma levels of well-known inflammatory and acute phase proteins such as C-reactive protein, interleukin (IL)-6, IL-8, serum amyloid A (SAA) and monocyte chemotactic protein (MCP)-1 in patients and different animal models of obesity (Frühbeck et al., 1995; Wellen and Hotamisligil, 2003; Frühbeck, 2005; Gómez-Ambrosi et al., 2006; Kahn et al., 2006b; Kim et al., 2006; Catalán et al., 2007, 2008), whereas production of the anti-inflammatory and insulinsensitizing adipokine adiponectin is reduced with increasing body weight (Kadowaki et al., 2006). In obesity, the activation of the c-Jun N-terminal kinase (JNK) and nuclear factor kB (NF-κB) transduction signals is key in the inflammation process of adipose tissue and these pathways could interact with insulin signaling via serine/threonine inhibitory phosphorylation of IRS (Bastard et al., 2006; Gil et al., 2007). Genetic or

pharmacological manipulations of these different effectors of the inflammatory response modulate insulin sensitivity in different animal models.

Recent data suggest that stromovascular cells also contribute to the secretion of inflammatory adipokines. In this sense, the infiltration of adipose tissue by immune cells is a feature of obesity, with adipose tissue macrophage (ATM) accumulation being directly proportional to measures of adiposity in both mice and humans (Weisberg et al., 2003). This evidences a role of adipose tissue as part of the innate immune system.

ADIPOSE TISSUE INFLAMMATION, A MICROENVIRONMENT FOR TUMORIGENESIS

Analogously to adipose tissue, the tumor microenvironment is composed by multiple cell types including epithelial cells, fibroblasts, mast cells, and cells of the innate and adaptive immune system that favor a pro-inflammatory and pro-tumorigenic environment (Harvey et al., 2011). These inflammatory cells secrete cytokines, growth factors, metalloproteinases, and reactive oxygen species, which can induce DNA damage and chromosomal instability, thereby favoring carcinogenesis (Khasawneh et al., 2009). The abundance of leukocytes in neoplasic tissue was crucial to establish the link between chronic inflammation and cancer development (Virchow, 1863). Now, inflammation is a well-known hallmark of cancer, and growing evidence continues to indicate that chronic inflammation is associated with increased cancer risk (Aggarwal and Gehlot, 2009).

The expanded adipose tissue constitutes an important initiator of the microenvironment favorable for tumor development (Catalán et al., 2011d) due to its ability to produce and secrete inflammatory cytokines by adipocytes or infiltrating macrophages (Xu et al., 2003). Noteworthy, novel adipokines [lipocalin-2 (LCN-2), osteopontin (OPN) and YKL40] related to inflammation and insulin resistance with emerging roles in tumor development have been recently described to be increased in adipose tissue from patients with colon cancer (Catalán et al., 2011d).

In this line, periprostatic adipose tissue of obese subjects shows a dysregulated expression of genes encoding molecules involved in inflammatory processes including antigen presentation, B cell development, and T helper cell differentiation. Moreover, subjects with prostate cancer display an altered profile of genes with great impact on immunity and inflammation in their periprostatic adipose tissue (Ribeiro et al., 2012). The up-regulation of complement factor H and its receptor in periprostatic adipose tissue from patients with prostate cancer has been also described, suggesting an inhibitory modulation of the complement activity in prostate tumor cells and evasion to attack. Other altered molecules include the B lymphocyte antigen CD20 encoded by the MS4A1 gene with a functional role in B-cell activation and FFAR2 that encodes a protein reported to modulate the differentiation and/or activation of leukocytes (Ribeiro et al., 2012). This observation highlights the bi-directional interactions between periprostatic adipose tissue and tumor cells, which influence adipose tissue function and may influence prostate cancer progression inducing an environment favorable to cancer progression.

Clusters of enlarged adipocytes become distant from the vasculature in expanding adipose tissue leading to local areas of hypoxia and eventually necrosis. The reduction in oxygen pressure associated with adipose tissue hypoxia is considered to underlie the inflammatory response (Trayhurn et al., 2008; Ye, 2009; Trayhurn, 2013). The master regulator of oxygen homeostasis is the hypoxia-inducible factor (HIF)-1 α . HIF-1 α is increased in the adipose tissue of obese patients and its expression is reduced after surgery-induced weight loss (Cancello et al., 2005). It is well-documented that HIF-1 α also influences both the innate and the adaptive immunity regulating functions of myeloid cells, neutrophils, macrophages, mast cells, dendritic cells, natural killer cells and lymphocytes (Eltzschig and Carmeliet, 2011). Similarly to what takes place in tumor tissue, adipose tissue hypoxia is related to the presence of macrophages, which migrate to the hypoxic regions and alter their expression profile increasing inflammatory events (Fujisaka et al., 2013). Hypoxia activation is a critical microenvironmental factor during tumor progression with oxygen concentrations in solid tumors being frequently reduced compared with normal tissues (Semenza, 2003; Jiang et al., 2011). HIF-1 α and HIF-2 α are overexpressed in certain solid tumors (Zhong et al., 1999; Talks et al., 2000), with these elevated levels being associated with cancer-related death in specific tumoral types of the brain (oligodendroglioma), breast, cervix, oropharynx, ovary, and uterus (endometrial) (Semenza, 2003). HIF-2 α is also strongly expressed by subsets of tumor-associated macrophages, sometimes in the absence of expression in any tumor cell (Talks et al., 2000). Overall, hypoxia has effects on the function of adipocytes and appears to be an important factor in adipose tissue dysfunction in obesity increasing the risk of cancer development.

Moreover, hypoxia is a primary physiological signal for angiogenesis (growth of blood vessels) in both physiological and pathological conditions. Angiogenesis is a physiological response that regulates adipogenesis representing a hallmark of tumor growth (Hanahan and Folkman, 1996; Carmeliet and Jain, 2000; Cao, 2007). Adipocytes seem regulate angiogenesis both by cell to cell contact and by adipokine secretion (Cao, 2007; Lemoine et al., 2013). In this regard, many cytokines produced by adipose tissue show angiogenic activities such as leptin, TNF- α , IL-6, IL-8, vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) and tumor growth factor β (TGF- β) (Ferrara and Kerbel, 2005; Ye, 2009; Gómez-Ambrosi et al., 2010).

The blocking of tumor angiogenesis as an anticancer strategy has shown desirable results across multiple tumor types (Folkman, 1971; Schneider et al., 2012). The standard chemotherapy usually results in partial or total resistance after different cycles of treatment (Kerbel, 1997). Based on the hypothesis that endothelial cells have a normal complement of chromosomes and a relative genetic stability, the use of inhibitors of angiogenesis may avoid acquired drug resistance (Kerbel, 1997). Current pharmacotherapeutic options for treating obesity and related metabolic disorders remain limited and ineffective. Emerging evidence shows that modulation of angiogenesis is a possible therapeutic intervention to impair the development of obesity by regulating the growth and remodeling of the adipose tissue vasculature (Rupnick et al., 2002; Cao, 2010). Adipose tissue growth is angiogenesis-dependent (Rupnick et al., 2002) and the modulation of angiogenesis appears to have the potential to impair the development of obesity (Lijnen, 2008). Studies in mice have shown that the administration of anti-angiogenic agents prevents diet-induced or genetic obesity (Brakenhielm et al., 2004a). Genetically obese mice treated with different angiogenesis inhibitors such as TNP-470, angiostatin, endostatin, Bay-129566, a matrix metalloproteinase inhibitor, or thalidomide showed reduced body and adipose tissue weights as well as increased apoptosis in the adipose tissue compared with control mice (Rupnick et al., 2002). In this regard, targeting a proapoptotic peptide to prohibitin in the adipose vasculature caused ablation of white fat in both, diet-induced and age-related obesity (Kolonin et al., 2004). Recently, the antiangiogenic treatment blocking VEGFR2 by antibodies but not of VEGFR1 has been described to limit adipose tissue expansion (Tam et al., 2009). To evaluate the effects of the different antiangiogenic agents characterized in the cancer field in obesity models in vivo may be an attractive target to limit adipose tissue expansion. However, a too strong inhibition of adipose tissue expansion by impairing angiogenesis may lead to ectopic lipid storage, increased inflammation, and further deterioration of systemic insulin sensitivity (Sun et al., 2012; Lemoine et al., 2013). Moreover, adipose tissue development is a multifactorial process and it is unlikely that a single angiogenesis inhibitor will allow reduction of obesity without associated side effects (Lijnen, 2008). Thus, blocking the capacity for angiogenesis may have different outcomes, depending on the stage of obesity.

IMMUNE CELL TYPES PRESENT IN EXPANDED ADIPOSE TISSUE

In cases of severe obesity, adipose tissue can constitute up to 50-60% of the total body mass being the expanded adipose tissue a largely uncharacterized immunological organ with distinct subpopulations of cells of the immune system (Kanneganti and Dixit, 2012). Furthermore, excess of body fat is accompanied by altered immune cell function and different expression profile of genes related to immunity in obese human subjects compared with healthy-weight individuals (Gómez-Ambrosi et al., 2004). Discrepancies in leukocyte number, subset, and activity of monocytes between lean and obese individuals have been reported (Nieman et al., 1999). Adipose tissue has been shown to exhibit a dynamic infiltration by innate and adaptive cells during the onset of insulin resistance and diet-induced obesity (Duffaut et al., 2009). The observation of infiltrated macrophages in the adipose tissue of obese patients prompted an increased interest in the interplay between immune cells and metabolism. Recent studies have revealed a growing list of immune cell types (including macrophages, lymphocytes, mast cells, eosinophils neutrophils and foam cells) that infiltrate adipose tissue and have potential roles in insulin resistance (Olefsky and Glass, 2010; Dalmas et al., 2011; Wu et al., 2011; Shapiro et al., 2013) (Figure 1).

The role of adaptive immune cells in obesity-induced adipose tissue inflammation has been less characterized than that of innate immune cells. Based on studies in mouse models, lymphocyte infiltration in adipose tissue might occur in a chronological sequence. B and T lymphocytes are recruited during early



obesity-induced inflammation by preadipocytes or chemotactic adipokines like CCL5, CXCL5, CXCL12, or CCL20. Furthermore, the cytokines derived from Th lymphocytes reportedly modulate macrophage phenotype switching, which is directly linked to insulin resistance (Sell et al., 2012).

To explain the chronological order of how immune cells infiltrate adipose tissue in obesity, it has been proposed that T cells may stimulate preadipocytes to induce the recruitment of macrophages via chemotactic factors such as MCP-1, shedding new light on the importance of chemotaxis in this scenario (Kintscher et al., 2008).

INNATE IMMUNE SYSTEM IN ADIPOSE TISSUE

Macrophages and monocytes are representative of the innate immune system and represent a large proportion of the stromovascular cell fraction in adipose tissue. Several cell types of the innate immune system are involved in the development of adipose tissue inflammation and the most studied cell type among these is the ATM (Kalupahana et al., 2012). Neutrophils and mast cells, also members of the innate immune system have been also implicated in promoting inflammation and insulin resistance during obesity, whereas eosinophils and myeloid-derived suppressor cells have been suggested to play a protective role (Wu and Van Kaer, 2013).

MONOCYTES AND MACROPHAGES IN ADIPOSE TISSUE

The majority of macrophages found in the adipose tissue of diet-induced obese mice are originated from blood monocytes (Weisberg et al., 2003; Dalmas et al., 2011). Monocytes are a heterogeneous cell population that differ in their migration and cell fate properties (Saha and Geissmann, 2011). The pheno-type of macrophages depends on the subset of monocytes upon

arrival at target tissues being probably determined by the local microenvironment (Dalmas et al., 2011). The number of resident macrophages present in adipose tissue was found to correlate positively with obesity in various mouse models and in human adipose tissue (Weisberg et al., 2003; Xu et al., 2003). Thus, it is possible to speculate that macrophages might be involved in the growth of the fat mass in a similar manner to that described in tumors (Curat et al., 2004).

Based on their cytokine profile secretion and cell surface markers, ATMs are classified into two main types: the "classical" macrophages named M1 in contrast to the "alternatively activated" M2. M1 macrophages are the first line of defense against intracellular pathogens with high microbicidal activity and are classically stimulated by interferon (IFN)-v or by lipopolysaccharide (LPS). M1 induce the secretion of inflammatory cytokines (IL-1, IL-6, TNF-α, MCP1) and reactive oxygen species, and nitric oxide (NO) through the stimulation of inducible NO synthase (iNOS) (Lumeng et al., 2008). Alternative activation, resulting from induction by the Th2 cytokines interleukin IL-4 and IL-13 (Gordon, 2003) is associated with tissue repair and humoral immunity producing immunosuppressive factors, such as IL-10, IL-1Ra, and arginase (Gordon and Taylor, 2005). Obesity induces a phenotypic switch from an anti-inflammatory M2polarized state to a pro-inflammatory M1 state (Lumeng et al., 2007). The importance of the M1/M2 ratio has been reported in macrophage-specific Pparg-deficient mice that show impaired alternative macrophage activation, increased development of obesity and adipose tissue inflammation as well as glucose intolerance (Odegaard et al., 2007). The identification of the signaling pathways that control macrophage polarization in expanding adipose tissue remains a challenging issue. In this sense, it has been described that the local hypoxia in expanding adipose tissue

may promote the M2 to M1 switching (Ye and McGuinness, 2013). Moreover, a recent study in *Trib1*-deficient mice has shown a severe reduction of M2-like macrophages in adipose tissue highlighting the contribution of Trib1 for adipose tissue homeostasis by controlling the differentiation of tissue-resident M2-like macrophages (Satoh et al., 2013).

INVOLVEMENT OF NEUTROPHILS, EOSINOPHILS, AND MAST CELLS IN OBESITY

The notion that a transient "acute inflammatory infiltrate" precedes the "chronic inflammatory infiltrate" in obesity and that neutrophils play a key role (Wagner and Roth, 2000) producing chemokines and cytokines, thereby facilitating macrophage infiltration has been proposed (Talukdar et al., 2012). In this line, adipose tissue neutrophils could have a role in initiating the inflammatory cascade in response to obesity based on the fact that mice fed with a high-fat diet show an increase in neutrophil recruitment to adipose tissue peaking at 3–7 days and subsiding thereafter (Elgazar-Carmon et al., 2008). The treatment of hepatocytes with neutrophil elastase causes cellular insulin resistance while deletion of neutrophil elastase in obese mice leads to reduced inflammation (Talukdar et al., 2012).

Although eosinophils are associated with allergic diseases and helmintic infections (Rothenberg and Hogan, 2006), the biologic role of these cells in adipose tissue remains incompletely defined (Maizels and Allen, 2011). It has been shown that eosinophils are the main source of IL-4 and IL-13 in white adipose tissues of mice, and, in their absence, M2 macrophages are greatly attenuated (Wu et al., 2011). Moreover, in the absence of eosinophils, mice which were fed a high-fat diet develop increased body fat and insulin resistance (Wu et al., 2011). The promotion of eosinophil responses can protect against metabolic syndrome (Wu et al., 2011).

Mast cells, like macrophages, are inflammatory cells, but the exact mechanisms of mast cells in the pathogenesis of obesity are not fully understood. In this regard, increased mast cells in adipose tissue from obese subjects compared with those of lean subjects have been reported. Obese subjects also had significantly higher tryptase concentrations in their serum than lean individuals. Mast cells may contribute to inflammation through the secretion of IL-6 and IFN- γ (Stienstra et al., 2011). Moreover, mast cell number is related to fibrosis, macrophage inflammation and endothelial activation of adipose tissue in human obesity (Divoux et al., 2012). These observations suggest a possible association between mast cells and obesity-associated inflammation (Liu et al., 2009; Zhang and Shi, 2012).

ADAPTIVE IMMUNE SYSTEM IN ADIPOSE TISSUE

Recent advances in the field of adipose tissue biology reveal a prominent role of different types of lymphocytes (T-lymphocytes, B-lymphocytes, and natural-killer cells) in adipose tissue inflammation depending on the obese state in parallel to macrophages (Sell and Eckel, 2010).

T-LYMPHOCYTES IN ADIPOSE TISSUE

CD4⁺ T cells along with CD8⁺ T cells constitute the majority of T-lymphocytes. Experimental data suggest that T-lymphocytes

might play a role in the development of insulin resistance during obesity. In this sense, T-lymphocytes are described in visceral and subcutaneous adipose tissue of obese mice and humans (Bornstein et al., 2000) but the role of different subtypes of lymphocytes, CD4⁺, and CD8⁺ cells, in adipose tissue inflammation remains largely unexplored. The increase in the number of T cells in adipose tissue from diet-induced obesity mice is genderdependent, with higher numbers of T cells in obese males than in females or lean males (Wu et al., 2007). Based on studies in mouse models, lymphocyte infiltration in adipose tissue might occur in a chronological sequence with T lymphocytes being recruited during early obesity-induced inflammation by chemokines like RANTES, a T-cell specific chemokine also known as CCL5 (Sell et al., 2012). In this regard, the expression of RANTES and its respective receptor CCR5 in visceral adipose tissue of morbidly obese patients have been described (Wu et al., 2007).

CD4⁺ T cells are crucial in achieving a regulated effective immune response to pathogens. In adipose tissue, CD4⁺ T cells are mainly classified into the classical T-helper 1 (Th1) and T-helper 2 (Th2) although new subsets have been identified including T-helper 17 (Th17), induced T-regulatory cells (iTreg), and the regulatory type 1 cells (Tr1), among others (Luckheeram et al., 2012). The roles for CD4⁺ T lymphocytes in adipose tissue are related to the regulation of body weight, adipocyte hypertrophy, insulin-resistance, and glucose tolerance. Thus, CD4⁺ cells are key in the control of disease progression in diet-induced obesity (Winer et al., 2009). Th1 cells show a pro-inflammatory profile, secreting IFN-y, which elicits the production of macrophage mediators, induces leukocyte adhesion molecules and chemokines, as well as increases antigenpresenting capacity by macrophages and endothelial cells (Geng and Hansson, 1992; Tellides et al., 2000). Interestingly, T cells extracted from fat tissue of obese mice and stimulated in vitro produced higher amounts of IFN-y than those extracted from lean animals. This finding suggests that obesity primes T cells from adipose tissue toward a Th1 switch (Rocha et al., 2008). Winer et al. (Winer et al., 2009) reported that the increase of CD4⁺ T cells with obesity in mice is largely due to the accumulation of IFNy produced by Th1 cells. The elevated levels of IFNy also contribute to the classical activation of adipose tissue macrophages, resulting in increased inflammation in adipose tissue. On the other hand, Th2 are anti-inflammatory cells and are a source of IL-4 and IL-13. In this regard, T cells may orchestrate an inflammatory cascade, depending on the set of cytokines they predominantly produce (Hansson and Libby, 2006). A dramatic increase in the number of Th1 cells has been described in dietinduced obesity states, whereas the number of Th2 cells remained unchanged (Sell and Eckel, 2010).

T regulatory (Treg) cells are a small subset of T lymphocytes constituting normally 5–20% of the CD4⁺ compartment. Tregs are critical in the defense against inappropriate immune responses such as inflammation and tumorigenesis (Sakaguchi et al., 2008) because they control the behavior of other T cell populations and influence the activities of the innate immune system cells (Maloy et al., 2003). Treg cells regulate the activities of macrophages and adipocytes probably secreting IL-10, given their association with improved insulin sensitivity in both rodents and humans (Scarpelli et al., 2006). It has been recently described that the accumulation of Tregs in visceral adipose tissue is mediated by the nuclear receptor peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor (PPAR)- γ (Cipolletta et al., 2012). PPAR- γ tended to impose the transcriptional characteristics of visceral adipose tissue Tregs on naïve CD4⁺ T cells (Cipolletta et al., 2012). Tregs may be regulated by local hypoxia, increased adipocyte death and adipocyte stress (Feuerer et al., 2009). The diminished Treg cells in obesity could promote the infiltration of macrophages in adipose tissue and, thereby, increase the production of inflammatory cytokines.

CD8⁺ T cells are involved in the initiation and propagation of inflammatory cascades in obese adipose tissue (Nishimura et al., 2009). CD8⁺ cells are required for adipose tissue inflammation and have major roles in macrophage differentiation, activation and migration (Nishimura et al., 2009). A study in mice reported mainly CD8⁺ lymphocyte infiltration in hypoxic areas of epididymal adipose tissue in mice fed a high-fat diet, whereas the numbers of CD4⁺ and regulatory T cells were reduced (Rausch et al., 2008). The infiltration by CD8⁺ T cells precedes the recruitment of macrophages. Indeed, immunological and genetic depletion of CD8⁺ T cells lowered macrophage infiltration and adipose tissue inflammation as well as ameliorated systemic insulin resistance (Rausch et al., 2008). Another study also demonstrates an early T lymphocyte infiltration during the development of insulin resistance in a mouse model of high fat diet-induced obesity as well as a correlation of T cells with waist circumference in diabetic patients (Kintscher et al., 2008), highlighting the association of insulin resistance with adipose tissue lymphocyte infiltration. Oppositely, most of these cells were $CD4^+$ with only a few $CD8^+$ cells.

Recent studies have focused on another regulatory T cell subset, natural killer T (NKT) cells, in the development of obesity-associated inflammation and comorbidities (Lukens and Kanneganti, 2012; Lynch et al., 2012). NKT cells are abundant in metabolically active organs such as liver and adipose tissue (Emoto and Kaufmann, 2003; Lynch et al., 2009) and show the capacity to produce a variety of both pro- and anti-inflammatory cytokines (Wu and Van Kaer, 2013). NKT cells exert their effects in the development of inflammation and metabolic diseases in response to nutritional lipid excess (Wu and Van Kaer, 2013).

B-LYMPHOCYTE ACCUMULATION IN DYSFUNCTIONAL ADIPOSE TISSUE

A fundamental pathogenic role for B cells in the development of metabolic abnormalities has been described (Winer et al., 2011; DeFuria et al., 2013). In mice, B-lymphocytes accumulate in adipose tissue before T cells, shortly after the initiation of a high-fat diet (Duffaut et al., 2009). The early recruitment of B cells promotes T cell activation and pro-inflammatory cytokine production, which potentiates M1 macrophage polarization and insulin resistance (Winer et al., 2011).

Moreover, an impaired function of toll-like receptors in B cells from patients with T2D that increases inflammation by the elevation of pro-inflammatory IL-8 and lack of antiinflammatory/protective IL-10 production has been described (Jagannathan et al., 2010).

ADIPOKINE DYSREGULATION AND CANCER

A growing body of evidence suggests that the inflammatory milieu of the obese state is linked to the development of cancer through different mechanisms (Grivennikov et al., 2010). Infiltrating immune cells in adipose tissue regulates the local immune response, inducing increased levels of pro-inflammatory cytokines and adipokines and providing a major link to the obesity-associated tumor development (van Kruijsdijk et al., 2009). Critical molecules involved in the promotion of tumor cell proliferation include inflammatory transcription factors [such as NF-kB and signal transducer and activator of transcription 3 (STAT3)], adipokines (leptin and adiponectin) as well as inflammatory cytokines and enzymes (TNF-a, IL-6, MCP-1, SAA) and matrix metalloproteases (Gómez-Ambrosi et al., 2006; Aggarwal, 2009). Among all these molecules, perhaps the transcription factor NF-κB is the central mediator of inflammation (Aggarwal, 2004).

Leptin, the product of the ob gene, is an adipocyte-derived hormone that is a central mediator in regulating body weight by signaling the size of the adipose tissue mass (Zhang et al., 1994). Leptin levels are closely correlated with adiposity in obese rodents and humans (Maffei et al., 1995; Frühbeck et al., 1998, 2001b; Muruzábal et al., 2002). Subsequent studies have suggested that this hormone may be linked to the increased incidence of cancer in obesity (Khandekar et al., 2011). Leptin has attracted attention due to its potential function as an antiapoptotic, mitogenic, proangiogenic, and prometastatic agent, as observed in numerous in vitro studies (Frühbeck, 2006a,b; Park et al., 2011). Circulating levels of leptin have been investigated to determine the correlation with cancer and progressive disease. A strong association between leptin levels and colorectal and endometrial cancer has been reported (Petridou et al., 2002; Koda et al., 2007a). However, the findings of clinical studies of the relationship between leptin and breast cancer are inconsistent (van Kruijsdijk et al., 2009). Interestingly, many colorectal, breast, and endometrial cancers overexpress the leptin receptor OB-R (Koda et al., 2007a,b). Leptin produced by adjacent adipose tissue might promote the growth of colorectal cancer enhancing the proliferation of colon cancer cells although other factors released by adipocytes are also likely to be involved in the process. It suggests that the presence of tumor-associated adipose tissue represents an important microenvironmental influence (Amemori et al., 2007; Vansaun, 2013).

It has now been extensively documented that adiponectin expression is inversely correlated with obesity (Scherer et al., 1995; Hu et al., 1996). Adiponectin may influence cancer risk through its well-recognized effects on insulin resistance, but it is also plausible that adiponectin acts on tumor cells directly (Yamauchi et al., 2001; Barb et al., 2007). Interestingly, several cancer cell types express the adiponectin receptors AdipoR1 and AdipoR2 that may mediate the inhibitory effects of adiponectin on cellular proliferation (Kim et al., 2010). Epidemiologic studies show that low levels of adiponectin have an inverse association with the risk for the development of multiple cancers as well as advanced progression of disease (Wei et al., 2005; Barb et al., 2007; Bao et al., 2013). In a prospective analysis, adiponectin levels were inversely associated with endometrial (Dal Maso et al., 2004) and breast cancer risk



in postmenopausal women (Tworoger et al., 2007). Adiponectin also inhibits prostate and colon cancer cell growth (Bub et al., 2006). In a mouse tumor model, adiponectin markedly induced a cascade activation of caspase-8, -9, and -3, which leads to cell death inhibiting primary tumor growth (Brakenhielm et al., 2004b).

TNF- α , a cytokine originally identified as mediating endotoxin-induced tumor necrosis (Carswell et al., 1975), has been shown to be involved in the development of a number of cancers through the promotion of vessel growth and tumor destruction by direct cytotoxicity angiogenesis (Leibovich et al., 1987) as well as the metastatic potential of circulating tumor cells (Orosz et al., 1993). However, although TNF- α is the most potent activator of NF-κB, elevated levels of TNF-α in tissue or serum are not very common in cancer patients (Aggarwal and Gehlot, 2009). The increased circulating levels of TNF-a of both obese rodents and obese humans, suggest a possible link between obesity and tumorigenesis (Khandekar et al., 2011). In this regard, obesity-promoted hepatocellular carcinoma development was dependent on increased production of the cytokines TNF- α and IL-6, which cause hepatic inflammation and activation of the oncogenic transcription factor STAT3 (Park et al., 2010). Diet-induced obesity produces an elevation in colonic TNF-a giving rise to a number of alterations including the dysregulation of the Wnt signaling pathway, with an important involvement in colorectal cancer (Liu et al., 2012).

Another pro-inflammatory molecule produced in adipose tissue is IL-6. The circulating levels of IL-6 are higher in subjects with obesity-related insulin resistance (Kern et al., 2001). IL-6 is a pleiotropic cytokine with a significant role in growth and differentiation (Ghosh and Ashcraft, 2013) that signals to the nucleus through STAT3, an oncoprotein that is activated in many human cancers and transformed cell lines (Bromberg et al., 1999). Interestingly, STAT3 is activated by leptin (Vaisse et al., 1996) and probably may have a role in the pro-tumorigenic effects of this adipokine. Moreover, different studies indicate that serum IL-6 levels are a negative indicator of the development of breast cancer in overweight or obese patients with prominent insulin resistance (Gonullu et al., 2005; Knupfer and Preiss, 2007).

MCP-1 is a member of the CC chemokine superfamily (Panee, 2012) that plays a crucial role in recruitment and activation of monocytes during acute inflammation and angiogenesis (Charo and Taubman, 2004). Circulating levels of MCP-1 are generally increased in obese patients compared to lean controls (Catalán et al., 2007). Gene expression levels in adipose tissue follow the same trend, being higher in the visceral and subcutaneous adipose tissue of obese patients compared to lean volunteers (Huber et al., 2008). There is emerging evidence that MCP-1 induces tumor cell proliferation via activation of the phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase/protein kinase B (PI3K/Akt) pathway in various cancer types (Loberg et al., 2006). Moreover, MCP-1 promotes cancer tumorigenesis indirectly via its effects on macrophage infiltration (Walter et al., 1991). It has been described that MCP-1 is highly expressed by breast tumor cells and has causative roles in breast malignancy and metastasis (Soria and Ben-Baruch, 2008). The pleiotropic roles of CCL2 in the development of cancer are mediated through its receptor, CCR2 (Lu et al., 2007).

Novel adipokines involved in obesity-associated inflammation have emerged as important players of tumor growth (Catalán et al., 2011d). OPN is a secreted glycoprotein expressed by different cellular types (Brown et al., 1992). Recently, several studies have highlighted the expression of OPN in adipose tissue of both humans and mice and its involvement in obesity and obesityassociated T2D promoting inflammation and the accumulation of macrophages in adipose tissue (Gómez-Ambrosi et al., 2007; Nomiyama et al., 2007). High OPN expression in the primary tumor is associated with early metastasis and poor outcome in human breast and other cancers (Denhardt et al., 2001). LCN-2 also known as neutrophil gelatinase associated lipocalin is a component of the innate immune system with a key role in the acute-phase response to infection (Flo et al., 2004). Increased levels of LCN-2 in visceral adipose tissue in human obesity and a relationship with pro-inflammatory markers has also been described (Catalán et al., 2009, 2013). In addition to inhibiting invasion and metastasis, LCN-2 also appears to be a negative regulator of angiogenesis in cancer cells (Chakraborty et al., 2012). Tenascin-C (TNC) is an extracellular matrix glycoprotein specifically induced during acute inflammation and persistently expressed in chronic inflammation (Chiquet-Ehrismann and Chiquet, 2003; Udalova et al., 2011). Increased expression of TNC has been described in most solid cancers, playing important roles in enhancing proliferation, invasion and angiogenesis during tumorigenesis and metastasis (Midwood and Orend, 2009; Midwood et al., 2011). In this line, elevated expression levels of TNC have been found in visceral adipose tissue in obesity with a tight association of genes being involved in maintaining the chronic inflammatory response associated to obesity (Catalán et al., 2011c). YKL-40 is another adipokine involved in inflammation and cancer cell proliferation. YKL-40 is a growth factor with elevated gene and protein expression levels in visceral adipose tissue in human obesity-associated T2D (Catalán et al., 2011b). Moreover, circulating levels of this cytokine are described as an obesity-independent marker of T2D (Nielsen et al., 2008). On the other hand, elevated levels of YKL-40 were found in patients with different types of solid tumors, including several types of

REFERENCES

- Aggarwal, B. B. (2004). Nuclear factor-κB: the enemy within. *Cancer Cell* 6, 203–208. doi: 10.1016/j.ccr.2004.09.003
- Aggarwal, B. B. (2009). Inflammation, a silent killer in cancer is not so silent! *Curr. Opin. Pharmacol.* 9, 347–350. doi: 10.1016/j.coph.2009.06.018
- Aggarwal, B. B., and Gehlot, P. (2009). Inflammation and cancer: how friendly is the relationship for cancer patients. *Curr. Opin. Pharmacol.* 9, 351–369. doi: 10.1016/j.coph.2009.06.020
- Ahima, R. S. (2006). Adipose tissue as an endocrine organ. *Obesity* 14(Suppl. 5), 242S–249S. doi: 10.1038/oby.2006.317
- Ahima, R. S., and Flier, J. S. (2000). Adipose tissue as an endocrine

organ. Trends Endocrinol. Metab. 11, 327-332. doi: 10.1016/S1043-2760(00)00301-5

- Amemori, S., Ootani, A., Aoki, S., Fujise, T., Shimoda, R., Kakimoto, T., et al. (2007). Adipocytes and preadipocytes promote the proliferation of colon cancer cells in vitro. Am. J. Physiol. Gastrointest. Liver Physiol. 292, G923–G929. doi: 10.1152/ajpgi. 00145.2006
- Bao, Y., Giovannucci, E. L., Kraft, P., Stampfer, M. J., Ogino, S., Ma, J., et al. (2013). A prospective study of plasma adiponectin and pancreatic cancer risk in five US cohorts. *J. Natl. Cancer Inst.* 105, 95–103. doi: 10.1093/jnci/djs474
- Barb, D., Williams, C. J., Neuwirth, A. K., and Mantzoros, C. S. (2007).

adenocarcinomas, small cell lung carcinoma, glioblastoma, and melanoma (Johansen et al., 2006). Calprotectin is a member of the S100 protein family released by activated phagocytes and recognized by TLR4 on monocytes (Vogl et al., 2007). Calprotectin is not only involved in differentiation and cell migration but has also been identified as an important regulator of inflammation in cancer development and tumor spreading (Hiratsuka et al., 2008; Ehrchen et al., 2009). The increased levels of calprotectin in obesity and obesity-associated T2D have been shown decrease after weight loss achieved by RYGB (Catalán et al., 2011a).

CONCLUSIONS

The prevalence of obesity has risen steadily for the past several decades. Excess of adiposity is associated with increased death rates for all cancers combined and for cancers at multiple specific sites with the strongest evidence for endometrial cancer, postmenopausal breast cancer, colon cancer, renal cell carcinoma of the kidney, liver, gallbladder, esophageal, and pancreatic cancer. The mechanisms linking obesity and cancer are unclear but lowgrade chronic inflammation, dysregulation of growth signaling pathways, chronic hyperinsulinemia, and hypoxia associated to obesity are widely accepted as important factors in cancer pathogenesis. Particular attention is placed on the pro-inflammatory environment associated with the obese state, specifically highlighting the involvement of infiltrated immune cells into adipose tissue. In this sense, the understanding of the regulatory mechanisms that lead to polarization of macrophages or lympocytes in adipose tissue toward a pro-inflammatory phenotype will provide new ways to control adipose tissue inflammation (Figure 2). A better understanding of the mechanistic links between obesity and cancer will help to identify intervention targets and strategies to avoid the pro-tumorigenic effects of obesity.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This work was supported by Fondo de Investigación Sanitaria (FIS) PI11/02681, PI12/00515 from the Spanish Instituto de Salud Carlos III and by the Department of Health (48/2011 and 58/2011) of the Gobierno de Navarra of Spain.

Adiponectin in relation to malignancies: a review of existing basic research and clinical evidence. *Am. J. Clin. Nutr.* 86, S858–S866.

- Bardou, M., Barkun, A. N., and Martel, M. (2013). Obesity and colorectal cancer. *Gut* 62, 933–947. doi: 10.1136/gutjnl-2013-304701
- Bastard, J. P., Maachi, M., Lagathu, C., Kim, M. J., Caron, M., Vidal, H., et al. (2006). Recent advances in the relationship between obesity, inflammation, and insulin resistance. *Eur. Cytokine Netw.* 17, 4–12.
- Bornstein, S. R., Abu-Asab, M., Glasow, A., Path, G., Hauner, H., Tsokos, M., et al. (2000). Immunohistochemical and ultrastructural localization of leptin and leptin receptor in human white

adipose tissue and differentiating human adipose cells in primary culture. *Diabetes* 49, 532–538. doi: 10.2337/diabetes.49.4.532

- Brakenhielm, E., Cao, R., Gao, B., Angelin, B., Cannon, B., Parini, P., et al. (2004a). Angiogenesis inhibitor, TNP-470, prevents dietinduced and genetic obesity in mice. *Circ. Res.* 94, 1579–1588. doi: 10.1161/01.RES.0000132745. 76882 70
- Brakenhielm, E., Veitonmaki, N., Cao, R., Kihara, S., Matsuzawa, Y., Zhivotovsky, B., et al. (2004b). Adiponectin-induced antiangiogenesis and antitumor activity involve caspase-mediated endothelial cell apoptosis. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 101, 2476–2481. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0308671100

- Bray, G. A. (2004). Medical consequences of obesity. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 89, 2583–2589. doi: 10.1210/jc.2004-0535
- Bromberg, J. F., Wrzeszczynska, M. H., Devgan, G., Zhao, Y., Pestell, R. G., Albanese, C., et al. (1999). Stat3 as an oncogene. *Cell* 98, 295–303. doi: 10.1016/S0092-8674(00) 81959-5
- Brown, L. F., Berse, B., Van de Water, L., Papadopoulos-Sergiou, A., Perruzzi, C. A., Manseau, E. J., et al. (1992). Expression and distribution of osteopontin in human tissues: widespread association with luminal epithelial surfaces. *Mol. Biol. Cell* 3, 1169–1180. doi: 10.1091/mbc.3.10.1169
- Bub, J. D., Miyazaki, T., and Iwamoto, Y. (2006). Adiponectin as a growth inhibitor in prostate cancer cells. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 340, 1158–1166. doi: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2005.12.103
- Calle, E. E., and Kaaks, R. (2004). Overweight, obesity and cancer: epidemiological evidence and proposed mechanisms. *Nat. Rev. Cancer* 4, 579–591. doi: 10.1038/nrc1408
- Calle, E. E., and Thun, M. J. (2004). Obesity and cancer. *Oncogene* 23, 6365–6378. doi: 10.1038/sj.onc.1207751
- Cancello, R., Henegar, C., Viguerie, N., Taleb, S., Poitou, C., Rouault, C., et al. (2005). Reduction of macrophage infiltration and chemoattractant gene expression changes in white adipose tissue of morbidly obese subjects after surgery-induced weight loss. *Diabetes* 54, 2277–2286. doi: 10.2337/diabetes.54.8.2277
- Cao, Y. (2007). Angiogenesis modulates adipogenesis and obesity. J. Clin. Invest. 117, 2362–2368. doi: 10.1172/JCI32239
- Cao, Y. (2010). Adipose tissue angiogenesis as a therapeutic target for obesity and metabolic diseases. *Nat. Rev. Drug Discov.* 9, 107–115. doi: 10.1038/nrd3055
- Carmeliet, P., and Jain, R. K. (2000). Angiogenesis in cancer and other diseases. *Nature* 407, 249–257. doi: 10.1038/35025220
- Carswell, E. A., Old, L. J., Kassel, R. L., Green, S., Fiore, N., and Williamson, B. (1975). An endotoxin-induced serum factor that causes necrosis of tumors. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 72, 3666–3670. doi: 10.1073/pnas.72.9.3666
- Catalán, V., Gómez-Ambrosi, J., Ramírez, B., Rotellar, F., Pastor, C., Silva, C., et al. (2007). Proinflammatory cytokines in

obesity: impact of type 2 diabetes mellitus and gastric bypass. *Obes. Surg.* 17, 1464–1474. doi: 10.1007/s11695-008-9424-z

- Catalán, V., Gómez-Ambrosi, J., Rodríguez, A., Ramírez, B., Rotellar, F., Valentí, V., et al. (2011a). Increased levels of calprotectin in obesity are related to macrophage content: impact on inflammation and effect of weight loss. *Mol. Med.* 17, 1157–1167. doi: 10.2119/molmed.2011.00144
- Catalán, V., Gómez-Ambrosi, J., Rodríguez, A., Ramírez, B., Rotellar, F., Valentí, V., et al. (2011b). Increased circulating and visceral adipose tissue expression levels of YKL-40 in obesity-associated type 2 diabetes are related to inflammation: impact of conventional weight loss and gastric bypass. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 96, 200–209. doi: 10.1210/jc.2010-0994
- Catalán, V., Gómez-Ambrosi, J., Rodríguez, A., Ramírez, B., Rotellar, F., Valentí, V., et al. (2011c). Increased tenascin C and Tolllike receptor 4 levels in visceral adipose tissue as a link between inflammation and extracellular matrix remodeling in obesity. *J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab.* 97, E1880–E1889. doi: 10.1210/jc.2012-1670
- Catalán, V., Gómez-Ambrosi, J., Rodríguez, A., Ramírez, B., Silva, C., Rotellar, F., et al. (2011d). Up-regulation of the novel proinflammatory adipokines lipocalin-2, chitinase-3 like-1 and osteopontin as well as angiogenic-related factors in visceral adipose tissue of patients with colon cancer. J. Nutr. Biochem. 22, 634–641. doi: 10.1016/j.jnutbio.2010.04.015
- Catalán, V., Gómez-Ambrosi, J., Rodríguez, A., Ramírez, B., Rotellar, F., Valentí, V., et al. (2013). Sixtransmembrane epithelial antigen of prostate 4 and neutrophil gelatinase-associated lipocalin expression in visceral adipose tissue is related to iron status and inflammation in human obesity. *Eur. J. Nutr.* 52, 1587–1595. doi: 10.1007/ s00394-012-0464-8
- Catalán, V., Gómez-Ambrosi, J., Rodríguez, A., Ramírez, B., Silva, C., Rotellar, F., et al. (2009). Increased adipose tissue expression of lipocalin-2 in obesity is related to inflammation and matrix metalloproteinase-2 and metalloproteinase-9 activities in humans. J. Mol. Med. 87, 803–813. doi: 10.1007/s00109-009-0486-8
- Catalán, V., Gómez-Ambrosi, J., Rodríguez, A., Silva, C., Rotellar, F.,

Gil, M. J., et al. (2008). Expression of caveolin-1 in human adipose tissue is upregulated in obesity and obesity-associated type 2 diabetes mellitus and related to inflammation. *Clin. Endocrinol.* 68, 213–219.

- Chakraborty, S., Kaur, S., Guha, S., and Batra, S. K. (2012). The multifaceted roles of neutrophil gelatinase associated lipocalin (NGAL) in inflammation and cancer. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 2012, 129–169.
- Charo, I. F., and Taubman, M. B. (2004). Chemokines in the pathogenesis of vascular disease. *Circ. Res.* 95, 858–866. doi: 10.1161/01.RES. 0000146672.10582.17
- Chiquet-Ehrismann, R., and Chiquet, M. (2003). Tenascins: regulation and putative functions during pathological stress. J. Pathol. 200, 488–499. doi: 10.1002/path.1415
- Cinti, S. (2012). The adipose organ at a glance. *Dis. Model Mech.* 5, 588–594. doi: 10.1242/dmm.009662
- Cipolletta, D., Feuerer, M., Li, A., Kamei, N., Lee, J., Shoelson, S. E., et al. (2012). PPAR-γ is a major driver of the accumulation and phenotype of adipose tissue Treg cells. *Nature* 486, 549–553. doi: 10.1038/nature11132
- Cummings, D. E., Bloom, S. R., and Rubino, F. (2012). At the heart of the benefits of bariatric surgery. *Nat. Med.* 18, 358–359. doi: 10.1038/nm0312-358
- Curat, C. A., Miranville, A., Sengenes, C., Diehl, M., Tonus, C., Busse, R., et al. (2004). From blood monocytes to adipose tissueresident macrophages: induction of diapedesis by human mature adipocytes. *Diabetes* 53, 1285–1292. doi: 10.2337/diabetes.53.5.1285
- Dal Maso, L., Augustin, L. S., Karalis, A., Talamini, R., Franceschi, S., Trichopoulos, D., et al. (2004). Circulating adiponectin and endometrial cancer risk. *J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab.* 89, 1160–1163. doi: 10.1210/jc.2003-031716
- Dalmas, E., Clement, K., and Guerre-Millo, M. (2011). Defining macrophage phenotype and function in adipose tissue. *Trends Immunol.* 32, 307–314. doi: 10.1016/j.it.2011.04.008
- DeFuria, J., Belkina, A. C., Jagannathan-Bogdan, M., Snyder-Cappione, J., Carr, J. D., Nersesova, Y. R., et al. (2013). B cells promote inflammation in obesity and type 2 diabetes through regulation of Tcell function and an inflammatory cytokine profile. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 110, 5133–5138. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1215840110

- Denhardt, D. T., Noda, M., O'Regan, A. W., Pavlin, D., and Berman, J. S. (2001). Osteopontin as a means to cope with environmental insults: regulation of inflammation, tissue remodeling, and cell survival. *J. Clin. Invest.* 107, 1055–1061. doi: 10.1172/ICI12880
- Divoux, A., Moutel, S., Poitou, C., Lacasa, D., Veyrie, N., Aissat, A., et al. (2012). Mast cells in human adipose tissue: link with morbid obesity, inflammatory status, and diabetes. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 97, E1677–E1685. doi: 10.1210/jc. 2012-1532
- Duffaut, C., Galitzky, J., Lafontan, M., and Bouloumié, A. (2009). Unexpected trafficking of immune cells within the adipose tissue during the onset of obesity. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 384, 482–485. doi: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2009. 05.002
- Dunn, S. E., Kari, F. W., French, J., Leininger, J. R., Travlos, G., Wilson, R., et al. (1997). Dietary restriction reduces insulin-like growth factor I levels, which modulates apoptosis, cell proliferation, and tumor progression in p53-deficient mice. *Cancer Res.* 57, 4667–4672.
- Ehrchen, J. M., Sunderkotter, C., Foell, D., Vogl, T., and Roth, J. (2009).
 The endogenous Toll-like receptor 4 agonist S100A8/S100A9 (calprotectin) as innate amplifier of infection, autoimmunity, and cancer. J. Leukoc. Biol. 86, 557–566. doi: 10.1189/jlb.1008647
- Elgazar-Carmon, V., Rudich, A., Hadad, N., and Levy, R. (2008). Neutrophils transiently infiltrate intra-abdominal fat early in the course of high-fat feeding. *J. Lipid Res.* 49, 1894–1903. doi: 10.1194/jlr. M800132-JLR200
- Eltzschig, H. K., and Carmeliet, P. (2011). Hypoxia and inflammation. *N. Engl. J. Med.* 364, 656–665. doi: 10.1056/NEJMra0910283
- Emoto, M., and Kaufmann, S. H. (2003). Liver NKT cells: an account of heterogeneity. *Trends Immunol.* 24, 364–369. doi: 10.1016/S1471-4906(03)00162-5
- Feingold, K. R., Soued, M., Staprans, I., Gavin, L. A., Donahue, M. E., Huang, B. J., et al. (1989). Effect of tumor necrosis factor (TNF) on lipid metabolism in the diabetic rat. Evidence that inhibition of adipose tissue lipoprotein lipase activity is not required for TNFinduced hyperlipidemia. J. Clin. Invest. 83, 1116–1121. doi: 10.1172/ JCI113991
- Ferrara, N., and Kerbel, R. S. (2005). Angiogenesis as a therapeutic target.

Nature 438, 967–974. doi: 10.1038/ nature04483

- Feuerer, M., Herrero, L., Cipolletta, D., Naaz, A., Wong, J., Nayer, A., et al. (2009). Lean, but not obese, fat is enriched for a unique population of regulatory T cells that affect metabolic parameters. *Nat. Med.* 15, 930–939. doi: 10.1038/nm.2002
- Flegal, K. M., Carroll, M. D., Kit, B. K., and Ogden, C. L. (2012). Prevalence of obesity and trends in the distribution of body mass index among US adults, 1999-2010. *JAMA* 307, 491–497. doi: 10.1001/jama.2012.39
- Flegal, K. M., Kit, B. K., Orpana, H., and Graubard, B. I. (2013). Association of all-cause mortality with overweight and obesity using standard body mass index categories: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *JAMA* 309, 71–82. doi: 10.1001/jama.2012.113905
- Flo, T. H., Smith, K. D., Sato, S., Rodriguez, D. J., Holmes, M. A., Strong, R. K., et al. (2004). Lipocalin 2 mediates an innate immune response to bacterial infection by sequestrating iron. *Nature* 432, 917–921. doi: 10.1038/ nature03104
- Folkman, J. (1971). Tumor angiogenesis: therapeutic implications. N. Engl. J. Med. 285, 1182–1186. doi: 10.1056/NEJM197111182852108
- Frühbeck, G. (2005). Obesity: aquaporin enters the picture. *Nature* 438, 436–437. doi: 10.1038/438436b
- Frühbeck, G. (2006a). Intracellular signalling pathways activated by leptin. *Biochem. J.* 393, 7–20. doi: 10.1042/ BJ20051578
- Fruhbeck, G. (2006b). The Sir David Cuthbertson Medal Lecture. Hunting for new pieces to the complex puzzle of obesity. *Proc. Nutr. Soc.* 65, 329–347. doi: 10.1042/ BJ20051578
- Frühbeck, G. (2010). Is Europe really battling obesity. *Obes. Facts* 3, 219–221. doi: 10.1159/000319801
- Frühbeck, G. (2012). Obesity: screening for the evident in obesity. *Nat. Rev. Endocrinol.* 8, 570–572. doi: 10.1038/nrendo.2012.165
- Frühbeck, G., Alonso, R., Marzo, F., and Santidrián, S. (1995). A modified method for the indirect quantitative analysis of phytate in foodstuffs. *Anal. Biochem.* 225, 206–212. doi: 10.1006/abio.1995.1145
- Frühbeck, G., Gómez-Ambrosi, J., Muruzábal, F. J., and Burrell, M. A. (2001a). The adipocyte: a model for integration of endocrine and metabolic signaling in energy metabolism regulation. Am. J. Physiol. Endocrinol. Metab. 280, E827–E847.

- Frühbeck, G., Gómez-Ambrosi, J., and Salvador, J. (2001b). Leptininduced lipolysis opposes the tonic inhibition of endogenous adenosine in white adipocytes. *FASEB* J. 15, 333–340. doi: 10.1096/fj.00-0249com
- Frühbeck, G., Jebb, S. A., and Prentice, A. M. (1998). Leptin: physiology and pathophysiology. *Clin. Physiol.* 18, 399–419. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2281.1998.00129.x
- Frühbeck, G., Toplak, H., Woodward, E., Yumuk, V., Maislos, M., and Oppert, J. M. (2013). Obesity: the gateway to ill health - an EASO position statement on a rising public health, clinical and scientific challenge in Europe. *Obes. Facts* 6, 117–120. doi: 10.1159/000350627
- Fujisaka, S., Usui, I., Ikutani, M., Aminuddin, Takikawa, Α., Tsuneyama, K., A., et al. (2013). Adipose tissue hypoxia induces inflammatory M1 polarity of macrophages in an HIF-1a-dependent and HIF-1aindependent manner in obese mice. Diabetologia 56, 1403-1412. doi: 10.1007/s00125-013-2885-1
- Geng, Y. J., and Hansson, G. K. (1992). Interferon-γ inhibits scavenger receptor expression and foam cell formation in human monocytederived macrophages. J. Clin. Invest. 89, 1322–1330. doi: 10.1172/ JCI115718
- Ghosh, S., and Ashcraft, K. (2013). An IL-6 link between obesity and cancer. *Front. Biosci.* 5, 461–478. doi: 10.2741/E628
- Gil, A., Maria Aguilera, C., Gil-Campos, M., and Canete, R. (2007). Altered signalling and gene expression associated with the immune system and the inflammatory response in obesity. Br. J. Nutr. 98, S121–S126. doi: 10.1017/ S0007114507838050
- Gómez-Ambrosi, J., Catalán, V., Diez-Caballero, A., Martínez-Cruz, L. A., Gil, M. J., García-Foncillas, J., et al. (2004). Gene expression profile of omental adipose tissue in human obesity. *FASEB J.* 18, 215–217.
- Gómez-Ambrosi, J., Catalán, V., Ramírez, B., Rodríguez, A., Colina, I., Silva, C., et al. (2007). Plasma osteopontin levels and expression in adipose tissue are increased in obesity. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 92, 3719–3727. doi: 10.1210/jc. 2007-0349
- Gómez-Ambrosi, J., Catalán, V., Rodríguez, A., Ramírez, B., Silva, C., Gil, M. J., et al. (2010). Involvement of serum vascular endothelial growth factor family members in the development of obesity in mice

and humans. J. Nutr. Biochem. 21, 774–780. doi: 10.1016/j.jnutbio. 2009.05.004

- Gómez-Ambrosi, J., Salvador, J., Rotellar, F., Silva, C., Catalán, V., Rodríguez, A., et al. (2006). Increased serum amyloid A concentrations in morbid obesity decrease after gastric bypass. *Obes. Surg.* 16, 262–269. doi: 10.1381/ 096089206776116525
- Gómez-Ambrosi, J., Silva, C., Galofré, J. C., Escalada, J., Santos, S., Millán, D., et al. (2012). Body mass index classification misses subjects with increased cardiometabolic risk factors related to elevated adiposity. *Int. J. Obes.* 36, 286–294. doi: 10.1038/ijo.2011.100
- Gonullu, G., Ersoy, C., Ersoy, A., Evrensel, T., Basturk, B., Kurt, E., et al. (2005). Relation between insulin resistance and serum concentrations of IL-6 and TNF- α in overweight or obese women with early stage breast cancer. *Cytokine* 31, 264–269. doi: 10.1016/j.cyto. 2005.05.003
- Gordon, S. (2003). Alternative activation of macrophages. Nat. Rev. Immunol. 3, 23–35. doi: 10.1038/ nri978
- Gordon, S., and Taylor, P. R. (2005). Monocyte and macrophage heterogeneity. Nat. Rev. Immunol. 5, 953–964. doi: 10.1038/nri1733
- Grivennikov, S. I., Greten, F. R., and Karin, M. (2010). Immunity, inflammation, and cancer. *Cell* 140, 883–899. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2010. 01.025
- Hanahan, D., and Folkman, J. (1996).
 Patterns and emerging mechanisms of the angiogenic switch during tumorigenesis. *Cell* 86, 353–364.
 doi: 10.1016/S0092-8674(00) 80108-7
- Hansson, G. K., and Libby, P. (2006). The immune response in atherosclerosis: a double-edged sword. *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* 6, 508–519. doi: 10.1038/nri1882
- Harvey, A. E., Lashinger, L. M., and Hursting, S. D. (2011). The growing challenge of obesity and cancer: an inflammatory issue. *Ann. N.Y. Acad. Sci.* 2011, 45–52. doi: 10.1111/ j.1749-6632.2011.06096.x
- Hausman, D. B., DiGirolamo, M., Bartness, T. J., Hausman, G. J., and Martin, R. J. (2001). The biology of white adipocyte proliferation. *Obes. Rev.* 2, 239–254. doi: 10.1046/ j.1467-789X.2001.00042.x
- Hiratsuka, S., Watanabe, A., Sakurai, Y., Akashi-Takamura, S., Ishibashi, S., Miyake, K., et al. (2008). The S100A8-serum amyloid A3-TLR4 paracrine cascade establishes a

pre-metastatic phase. *Nat. Cell Biol.* 10, 1349–1355. doi: 10.1038/ ncb1794

- Hotamisligil, G. S., Shargill, N. S., and Spiegelman, B. M. (1993). Adipose expression of tumor necrosis factor-α: direct role in obesitylinked insulin resistance. *Science* 259, 87–91. doi: 10.1126/science. 7678183
- Hu, E., Liang, P., and Spiegelman, B. M. (1996). AdipoQ is a novel adipose-specific gene dysregulated in obesity. *J. Biol. Chem.* 271, 10697–10703. doi: 10.1074/jbc.271. 18.10697
- Huber, J., Kiefer, F. W., Zeyda, M., Ludvik, B., Silberhumer, G. R., Prager, G., et al. (2008). CC chemokine and CC chemokine receptor profiles in visceral and subcutaneous adipose tissue are altered in human obesity. *J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab.* 93, 3215–3221. doi: 10.1210/jc.2007-2630
- Hughes, V. (2013). The big fat truth. *Nature* 497, 428–430. doi: 10.1038/ 497428a
- Hursting, S. D., and Dunlap, S. M. (2013). Obesity, metabolic dysregulation, and cancer: a growing concern and an inflammatory (and microenvironmental) issue. *Ann. N.Y. Acad. Sci.* 2012, 82–87. doi: 10.1111/j.1749-6632.2012.06737.x
- Jagannathan, M., McDonnell, M., Liang, Y., Hasturk, H., Hetzel, J., Rubin, D., et al. (2010). Tolllike receptors regulate B cell cytokine production in patients with diabetes. *Diabetologia* 53, 1461–1471. doi: 10.1007/s00125-010-1730-z
- Jiang, J., Tang, Y. L., and Liang, X. H. (2011). EMT: a new vision of hypoxia promoting cancer progression. *Cancer Biol. Ther.* 11, 714–723. doi: 10.4161/cbt.11.8.15274
- Johansen, J. S., Jensen, B. V., Roslind, A., Nielsen, D., and Price, P. A. (2006). Serum YKL-40, a new prognostic biomarker in cancer patients. *Cancer Epidemiol. Biomarkers Prev.* 15, 194–202. doi: 10.1158/1055-9965.EPI-05-0011
- Kadowaki, T., Yamauchi, T., Kubota, N., Hara, K., Ueki, K., and Tobe, K. (2006). Adiponectin and adiponectin receptors in insulin resistance, diabetes, and the metabolic syndrome. *J. Clin. Invest.* 116, 1784–1792. doi: 10.1172/ JCI29126
- Kahn, S. E., Hull, R. L., and Utzschneider, K. M. (2006a). Mechanisms linking obesity to insulin resistance and type 2 diabetes. *Nature* 444, 840–846. doi: 10.1038/nature05482

- Kahn, S. E., Zinman, B., Haffner, S. M., O'Neill, M. C., Kravitz, B. G., Yu, D., et al. (2006b). Obesity is a major determinant of the association of C-reactive protein levels and the metabolic syndrome in type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes* 55, 2357–2364. doi: 10.2337/db06-0116
- Kalupahana, N. S., Moustaid-Moussa, N., and Claycombe, K. J. (2012). Immunity as a link between obesity and insulin resistance. *Mol. Aspects Med.* 33, 26–34. doi: 10.1016/j.mam.2011.10.011
- Kanneganti, T. D., and Dixit, V. D. (2012). Immunological complications of obesity. *Nat. Immunol.* 13, 707–712. doi: 10.1038/ni.2343
- Kerbel, R. S. (1997). A cancer therapy resistant to resistance. *Nature* 390, 335–336. doi: 10.1038/36978
- Kern, P. A., Ranganathan, S., Li, C., Wood, L., and Ranganathan, G. (2001). Adipose tissue tumor necrosis factor and interleukin-6 expression in human obesity and insulin resistance. Am. J. Physiol. Endocrinol. Metab. 280, E745–E751.
- Khandekar, M. J., Cohen, P., and Spiegelman, B. M. (2011). Molecular mechanisms of cancer development in obesity. *Nat. Rev. Cancer* 11, 886–895. doi: 10.1038/nrc3174
- Khasawneh, J., Schulz, M. D., Walch, A., Rozman, J., Hrabe de Angelis, M., Klingenspor, M., et al. (2009). Inflammation and mitochondrial fatty acid β -oxidation link obesity to early tumor promotion. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 106, 3354–3359. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0802864106
- Kim, A. Y., Lee, Y. S., Kim, K. H., Lee, J. H., Lee, H. K., Jang, S. H., et al. (2010). Adiponectin represses colon cancer cell proliferation via AdipoR1- and -R2-mediated AMPK activation. *Mol. Endocrinol.* 24, 1441–1452. doi: 10.1210/me.2009-0498
- Kim, C. S., Park, H. S., Kawada, T., Kim, J. H., Lim, D., Hubbard, N. E., et al. (2006). Circulating levels of MCP-1 and IL-8 are elevated in human obese subjects and associated with obesity-related parameters. *Int. J. Obes.* 30, 1347–1355. doi: 10.1038/sj.ijo.0803259
- Kintscher, U., Hartge, M., Hess, K., Foryst-Ludwig, A., Clemenz, M., Wabitsch, M., et al. (2008). T-lymphocyte infiltration in visceral adipose tissue: a primary event in adipose tissue inflammation and the development of obesity-mediated insulin resistance. Arterioscler. Thromb. Vasc. Biol. 28, 1304–1310. doi: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.108.165100

- Knupfer, H., and Preiss, R. (2007). Significance of interleukin-6 (IL-6) in breast cancer (review). *Breast Cancer Res. Treat.* 102, 129–135. doi: 10.1007/s10549-006-9328-3
- Koda, M., Sulkowska, M., Kanczuga-Koda, L., Cascio, S., Colucci, G., Russo, A., et al. (2007a). Expression of the obesity hormone leptin and its receptor correlates with hypoxia-inducible factor-1 α in human colorectal cancer. *Ann. Oncol.* 18(Suppl. 6), vi116–vi119. doi: 10.1093/annonc/mdm238
- Koda, M., Sulkowska, M., Wincewicz, A., Kanczuga-Koda, L., Musiatowicz, B., Szymanska, M., et al. (2007b). Expression of leptin, leptin receptor, and hypoxiainducible factor 1 α in human endometrial cancer. *Ann. N.Y. Acad. Sci.* 1095, 90–98. doi: 10.1196/ annals.1397.013
- Kolonin, M. G., Saha, P. K., Chan, L., Pasqualini, R., and Arap, W. (2004). Reversal of obesity by targeted ablation of adipose tissue. *Nat. Med.* 10, 625–632. doi: 10.1038/nm1048
- Kushi, L. H., Doyle, C., McCullough, M., Rock, C. L., Demark-Wahnefried, W., Bandera, E. V., et al. (2012). American Cancer Society Guidelines on nutrition and physical activity for cancer prevention: reducing the risk of cancer with healthy food choices and physical activity. CA Cancer J. Clin. 62, 30–67. doi: 10.3322/caac. 20140
- Lago, F., Dieguez, C., Gomez-Reino, J., and Gualillo, O. (2007). Adipokines as emerging mediators of immune response and inflammation. *Nat. Clin. Pract. Rheumatol.* 3, 716–724. doi: 10.1038/ncprheum0674
- Lago, F., Gomez, R., Gomez-Reino, J. J., Dieguez, C., and Gualillo, O. (2009). Adipokines as novel modulators of lipid metabolism. *Trends Biochem. Sci.* 34, 500–510. doi: 10.1016/j.tibs.2009.06.008
- Lancha, A., Fruhbeck, G., and Gomez-Ambrosi, J. (2012). Peripheral signalling involved in energy homeostasis control. *Nutr. Res. Rev.* 25, 223–248. doi: 10.1017/S0954422412000145
- Leibovich, S. J., Polverini, P. J., Shepard, H. M., Wiseman, D. M., Shively, V., and Nuseir, N. (1987). Macrophage-induced angiogenesis is mediated by tumour necrosis factor-α. *Nature* 329, 630–632. doi: 10.1038/329630a0
- Lemoine, A. Y., Ledoux, S., and Larger, E. (2013). Adipose tissue angiogenesis in obesity. *Thromb. Haemost.* 110. doi: 10.1160/TH13-01-0073. [Epub ahead of print].

- Lijnen, H. R. (2008). Angiogenesis and obesity. *Cardiovasc. Res.* 78, 286–293. doi: 10.1093/cvr/cvm007
- Liu, J., Divoux, A., Sun, J., Zhang, J., Clement, K., Glickman, J. N., et al. (2009). Genetic deficiency and pharmacological stabilization of mast cells reduce diet-induced obesity and diabetes in mice. *Nat. Med.* 15, 940–945. doi: 10.1038/nm.1994
- Liu, Z., Brooks, R. S., Ciappio, E. D., Kim, S. J., Crott, J. W., Bennett, G., et al. (2012). Diet-induced obesity elevates colonic TNF-α in mice and is accompanied by an activation of Wnt signaling: a mechanism for obesity-associated colorectal cancer. J. Nutr. Biochem. 23, 1207–1213. doi: 10.1016/j.jnutbio.2011.07.002
- Loberg, R. D., Day, L. L., Harwood, J., Ying, C., St John, L. N., Giles, R., et al. (2006). CCL2 is a potent regulator of prostate cancer cell migration and proliferation. *Neoplasia* 8, 578–586. doi: 10.1593/neo.06280
- Longo, V. D., and Fontana, L. (2010). Calorie restriction and cancer prevention: metabolic and molecular mechanisms. *Trends Pharmacol. Sci.* 31, 89–98. doi: 10.1016/j.tips.2009. 11.004
- Lu, Y., Cai, Z., Xiao, G., Liu, Y., Keller, E. T., Yao, Z., et al. (2007). CCR2 expression correlates with prostate cancer progression. J. Cell. Biochem. 101, 676–685. doi: 10.1002/jcb. 21220
- Luckheeram, R. V., Zhou, R., Verma, A. D., and Xia, B. (2012). CD4(+)T cells: differentiation and functions. *Clin. Dev. Immunol.* 2012, 14. doi: 10.1155/2012/925135
- Lukens, J. R., and Kanneganti, T. D. (2012). Fat chance: not much against NKT cells. *Immunity* 37, 447–449. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni. 2012.09.006
- Lumeng, C. N., Bodzin, J. L., and Saltiel, A. R. (2007). Obesity induces a phenotypic switch in adipose tissue macrophage polarization. J. Clin. Invest. 117, 175–184. doi: 10.1172/JCI29881
- Lumeng, C. N., DelProposto, J. B., Westcott, D. J., and Saltiel, A. R. (2008). Phenotypic switching of adipose tissue macrophages with obesity is generated by spatiotemporal differences in macrophage subtypes. *Diabetes* 57, 3239–3246. doi: 10.2337/db08-0872
- Lynch, L., Nowak, M., Varghese, B., Clark, J., Hogan, A. E., Toxavidis, V., et al. (2012). Adipose tissue invariant NKT cells protect against dietinduced obesity and metabolic disorder through regulatory cytokine production. *Immunity* 37, 574–587. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2012.06.016

- Lynch, L., O'Shea, D., Winter, D. C., Geoghegan, J., Doherty, D. G., and O'Farrelly, C. (2009). Invariant NKT cells and CD1d(+) cells amass in human omentum and are depleted in patients with cancer and obesity. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 39, 1893–1901. doi: 10.1002/eji. 200939349
- Maffei, M., Halaas, J., Ravussin, E., Pratley, R. E., Lee, G. H., Zhang, Y., et al. (1995). Leptin levels in human and rodent: measurement of plasma leptin and ob RNA in obese and weight-reduced subjects. *Nat. Med.* 1, 1155–1161. doi: 10.1038/nm1195-1155
- Maizels, R. M., and Allen, J. E. (2011). Immunology. Eosinophils forestall obesity. *Science* 332, 186–187. doi: 10.1126/science.1205313
- Maloy, K. J., Salaun, L., Cahill, R., Dougan, G., Saunders, N. J., and Powrie, F. (2003). CD4+CD25+ T(R) cells suppress innate immune pathology through cytokine-dependent mechanisms. *J. Exp. Med.* 197, 111–119. doi: 10.1084/jem.20021345
- Michels, K. B., and Ekbom, A. (2004). Caloric restriction and incidence of breast cancer. JAMA 291, 1226–1230. doi: 10.1001/jama.291.10.1226
- Midwood, K. S., Hussenet, T., Langlois, B., and Orend, G. (2011). Advances in tenascin-C biology. *Cell. Mol. Life Sci.* 68, 3175–3199. doi: 10.1007/s00018-011-0783-6
- Midwood, K. S., and Orend, G. (2009). The role of tenascin-C in tissue injury and tumorigenesis. J. Cell Commun. Signal. 3, 287–310. doi: 10.1007/s12079-009-0075-1
- Muruzábal, F. J., Frühbeck, G., Gómez-Ambrosi, J., Archanco, M., and Burrell, M. A. (2002). Immunocytochemical detection of leptin in non-mammalian vertebrate stomach. *Gen. Comp. Endocrinol.* 128, 149–152. doi: 10.1016/S0016-6480(02)00072-2
- Nielsen, A. R., Erikstrup, C., Johansen, J. S., Fischer, C. P., Plomgaard, P., Krogh-Madsen, R., et al. (2008). Plasma YKL-40: a BMIindependent marker of type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes* 57, 3078–3082. doi: 10.2337/db08-0182
- Nieman, D. C., Henson, D. A., Nehlsen-Cannarella, S. L., Ekkens, M., Utter, A. C., Butterworth, D. E., et al. (1999). Influence of obesity on immune function. J. Am. Diet. Assoc. 99, 294–299. doi: 10.1016/S0002-8223(99)00077-2
- Nishimura, S., Manabe, I., Nagasaki, M., Eto, K., Yamashita, H., Ohsugi, M., et al. (2009). CD8+ effector

T cells contribute to macrophage recruitment and adipose tissue inflammation in obesity. *Nat. Med.* 15, 914–920. doi: 10.1038/nm.1964

- Nishimura, S., Manabe, I., Nagasaki, M., Hosoya, Y., Yamashita, H., Fujita, H., et al. (2007). Adipogenesis in obesity requires close interplay between differentiating adipocytes, stromal cells, and blood vessels. *Diabetes* 56, 1517–1526. doi: 10.2337/db06-1749
- Nomiyama, T., Perez-Tilve, D., Ogawa, D., Gizard, F., Zhao, Y., Heywood, E. B., et al. (2007). Osteopontin mediates obesity-induced adipose tissue macrophage infiltration and insulin resistance in mice. J. Clin. Invest. 117, 2877–2888. doi: 10.1172/JCI31986
- Odegaard, J. I., Ricardo-Gonzalez, R. R., Goforth, M. H., Morel, C. R., Subramanian, V., Mukundan, L., et al. (2007). Macrophage-specific PPARγ controls alternative activation and improves insulin resistance. *Nature* 447, 1116–1120. doi: 10.1038/nature05894
- Olefsky, J. M., and Glass, C. K. (2010). Macrophages, inflammation, and insulin resistance. Annu. Rev. Physiol. 72, 219–246. doi: 10.1146/ annurev-physiol-021909-135846
- Orosz, P., Echtenacher, B., Falk, W., Ruschoff, J., Weber, D., and Mannel, D. N. (1993). Enhancement of experimental metastasis by tumor necrosis factor. J. Exp. Med. 177, 1391–1398. doi: 10.1084/jem.177.5. 1391
- Panee, J. (2012). Monocyte chemoattractant protein 1 (MCP-1) in obesity and diabetes. *Cytokine* 60, 1–12. doi: 10.1016/j.cyto.2012.06.018
- Park, E. J., Lee, J. H., Yu, G. Y., He, G., Ali, S. R., Holzer, R. G., et al. (2010). Dietary and genetic obesity promote liver inflammation and tumorigenesis by enhancing IL-6 and TNF expression. *Cell* 140, 197–208. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2009. 12.052
- Park, J., Euhus, D. M., and Scherer, P. E. (2011). Paracrine and endocrine effects of adipose tissue on cancer development and progression. *Endocr. Rev.* 32, 550–570. doi: 10.1210/er.2010-0030
- Petridou, E., Belechri, M., Dessypris, N., Koukoulomatis, P., Diakomanolis, E., Spanos, E., et al. (2002). Leptin and body mass index in relation to endometrial cancer risk. Ann. Nutr. Metab. 46, 147–151. doi: 10.1159/000063081
- Rajala, M. W., and Scherer, P. E. (2003). Minireview: the adipocyte–at the crossroads of energy homeostasis, inflammation, and atherosclerosis.

Endocrinology 144, 3765–3773. doi: 10.1210/en.2003-0580

- Rausch, M. E., Weisberg, S., Vardhana, P., and Tortoriello, D. V. (2008). Obesity in C57BL/6J mice is characterized by adipose tissue hypoxia and cytotoxic T-cell infiltration. *Int. J. Obes.* 32, 451–463. doi: 10.1038/sj.ijo.0803744
- Renehan, A. G., Tyson, M., Egger, M., Heller, R. F., and Zwahlen, M. (2008). Body-mass index and incidence of cancer: a systematic review and meta-analysis of prospective observational studies. *Lancet* 371, 569–578. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(08)60269-X
- Ribeiro, R., Monteiro, C., Catalán, V., Hu, P., Cunha, V., Rodríguez, A., et al. (2012). Obesity and prostate cancer: gene expression signature of human periprostatic adipose tissue. *BMC Med.* 10:108. doi: 10.1186/1741-7015-10-108
- Rocha, V. Z., Folco, E. J., Sukhova, G., Shimizu, K., Gotsman, I., Vernon, A. H., et al. (2008). Interferon-γ, a Th1 cytokine, regulates fat inflammation: a role for adaptive immunity in obesity. *Circ. Res.* 103, 467–476. doi: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.108.177105
- Rothenberg, M. E., and Hogan, S. P. (2006). The eosinophil. *Annu. Rev. Immunol.* 24, 147–174. doi: 10.1146/annurev. immunol.24.021605.090720
- Rupnick, M. A., Panigrahy, D., Zhang, C. Y., Dallabrida, S. M., Lowell, B. B., Langer, R., et al. (2002). Adipose tissue mass can be regulated through the vasculature. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 99, 10730–10735. doi: 10.1073/pnas.162349799
- Saha, P., and Geissmann, F. (2011). Toward a functional characterization of blood monocytes. *Immunol. Cell Biol.* 89, 2–4. doi: 10.1038/icb.2010.130
- Sáinz, N., Rodríguez, A., Catalán, V., Becerril, S., Ramírez, B., Gómez-Ambrosi, J., et al. (2009). Leptin administration favors muscle mass accretion by decreasing FoxO3a and increasing PGC-1α in ob/ob mice. *PLoS ONE* 4:e6808. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0006808
- Sakaguchi, S., Yamaguchi, T., Nomura, T., and Ono, M. (2008). Regulatory T cells and immune tolerance. *Cell* 133, 775–787. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2008.05.009
- Satoh, T., Kidoya, H., Naito, H., Yamamoto, M., Takemura, N., Nakagawa, K., et al. (2013). Critical role of Trib1 in differentiation of tissue-resident M2-like macrophages. *Nature* 495, 524–528. doi: 10.1038/nature11930

- Scarpelli, D., Cardellini, M., Andreozzi, F., Laratta, E., Hribal, M. L., Marini, M. A., et al. (2006). Variants of the interleukin-10 promoter gene are associated with obesity and insulin resistance but not type 2 diabetes in caucasian italian subjects. *Diabetes* 55, 1529–1533. doi: 10.2337/db06-0047
- Schäffler, A., and Schölmerich, J. (2010). Innate immunity and adipose tissue biology. *Trends Immunol.* 31, 228–235. doi: 10.1016/ j.it.2010.03.001
- Scherer, P. E., Williams, S., Fogliano, M., Baldini, G., and Lodish, H. F. (1995). A novel serum protein similar to C1q, produced exclusively in adipocytes. J. Biol. Chem. 270, 26746–26749. doi: 10.1074/jbc.270. 45.26746
- Schneider, B. P., Shen, F., and Miller, K. D. (2012). Pharmacogenetic biomarkers for the prediction of response to antiangiogenic treatment. *Lancet Oncol.* 13, 70275–70279. doi: 10.1016/S1470-2045(12)70275-9
- Sell, H., and Eckel, J. (2010). Adipose tissue inflammation: novel insight into the role of macrophages and lymphocytes. *Curr. Opin. Clin. Nutr. Metab. Care* 13, 366–370. doi: 10.1097/MCO.0b013e32833aab7f
- Sell, H., Habich, C., and Eckel, J. (2012). Adaptive immunity in obesity and insulin resistance. *Nat. Rev. Endocrinol.* 8, 709–716. doi: 10.1038/nrendo.2012.114
- Semenza, G. L. (2003). Targeting HIF-1 for cancer therapy. Nat. Rev. Cancer 3, 721–732. doi: 10.1038/nrc1187
- Shapiro, H., Pecht, T., Shaco-Levy, R., Harman-Boehm, I., Kirshtein, B., Kuperman, Y., et al. (2013). Adipose tissue foam cells are present in human obesity. *J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab.* 98, 1173–1181. doi: 10.1210/jc.2012-2745
- Sjöström, L., Narbro, K., Sjöström, C. D., Karason, K., Larsson, B., Wedel, H., et al. (2007). Effects of bariatric surgery on mortality in Swedish obese subjects. N. Engl. J. Med. 357, 741–752. doi: 10.1056/NEJM0a066254
- Soria, G., and Ben-Baruch, A. (2008). The inflammatory chemokines CCL2 and CCL5 in breast cancer. *Cancer Lett.* 267, 271–285. doi: 10.1016/j.canlet.2008.03.018
- Stienstra, R., van Diepen, J. A., Tack, C. J., Zaki, M. H., van de Veerdonk, F. L., Perera, D., et al. (2011). Inflammasome is a central player in the induction of obesity and insulin resistance. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 108, 15324–15329. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1100255108

- Sun, K., Wernstedt Asterholm, I., Kusminski, C. M., Bueno, A. C., Wang, Z. V., Pollard, J. W., et al. (2012). Dichotomous effects of VEGF-A on adipose tissue dysfunction. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 109, 5874–5879. doi: 10.1073/pnas. 1200447109
- Talks, K. L., Turley, H., Gatter, K. C., Maxwell, P. H., Pugh, C. W., Ratcliffe, P. J., et al. (2000). The expression and distribution of the hypoxia-inducible factors HIF-1 α and HIF-2 α in normal human tissues, cancers, and tumor-associated macrophages. *Am. J. Pathol.* 157, 411–421. doi: 10.1016/S0002-9440 (10)64554-3
- Talukdar, S., Oh da, Y., Bandyopadhyay, G., Li, D., Xu, J., McNelis, J., et al. (2012). Neutrophils mediate insulin resistance in mice fed a high-fat diet through secreted elastase. *Nat. Med.* 18, 1407–1412. doi: 10.1038/nm.2885
- Tam, J., Duda, D. G., Perentes, J. Y., Quadri, R. S., Fukumura, D., and Jain, R. K. (2009). Blockade of VEGFR2 and not VEGFR1 can limit diet-induced fat tissue expansion: role of local versus bone marrowderived endothelial cells. *PLoS ONE* 4:e4974. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone. 0004974
- Tellides, G., Tereb, D. A., Kirkiles-Smith, N. C., Kim, R. W., Wilson, J. H., Schechner, J. S., et al. (2000). Interferon-γ elicits arteriosclerosis in the absence of leukocytes. *Nature* 403, 207–211. doi: 10.1038/ 35003221
- Trayhurn, P. (2013). Hypoxia and adipose tissue function and dysfunction in obesity. *Physiol. Rev.* 93, 1–21. doi: 10.1152/physrev.00017. 2012
- Trayhurn, P., Wang, B., and Wood, I. S. (2008). Hypoxia in adipose tissue: a basis for the dysregulation of tissue function in obesity. *Br. J. Nutr.* 100, 227–235. doi: 10.1017/ S0007114508971282
- Tworoger, S. S., Eliassen, A. H., Kelesidis, T., Colditz, G. A., Willett, W. C., Mantzoros, C. S., et al. (2007). Plasma adiponectin concentrations and risk of incident breast cancer. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 92, 1510–1516. doi: 10.1210/ jc.2006-1975
- Udalova, I. A., Ruhmann, M., Thomson, S. J., and Midwood, K. S. (2011). Expression and immune function of tenascin-C. *Crit. Rev. Immunol.* 31, 115–145. doi: 10.1615/CritRevImmunol.v31. i2.30
- Vaisse, C., Halaas, J. L., Horvath, C. M., Darnell, J. E. Jr., Stoffel, M., and

Friedman, J. M. (1996). Leptin activation of Stat3 in the hypothalamus of wild-type and *ob/ob* mice but not *db/db* mice. *Nat. Genet.* 14, 95–97. doi: 10.1038/ng0996-95

- Van Gaal, L. F., Mertens, I. L., and De Block, C. E. (2006). Mechanisms linking obesity with cardiovascular disease. *Nature* 444, 875–880. doi: 10.1038/nature05487
- van Kruijsdijk, R. C., van der Wall, E., and Visseren, F. L. (2009). Obesity and cancer: the role of dysfunctional adipose tissue. *Cancer Epidemiol. Biomarkers Prev.* 18, 2569–2578. doi: 10.1158/1055-9965.EPI-09-0372
- Vansaun, M. N. (2013). Molecular pathways: adiponectin and leptin signaling in cancer. *Clin. Cancer Res.* 19, 1926–1932. doi: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-12-0930
- Virchow, R. (1863). Die Krankenhasften Geschwulste. Aetologie der Neoplastichen Geschwelste/Pathogenie der Neoplastischen Geschwulste. Berlin: Verlag von August Hirchwald.
- Vogl, T., Tenbrock, K., Ludwig, S., Leukert, N., Ehrhardt, C., van Zoelen, M. A., et al. (2007). Mrp8 and Mrp14 are endogenous activators of Toll-like receptor 4, promoting lethal, endotoxin-induced shock. *Nat. Med.* 13, 1042–1049. doi: 10.1038/ nm1638
- Wagner, J. G., and Roth, R. A. (2000). Neutrophil migration mechanisms, with an emphasis on the pulmonary vasculature. *Pharmacol. Rev.* 52, 349–374.
- Walter, S., Bottazzi, B., Govoni, D., Colotta, F., and Mantovani, A. (1991). Macrophage infiltration and growth of sarcoma clones expressing different amounts of monocyte chemotactic protein/JE. Int. J.

Cancer 49, 431-435. doi: 10.1002/ ijc.2910490321

- Wei, E. K., Giovannucci, E., Fuchs, C. S., Willett, W. C., and Mantzoros, C. S. (2005). Low plasma adiponectin levels and risk of colorectal cancer in men: a prospective study. *J. Natl. Cancer Inst.* 97, 1688–1694. doi: 10.1093/jnci/dji376
- Weisberg, S. P., McCann, D., Desai, M., Rosenbaum, M., Leibel, R. L., and Ferrante, A. W. Jr. (2003). Obesity is associated with macrophage accumulation in adipose tissue. *J. Clin. Invest.* 112, 1796–1808. doi: 10.1172/JCI200319246
- Wellen, K. E., and Hotamisligil, G. S. (2003). Obesity-induced inflammatory changes in adipose tissue. J. Clin. Invest. 112, 1785–1788. doi: 10.1172/JCI200320514
- Williamson, R. T. (1901). On the treatment of gycosuria and diabetes mellitus with sodium salicylate. *Br. Med. J.* 1, 760–762. doi: 10.1136/ bmj.1.2100.760
- Winer, D. A., Winer, S., Shen, L., Wadia, P. P., Yantha, J., Paltser, G., et al. (2011). B cells promote insulin resistance through modulation of T cells and production of pathogenic IgG antibodies. *Nat. Med.* 17, 610–617. doi: 10.1038/ nm.2353
- Winer, S., Chan, Y., Paltser, G., Truong, D., Tsui, H., Bahrami, J., et al. (2009). Normalization of obesity-associated insulin resistance through immunotherapy. *Nat. Med.* 15, 921–929. doi: 10.1038/nm.2001
- Wu, D., Molofsky, A. B., Liang, H. E., Ricardo-Gonzalez, R. R., Jouihan, H. A., Bando, J. K., et al. (2011). Eosinophils sustain adipose alternatively activated macrophages associated with glucose homeostasis. *Science* 332, 243–247. doi: 10.1126/ science.1201475

- Wu, H., Ghosh, S., Perrard, X. D., Feng, L., Garcia, G. E., Perrard, J. L., et al. (2007). T-cell accumulation and regulated on activation, normal T cell expressed and secreted upregulation in adipose tissue in obesity. *Circulation* 115, 1029–1038. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA. 106.638379
- Wu, L., and Van Kaer, L. (2013). Contribution of lipid-reactive natural killer T cells to obesity-associated inflammation and insulin resistance. *Adipocyte* 2, 12–16. doi: 10.4161/adip.22296
- Xu, H., Barnes, G. T., Yang, Q., Tan, G., Yang, D., Chou, C. J., et al. (2003). Chronic inflammation in fat plays a crucial role in the development of obesity-related insulin resistance. *J. Clin. Invest.* 112, 1821–1830. doi: 10.1172/JCI200319451
- Yamauchi, T., Kamon, J., Waki, H., Terauchi, Y., Kubota, N., Hara, K., et al. (2001). The fat-derived hormone adiponectin reverses insulin resistance associated with both lipoatrophy and obesity. *Nat. Med.* 7, 941–946. doi: 10.1038/90984
- Ye, J. (2009). Emerging role of adipose tissue hypoxia in obesity and insulin resistance. *Int. J. Obes.* 33, 54–66. doi: 10.1038/ijo.2008.229
- Ye, J., and McGuinness, O. P. (2013). Inflammation during obesity is not all bad: evidence from animal and human studies. Am. J. Physiol. Endocrinol. Metab. 304, 26. doi: 10.1152/ajpendo.00266.2012
- Yun, K. E., Chang, Y., Jung, H. S., Kim, C. W., Kwon, M. J., Park, S. K., et al. (2013). Impact of body mass index on the risk of colorectal adenoma in a metabolically healthy population. *Cancer Res.* 73, 4020–4027. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-12-3477
- Zhang, J., and Shi, G. P. (2012). Mast cells and metabolic syndrome.

Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1822, 14–20. doi: 10.1016/j.bbadis.2010.12.012

- Zhang, Y., Proenca, R., Maffei, M., Barone, M., Leopold, L., and Friedman, J. M. (1994). Positional cloning of the mouse *obese* gene and its human homologue. *Nature* 372, 425–432. doi: 10.1038/372425a0
- Zhong, H., De Marzo, A. M., Laughner, E., Lim, M., Hilton, D. A., Zagzag, D., et al. (1999). Overexpression of hypoxia-inducible factor 1α in common human cancers and their metastases. *Cancer Res.* 59, 5830–5835.

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 11 June 2013; paper pending published: 17 July 2013; accepted: 12 September 2013; published online: 02 October 2013.

Citation: Catalán V, Gómez-Ambrosi J, Rodríguez A and Frühbeck G (2013) Adipose tissue immunity and cancer. Front. Physiol. **4**:275. doi: 10.3389/fphys. 2013.00275

This article was submitted to Systems Biology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Physiology.

Copyright © 2013 Catálan, Gómez-Ambrosi, Rodríguez and Frühbeck. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Balachandran Manavalan, Shaherin Basith and Sangdun Choi*

Department of Molecular Science and Technology, Ajou University, Suwon, South Korea

Edited by:

Masa Tsuchiya, Keio University, Japan

Reviewed by:

Vladimir N. Üversky, University of South Florida, USA Tiandi Wei, Shandong University, China

*Correspondence:

Sangdun Choi, Department of Molecular Science and Technology, Ajou University, Suwon 443-749, South Korea. e-mail: sangdunchoi@ajou.ac.kr Toll-like receptors (TLRs) are pattern recognition receptors that recognize conserved structures in pathogens, trigger innate immune responses, and prime antigen-specific adaptive immunity. Elucidation of crystal structures of TLRs interacting with their ligands such as TLR1-2 with triacylated lipopeptide, TLR2-6 with diacylated lipopeptide, TLR4–MD-2 with LPS, and TLR3 with double-stranded RNA (dsRNA) have enabled an understanding of the initiation of TLR signaling. Agonistic ligands such as LPS, dsRNA, and lipopeptides induce "m" shaped TLR dimers in which C-termini converge at the center. Such central convergence is necessary to bring the two intracellular receptor TIR domains closer together and promote their dimerization, which serves as an essential step in downstream signaling. In this review, we summarize TLR ECD structures that have been reported to date with special emphasis on ligand recognition and activation mechanism.

Keywords: innate immunity, ligand, myeloid differentiation factor 88, Toll-like receptor

INTRODUCTION

The Toll-like receptor (TLR) protein family plays an important role in the innate immune system by recognizing common structural patterns in diverse microbial molecules (Gay and Gangloff, 2007). TLRs are type I transmembrane glycoproteins characterized by the presence of an extracellular domain (ectodomain; ECD) containing leucine rich repeats (LRRs), which is primarily responsible for mediating ligand recognition, followed by a single transmembrane helix and an intracellular Toll-like/interleukin-1 (IL-1) receptor (TIR) domain that is responsible for downstream signaling. To date, 10 and 12 functional TLRs have been identified in humans and mice, respectively. TLR1-9 is conserved in both species; however, mouse TLR10 is not functional because of a retrovirus insertion, and TLR11-13 have been lost from the human genome (Kawai and Akira, 2010). "Toll" was first identified as a protein important in the early stages of development in Drosophila. Later, it was discovered that Toll signals to Dorsal (like mammalian NF- κ B) and is involved in the coordination of antifungal and antibacterial responses (Rosetto et al., 1995; Lemaitre et al., 1996).

The TLR family can be largely divided into two subgroups, extracellular and intracellular, depending on their cellular localization. TLR1, 2, 4, 5, 6, and 10 are largely localized on the cell surface to recognize PAMPs. Conversely, TLR3, 7, 8, and 9 are localized in intracellular organelles such as endosomal/lysosomal compartments and the endoplasmic reticulum (ER). Among the TLRs, the ligand (lipopolysaccharide; LPS) of TLR4 was first identified by genetic studies (Lemaitre et al., 1996). Lipopeptides or lipoproteins are recognized by TLR2 in complex with TLR1 or 6, while viral double-stranded RNA (dsRNA) is recognized by TLR3, flagellin is recognized by TLR5, single-stranded RNA is recognized by TLR7 and 8, and host- or pathogen-derived DNA is recognized by TLR9. In addition to known pathogen/microbial derived ligands, TLR also recognizes the endogenous ligands (produced by stressed or damaged cells) and synthetic ligands listed in **Table 1**.

The common mechanism of TLR signaling is that interaction of an agonist with the ECD either induces the formation of a receptor dimer, or changes the conformation of a pre-existing dimer (Latz et al., 2007; Zhu et al., 2009) in such a way that it brings two intracellular TIR domains of the TLRs to interact physically. This simple rearrangement serves as a nucleating act for the recruitment of downstream signaling adapter proteins (Jin and Lee, 2008). Signaling cascades via the intracellular TIR domains are mediated by specific adaptor molecules such as Myd88 (Myeloid differentiation factor 88), Mal (Myd88 adaptor like), TRIF (TIR domain containing adaptor inducing interferon- β), and TRAM (TRIF related adaptor molecule). These adaptor proteins also contain TIR domains that mediate TIR-TIR interactions between TLR receptors, receptor-adaptor, and adaptor-adaptor interactions that are critical for signaling (Palsson-Mcdermott and O'Neill, 2007). In general, intracellular TIR domain of adaptor proteins are composed of approximately 160 amino acid residues and the primary sequences of TIR domains are characterized by three conserved sequence boxes designated Box 1, 2, and 3. Box 1 is considered to be the signature sequence of the family, whereas boxes 2 and 3 contain functionally important residues involved in signaling (Carpenter and O'Neill, 2009). These processes result in the formation of a large multimer complex, or "signaling platform," that propagates downstream signaling, eventually leading to changes in the expression of several hundred primary immune response genes. However, the architecture of the TLR signaling complexes is poorly understood at this time due to a lack of reliable methods to study such interactions as well as the inherent weaknesses of individual inter- and intra-protein interactions in transitory complexes.

Table 1 | Toll-like receptors and their principal ligands.

TLRs	Localization	Ligands					
		Exogenous	Endogenous	Synthetic analogs	Fully synthetic molecules		
TLR1	Plasma membrane	Lipopeptides (Bacteria and Mycobacteria) Soluble factors (<i>Neisseria meningitidis</i>)		Triacyl lipopeptides			
TLR2	Plasma membrane	Lipoprotein/lipopeptides (Gram-positive bacteria, Mycoplasma, Mycobacteria, Spirochetes) Peptidoglycan (Gram-positive bacteria) Lipoteichoic acid (Gram-positive bacteria) Phenol-soluble modulin (<i>Staphylococcus</i> <i>epidermidis</i>) Heat-killed bacteria (<i>Listeria monocytogenes</i>) Porins (<i>Neisseria</i>) Atypical lipopolysaccharides (<i>Leptospira</i> <i>interrogans, Porphyromonas gingivalis</i>) Soluble factors (<i>Neisseria meningitidis</i>) Glycolipids (<i>Treponema maltophilia</i>) Outer membrane protein A (<i>Klebsiella</i> <i>pneumonia</i>) Glycoinositolphospholipids (<i>Trypanosoma</i> <i>cruzi</i>) Phospholipomannan (<i>Candida albicans</i>) Structural viral proteins (Herpes simplex virus, Cytomegalovirus)	HSP60 HSP70 HSP96 HMGB1 Hyaluronic acid	Diacyl and triacyl lipopeptides			
TLR3	Endolysosome	Hemagglutinin (Measles virus) Lipoarabinomannan (Mycobacteria) Zymosan (<i>Saccharomyces</i>) Single-stranded viral RNA (ssRNA) and	mRNA	Poly(I:C)			
ΓLR4	Plasma membrane	double-stranded RNA (dsRNA; Viruses) Lipopolysaccharide (Gram-negative bacteria) HSP60 (<i>Chlamydia pneumonia</i>) Envelope proteins (Respiratory syncytial virus and mouse mammary tumor virus) Fusion protein (syncytial virus) Glycoinositolphospholipids (<i>Trypanosoma</i> <i>cruzi</i>) Taxol (Plant product)	HSP22 HSP60 HSP70 HSP96 HMGB1 β-defensin 2 Extra domain A of fibronectin Hyaluronic acid Heparan sulfate Fibrinogen Surfactant-protein A	Poly(I:C ₁₂ U) Lipid A mimetics (Monophosphoryl lipid A, aminoalkyl glucosamine 4-phosphate)	E6020 E5531 E5564		
TLR5	Plasma membrane	Flagellin (Gram-positive or Gram-negative bacteria)		Discontinuous 13- amino acid peptide CBLB502			
ſLR6	Plasma membrane	Diacyl lipopeptides (Mycoplasma) Lipoteichoic acid (Gram-positive bacteria) Phenol-soluble modulin (<i>Staphylococcus</i> <i>epidermidis</i>) Zymosan (<i>Saccharomyces</i>) Heat-liable soluble factor (Group B <i>streptococcus</i>)		Diacyl lipopeptides			

(Continued)

Table 1 | Continued

TLRs	Localization	Ligands				
		Exogenous	Endogenous	Synthetic analogs	Fully synthetic molecules	
TLR7	Endolysosome	Single-stranded RNA (Viruses)	Endogenous RNA	Oligonucleotides	Imidazoquinolines (Imiquimod, Resiquimod) Guanosine nucleotides (Loxoribine, Isatoribine Bropirimine	
TLR8	Endolysosome	Single-stranded RNA (Viruses)	Endogenous RNA		Imidazoquinolines (Resiguimod)	
TLR9	Endolysosome	Unmethylated CpG motifs (Bacteria and viruses) Hemozoin (<i>Plasmodium</i>)	Endogenous DNA	CpG oligodeoxynu- cleotides (CPG 7909, CPG 10101, 1018 ISS)		
TLR10 TLR11	Extracellular Plasma membrane	Unknown, may interact with TLR2 and TLR1 Profiling-like molecule (<i>Toxoplasma gondii</i>)				

Structural studies of TLR–ligand complexes have been an attractive area of research that has enabled a better understanding of the structure based activation of innate immunity. Such information is essential for the development of adjuvants that specifically bind to TLR ECD and activate its signaling and also in the development of anti-inflammatory drugs that block TLR mediated signaling. To date, five TLR–ligand structures (TLR1–TLR2–Pam₃CSK₄, TLR2–TLR6–Pam₂CSK₄, TLR4–MD-2–Eritoran, TLR4–MD-2–LPS, and TLR3–dsRNA) have been determined (Jin et al., 2007; Kim et al., 2007b; Liu et al., 2008; Kang et al., 2009; Park et al., 2009). Currently, these solved atomic models can be used as templates to predict the structures of other unknown TLRs. In this review article, we discuss how similar structures of TLR ECD LRRs have evolved to bind a wide array of different ligands and their activation mechanism.

GENERAL STRUCTURE OF TLR ECDs

The ECD of TLR members contains multiple blocks of LRR, which are protected by cysteine rich regions to form cap-like structures at the LRR-N- and -C-terminal ends. The C-terminal capping structure of TLRs is connected to the cytoplasmic TIR domain via a single transmembrane a helix. Individual LRR module (approximately 20-30 amino acid residues long) consists of conserved "LxxLxLxxNxL" motifs and a variable region (Figure 1A). The conserved leucine residue in these motifs can be substituted by other hydrophobic amino acids (Matsushima et al., 2007). The asparagine residues that are also present in the motif form continuous H-bonds with the backbone carbonyl group of neighboring strands throughout the entire protein, resulting in an asparagine ladder. These conserved asparagine residues are important in maintaining the overall shape of the ECD, which can also be replaced by other residues such as cysteine, threonine, or serine, which are able to form H-bonds (Kajava et al., 1995; Kobe and Deisenhofer, 1995; Bell et al., 2003). The variable "x"

residues present in the motif are exposed to the solvent. Among them, only few residues are involved in ligand recognition. The "LxxLxLxxNxL" motifs located in the inner concave surfaces of the horseshoe-like structure form parallel β -strands, whereas the variable region forms a convex surface generated by α helices, β turns, and loop structures (**Figure 1A**). LRR proteins are present in a very large and diverse group of proteins and have been found to be involved in a wide variety of physiological functions including immune responses, signal transduction, cell cycle regulation, enzyme regulation, and transcriptional regulation (Buchanan and Gay, 1996; Dolan et al., 2007).

The crystallization of some LRR proteins, including TLRs, has proven to be very difficult. This problem was overcome by the introduction of a new method known as the "hybrid LRR technique" (Jin et al., 2007; Kim et al., 2007a,b; Kang et al., 2009; Park et al., 2009). Hagfish variable lymphocyte receptors (VLRs) were chosen as fusion partners, and the TLR and VLR were fused at their conserved LxxLxLxxNxL motifs. Interestingly, the TLR–VLR hybrid demonstrated that the structure and function of the fusion proteins were not altered. Some hybrids fail to form soluble proteins due to the atomic collisions or the exposed hydrophobic core at the fusion sites. However, hybrids that produced soluble proteins formed stable heterodimers and possibly bound with ligands that were used for the crystallographic studies (Jin et al., 2007; Kim et al., 2007a,b; Kang et al., 2009; Park et al., 2009).

The LRR protein family can be classified into seven subfamilies based on their sequence and structural patterns. TLR belongs to the typical subfamily of the LRR superfamily (Kobe and Kajava, 2001; Matsushima et al., 2007). Each LRR region consists of 24 amino acid residues, possesses the conserved motif, xLxxLxxLxLxxNxLxxLPxxxFx, and displays a unique horseshoe shape structure (**Figure 1B**). LRR modules of TLR1, 2, 4, and 6, but not TLR3, have been shown to deviate from their conformation and length when compared with other typical members (Kim et al.,



2007b; Jin and Lee, 2008; Kang et al., 2009; Park et al., 2009). These four TLRs have major structural changes in their central β-sheets; hence, their LRR domains can be divided into an N-terminal, central, and C-terminal domain, respectively (Figure 1C). The central domain of TLR1, 2, 4, 6, and 10 lacks an asparagine ladder, which is primarily responsible for the stabilization of the horseshoelike structure. Furthermore, this broken asparagine ladder leads to unusual structural distortions. LRR modules of the central domain differ considerably in the number of residues, varying from 20 to 33. However, the LRR modules present in the majority of LRR proteins are of uniform length (Kajava et al., 1995; Kobe and Deisenhofer, 1995; Matsushima et al., 2007). LRR subfamilies with shorter LRR modules encompass loops in the convex surface, and those containing longer LRR modules have bulkier α helices. It should be noted that helices require more space than loops; therefore, subfamilies with α helices have smaller radii than those with loops that generate enough space in the convex region (Jin and Lee, 2008; Kang and Lee, 2011). This anomaly explains the structural conformation variations of TLR receptors and the ability of the receptor to bind with diverse ligands as well as co-receptors.

CRYSTALLOGRAPHIC STRUCTURES OF TLR ECD WITH THEIR LIGANDS

To date, five crystallographic structures of the TLR ECDs and their ligand complexes have been reported. Of those, four were

complexed with agonistic ligands and the remaining one was complexed with a co-receptor and an antagonistic ligand. These structures provide evidence about how pattern recognition receptors (PRRs) recognize patterns present in the ligands. Additionally, these studies suggest that ECD activation mechanisms are also common among all TLR receptor family members.

TLR2 COMPLEXES

Toll-like receptor-2 heterodimerizes with TLR1 or 6 to recognize multiple PAMPs of fungi, Gram-positive pathogens and mycobacteria (Kawai and Akira, 2010). TLR2 recognizes lipopeptides that are anchored to the bacterial membrane by lipid chains covalently attached to N-terminal cysteine (Hantke and Braun, 1973). Lipopeptides from Gram-negative bacteria have three lipid chains. Two of these are attached to the glycerol through an ester bond, which is in turn connected to the sulfur atom of the N-terminal cysteine. The third lipid chain is connected to the amino terminal via amide bonds. Lipopeptides from Gram-positive bacteria or mycoplasma have only two lipid chains and lack the amidelinked lipid chain (Muhlradt et al., 1997; Shibata et al., 2000). Synthetic lipopeptide analogs (Pam₂CSK₄, Pam₃CSK₄) containing a di- or tri-acylated cysteine group mimic the pro-inflammatory properties of the lipoproteins, which confirms that acylated Nterminal cysteine is the primary motif responsible for stimulating the immune response. Furthermore, TLR2 receptor also recognizes other ligands such as lipoteichoic acid, lipomannan,

peptidoglycan, zymosan, and phenol-soluble modulin (Zahringer et al., 2008).

TLR1-TLR2-TRIACYLATED LIPOPEPTIDE COMPLEX

The crystal structure of TLR2 in association with TLR1 and a synthetic triacylated lipopeptide, Pam₃CSK₄, has been determined (Jin et al., 2007). Indeed, this is the first crystal structure of a TLR dimer resulting from the binding of agonists, which further explains the ligand-induced dimerization. In this structure, the ECD of TLR2 and 1 form an "m" shaped heterodimer, with the two N-terminals extending in the opposite direction and the Cterminals converging in the middle region (Figure 2A). Pam₃CSK₄ consists of three lipid chains, two of those insert into the hydrophobic pocket of TLR2 and the remaining one inserts into a narrow hydrophobic channel of TLR1 (Figure 2B). Apart from the acyl chain binding, the head groups of Pam₃CSK₄ also interact with TLRs 1 and 2. In particular, TLRs form H-bonds with glycerol and peptide backbone and also form hydrophobic interactions with sulfur atoms. The ligand-binding pockets of TLR1 and 2 are located at the junction of the central and C-terminal domains, indicating the importance of structural transition in the formation of ligand-binding pockets. The ligand binding in the convex surface of TLR2/1 was found to be quite unusual because most ligand-binding sites on LRR proteins that have been identified were found to be present on the concave surfaces (Kobe and Deisenhofer, 1995). The ligand bound complex of TLR1 and 2 is stabilized by non-covalent forces such as H-bonding, hydrophobic interactions and ionic interactions at the interface near the ligand-binding pocket. It is worth noting that TLR1 P315L polymorphic variation has been reported to interfere with TLR1 signaling (Omueti et al., 2007). In fact, this P315 residue is located at the TLR1/2 dimer interface, highlighting the importance of P315 in TLR1 and 2 heterodimerization. Moreover, species-specific lipoproteins response has also been observed (Grabiec et al., 2004). Lipopeptides with shorter lipid chains act as more potent activator in mouse than human TLR2. This phenomenon is mainly due to the structural variations observed in the TLR2 pocket (Jin et al., 2007).

TLR2-TLR6-DIACYLATED LIPOPEPTIDE COMPLEX

The crystal structure of TLR2 in association with TLR6 and a synthetic diacylated lipopeptide Pam2CSK4 has been determined (Kang et al., 2009). In this structure, the ECD of TLR2 and 6 form an "m" shaped heterodimer, with the two N-terminals extending in the opposite direction and the two C-terminal ends converging in the middle region (Figure 2C). The dimeric arrangement of TLR2/6 is similar to TLR2/1 complex. However, TLR1 and 6 contain important structural differences in their ligand-binding sites and dimerization interface. In TLR6, the side chains of two phenylalanine (F343 and F365) residues block the lipid-binding pocket, leading to a pocket that is less than half the length of the TLR1 (Figure 2D). This structural feature provides selectivity for diacylated over triacylated lipopeptides, as confirmed by the mutation studies of these phenylalanine residues to the corresponding amino acids of TLR1 that rendered TLR6 fully responsive not only to diacyl but also to triacylated lipopeptides. In



the TLR2/6 complex, two-ester bound lipid chains of Pam₂CSK₄ are inserted into a hydrophobic pocket in TLR2 that is located between the LRR11 and 12 loops. Whereas, F319 located in the LRR11 loop of TLR6, forms an H-bond with the peptide bond of the ligand. Such an H-bond network is absent in the TLR2-TLR1-Pam₃CSK₄ structure. Moreover, TLR2-6 heterodimerization is primarily mediated by surface exposed residues of LRR11-14 modules. In the TLR2-1 complex, the amide bound lipid chain plays an important role in bridging the two TLRs. Although Pam₂CSK₄ lacks these amide bound chains, it still forms a dimer, primarily through hydrophobic and hydrophilic interactions of their surface exposed residues between the two TLRs. This area of hydrophobic interaction is 80% larger than in the TLR1/2 complex, suggesting that this surface interaction together with the H-bond between LRR11 and the ligand drives the heterodimerization of TLR6.

TLR2-LPTA

During the course of TLR2-TLR6-diacylated lipopeptide complex determination, TLR2 in complex with two non-peptide ligands, Streptococcus pneumonia lipoteichoic acid (pnLTA) and PE-DTPA (1,2-dimyristoyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphoethanolamine-N-diethylenetriaminepentaacetic acid), has been determined (Kang et al., 2009). PE-DTPA is a synthetic derivative of phospholipid in which metal coordinating DTPA is attached to the ethanolamine head group. In the monomeric TLR2-pnLTA structure, the overall horseshoe-shaped structure of TLR2 and the ligand-binding pocket remain unchanged. When compared with TLR2-6-Pam₂CSK₄, the position of the sugar head group of LTA of the TLR2-pnLTA complex displaces upward by ~5.2 Å and rotated by 110 Å toward the lateral surface of the ECD. Moreover, the hydrogen donor and acceptor atoms in the sugar head group of pnLTA have a different arrangement than the lipopeptides. Hence, it is not possible to form an H-bonding network. Due to the shift, TLR1 or TLR6 cannot approach TLR2 to form heterodimers. In the TLR2-PE-DTPA structure, the acyl chain and head group arrangements are similar to those of TLR2-pnLTA. When compared with TLR2-6 lipopeptide complexes, the head group of PE-DTPA is shifted ~4.3 Å. This structural shift primarily occurs due to a lack of proper H-bonding between the ligand head group and the TLRs, as well as to repulsion of the hydrophilic oxygen atom of the ligand, whose corresponding position in lipopeptide contains sulfur that forms a hydrophobic interaction with TLRs. These complexes (pnLTA and PE-DTPA) have little or no ability to activate TLR2 because of the structural shift in ligand head groups, which strongly suggests that the ligand/lipopeptide head group plays an important role in TLR2 activation via heterodimerization. A large proportion of TLR2 ligands are lipopeptides that can bind to the TLR2 hydrophobic pocket, but some TLR2 ligands including peptidoglycan, hyaluronic acid, teichoic acid, and zymosan do not contain this hydrophobic region (Table 1). Hence, the interaction of these ligands with TLR2 might use different binding sites. Further crystallographic or modeling studies are required to clarify the exact binding sites of non-lipid ligands and to verify whether these bindings induce the formation of similar heterodimeric structures such as TLR1-2 or TLR2-6.

TLR3-dsRNA COMPLEX

Toll-like receptor-3 has been shown to recognize dsRNA produced during viral replication (Alexopoulou et al., 2001). The first TLR3 structure was identified independently by two different groups (Bell et al., 2005; Choe et al., 2005). Both groups have shown that the LRR region of TLR3 displays a heavily glycosylated horseshoe-shaped solenoid structure. Choe et al. (2005), postulated that dsRNA might bind at the convex surface because this region is a glycan-free face, which enables dsRNA to bind to the positively charged residues of the TLR ECD. However, Bell et al. (2005) suggested that the nucleotide binding site is located in the concave surface. This is likely due to the fact that during crystallization, two sulfate molecules from the crystallization medium stably bound to residues in LRRs 12 and 20, and these two LRRs contain large insertions. As the sulfate ions share the same atomic arrangement as phosphate groups, those present in the dsRNA backbone might be able to bind to one or both of the sulfate binding sites. Hence, each group prediction differs in the dsRNA binding sites and it was not clear how TLR3 specifically recognizes dsRNA and initiates signaling. However, the recently solved crystal structure of mTLR3 bound to dsRNA explains how this is accomplished (Liu et al., 2008). TLR3 ECD exists as a monomer in solution and the dimerization only occurs upon ligand binding. In the structure, dsRNA interacts with both the N- and C-terminal sites on the lateral side of the convex surface of the TLR3 ECD (Figure 3A). The N-terminal interaction sites are composed of LRRNT and LRR1-3 modules, whereas the C-terminal site is composed of LRR19-21 modules. The dsRNA in the complex retains a typical A-DNA like structure, in which the ribose phosphate backbone and the position of the grooves are the major determinants in binding (Figure 3B). The mTLR3-ECD interacts with the sugar phosphate backbones, but not with individual bases, which accounts for the lack of any particular nucleotide specificity in binding (Alexopoulou et al., 2001; Leonard et al., 2008). This feature would prevent the viruses from escaping detection by mutation (Botos et al., 2011). Moreover, the identified structure reveals the possible reasons for the inability of TLR3 to recognize dsDNA. The helical structure of dsDNA is the B form, whereas dsRNA is present in A form. The B form helical structure would not be structurally compatible with the two terminal binding sites on the TLR3-ECD. Moreover, several H-bonds were observed between TLR3-ECD and the 2'-OH groups of dsRNA that is missing in dsDNA.

The TLR3–TLR3 interaction site located near the LRRCT occupies only a small portion, demonstrating that ligand–protein interaction as the major driving force behind TLR3 dimerization. The ligand interaction sites (two TLR3 ECD N-terminal regions) are separated by about 120 Å, thus showing why only 40–50 base pairs are sufficient for the stabilized binding of dsRNA to TLR3 (Leonard et al., 2008). However, there have also been study reports of dsRNA of substantially less than 40 base pairs being able to initiate TLR signaling (Kariko et al., 2004; Kleinman et al., 2008). This raises the possibility that the N-terminal interaction site is not essential for efficient TLR3 signal induction in some experimental conditions. Moreover, mutation studies


have identified functional amino acid residues in three different regions (N-terminal, C-terminal, and dimerization region) of the TLR3 ECD. H539E and N541A mutation in the C-terminal, H39A/E and H60A/E mutation in the N-terminal region, and D648A, T679A, and P680L in the dimerization region leads to a loss of TLR3 activity (Bell et al., 2006; Ranjith-Kumar et al., 2007; Fukuda et al., 2008; Wang et al., 2010). Although hydrophobic interactions play a crucial role in binding of lipopeptides to TLR1/2 and 2/6, the TLR3 interaction with dsRNA mainly involves electrostatic interactions and H-bonds. Despite these differences in ligand interactions, the ligand-induced dimers of TLR3, TLR2-6, and TLR1-2 adopt a similar fold, the "m" shaped dimer, in which the two C-termini of the TLR ECDs are in proximity, thereby bringing the two TIR domains together on the cytoplasmic side and providing a scaffold for the recruitment of adaptor proteins and subsequent initiation of further downstream signaling.

TLR4-MD-2-AGONIST/ANTAGONIST COMPLEX

A crystal structure of human TLR4–MD-2 complex binding with an antagonist (Eritoran) has been described (Kim et al., 2007b). Unlike other TLRs that recognize ligands directly, TLR4 does not directly interact with ligands. Alternatively, TLR4 forms a stable 1:1 heterodimer with MD-2 and uses the hydrophobic pocket in MD-2 to interact with the LPS of Gram-positive bacteria (Shimazu et al., 1999). Two accessory proteins such as lipid-binding protein (LBP) and CD14, whose main function is to extract LPS from the bacterial membrane and transferring it efficiently into MD-2. The general structure of bacterial LPS consists of a hydrophobic lipid A domain, an oligosaccharide core and a distal polysaccharide (the O antigen; Bryant et al., 2010). Lipid A moiety alone is sufficient to activate innate immune responses. Lipid A consists of a diglucosamine diphosphate head group that is substituted with a variable number of acyl chains, ranging from four to eight. In general, lipid A moieties consisting of hexa acylated lipid chain and two phosphate groups are powerful immune stimulators, whereas Lipid A with five acyl chains have \sim 100-fold less activity. Several synthetic derivatives of lipid A have been developed as candidate drugs against sepsis and septic shock syndrome. Eritoran or E5564 is a synthetic molecule derived from the lipid A component of non-pathogenic LPS of Rhodobacter sphaeroides. This compound contains only four acyl chains and acts as a strong antagonist of TLR4-MD-2 complex and is currently in Phase III clinical trial (Mullarkey et al., 2003; Rossignol and Lynn, 2005).

Toll-like receptor-4 ECD has 22 LRRs capped by LRRNT and LRRCT at its N- and C-termini, respectively. MD-2 has a cup fold like structure and is composed of antiparallel β sheets forming a large hydrophobic core, with the surface area of ~ 1000 Å that is able to bind with ligand. The opening of the pocket is lined with positively charged residues and three disulfide bridges that stabilize the cup-like structure. It should be noted that MD-2 does not have either a transmembrane or an intracellular domain; hence it is not able to transmit the signals. Recent TLR4 and MD-2 complex clearly indicated that only one-third of MD-2 is involved in TLR4 binding, the remaining part is available for the interaction with ligands (Kim et al., 2007b; Park et al., 2009). The MD-2 binding site of TLR4 can be divided into two chemically and evolutionary distinct areas, termed as A and B patches. The A patch is provided by the N-terminal domain of TLR4, which is mainly comprised of negatively charged amino acids. The B patch is located in the central domain that is predominantly comprised of positively charged residues. The TLR4 binding surface of MD-2 shows a clear charge complementarity to the TLR4 surface (Figure 4E). In the crystal structure, four acyl chains of Eritoran occupy approximately 90% of the solvent accessible volume of the MD-2 pocket. Of those, two acyl chains are in the fully extended conformation within the binding pocket, while the remaining two acyl chains are bent in the middle (Figure 4A). The diglucosamine backbone is fully exposed to the solvent and the phosphate groups make ionic contacts with positively charged residues at the surface of the pocket. Additionally, there is no direct interaction between Eritoran and TLR4 (Kim et al., 2007b). Indeed, this is very similar to the recently identified structure of MD-2 in complex with the lipid IVA (Figure 4B; Ohto et al., 2007). Lipid IVA, or compound 406, is an intermediate in LPS biosynthesis, which contains four lipid chains with lengths and structures that differ from the Eritoran. Lipid IVA acts as an antagonist of human TLR4-MD-2, but behaves as an agonist of mouse TLR4-MD-2 (Means et al., 2000). Despite the significant structural differences seen between lipid IVA and Eritoran, their binding modes are similar. The structural superimposition of TLR4-MD-2-Eritoran and MD-2-lipid IVA have shown that lipid chains of different lengths are accommodated in the MD-2



F126 loop forms hydrophobic interactions with lipid chains and the second TLR4. This interaction causes a structural shift in the F126 loop, which enables the correct positioning of the R2 lipid chain to interact with the second TLR4

and red, respectively. **(E)** TLR4–MD-2 dimer interface formed by electrostatic interaction. Positive and negative charged residues are marked in blue and red color, respectively. **(F)** TLR4 homodimer interface. Hydrophilic and hydrophobic residues are colored in green and khaki, respectively.

pocket with only a 2-Å shift in the glucosamine backbone (Kim et al., 2007b). In both lipid IVA–MD-2 and Eritoran-TLR4–MD-2 structures, the ligands did not induce any conformational changes in the receptors, thereby demonstrating that these molecules are antagonists.

The much anticipated TLR4–MD-2–LPS complex has recently been solved (Park et al., 2009). The authors demonstrated that TLR4 and MD-2 proteins associate with each other without LPS, but the dimerization of the TLR4–MD-2 complex with another TLR4–MD-2 occurs only via binding of LPS. The receptor multimer is composed of two copies of the TLR4–MD-2–LPS complex arranged in a symmetrical fashion (**Figure 4D**). In the crystal structure, five of the six lipid chains of LPS bind to this pocket, while the remaining lipid chain that is exposed on the surface of MD-2 forms hydrophobic interactions (F440, F463, and L444) with the second TLR4 (**Figure 4C**). Mutation of the F440 and F463 interface residues disrupt TLR4 dimerization and its signaling (Resman et al., 2009). The binding of LPS induces localized conformational changes in MD-2, primarily on the F126 loop region, which leads to the hydrophilic residues in the F126 loop and R90 residues of MD-2 form H-bonds and ionic interactions with the second TLR4, further stabilizing the complex. In addition to the above major interaction, TLR4 makes an additional contribution to dimerization by directly interacting with second TLR4 (Figure 4F). The previously solved MD-2 bound to the Eritoran and lipid IVA structures revealed that F126 of MD-2 was exposed to the solvent, thereby showing no conformational changes and hence MD-2 complex was unable to induce TLR4 dimerization. Park et al. (2009) clearly demonstrated that structural changes that mainly occurred at the F126 loop of MD-2 following LPS simulation are necessary for the dimer formation and subsequent initiation of downstream signaling. Mutation studies of the F126 residue of MD-2 supports this finding. The mutation of F126 did not affect LPS binding; however, it abolished the ability of the TLR4-MD-2 heterodimer to form the activated heterotetramer, suggesting that these residues form part of the dimerization region (Kobayashi et al., 2006; Kim et al., 2007b). Moreover, LPS contain two phosphate groups that are important for forming ionic interactions with positively charged residues on both TLR4 and MD-2. Comparison of LPS bound

MD-2 with Eritoran–MD-2 indicates that the additional two lipid chains in LPS displace the phosphorylated glucosamine backbone upward by 5 Å toward the solvent area, which allows the phosphate groups to associate with the second TLR4 (Park et al., 2009). In addition to the displacement, the glucosamine backbones are also rotated by 180°, interchanging the phosphate groups. It should be noted that there is a general rule for TLR signaling (based on the structural and biochemical studies); specifically, TLR agonists induce TLR dimerization, whereas antagonists are likely to interfere with dimerization (Brodsky and Medzhitov, 2007).

Crystallographic studies have provided almost 50% of the mammalian TLR structures (TLR1, 2, 3, 4, and 6), which have provided a basis for the understanding of agonistic induced TLR activation and antagonistic mediated TLR inhibition. Each TLR member recognizes "n" number of ligands starting from the microbes, and each ligand has its own unique properties. From this review, we come to know that the binding sites of these ligands cannot be similar in all TLRs. For example, TLR4 recognizes various ligands (Table 1), but the binding site of those ligands are not the same as LPS in TLR4-MD-2 complex. X-ray crystallographic studies have revealed that there are only a limited number of TLR ECD interactions with ligands. The identification of all ligand interactions with each TLR member (listed in Table 1) using X-ray crystallographic studies have proven to be very difficult. Hence, we have to rely on molecular modeling studies along with biochemical validation, to gain further insights into these interactions.

COMPUTATIONAL STUDIES OF THE TLR ECD

To date, approximately 20 molecular modeling studies have investigated on TLR signaling. These studies include: (i) prediction of TLR ECD using available TLR crystal structures as a template and identification of its possible ligand-binding region. (ii) Structural basis identification of positive and negative regulators in TLR signaling and (iii) Identification of the interaction between the TIR domain and its adaptor molecules, which provides structural insights into the mechanism responsible for TLR mediated downstream activation or inhibition.

The first modeling study reported the structures of the mouse (m) and human (h) TLR4 ECD. These structures were generated using the first solved hTLR3 structure as a template (Kubarenko et al., 2007). Their target-template alignment showed that Nterminal and C-terminal domains aligned with the template, but the central domain did not align well. Hence, the alignment of this portion was conducted individually by matching LRRs in hTLR3. These sub domains (N-terminal, C-terminal, and individual LRRs) were manually assembled and subjected to MD simulation. Their analysis revealed that the central domain of TLR4 ECD (LRR9-13) is hypervariable across human and mouse. It should be noted that the ECDs of TLR7 and 9 are cleaved in the endolysosome to recognize ligands, and this cleaved form is necessary for Myd88 activation (Kawai and Akira, 2010; Basith et al., 2011b). Wei et al. (2009) generated structural models of cleaving ligand-binding domains of TLR7, 8, and 9. Based on comparison of the structures, they have identified potential ligand-binding sites as well as possible configurations of the receptor–ligand complexes. Conversely, Kubarenko et al. (2010) modeled full length ECD structures of TLR7, 8, and 9. Structural comparison of these ECDs revealed that the insertion mainly takes place in the TLR9 loop regions (LRR2, 5, and 8), which contains primarily cysteine and few proline residues (Kubarenko et al., 2010). Finally, the loop insertion residues have been quantified through biochemical studies and identified the functional role of these residues (C98, C110, P183, C184, C265, C268, and P269) in TLR9 signaling. The first modeling report to show the ligand binding to the TLR ECD is TLR5, whose concave surface interacts with flagellin and the biochemical studies provided that D296 and D367 of TLR5 are necessary for mediating this interaction (Andersen-Nissen et al., 2007).

Recently, the LRRML and TollML tools were designed to identify appropriate templates for each LRR and the functional annotation of TLR primary sequences, respectively (Wei et al., 2008; Gong et al., 2011). LRRML, the program produces the alignment for each LRR along with templates that were subsequently used for homology modeling of LRR proteins. Generally, one or more full length protein has been used as a template for modeling. However, due to variations in the LRR numbers among TLRs, sequences with low similarity between the target and full length template are usually not sufficient for homology modeling. The LRRML tool was developed to address this issue. This tool currently contains 1261 individual LRRs (obtained from 112 PDB structures) that serve as a local template for each target. As a test case, the developers modeled the structure of the mouse TLR3 ECD and excluded the LRRs of the mouse/human TLR3 ECD from the LRRML dataset. The final 26-line multiple alignments were generated by 25 template sequences and the target sequences were used for modeling. Superimposition of the modeled TLR3 structure with the actual TLR3 crystal structure revealed an RMSD value of 1.9 Å, confirming the reliability of modeling studies. This method has since been used to predict series of human TLR5-10 and mouse 11-13 (Wei et al., 2010). These models can be used to conduct ligand docking studies or design mutagenesis experiments to investigate the TLR-ligand-binding mechanism. Recent studies by our group have shown that the Pam₃CSK₄ might be the ligand for the TLR2/10 complex and Pam₂CSK₄ might activate TLR10/6 and TLR10 homodimer. The predicted TLR10 complexes are similar to the available TLR1 family complexes. However, the binding orientation of TLR10 homodimer was different due to the presence of negatively charged surface near LRR11-14, that defined the specific binding pocket (Govindaraj et al., 2010). This has been the first study to suggest the possible ligands for TLR10. Our predictions were also confirmed by the recent biochemical studies by showing that chimeric receptors [TLR10 ECD and endodomain (TIR) TLR1] along with TLR2 recognize triacylated lipopeptides (Guan et al., 2010).

It is well known that lipid IVA acts as an agonist or antagonist for TLR4–MD-2 complex, depending upon the species. To identify the species specificity, Walsh et al. (2008) conducted modeling studies and identified differences in primary sequences among the species (mouse, cat, horse, and human). Mouse, cat and horse species

were able to induce signaling in response to lipid IVA, whereas human species were not able to induce signaling, primarily due to the conservative substitution. However, this reason alone cannot be expected to have a large influence on the overall structure of the protein. Furthermore, they identified significant differences in the local charge distribution on the surfaces of MD-2 and TLR4 from different species, which suggests that electrostatic forces also govern the pharmacology of lipid IVA, further leading to the transduction of TLR4 signaling. In general, the assembly of active TLR4 complexes is a stepwise process, with initial TLR4-MD-2 complex formation being induced by the binding of lipid IVA, further promoting the subsequent homodimerization of receptor ECDs. In the modeled complex structure, LRR 15-17 modules were found to participate in the main dimerization interface of TLR4. Their predicted modeling and mutagenesis data were remarkably accurate when the LPS bound TLR4-MD-2 crystal structure was released (Park et al., 2009).

African swine fever viruses (ASFV) encode a novel protein (pI329L) that has been shown to inhibit TLR3 signaling pathway. Modeling studies have shown that pI329L structural arrangement is similar to TLRs (Henriques et al., 2011). However, the difference observed in ECD of pI329L, which is shorter than the TLR. This protein forms a heterodimer with TLR3, thus acting like a decoy receptor, demonstrating that viral protein hinders the TLR3 homodimerization, and thereby inhibiting the TRIF mediated pathways. A recent study showed that the pentameric B subunit of type IIb Escherichia coli enterotoxin (LT-IIb-B₅), a non-lipidated protein ligand, activates TLR2/1 signaling pathways. Molecular modeling along with mutagenesis studies showed that the upper pore of LT-IIb-B5 (M69E, A70D, L73E, and S74D) defines an interactive surface for binding with the concave surface of the TLR2/1 central domain (Liang et al., 2009). Unlike TLR2-TLR1-triacylated lipopeptide complex, non-lipidated ligands cannot fit into the small hydrophobic channel; however, these ligands can engage in TLR surface interactions via specific residues.

TIR MEDIATED DOWNSTREAM ACTIVATION AND INHIBITION

Toll-like receptor ECD activation leads to TIR dimerization of TLRs, which creates specific scaffold for the binding of adaptor proteins such as Myd88, Mal, TRIF, and TRAM. This assembly of the TIR complexes activates the downstream signaling pathways, leading to the expression of pro-inflammatory cytokines, antiviral response and also in the initiation of adaptive immunity. To date, five mammalian TIR structures have been reported (TLR1, TLR2, TLR10, IL-1RAPL, and Myd88; Xu et al., 2000; Tao et al., 2002; Khan et al., 2004; Nyman et al., 2008; Ohnishi et al., 2009). All these TIR domains, containing alternative β strands and α helices are arranged as a central five stranded parallel β sheets surrounded by α helices. The TIR domains of TLR1 and TLR2 exist as a monomer in the crystal. Conversely, TLR10 TIR domain without the extracellular and transmembrane regions behaves as a monomer in solution, but it forms a homodimer in the crystal asymmetric unit. This structure has been used to represent the signaling dimer of TIRs. In the TLR10 TIR dimer interface, BB-loop connecting the BB strand and the αB helix, and the death domain (DD) loop connecting the βD strand and the αD helix, have been reported to be important for the downstream signaling. Moreover, part of the BB-loop exposed to the surface is essential for the binding of the adaptor proteins during signal transduction (Nyman et al., 2008).

On the basis of TLR10 TIR structure, TLR4 TIR homodimer has been modeled by computational studies and identified two symmetrically related interfaces that are potentially capable of binding to adaptors, Mal and TRAM (Figure 5; Nunez Miguel et al., 2007). It is of worth noting that TLR4 TIR P681H polymorphism variation has been reported to abolish signal in response to LPS. In fact, this P681 located at the BB-loop, highlights its importance in TIR dimerization. Moreover, this model indicates that two adaptors could bind simultaneously to the TLR4 TIR dimer. Another important question raised by this study is whether adaptors binding is mutually exclusive, that is whether a single activated receptor complex recruits either Mal or TRAM, but not both simultaneously. Kagan et al. (2008) suggested that TLR4 signaling via Mal-Myd88 occurs at the plasma membrane and the signaling via TRAM-TRIF might be endosomal.

The crystal structures of bacterial (Chan et al., 2010) and the plant TIR domains (Chan et al., 2009) are highly homologous to those of mammalian TIRs. In bacterial TIR domain, the dimerization interface involves DD loop but not the BB-loop (important for TLR10 dimer). Chan et al. (2009) suggest that



FIGURE 5 | Molecular model of MAL and TRAM TIR domains bridged to the activated TLR4 TIR domains. The BB-loops in each TIR domain are highlighted in red. MAL and TRAM proteins are both predicted to bind to the TLR4 homodimer interface. It is probable that binding of MAL or TRAM protein is mutually exclusive, with the former binding to activated receptors at the cell surface and the latter in endosomes.

the BB-loop is not important for the homotypic interactions but may have a defined role in the heterotypic interactions with Mal or Myd88 TIR domains. Moreover, the available TIR structures lack the region immediately following their transmembrane segment, further making it hard to predict their exact orientation. Myd88 contains an N-terminal DD that is separated from the C-terminal TIR domain by a short linker sequence. After binding of Myd88 TIR domain to TLR TIR domains, Myd88 DD can interact with DD members of IRAK family, to activate their downstream signaling cascades. Recently, Lin et al. (2010) identified the complex crystal structures formed by DD of Myd88, IRAK4, and IRAK2. This complex structure known as Myddosome, consists of left handed helical structure in the order of 6 Myd88, 4 IRAK4, and 4 IRAK2 DDs. Like TIRs, DD are small globular proteins but have an anti parallel α helical fold rather than α - β structure. The dimerization of TLR TIR dimer recruits two Myd88 TIR domains then the larger myddosome superhelix could possibly bridge several activated receptor dimer in the network (Gay et al., 2011). Polymorphism of S34Y and R98C in the human DD, interfere with the myddosome assembly and may contribute susceptibility to infection (George et al., 2011).

Single immunoglobulin interleukin-1 receptor TIR domain (SIGIRR) and ST2L, belong to the TIR/IL-1R superfamily, which act as a negative regulator of Myd88-dependent TLR signaling. Specifically, this family attenuates the recruitment of Myd88 adaptors to the receptors via its intracellular TIR domain. Thus, these molecules are highly important for the treatment of autoimmune diseases caused by TLRs. Gong et al. (2010) proposed a residue detailed structural framework of SIGIRR inhibiting the TLR4 and 7 signaling pathways. In their multimer complex, SIGIRR exerts its inhibitory effect by blocking the molecular interface of TLR4, TLR7, and Myd88 adaptors, mainly via its BB-loop region. Our group proposed a structural framework of ST2L inhibiting the TLR4, TLR2/1, and TLR2/6 signaling pathways (Basith et al., 2011a). Apart from this, our group identified the structure based modulation of IkB family proteins. These proteins are structurally similar that are activated by TLR signaling and it has specific role in the cytoplasm and the nucleus by interacting with different subunits NF-KB dimer. Although the structures are similar, the binding specificities of these proteins remain unknown. The modeling studies have identified that variation in charged surfaces among the IkB proteins and also differences in the flexible residual position might be the chief factor for the IkB protein binding specificities (Manavalan et al., 2010, 2011).

CONCLUSION

In the past few years, there has been tremendous progress in the study of interaction of TLRs with their ligands and activators. Herein, we have discussed recent structural information regarding the TLR family and its proposed activation and inhibition mechanisms. Recent crystallographic studies of TLR1/2, 2/6, 4, and 3 have provided an explanation for *in vivo*, *in vitro*, and clinical observations. The solved structures have demonstrated that TLR exists as a monomer in solution and that dimerization takes place only upon

ligand binding. Conversely, TLR8 and 9 exist as preformed dimers that subsequently change the conformation upon ligand binding. The solved (TLR1, 2, 6, 3, and 4) and modeled TLR ECD structures appear to have a common fold that belong to a well known LRR family with repeated LRR modules. Sequence and structural analyses indicate that TLRs present in the extracellular membrane (TLR1, 2, 4, 6, and 10) belong to a three-domain subfamily that binds to hydrophobic ligands such as lipoprotein, LTA and LPS. Conversely, TLRs present in the endolysosome (TLR3, 7, 8 and 9) belong to a single domain family that interacts with hydrophilic proteins or nucleic acids. This ligand-induced dimerization leads to the juxtamembrane sequences at the C-terminal ECDs coming into close proximity. These sequences are then transmitted across the transmembrane, resulting in reorientation or homodimerization between the receptor TIR domains. The homodimeric receptor TIR domains provide specific molecular surfaces for the recruitment of adaptor TIR domains. Although the structures of the TLRs are similar, the binding pocket and electrostatic surfaces are not conserved among these receptors. These variations are mandatory for the discrimination of the ligand specificity in each TLR family member. For example, triacylated lipopeptides bind to the hydrophobic binding pocket of TLR1/2; however, LT-IIb-B5 protein binds to the same receptor on another surface rather than the hydrophobic pocket. This is primarily due to the patterns present in the ligands with different properties (lipids and proteins), which causes the binding site of ligands to vary among all TLRs according to the surface and cavity provided by the receptors.

It is essential that we continue to develop a thorough and detailed understanding of the structural or molecular interactions of the ligands listed in Table 1 with their corresponding TLR family members. Such studies facilitate the rational design of receptor agonists and antagonists, leading to potential improvements in the treatment of diseases. However, there are still many important unanswered questions about TLR signaling. For example, the conformation of the transmembrane spanning segment once the TLR ECDs are activated is not known. The process leading to the recruitment of adaptor proteins following TLR activation is also not clear. Furthermore, it is not known if other ligands bind to the receptors in the same orientation and induce similar "m" shaped dimerization as seen in crystal structures. TLR4 receptor activation requires a co-receptor such as MD-2, but further work is needed to determine if this mechanism holds true for TLR4 designed agonists and if these synthetic agonists also need a co-receptor to bind with TLR receptor. The recent advances that have been made in structure-function analyses should allow many of these questions to be resolved in the near future.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This work was supported by the Basic Science Research Program through the NRF of Korea funded by the MEST (2010-0016256). This work was also partly supported by a grant from the Korea Food and Drug Administration (10182KFDA992) and the Priority Research Centers Program (NRF 2010-0028294).

REFERENCES

- Alexopoulou, L., Holt, A. C., Medzhitov, R., and Flavell, R. A. (2001). Recognition of double-stranded RNA and activation of NF-kappaB by Toll-like receptor 3. *Nature* 413, 732–738.
- Andersen-Nissen, E., Smith, K. D., Bonneau, R., Strong, R. K., and Aderem, A. (2007). A conserved surface on Toll-like receptor 5 recognizes bacterial flagellin. *J. Exp. Med.* 204, 393–403.
- Basith, S., Manavalan, B., Govindaraj, R. G., and Choi, S. (2011a). In silico approach to inhibition of signaling pathways of toll-like receptors 2 and 4 by ST2L. *PLoS ONE* (in press).
- Basith, S., Manavalan, B., Lee, G., Kim, S. G., and Choi, S. (2011b). Tolllike receptor modulators: a patent review (2006–2010). Expert. Opin. Ther. Pat. 21, 927–944.
- Bell, J. K., Askins, J., Hall, P. R., Davies, D. R., and Segal, D. M. (2006). The dsRNA binding site of human Tolllike receptor 3. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* U.S.A. 103, 8792–8797.
- Bell, J. K., Botos, I., Hall, P. R., Askins, J., Shiloach, J., Segal, D. M., and Davies, D. R. (2005). The molecular structure of the Toll-like receptor 3 ligand-binding domain. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 102, 10976–10980.
- Bell, J. K., Mullen, G. E., Leifer, C. A., Mazzoni, A., Davies, D. R., and Segal, D. M. (2003). Leucine-rich repeats and pathogen recognition in Tolllike receptors. *Trends Immunol.* 24, 528–533.
- Botos, I., Segal, D. M., and Davies, D. R. (2011). The structural biology of Toll-like receptors. *Structure* 19, 447–459.
- Brodsky, I., and Medzhitov, R. (2007). Two modes of ligand recognition by TLRs. *Cell* 130, 979–981.
- Bryant, C. E., Spring, D. R., Gangloff, M., and Gay, N. J. (2010). The molecular basis of the host response to lipopolysaccharide. *Nat. Rev. Microbiol.* 8, 8–14.
- Buchanan, S. G., and Gay, N. J. (1996). Structural and functional diversity in the leucine-rich repeat family of proteins. *Prog. Biophys. Mol. Biol.* 65, 1–44.
- Carpenter, S., and O'Neill, L. A. (2009). Recent insights into the structure of Toll-like receptors and post-translational modifications of their associated signalling proteins. *Biochem. J.* 422, 1–10.
- Chan, S. L., Low, L. Y., Hsu, S., Li, S., Liu, T., Santelli, E., Le Negrate, G., Reed, J. C., Woods, V. L. Jr., and Pascual, J. (2009). Molecular mimicry in innate immunity: crystal structure of a bacterial TIR domain. J. Biol. Chem. 284, 21386–21392.

- Chan, S. L., Mukasa, T., Santelli, E., Low, L. Y., and Pascual, J. (2010). The crystal structure of a TIR domain from *Arabidopsis thaliana* reveals a conserved helical region unique to plants. *Protein Sci.* 19, 155–161.
- Choe, J., Kelker, M. S., and Wilson, I. A. (2005). Crystal structure of human Toll-like receptor 3 (TLR3) ectodomain. *Science* 309, 581–585.
- Dolan, J., Walshe, K., Alsbury, S., Hokamp, K., O'Keeffe, S., Okafuji, T., Miller, S. F., Tear, G., and Mitchell, K. J. (2007). The extracellular leucinerich repeat superfamily; a comparative survey and analysis of evolutionary relationships and expression patterns. *BMC Genomics* 8, 320. doi: 10.1186/1471-2164-10-230
- Fukuda, K., Watanabe, T., Tokisue, T., Tsujita, T., Nishikawa, S., Hasegawa, T., Seya, T., and Matsumoto, M. (2008). Modulation of doublestranded RNA recognition by the Nterminal histidine-rich region of the human Toll-like receptor 3. J. Biol. Chem. 283, 22787–22794.
- Gay, N. J., and Gangloff, M. (2007). Structure and function of Toll receptors and their ligands. Annu. Rev. Biochem. 76, 141–165.
- Gay, N. J., Gangloff, M., and O'Neill, L. A. (2011). What the myddosome structure tells us about the initiation of innate immunity. *Trends Immunol.* 32, 104–109.
- George, J., Motshwene, P. G., Wang, H., Kubarenko, A. V., Rautanen, A., Mills, T. C., Hill, A. V., Gay, N. J., and Weber, A. N. (2011). Two human MYD88 variants, S34Y and R98C, interfere with MyD88-IRAK4-myddosome assembly. J. Biol. Chem. 286, 1341–1353.
- Gong, J., Wei, T., Stark, R. W., Jamitzky, F., Heckl, W. M., Anders, H. J., Lech, M., and Rossle, S. C. (2010). Inhibition of Toll-like receptors TLR4 and 7 signaling pathways by SIGIRR: a computational approach. J. Struct. Biol. 169, 323–330.
- Gong, J., Wei, T., Zhang, N., Jamitzky, F., Heckl, W. M., Rossle, S. C., and Stark, R. W. (2011). TollML: a database of Toll-like receptor structural motifs. *J. Mol. Model.* 16, 1283–1289.
- Govindaraj, R. G., Manavalan, B., Lee, G., and Choi, S. (2010). Molecular modeling-based evaluation of hTLR10 and identification of potential ligands in Toll-like receptor signaling. *PLoS ONE* 5, e12713. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0012713
- Grabiec, A., Meng, G., Fichte, S., Bessler, W., Wagner, H., and Kirschning, C.
 J. (2004). Human but not murine Toll-like receptor 2 discriminates between tri-palmitoylated and trilauroylated peptides. *J. Biol. Chem.* 279, 48004–48012.

- Guan, Y., Ranoa, D. R., Jiang, S., Mutha, S. K., Li, X., Baudry, J., and Tapping, R. I. (2010). Human TLRs 10 and 1 share common mechanisms of innate immune sensing but not signaling. *J. Immunol.* 184, 5094–5103.
- Hantke, K., and Braun, V. (1973). Covalent binding of lipid to protein. Diglyceride and amide-linked fatty acid at the N-terminal end of the murein-lipoprotein of the *Escherichia coli* outer membrane. *Eur. J. Biochem.* 34, 284–296.
- Henriques, E. S., Brito, R. M., Soares, H., Ventura, S., De Oliveira, V. L., and Parkhouse, R. M. (2011). Modeling of the Toll-like receptor 3 and a putative Toll-like receptor 3 antagonist encoded by the African swine fever virus. *Protein Sci.* 20, 247–255.
- Jin, M. S., Kim, S. E., Heo, J. Y., Lee, M. E., Kim, H. M., Paik, S. G., Lee, H., and Lee, J. O. (2007). Crystal structure of the TLR1-TLR2 heterodimer induced by binding of a tri-acylated lipopeptide. *Cell* 130, 1071–1082.
- Jin, M. S., and Lee, J. O. (2008). Structures of the Toll-like receptor family and its ligand complexes. *Immunity* 29, 182–191.
- Kagan, J. C., Su, T., Horng, T., Chow, A., Akira, S., and Medzhitov, R. (2008). TRAM couples endocytosis of Tolllike receptor 4 to the induction of interferon-beta. *Nat. Immunol.* 9, 361–368.
- Kajava, A. V., Vassart, G., and Wodak, S. J. (1995). Modeling of the threedimensional structure of proteins with the typical leucine-rich repeats. *Structure* 3, 867–877.
- Kang, J. Y., and Lee, J. O. (2011). Structural biology of the Toll-like receptor family. *Annu. Rev. Biochem.* 80, 917–941.
- Kang, J. Y., Nan, X., Jin, M. S., Youn,
 S. J., Ryu, Y. H., Mah, S., Han, S.
 H., Lee, H., Paik, S. G., and Lee, J.
 O. (2009). Recognition of lipopeptide patterns by Toll-like receptor
 2-Toll-like receptor 6 heterodimer. *Immunity* 31, 873–884.
- Kariko, K., Bhuyan, P., Capodici, J., and Weissman, D. (2004). Small interfering RNAs mediate sequenceindependent gene suppression and induce immune activation by signaling through Toll-like receptor 3. *J. Immunol.* 172, 6545–6549.
- Kawai, T., and Akira, S. (2010). The role of pattern-recognition receptors in innate immunity: update on Tolllike receptors. *Nat. Immunol.* 11, 373–384.
- Khan, J. A., Brint, E. K., O'Neill, L. A., and Tong, L. (2004). Crystal structure of the Toll/interleukin-1

receptor domain of human IL-1RAPL. J. Biol. Chem. 279, 31664–31670.

- Kim, H. M., Oh, S. C., Lim, K. J., Kasamatsu, J., Heo, J. Y., Park, B. S., Lee, H., Yoo, O. J., Kasahara, M., and Lee, J. O. (2007a). Structural diversity of the hagfish variable lymphocyte receptors. *J. Biol. Chem.* 282, 6726–6732.
- Kim, H. M., Park, B. S., Kim, J. I., Kim, S. E., Lee, J., Oh, S. C., Enkhbayar, P., Matsushima, N., Lee, H., Yoo, O. J., and Lee, J. O. (2007b). Crystal structure of the TLR4-MD-2 complex with bound endotoxin antagonist Eritoran. *Cell* 130, 906–917.
- Kleinman, M. E., Yamada, K., Takeda, A., Chandrasekaran, V., Nozaki, M., Baffi, J. Z., Albuquerque, R. J., Yamasaki, S., Itaya, M., Pan, Y., Appukuttan, B., Gibbs, D., Yang, Z., Kariko, K., Ambati, B. K., Wilgus, T. A., Dipietro, L. A., Sakurai, E., Zhang, K., Smith, J. R., Taylor, E. W., and Ambati, J. (2008). Sequenceand target-independent angiogenesis suppression by siRNA via TLR3. *Nature* 452, 591–597.
- Kobayashi, M., Saitoh, S., Tanimura, N., Takahashi, K., Kawasaki, K., Nishijima, M., Fujimoto, Y., Fukase, K., Akashi-Takamura, S., and Miyake, K. (2006). Regulatory roles for MD-2 and TLR4 in ligand-induced receptor clustering. *J. Immunol.* 176, 6211–6218.
- Kobe, B., and Deisenhofer, J. (1995). A structural basis of the interactions between leucine-rich repeats and protein ligands. *Nature* 374, 183–186.
- Kobe, B., and Kajava, A. V. (2001). The leucine-rich repeat as a protein recognition motif. *Curr. Opin. Struct. Biol.* 11, 725–732.
- Kubarenko, A., Frank, M., and Weber, A. N. (2007). Structure-function relationships of Toll-like receptor domains through homology modelling and molecular dynamics. *Biochem. Soc. Trans.* 35, 1515–1518.
- Kubarenko, A. V., Ranjan, S., Colak, E., George, J., Frank, M., and Weber, A. N. (2010). Comprehensive modeling and functional analysis of Toll-like receptor ligandrecognition domains. *Protein Sci.* 19, 558–569.
- Latz, E., Verma, A., Visintin, A., Gong, M., Sirois, C. M., Klein, D. C., Monks, B. G., Mcknight, C. J., Lamphier, M. S., Duprex, W. P., Espevik, T., and Golenbock, D. T. (2007). Ligand-induced conformational changes allosterically activate Toll-like receptor 9. *Nat. Immunol.* 8, 772–779.

- Lemaitre, B., Nicolas, E., Michaut, L., Reichhart, J. M., and Hoffmann, J. A. (1996). The dorsoventral regulatory gene cassette spatzle/Toll/cactus controls the potent antifungal response in *Drosophila* adults. *Cell* 86, 973–983.
- Leonard, J. N., Ghirlando, R., Askins, J., Bell, J. K., Margulies, D. H., Davies, D. R., and Segal, D. M. (2008). The TLR3 signaling complex forms by cooperative receptor dimerization. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 105, 258–263.
- Liang, S., Hosur, K. B., Lu, S., Nawar, H. F., Weber, B. R., Tapping, R. I., Connell, T. D., and Hajishengallis, G. (2009). Mapping of a microbial protein domain involved in binding and activation of the TLR2/TLR1 heterodimer. *J. Immunol.* 182, 2978–2985.
- Lin, S. C., Lo, Y. C., and Wu, H. (2010). Helical assembly in the MyD88-IRAK4-IRAK2 complex in TLR/IL-1R signalling. *Nature* 465, 885–890.
- Liu, L., Botos, I., Wang, Y., Leonard, J. N., Shiloach, J., Segal, D. M., and Davies, D. R. (2008). Structural basis of Toll-like receptor 3 signaling with double-stranded RNA. *Science* 320, 379–381.
- Manavalan, B., Basith, S., Choi, Y. M., Lee, G., and Choi, S. (2010). Structure-function relationship of cytoplasmic and nuclear IkappaB proteins: an in silico analysis. *PLoS ONE* 5, e15782. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0015782
- Manavalan, B., Govindaraj, R., Lee, G., and Choi, S. (2011). Molecular modeling-based evaluation of dual function of IkappaBzeta ankyrin repeat domain in Toll-like receptor signaling. J. Mol. Recognit. 24, 597–607.
- Matsushima, N., Tanaka, T., Enkhbayar, P., Mikami, T., Taga, M., Yamada, K., and Kuroki, Y. (2007). Comparative sequence analysis of leucine-rich repeats (LRRs) within vertebrate Toll-like receptors. *BMC Genomics* 8, 124. doi: 10.1186/1471-2164-8-124
- Means, T. K., Golenbock, D. T., and Fenton, M. J. (2000). The biology of Toll-like receptors. *Cytokine Growth Factor Rev.* 11, 219–232.
- Muhlradt, P. F., Kiess, M., Meyer, H., Sussmuth, R., and Jung, G. (1997). Isolation, structure elucidation, and synthesis of a macrophage stimulatory lipopeptide from *Mycoplasma fermentans* acting at picomolar

concentration. J. Exp. Med. 185, 1951-1958.

- Mullarkey, M., Rose, J. R., Bristol, J., Kawata, T., Kimura, A., Kobayashi, S., Przetak, M., Chow, J., Gusovsky, F., Christ, W. J., and Rossignol, D. P. (2003). Inhibition of endotoxin response by e5564, a novel Tolllike receptor 4-directed endotoxin antagonist. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther. 304, 1093–1102.
- Nunez Miguel, R., Wong, J., Westoll, J. F., Brooks, H. J., O'Neill, L. A., Gay, N. J., Bryant, C. E., and Monie, T. P. (2007). A dimer of the Tolllike receptor 4 cytoplasmic domain provides a specific scaffold for the recruitment of signalling adaptor proteins. *PLoS ONE* 2, e788. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0000788
- Nyman, T., Stenmark, P., Flodin, S., Johansson, I., Hammarstrom, M., and Nordlund, P. (2008). The crystal structure of the human Toll-like receptor 10 cytoplasmic domain reveals a putative signaling dimer. J. Biol. Chem. 283, 11861–11865.
- Ohnishi, H., Tochio, H., Kato, Z., Orii, K. E., Li, A., Kimura, T., Hiroaki, H., Kondo, N., and Shirakawa, M. (2009). Structural basis for the multiple interactions of the MyD88 TIR domain in TLR4 signaling. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 106, 10260–10265.
- Ohto, U., Fukase, K., Miyake, K., and Satow, Y. (2007). Crystal structures of human MD-2 and its complex with antiendotoxic lipid IVa. *Science* 316, 1632–1634.
- Omueti, K. O., Mazur, D. J., Thompson, K. S., Lyle, E. A., and Tapping, R. I. (2007). The polymorphism P315L of human Toll-like receptor 1 impairs innate immune sensing of microbial cell wall components. *J. Immunol.* 178, 6387–6394.
- Palsson-Mcdermott, E. M., and O'Neill, L. A. (2007). Building an immune system from nine domains. *Biochem. Soc. Trans.* 35, 1437–1444.
- Park, B. S., Song, D. H., Kim, H. M., Choi, B. S., Lee, H., and Lee, J. O. (2009). The structural basis of lipopolysaccharide recognition by the TLR4-MD-2 complex. *Nature* 458, 1191–1195.
- Ranjith-Kumar, C. T., Miller, W., Xiong, J., Russell, W. K., Lamb, R., Santos, J., Duffy, K. E., Cleveland, L., Park, M., Bhardwaj, K., Wu, Z., Russell, D. H., Sarisky, R. T., Mbow, M. L., and Kao,

C. C. (2007). Biochemical and functional analyses of the human Tolllike receptor 3 ectodomain. *J. Biol. Chem.* 282, 7668–7678.

- Resman, N., Vasl, J., Oblak, A., Pristovsek, P., Gioannini, T. L., Weiss, J. P., and Jerala, R. (2009). Essential roles of hydrophobic residues in both MD-2 and Tolllike receptor 4 in activation by endotoxin. J. Biol. Chem. 284, 15052–15060.
- Rosetto, M., Engstrom, Y., Baldari, C. T., Telford, J. L., and Hultmark, D. (1995). Signals from the IL-1 receptor homolog, Toll, can activate an immune response in a *Drosophila* hemocyte cell line. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 209, 111–116.
- Rossignol, D. P., and Lynn, M. (2005). TLR4 antagonists for endotoxemia and beyond. *Curr. Opin. Investig. Drugs* 6, 496–502.
- Shibata, K., Hasebe, A., Into, T., Yamada, M., and Watanabe, T. (2000). The N-terminal lipopeptide of a 44kDa membrane-bound lipoprotein of *Mycoplasma salivarium* is responsible for the expression of intercellular adhesion molecule-1 on the cell surface of normal human gingival fibroblasts. *J. Immunol.* 165, 6538–6544.
- Shimazu, R., Akashi, S., Ogata, H., Nagai, Y., Fukudome, K., Miyake, K., and Kimoto, M. (1999). MD-2, a molecule that confers lipopolysaccharide responsiveness on Tolllike receptor 4. J. Exp. Med. 189, 1777–1782.
- Tao, X., Xu, Y., Zheng, Y., Beg, A. A., and Tong, L. (2002). An extensively associated dimer in the structure of the C713S mutant of the TIR domain of human TLR2. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 299, 216–221.
- Walsh, C., Gangloff, M., Monie, T., Smyth, T., Wei, B., Mckinley, T. J., Maskell, D., Gay, N., and Bryant, C. (2008). Elucidation of the MD-2/TLR4 interface required for signaling by lipid IVa. J. Immunol. 181, 1245–1254.
- Wang, Y., Liu, L., Davies, D. R., and Segal, D. M. (2010). Dimerization of Tolllike receptor 3 (TLR3) is required for ligand binding. *J. Biol. Chem.* 285, 36836–36841.
- Wei, T., Gong, J., Jamitzky, F., Heckl, W. M., Stark, R. W., and Rossle, S. C. (2008). LRRML: a conformational database and an XML description of leucine-rich repeats (LRRs). BMC

Struct. Biol. 8, 47. doi: 10.1186/1472-6807-8-47

- Wei, T., Gong, J., Jamitzky, F., Heckl, W. M., Stark, R. W., and Rossle, S. C. (2009). Homology modeling of human Toll-like receptors TLR7, 8, and 9 ligandbinding domains. *Protein Sci.* 18, 1684–1691.
- Wei, T., Gong, J., Rossle, S. C., Jamitzky, F., Heckl, W. M., and Stark, R. W. (2010). A leucine-rich repeat assembly approach for homology modeling of the human TLR5-10 and mouse TLR11-13 ectodomains. J. Mol. Model. 17, 27–36.
- Xu, Y., Tao, X., Shen, B., Horng, T., Medzhitov, R., Manley, J. L., and Tong, L. (2000). Structural basis for signal transduction by the Toll/interleukin-1 receptor domains. *Nature* 408, 111–115.
- Zahringer, U., Lindner, B., Inamura, S., Heine, H., and Alexander, C. (2008). TLR2 – promiscuous or specific? A critical re-evaluation of a receptor expressing apparent broad specificity. *Immunobiology* 213, 205–224.
- Zhu, J., Brownlie, R., Liu, Q., Babiuk, L. A., Potter, A., and Mutwiri, G. K. (2009). Characterization of bovine Toll-like receptor 8: ligand specificity, signaling essential sites and dimerization. *Mol. Immunol.* 46, 978–990.

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 26 April 2011; paper pending published: 06 June 2011; accepted: 11 July 2011; published online: 27 July 2011.

Citation: Manavalan B, Basith S and Choi S (2011) Similar structures but different roles – an updated perspective on TLR structures. Front. Physio. 2:41. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2011.00041

This article was submitted to Frontiers in Systems Physiology, a specialty of Frontiers in Physiology.

Copyright © 2011 Manavalan, Basith and Choi. This is an open-access article subject to a non-exclusive license between the authors and Frontiers Media SA, which permits use, distribution and reproduction in other forums, provided the original authors and source are credited and other Frontiers conditions are complied with.



Measurement of TLR-induced macrophage spreading by automated image analysis: differential role of Myd88 and MAPK in early and late responses

Jens Wenzel¹, Christian Held², Ralf Palmisano³, Stefan Teufel⁴, Jean-Pierre David⁴, Thomas Wittenberg² and Roland Lang¹*

¹ Immunology and Hygiene, Institute of Clinical Microbiology, University Hospital Erlangen, Friedrich-Alexander Universität Erlangen-Nürnberg, Erlangen, Germany

² Department of Image Processing and Biomedical Engineering, Fraunhofer Institute for Integrated Circuits IIS, Erlangen, Germany

³ Department of Biology, Friedrich-Alexander Universität Erlangen-Nürnberg, Erlangen, Germany

⁴ Medical Clinic 3, University Hospital Erlangen, Friedrich-Alexander Universität Erlangen-Nürnberg, Erlangen, Germany

Edited by:

Kumar Selvarajoo, Keio University, Japan

Reviewed by:

Sangdun Choi, Ajou University, South Korea Konrad Alexander Bode, University of Heidelberg, Germany

*Correspondence:

Roland Lang, Immunology and Hygiene, Institute of Clinical Microbiology, University Hospital Erlangen, Friedrich-Alexander-Universität Erlangen-Nürnberg, Wasserturmstr. 3-5, 91054 Erlangen, Germany. e-mail: roland.lang@uk-erlangen.de

Sensing of infectious danger by toll-like receptors (TLRs) on macrophages causes not only a reprogramming of the transcriptome but also changes in the cytoskeleton important for cell spreading and motility. Since manual determination of cell contact areas from fluorescence micrographs is very time-consuming and prone to bias, we have developed and tested algorithms for automated measurement of macrophage spreading. The two-step method combines identification of cells by nuclear staining with DAPI and cell surface staining of the integrin CD11b. Automated image analysis correlated very well with manual annotation in resting macrophages and early after stimulation, whereas at later time points the automated cell segmentation algorithm and manual annotation showed slightly larger variation. The method was applied to investigate the impact of genetic or pharmacological inhibition of known TLR signaling components. Deficiency in the adapter protein Myd88 strongly reduced spreading activity at the late time points, but had no impact early after LPS-stimulation. A similar effect was observed upon pharmacological inhibition of MEK1, the kinase activating the mitogen-activated protein kinases (MAPK) ERK1/2, indicating that ERK1/2 mediates Myd88-dependent macrophages spreading. In contrast, macrophages lacking the MAPK p38 were impaired in the initial spreading response but responded normally 8–24 h after stimulation. The dichotomy of p38 and ERK1/2 MAPK effects on early and late macrophage spreading raises the question which of the respective substrate proteins mediate(s) cytoskeletal remodeling and spreading. The automated measurement of cell spreading described here increases the objectivity and greatly reduces the time required for such investigations and is therefore expected to facilitate larger throughput analysis of macrophage spreading, e.g., in siRNA knockdown screens.

Keywords: macrophage, spreading, TLR, image analysis

INTRODUCTION

Macrophages reside in all tissues and play an important role in tissue remodeling and homeostasis by phagocytosis and digestion of dead cells and cellular debris. Their second function as sentinels for infectious danger is embodied by the expression of pattern recognition receptors for pathogen-associated molecular patterns. The best characterized group of PRR is the toll-like receptor (TLR) family, which includes TLR9 as the receptor for CpG-rich bacterial DNA and TLR4, which together with MD2 forms the receptor for the lipopolysaccharide from the cell wall of Gram-negative bacteria (Kawai and Akira, 2010). Triggering of TLR family members by microbial ligands, e.g., during phagocytosis of bacteria, induces a rapid and massive transcriptional response engendering the inflammatory response to infection. A bottleneck in the signal transduction of TLR is the adapter protein Myd88 that binds to the intracellular TIR domain of most TLR and recruits further adapters (e.g., TRAF6) and kinases (e.g.,

IRAK1; IRAK4; Kawai et al., 1999; Kawai and Akira, 2010). The major signaling modules activated by TLR are the IKK complex leading to NFkB translocation to the nucleus, and the cascade of mitogen-activated protein kinases (MAPK). MAPK family members expressed in macrophages are ERK1/2, JNK1/2, and p38. These MAPK control the transcriptional response to TLR ligation through phosphorylation-mediated activation of transcription factors (e.g., AP-1, CREB, and many others; Lang et al., 2006); in addition, the plethora of MAPK substrate proteins are involved in diverse cellular processes including cell motility, adhesion, and phagocytosis (Schmidt et al., 2001; Blander and Medzhitov, 2004; West et al., 2004; Kang et al., 2008).

In a recent global and quantitative analysis of TLR4-driven phosphorylation events in primary macrophages, we identified more than 1800 phosphoproteins containing nearly 7000 phosphorylation sites. LPS-stimulation caused reproducible changes in the phosphorylation of around a quarter of all sites both early (15') and late (4 h) after stimulation (Weintz et al., 2010). Bioinformatic analysis of the regulated phosphoproteome showed an enrichment of known TLR signaling pathway molecules, but also revealed that genes annotated in Gene Ontology as cytoskeletaland actin-binding proteins were enriched and thus are a hotspot of TLR-induced phosphorylation. The set of cytoskeleton-associated proteins showing phosphorylation after TLR4 triggering includes (among others) adapters like Arp3, Paxillin and Vasp, kinases like Ptk2, and motor proteins like Myo1e, Myo1f, and Myo9b. Some of these proteins possess well characterized functions in phagocytosis, cell spreading and motility in macrophages, or other cell types (Schaller, 2001; Sechi and Wehland, 2004; Kim et al., 2006; Hanley et al., 2010). Others have not yet been associated functionally with cytoskeleton-based macrophage responses.

In order to better understand the control of TLR-driven changes in phagocytosis and macrophage spreading by signaling molecules and components of the cytoskeleton, quantitative readout systems are needed. Ideally, such assay systems should have the potential for high-throughput analysis, for example to test the effects of siRNA knockdown of a larger group of candidate genes. The spreading response of cells to stimulation increases the contact area with the cell culture support material, an effect that can be easily visualized in fluorescence microscopy. Quantitation of spreading responses from many cells can be done manually, e.g., using ImageJ software (Girish and Vijayalakshmi, 2004; Collins, 2007). However, this approach has the drawback of being very labor-intensive and time-consuming, hence excluding the analysis of multiple samples in a reasonable amount of time. In addition, the manual delineation of the cell borders introduces potential bias. In contrast, automatic image analysis has the potential of circumventing these drawbacks and is therefore highly desirable. Available freeware software packages like the so-called CellProfiler (Carpenter et al., 2006) are able to perform an automated image analysis. The software can be adapted to the image content by adjusting the minimum and maximum cell diameter and by choosing a threshold selection method. Furthermore various pre-processing methods exist that can improve image quality. However, the requirement to adjust all these parameters until satisfying results are obtained makes the use very time-consuming for researchers not trained in image processing. Thus, we have developed algorithms to segment nuclei and to determine cell size and contact areas (Held et al., submitted; Held et al., 2011). Here, these methods were applied and optimized to investigate the macrophage spreading in response to TLR4 stimulation and its control by the Myd88 adapter protein and the MAPK family members ERK1/2 and p38.

MATERIALS AND METHODS MICE

Colonies of C57BL/6, Myd88–/– (Kawai et al., 1999), and p38flox/flox; Mx-Cre (Engel et al., 2005; Bohm et al., 2009) mice were maintained at the Franz Penzoldt Center of the Medical Faculty at the University Erlangen-Nuremberg. p38flox/flox; Mx-Cre mice were injected three times i.p. at week 5 with poly I:C (13 mg/kg body weight) for depletion of p38a in hematopoietic cells as described (Bohm et al., 2009).

REAGENTS

LPS (*Escherichia coli* 0111:B4) and Cytochalasin D were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich. MEK1 inhibitor was received from Selleck Chemicals. Antibodies to phosphorylated (p)-Erk1/2, p38, p-p38, pMAPKAPK2 (p-MK2) were obtained from Cell Signaling Technology and to Grb2 from BD Biosciences.

MACROPHAGE DIFFERENTIATION

Mouse bone marrow was flushed out of the prepared femurs and tibiae with sterile ice-cold PBS. After 5 min of erythrocyte lysis at room temperature with NH₄CL [0.15 M] cells were washed in complete Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium (cDMEM; 0.05 mM β -mercapthoethanol, 1% Pen/Strep; 10% FCS). After overnight depletion of adherent cells non-adherent cells were further incubated in cDMEM containing 10% L-cell conditioned medium (LCCM) as a source of M-CSF for 6 days on 10 cm bacteriological plates at 37°C, 5% CO₂. After 3 days in between 5 ml of cDMEM + 10% LCCM was added to the cell culture.

STIMULATION OF MACROPHAGES

Differentiated macrophages were washed with 10 ml sterile PBS, incubated with accutase, collected and washed twice with cDMEM. Macrophages were seeded at a density of 5×10^4 and 2.5×10^4 cells/well on eight-well Permanox chamber slides (Nalge Nunc International). After an overnight cultivation at 37° C cells were stimulated with 100 ng/ml LPS for different time points and finally fixed for 20 min with 2% PFA. Supernatants of stimulated cells were collected for examination of cytokine secretion by ELISA.

WESTERN BLOT

To determine the efficiency of MEK1 inhibitor and p38 deletion, parallel cultures with 1×10^6 cells/well were cultured in 1 ml cDMEM in 12-well plates. Cell lysates were prepared at the indicated time points after LPS-stimulation. 25 μl of lysate were loaded on 10% PAA gel containing SDS. After blotting membrane was blocked in TBS buffer containing 3% BSA and 0.01% Tween20 and proteins were detected with the respective antibodies.

ELISA

Supernatants from the spreading experiments were collected from the respective conditions and cytokine concentration was measured by ELISA kits from R&D. Samples were treated as described in the manufacturer's instructions.

STAINING PROCEDURE

For visualization of the cell surface by fluorescence microscopy, macrophages were incubated for 30–45 min at room temperature with 1 µg/ml Allophycocyanin (APC)-labeled anti-mouse CD11b antibody (BioLegends) in PBS containing 2% FCS. Cells were washed twice with PBS and nuclei were stained by addition of 1 µg/ml DAPI (Sigma D8417) in PBS and incubation of 10 min at room temperature. For further sample preparation cells were washed again with PBS, mounted with 70% glycerol on specimen and covered.

IMAGE ACQUISITION AND PROCESSING

Images were acquired using a Zeiss AxioVert 200M (Germany) widefield microscope connected to an AxioCam MRm camera. Images were taken using a $20 \times$ objective and post-processed by contrast and brightness enhancement within the AxioVison 4.8.2 software (Carl Zeiss MicroImaging). CD11b–APC stained macrophages were imaged using a CY5 filter set from AHF (Germany).

ALGORITHM DESCRIPTION

Staining of the cell nuclei facilitates the unequivocal definition of individual cells in macrophage cultures containing cells in contact with each other. This information about the nuclei was also included for automatic segmentation, i.e., the definition of macrophage cell bodies against the background and from other cells. The resulting two-step segmentation method consists of the segmentation of all cell nuclei based on the DAPI stain, followed by the segmentation of the macrophages according to the CD11b cell surface signal.

SEGMENTATION AND SEPARATION OF NUCLEI

For the automatic segmentation of the nuclei, a watershed transform-based segmentation routine (Roerdink and Meijster, 2000) was applied. For pre-processing, Gaussian smoothing was applied to reduce the noise level in the image. After shading correction, an additional pre-processing filter is applied which facilitates the splitting of touching cell nuclei. This algorithm will be described in detail elsewhere (Held et al., submitted). In brief, this filter uses adaptive weighting of the local principal curvature C_P . As boundaries between touching cells usually hold $C_P > 0$, intensities of these pixels are reduced while other pixels are preserved. The result of this operation is denoted as modified curvature C_P :

$$C_{\rm p}^{-} = \begin{cases} C_{\rm p}, & \text{if } C_{\rm p} > 0\\ 0, & \text{else} \end{cases}$$

After normalization to the range of [0,1] the modified curvature $C_{\rm P}^-$ can be used as a weight map for the input image *I*, yielding a filtered image $I_{\rm F}$:

$$I_{\rm F} = \frac{\alpha + (1 - C_{\rm P}^-)^{\rm p}}{1 + \alpha},$$

where the parameters α and p determine the strength of the applied filter. After filtering, the nuclei are separated from the image background by a k-means clustering-based threshold selection method (Hartigan and Wong, 1979). Holes in the resulting binary image were filled and a distance transform (Saito and Toriwaki, 1994) was applied to incorporate prior knowledge on the morphology of the nuclei. For separation of nuclei touching each other a watershed transform was applied to the distance image.

SEGMENTATION OF CELLS

After segmentation of the cell nuclei, the contact area of the macrophage with the slide was segmented. Details on this algorithm have been described elsewhere (Held et al., 2011). In brief, analog to the nuclei image, the macrophage image was smoothed

with a Gaussian filter and a shading correction was performed. Afterward, the cells were separated from the image background by application of the k-means clustering algorithm. Note that a different number of clusters was used for the separation of "background and cells" and "background and nuclei." For separation of the cells a gradient magnitude based fast marching level set method (Sethian, 1999) was performed, using the segmented cell nuclei as initialization.

STATISTICAL ANALYSIS

If not described otherwise in the figure legend, results were expressed as means \pm SEM of at least 300 cells per condition. Graphs were generated with GraphPad Prism and statistical significance was determined with Student *t* test for unpaired conditions (ns = not significant; * p < 0.05; *** p < 0.0001).

RESULTS

To quantitatively measure spreading responses of macrophages to TLR stimulation, the contact area of the cell to the support material needs to be determined. In order to define the cell borders against the background of the slide, we tested different staining approaches for the best discrimination. In our hands, using bone marrow derived mouse macrophages cultured on Permanox chamber slides, the staining of the integrin CD11b with an APC-labeled antibody resulted in more even staining than the lipid-staining molecule PKH and in a better signal-to-noise ratio than the cytosolic dye CFSE (data not shown). Therefore, CD11b staining of the macrophage cell surface was used for definition of the contact area to the slide and combined with a DAPI staining of the cell nuclei to clearly identify individual cells on fluorescent microscopy images (Figure 1A,B). The spreading response of macrophages to stimulation with the TLR4 agonist LPS was examined in a kinetic analysis using time points between 1 h and 24 h (Figure 1C). A small but significant increase in the contact area of 10-15% was observed already 1 h after addition of 100 ng/ml LPS. Over time, macrophages continued to spread on the Permanox surface and extended the contact area to approximately twice the initial size after 8-24 h. In most experiments, the maximum effect was observed at 24 h; in some experiments, a peak was reached already 8 h after LPS-stimulation (see below). The increase in the macrophage contact area with the Permanox surface was completely prevented when the inhibitor of actin polymerization Cytochalasin D was added to the cultures before addition of LPS (Figure 1C).

The manual annotation of contact areas from the fluorescence microscopy images is very time-consuming, prohibiting the performance of experiments with multiple conditions. Therefore, we applied the automated two-step segmentation algorithm described in the Section "Materials and Methods" to the raw image data from resting and LPS-stimulated macrophages (**Figure 2**). The results of the automated segmentation are displayed by the software and the annotation of the cell borders is highlighted (**Figure 2B**), allowing quality control and manual editing by the user (**Figure 2C**). While for most cells, the segmentation obtained by the software was found to be correct upon inspection, in the case of overlapping cells some manual editing of the contact area annotation was required (arrows in **Figure 2C**).



8h

4h

24h



control 1h

2h

600 400 200

To test the accuracy and reliability of the automatic segmentation algorithm, we directly compared the distribution of contact areas on a large number of macrophages under resting and LPS-activated conditions using automated segmentation by the software tool versus manual annotation as the gold standard (Figure 3A). In this comparison based on the image data from a single experiment, both methods yielded very similar distribution of contact areas and median values in resting cells and early after LPS-stimulation. At the later timepoints, the automatic segmentation algorithm produced a "shrinkage effect" with a smaller median value compared to the manual annotation. To determine whether this "shrinkage effect" is generic at later timepoints, we extended this comparison analysis to a series of six independent experiments (Figure 3B). Comparison of the median contact area values shows a consistent high agreement between the automated method and the manual annotation in resting macrophages and early (2 h) after stimulation. At the later timepoints, the differences obtained by both methods tended to become larger; however, in addition to "shrinkage effects" there were also "blow-up effects," i.e., examples where automatic annotation gives larger values compared to the manual annotation method. Overall, we observed a

time points. Scale bar = 50 μ m. (C) Quantitation of cell spreading by manual annotation of CD11b staining. Shown are mean and SEM of at least 300 cells per condition from one representative experiment. Media control (open circles), LPS (closed circles), and LPS in the presence of Cytochalasin D (closed squares). Statistical significance refers to LPS-treated compared to untreated condition. ns = not significant; * p < 0.05; *** p < 0.0001.

good agreement between the results obtained by automated segmentation and manual annotation even at the later timepoints. Therefore, we employed the automated method to investigate TLRtriggered macrophage spreading and its control by canonical TLR pathway molecules; for comparison and validation of the method, the time-consuming manual editing of the automatic annotated data was included in each experiment.

Most TLR employ the adapter protein Myd88 for activation of the major signaling pathways leading to gene expression and cytokine secretion. The MAPK p38 and ERK1/2 are activated by TLR stimuli and contribute to cellular responses through phosphorylation of transcription factors and other substrate proteins. We employed macrophages with genetic deletion of Myd88 and p38, and pharmacological inhibition of the ERK1/2 kinase MEK1, to determine the control of LPS-induced macrophage spreading by these molecules. The effect of genetic and pharmacologic deletion on the cytokine response to LPS was examined using supernatants from the cultures used for analysis of cell spreading (**Figure 4**). In the absence of Myd88, secretion of the pro-inflammatory TNF, IL-6, and IL-12p40, as well as of anti-inflammatory IL-10 was almost completely absent. In contrast, the inhibition or genetic



not annotated



tool annotated



user corrected

FIGURE 2 | Segmentation and annotation of macrophages with two-step segmentation software. Fluorescence microscopy images of CD11b–APC- and DAPI-stained macrophages were uploaded into the software (**A**), nuclear segmentation and contact area annotation was performed by the software tool (**B**), and finally checked and corrected by the user (**C**). Arrowheads indicate shrinkage effects; arrows point to overlapping cells necessitating manual editing of the annotation. Cells were imaged by a 20× objective. Scale bar represents 50 μ m. ablation of the MAPK family members had more subtle effects. TNF is secreted rapidly after LPS-stimulation; its levels were moderately (40–60%) decreased by the MEK1 inhibitor PD184352 or in p38-deficient macrophages throughout the time course (**Figure 4A**). In contrast, IL-6 is secreted later and was less affected by interference with MAPK signals (**Figure 4B**). Of interest, IL-12p40 was increased upon inhibition of MEK1 or in p38-deficient macrophages (**Figure 4C**). IL-10 production was severely impaired in the absence of p38, but also blocked considerably by MEK1 inhibition (**Figure 4D**).

We next determined the spreading response of macrophages after LPS-stimulation in the absence of Myd88 (Figure 5). In a comparison of Myd88 heterozygous and knockout macrophages, we observed that the strong induction of macrophage spreading at the late 8 and 24 h timepoints was indeed severely impaired in the absence of Myd88. However, Myd88-/- macrophages did respond nearly as well to LPS at the early timepoint of 2 h as the heterozygous control cells. Although there were slight differences in the absolute values, this pattern of responsiveness was robustly identified by both segmentation methods (left and right panel in Figure 5). Myd88-/- macrophages showed a complete lack of cytokine secretion when supernatants from the chamber slide cultures were examined by ELISA (Figure 4). The conserved early spreading response in the absence of Myd88 is therefore likely independent of cytokine secretion. Furthermore, it indicates that other signaling molecules (e.g., the adapter TRIF) may play an important role in cytoskeletal rearrangement after LPS.

The second generation MEK1 inhibitor PD184352 has been reported to have a higher specificity than the older reagents U0126 and PD98059 for MEK1 over MEK5 (Grill et al., 2004), and was therefore used here. Pretreatment of macrophages with PD184352 strongly reduced the levels of basal and LPS-induced phosphorylation of ERK1/2 without obvious impact on the phosphorylation of p38 MAPK (**Figure 6A**). MEK1 inhibition had no effect on basal macrophage spreading, and did not change the significant spreading observed at the 2 h timepoint (and in the single experiment also at the 1 h and 4 h timepoints). However, the further increase in spreading at the 8 h and 24 h timepoints was prevented; in fact, similar to the effect of Myd88 deficiency, MEK1 inhibition caused a reduction of the macrophage contact area between 8 h and 24 h (**Figure 6B**). Again automatic annotation and manual editing gave basically identical results.

A possible contribution of the p38 MAPK to LPS-induced macrophage spreading was investigated using macrophages derived from the bone marrow of conditional p38flox/flox; Mx-Cre mice treated with poly I:C to induce deletion of p38. As shown in **Figure 7A**, deletion of p38 was very efficient in mice expressing Cre; consequently, phospho-p38 was undetectable. In contrast, the early activation of ERK1/2 was unchanged in the absence of p38, whereas at later timepoints an even stronger ERK1/2 activation was apparent. The spreading of macrophages in response to LPS was only moderately affected by the absence of p38 (**Figure 7B**). At the early 2 h timepoint, p38–/– macrophages showed a significantly attenuated increase in the contact area. This effect was seen with the automatic annotation method as well as after manual editing of the segmentation results. However, by 8 h and 24 this difference between p38–/– and p38+/+ macrophages had nearly vanished



and p38–/– macrophages displayed similar spreading behavior as p38+/+ cells. The 8 h time point in this experiment is the only instance, where the slight variation between the automated image analysis and the manual editing method led to a different result, in that a significant effect of p38-deficiency was found with the automated annotation but not after manual editing. Together, p38 appears to be required for maximal early spreading, but in marked contrast to the strong effects observed for Myd88 deficiency and inhibition of ERK1/2 activation, p38 is not involved at later timepoints.

DISCUSSION

In this manuscript, we have described the application of a newly developed algorithm for automated image analysis in the investigation of macrophage spreading in response to TLR stimulation. The rapid acquisition of quantitative and reliable data from microscopy-based assays of changes in cell size and adherence is necessary for the comprehensive investigation of the typically relatively large number of candidate genes identified in systems approaches like transcriptome or proteomic screens. We report here that the algorithm developed, a combination of nuclei separation filter based on a watershed segmentation with subsequent cell segmentation by fast marching level set (Held et al., 2011), performed very well in resting macrophages and early after stimulation; at later timepoints an increase in variation was observed. However, our comparison of the automated algorithm with manually corrected annotations showed that overall very similar results were obtained across several experiments investigating the effects of perturbations in TLR signaling on macrophage spreading. Thus, at least for the relatively strong effects on macrophage spreading observed here, the two-step segmentation method presented and tested here can be used without the need for manual editing of the data, leading to a tremendous reduction in the time and labor required to obtain quantitative data on macrophage spreading.

Hence, using this method medium and high-throughput analysis of macrophage spreading appear feasible. For the investigation of more subtle differences, and for validation of effects found with the automated analysis tool, manual inspection, and editing of the annotation may be required. Of note, even with such a semi-automated method of combining tool-based annotation with manual editing the processing time of the microscopy data is reduced by a factor of two to three compared to manual annotation of cells, thereby enabling the investigation of much larger data sets in a reasonable time frame. Taken together, we are convinced that the method described here represents a considerable technical advance and valuable addition to the toolbox required for quantitative, unbiased, and automatic image analysis of innate immune cells.

To further improve the performance of the automatic segmentation tools several issues should be addressed in future work. First, the quality of the input data, i.e., fluorescence microscopy pictures, in terms of intensity of staining and signal-to-noise ratio of cells versus slide background, appears to be the most critical parameter. We have compared the cytosolic dye CFSE, the membrane lipid stain PKH and APC-labeled anti-CD11b staining (data not shown) and obtained the best results with surface molecule staining by anti-CD11b antibody. The reduced accuracy of the annotation tool at later time points after stimulation may be related to changes in CD11b surface expression and/or redistribution of CD11b in different cellular compartments, creating internal maxima that are falsely recognized as cell borders (Figure 2B,C). Thus, staining of other surface markers with strong expression independent of the activation status could lead to enhanced performance of the tool; possible surface markers on macrophages could be MHC-I, CD45, or Fc receptors. In addition, the use of fluorescent dyes yielding stronger signals for labeling of antibodies will be tried to increase signal-to-noise ratios. Another difficulty is the automatic segmentation and annotation of overlapping cells,



which may be solved by further development of the segmentation algorithm.

TLR4-triggered macrophage spreading on Permanox slides induced by stimulation with LPS was observed first after 1 h and increased steadily until 8–24 h. The spreading response could be a consequence of direct TLR-driven signals causing actin polymerization and cytoskeletal rearrangement, or it could depend on indirect effects of TLR-induced secretion of cytokines, e.g., TNF or IL-1. We have not dissected these possibilities here; to do so will require the use of inhibitors of protein synthesis (e.g., Cycloheximide), transport and secretion (e.g., Brefeldin A), or specific interference with certain cytokines by using knockout macrophages. By comparing the kinetics of secretion of the cytokines TNF, IL-6, and IL-12p40 with the spreading response, we observe that only TNF is produced early enough to have a potential role in the initial spreading response. To assess the role of TNF in macrophage spreading, inhibitors of the metalloprotease Adam17 (also known as TACE) could be used.

The central adapter protein of TLR signaling, Myd88, is required for LPS-induced cytokine production (**Figure 4**) and for the late and enhanced increase in the contact area; however, the early spreading response at 2 h was surprisingly normal in Myd88–/– macrophages (**Figure 5**). To our knowledge, macrophage spreading of Myd88–/– macrophages has not been analyzed before. Since TLR4 utilizes in addition to Myd88 the adapter protein TRIF (Yamamoto et al., 2003; Weighardt et al.,



FIGURE 5 | Phenotype of Myd88—/- macrophages in cell spreading. BMM from Myd88± and Myd88–/- mice were plated and stimulated as described in **Figure 3**. Macrophage spreading was analyzed by automated image analysis (left panel) and manual editing (right panel). Shown are mean



and SEM from one representative experiment of two performed. LPS (closed symbols), media control (open symbol), Myd88± (circles), Myd88–/– (squares). Statistical significance refers to Myd88± compared to Myd88–/– genotypes. ns = not significant; *** $\rho < 0.0001$.



from C57BL/6 mice were plated as described in **Figure 3**. (**A**) Western blot control for ERK1/2 and p38 phosphorylation. Cell lysates were taken at indicated time points (15 min to 24 h) from two individual experiments. Grb2: loading control. (**B**) Effect of pharmacological blockade of ERK1/2 activation on spreading. Macrophages were pre-incubated with the

MEK1 inhibitor PD184352 (10 μ M, squares) or not (circles) for 1 h prior to addition of LPS (closed symbols) or media control (open symbols). Contact area data obtained by automated image analysis (left panel) and manual editing (right panel). Statistical significance refers to PD184352-treated compared to no inhibitor. ns = not significant; *** p < 0.0001.



*** p < 0.0001.

induce deletion of the p38 gene was used to generate BMM. These cells were plated and stimulated as described in **Figure 3**. (A) Western blot control for p38 protein levels and phosphorylation of p38 and ERK1/2. Cell lysates were taken at indicated time points (15 min to 4 h). Grb2: loading 2004), signaling via this pathway may be responsible for the early increase in contact area. Macrophages from mice deficient in Trif

increase in contact area. Macrophages from mice deficient in Trif or in both Myd88 and Trif will be useful to formally test this possibility. In addition, to differentiate between direct effects of Myd88 on macrophage spreading and indirect effects via secreted cytokines, transfer of supernatants from WT macrophages onto Myd88–/– macrophages should be informative. The MAPK p38 and ERK1/2 are activated by TLR4 signaling and were therefore investigated for a role in LPS-induced macrophage spreading. An unexpected dichotomy in the requirement for p38 and ERK1/2 for early and late spreading responses, respectively, was found (Figures 6 and 7). The spreading response in cells treated with the MEK1 inhibitor PD184352 was very similar to that of Myd88-/macrophages, with intact spreading at 2 h but a strongly reduced response after 8 and 24 h. Hence, it appears that ERK1/2 is the main kinase of the Myd88-dependent spreading response. A caveat to consider here is the limitation of pharmacological inhibitors: first, PD184352 did not completely suppress the initial ERK1/2 phosphorylation (although strongly diminishing basal and induced expression), and secondly, it may have additional effects independent of MEK1 inhibition that could contribute for the observed late inhibition of spreading. Therefore, a definitive experiment to test the role of ERK1/2 will require the use of macrophages deficient in these MAPK proteins. This genetic approach was used here for p38 MAPK, with apparently complete deletion of p38

after poly I:C injection. In the absence of p38, a reduced early, but intact late spreading response was found. It is worth mentioning that p38-deficient macrophages, similar to Mvd88-/macrophages, had a slightly reduced basal contact area (Figures 5 and 7), which could also indicate differences in macrophage differentiation in the absence of Myd88 and p38. To corroborate the p38-dependence of early LPS-induced spreading, specific pharmacological inhibition of p38 in future experiments will be helpful. Such experiments have already been performed in a macrophage cell line, showing that p38 induces integrin-dependent spreading of J774 macrophages via activation of the Ras-like GTPase Rap1 (Schmidt et al., 2001). As this early defect was not seen in Myd88-deficient macrophages, the logical implication of the data is that p38 activation should be independent of Myd88. In fact, the LPS-induced phosphorylation of p38 and ERK1/2 MAPK is only somewhat delayed in Myd88-deficient macrophages (Kawai et al., 1999).

comparison of p38-deficient versus WT macrophages. ns = not significant;

Which adapters, GTPases and motor proteins are involved in the LPS-induced spreading response, and how are they controlled by the Myd88- and MAPK-dependent pathways described here? One established pathway from TLR4 to integrin activation is via activation of the focal adhesion kinase-related Pyk2 and the adapter protein paxillin (Williams and Ridley, 2000). Paxillin activation and cell spreading in response to LPS involves ERK1/2dependent phosphorylation of Ser130 which is a prerequisite for GSK3-dependent phosphorylation of Ser126 (Cai et al., 2006). All members of the ERK1/2–GSK3–Pyk2–Paxillin module were found strongly phosphorylated after LPS at multiple sites in our published phosphoproteome analysis (Weintz et al., 2010). Of interest, paxillin and Pyk2 activation were only partially reduced in Myd88deficient macrophages (Hazeki et al., 2003), consistent with their potential role in the intact initial spreading in Myd88-deficient macrophages observed here. The observation that Cdc42 and Rac GTPase activation proceeds independent of Myd88 early after LPS-stimulation (Kong and Ge, 2008) provides another potential mechanism for macrophage spreading. Clearly, while some of the players in macrophage spreading are well established, the regulated phosphorylation of more than 40 proteins with a Gene Ontology annotation of "actin-binding" or "cytoskeleton-binding" (Weintz

REFERENCES

- Blander, J. M., and Medzhitov, R. (2004). Regulation of phagosome maturation by signals from toll-like receptors. *Science* 304, 1014–1018.
- Bohm, C., Hayer, S., Kilian, A., Zaiss, M. M., Finger, S., Hess, A., Engelke, K., Kollias, G., Kronke, G., Zwerina, J., Schett, G., and David, J. P. (2009). The alpha-isoform of p38 MAPK specifically regulates arthritic bone loss. *J. Immunol.* 183, 5938–5947.
- Cai, X., Li, M., Vrana, J., and Schaller, M. D. (2006). Glycogen synthase kinase 3- and extracellular signal-regulated kinase-dependent phosphorylation of paxillin regulates cytoskeletal rearrangement. *Mol. Cell Biol.* 26, 2857–2868.
- Carpenter, A. E., Jones, T. R., Lamprecht, M. R., Clarke, C., Kang, I. H., Friman, O., Guertin, D. A., Chang, J. H., Lindquist, R. A., Moffat, J., Golland, P., and Sabatini, D. M. (2006). CellProfiler: image analysis software for identifying and quantifying cell phenotypes. *Genome Biol.* 7, R100.
- Collins, T. J. (2007). ImageJ for microscopy. *BioTechniques* 43, 25–30.
- Engel, F. B., Schebesta, M., Duong, M. T., Lu, G., Ren, S., Madwed, J. B., Jiang, H., Wang, Y., and Keating, M. T. (2005). p38 MAP kinase inhibition enables proliferation of adult mammalian cardiomyocytes. *Genes Dev.* 19, 1175–1187.
- Girish, V., and Vijayalakshmi, A. (2004). Affordable image analysis using NIH Image/ImageJ. Indian J. Cancer 41, 47.
- Grill, C., Gheyas, F., Dayananth, P., Jin, W., Ding, W., Qiu, P., Wang, L., Doll, R. J., and English, J. M. (2004). Analysis of the ERK1,2 transcriptome in mammary epithelial cells. *Biochem. J.* 381, 635–644.
- Hanley, P. J., Xu, Y., Kronlage, M., Grobe, K., Schon, P., Song, J., Sorokin, L., Schwab, A., and Bahler, M. (2010). Motorized RhoGAP myosin IXb

(Myo9b) controls cell shape and motility. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 107, 12145–12150.

- Hartigan, J., and Wong, M. A. (1979). A k-means clustering algorithm. J. R. Stat. Soc. Ser. A 28, 100–108.
- Hazeki, K., Masuda, N., Funami, K., Sukenobu, N., Matsumoto, M., Akira, S., Takeda, K., Seya, T., and Hazeki, O. (2003). Toll-like receptormediated tyrosine phosphorylation of paxillin via MyD88-dependent and -independent pathways. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 33, 740–747.
- Held, C., Wenzel, J., Webel, R., Marschall, M., Lang, R., Palmisano, R., and Wittenberg, T. (2011). Using multimodal information for the segmentation of fluorescent micrographs with application to virology and microbiology. *Conf. Proc. IEEE Eng. Med. Biol. Soc.* (in press).
- Kang, Y. J., Chen, J., Otsuka, M., Mols, J., Ren, S., Wang, Y., and Han, J. (2008). Macrophage deletion of p38alpha partially impairs lipopolysaccharide-induced cellular activation. *J. Immunol.* 180, 5075–5082.
- Kawai, T., Adachi, O., Ogawa, T., Takeda, K., and Akira, S. (1999). Unresponsiveness of MyD88-deficient mice to endotoxin. *Immunity* 11, 115–122.
- Kawai, T., and Akira, S. (2010). The role of pattern-recognition receptors in innate immunity: update on toll-like receptors. *Nat. Immunol.* 11, 373–384.
- Kim, S. V., Mehal, W. Z., Dong, X., Heinrich, V., Pypaert, M., Mellman, I., Dembo, M., Mooseker, M. S., Wu, D., and Flavell, R. A. (2006). Modulation of cell adhesion and motility in the immune system by Myo1f. *Science* 314, 136–139.
- Kong, L., and Ge, B. X. (2008). MyD88-independent activation of a novel actin-Cdc42/Rac pathway is required for toll-like receptorstimulated phagocytosis. *Cell Res.* 18, 745–755.

et al., 2010) indicates that multiple proteins contribute to the changes in macrophage shape, contact area and motility after TLR stimulation. Elucidation of the functional role of these proteins will require siRNA knockdown experiments, macrophages from knockout mice and the use specific pharmacological inhibitors. We believe that the method of semi-automatic measurement of macrophage spreading will greatly facilitate the timely, unbiased and quantitative investigation of these perturbations.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This project received funding from the Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft (SFB 643, TP A10; and SFB 796, B6, A4, and Z). The authors thank Katrin Jozefowski for mouse genotyping, and Matthias Engelbrecht for advice with statistics.

- Lang, R., Hammer, M., and Mages, J. (2006). DUSP meet immunology: dual specificity MAPK phosphatases in control of the inflammatory response. *J. Immunol.* 177, 7497–7504.
- Roerdink, J., and Meijster, A. (2000). The watershed transform: definitions, algorithms and parallelization strategies. *Math. Morphol.* 41, 187–228.
- Saito, T., and Toriwaki, J. I. (1994). New algorithms for Euclidean distance transformation of an n-dimensional digitized picture with applications. *Pattern Recognit.* 27, 1551–1565.
- Schaller, M. D. (2001). Paxillin: a focal adhesion-associated adaptor protein. Oncogene 20, 6459–6472.
- Schmidt, A., Caron, E., and Hall, A. (2001). Lipopolysaccharideinduced activation of beta2-integrin function in macrophages requires Irak kinase activity, p38 mitogenactivated protein kinase, and the Rap1 GTPase. *Mol. Cell Biol.* 21, 438–448.
- Sechi, A. S., and Wehland, J. (2004). ENA/VASP proteins: multifunctional regulators of actin cytoskeleton dynamics. *Front. Biosci.* 9, 1294–1310.
- Sethian, J. (1999). Level Set Methods and Fast Marching Methods. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Weighardt, H., Jusek, G., Mages, J., Lang, R., Hoebe, K., Beutler, B., and Holzmann, B. (2004). Identification of a TLR4- and TRIF-dependent activation program of dendritic cells. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 34, 558–564.
- Weintz, G., Olsen, J. V., Fruhauf, K., Niedzielska, M., Amit, I., Jantsch, J., Mages, J., Frech, C., Dolken, L., Mann, M., and Lang, R. (2010). The phosphoproteome of toll-like receptor-activated macrophages. *Mol. Syst. Biol.* 6, 371.
- West, M. A., Wallin, R. P., Matthews, S. P., Svensson, H. G., Zaru, R., Ljunggren, H. G., Prescott, A. R., and Watts, C.

(2004). Enhanced dendritic cell antigen capture via toll-like receptorinduced actin remodeling. *Science* 305, 1153–1157.

- Williams, L. M., and Ridley, A. J. (2000). Lipopolysaccharide induces actin reorganization and tyrosine phosphorylation of Pyk2 and paxillin in monocytes and macrophages. J. Immunol. 164, 2028–2036.
- Yamamoto, M., Sato, S., Hemmi, H., Hoshino, K., Kaisho, T., Sanjo, H., Takeuchi, O., Sugiyama, M., Okabe, M., Takeda, K., and Akira, S. (2003). Role of adaptor TRIF in the MyD88-independent toll-like receptor signaling pathway. *Science* 301, 640–643.

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 08 August 2011; accepted: 21 September 2011; published online: 18 October 2011.

Citation: Wenzel J, Held C, Palmisano R, Teufel S, David J-P, Wittenberg T and Lang R (2011) Measurement of TLR-induced macrophage spreading by automated image analysis: differential role of Myd88 and MAPK in early and late responses. Front. Physio. **2**:71. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2011.00071

This article was submitted to Frontiers in Systems Physiology, a specialty of Frontiers in Physiology.

Copyright © 2011 Wenzel, Held, Palmisano, Teufel, David, Wittenberg and Lang. This is an open-access article subject to a non-exclusive license between the authors and Frontiers Media SA, which permits use, distribution and reproduction in other forums, provided the original authors and source are credited and other Frontiers conditions are complied with.

Cellular and population plasticity of helper CD4⁺ T cell responses

Gesham Magombedze¹, Pradeep B. J. Reddy², Shigetoshi Eda^{1,3} and Vitaly V. Ganusov^{1,4,5}*

¹ National Institute for Mathematical and Biological Synthesis, University of Tennessee, Knoxville, TN, USA

³ Department of Forestry, Wildlife and Fisheries, Center for Wildlife Health, University of Tennessee, Knoxville, TN, USA

⁴ Department of Microbiology, University of Tennessee, Knoxville, TN, USA

⁵ Department of Mathematics, University of Tennessee, Knoxville, TN, USA

Edited by:

Kumar Selvarajoo, Keio University, Japan

Reviewed by:

Juilee Thakar, Yale University, USA Rob J. De Boer, Utrecht University, Netherlands

*Correspondence:

Vitaly V. Ganusov, Department of Microbiology, University of Tennessee, 1414 Cumberland Ave, Knoxville, TN 37996, USA e-mail: vitaly.ganusov@gmail.com Vertebrates are constantly exposed to pathogens, and the adaptive immunity has most likely evolved to control and clear such infectious agents. CD4⁺ T cells are the major players in the adaptive immune response to pathogens. Following recognition of pathogen-derived antigens naïve CD4⁺ T cells differentiate into effectors which then control pathogen replication either directly by killing pathogen-infected cells or by assisting with generation of cytotoxic T lymphocytes (CTLs) or pathogen-specific antibodies. Pathogen-specific effector CD4⁺ T cells are highly heterogeneous in terms of cytokines they produce. Three major subtypes of effector CD4⁺ T cells have been identified: Thelper 1 (Th1) cells producing IFN- γ and TNF- α , Th2 cells producing IL-4 and IL-10, and Th17 cells producing IL-17. How this heterogeneity is maintained and what regulates changes in effector T cell composition during chronic infections remains poorly understood. In this review we discuss recent advances in our understanding of CD4⁺ T cell differentiation in response to microbial infections. We propose that a change in the phenotype of pathogen-specific effector CD4⁺ T cells during chronic infections, for example, from Th1 to Th2 response as observed in Mycobactrium avium ssp. paratuberculosis (MAP) infection of ruminants, can be achieved by conversion of T cells from one effector subset to another (cellular plasticity) or due to differences in kinetics (differentiation, proliferation, death) of different effector T cell subsets (population plasticity). We also shortly review mathematical models aimed at describing CD4⁺ T cell differentiation and outline areas for future experimental and theoretical research.

Keywords: CD4⁺ T cells, differentiation, plasticity, mathematical modeling, Johnes disease

INTRODUCTION

Adaptive immune responses are in general required for protection against many if not most pathogens. CD4⁺ T cells are the key component of adaptive responses to both intracellular and extracellular pathogens. The major function of CD4⁺ (helper) T cells is to provide help to other lymphocytes to mount an efficient immune response. By secreting appropriate cytokines and expressing a variety of co-stimulatory molecules, CD4⁺ T cells are required for the generation of high affinity antibody responses to pathogens and for the formation of long-lived plasma cells and memory B cells (Crotty, 2011). Although it is currently believed that CD4⁺ T cells are not needed for the generation of cytotoxic T lymphocyte (CTL) responses against many intracellular pathogens such as viruses (Wiesel and Oxenius, 2012), help from CD4⁺ T cells is required to generate memory CD8 T cells which are able to expand upon secondary exposure to the pathogen (Prlic et al., 2007). CD4⁺ T cells are in general needed to control chronic viral infections such as lymphocytic choriomeningitis virus (Zajac et al., 1998; Prlic et al., 2007; Zhang and Bevan, 2011). Recent evidence also suggests that CD4⁺ T cells could directly impact virus replication by killing virus-infected

cells which express MHC-II molecules (Swain et al., 2012). By secreting a variety of cytokines, effector $CD4^+$ T cells can also recruit other cells including neutrophils and monocytes to the sites of infection (Huber et al., 2012). $CD4^+$ T cells are also involved in dampening immune responses either via the action of thymus-derived regulatory T cells (Tregs) or via production of anti-inflammatory cytokines such as IL-10 (Pot et al., 2011; Josefowicz et al., 2012).

How CD4⁺ T cells become activated, how they differentiate into effector cells, how effector phenotype of CD4⁺ T cells is maintained, and whether T cell effector phenotype can be changed to better control infections has been a subject of intensive research. In some circumstances, during progression of a chronic disease the efficient pathogen-specific CD4⁺ T cell response is lost and pathological response leading to exacerbation of the disease arises. Such a "switch" occurs during *Mycobactrium avium* ssp. *paratuberculosis* (MAP) infection of cattle and sheep where initially dominant MAP-specific cellular response (T-helper 1, Th1) is lost over time of infection, and MAP-specific antibody response (Th2) appears as the disease reaches clinical stage (Begg et al., 2011). In other circumstances, inappropriate responses

² Department of Pathobiology, University of Tennessee, Knoxville, TN, USA

arise following the first priming event. For example, exposure to allergens often leads to the generation of $CD4^+$ T cell response that results in allergic reactions (Th2) rather than in protective immunity (Th1) (Holt and Thomas, 2005).

It is generally possible to bias differentiation on naïve $CD4^+$ T cells into a particular effector T cell subset (e.g., Th1 or Th2) by providing appropriate environmental conditions. However, regulation of the phenotype of differentiated effector $CD4^+$ T cells has proven to be more challenging. We propose that change of the phenotype of pathogen-specific $CD4^+$ effector T cells during a chronic infection or a chronic inflammatory condition can be achieved via two distinct mechanisms: "cellular" and "population" plasticity of T cell effectors. We illustrate how mathematical modeling has been used to understand factors driving naïve $CD4^+$ T cell differentiation and plasticity of effector T cell responses in chronic infections.

CELLULAR AND POPULATION PLASTICITY OF CD4⁺ T CELL RESPONSES

T CELL DIFFERENTIATION

Naïve CD4⁺ T cells differentiate into various subsets upon interaction with an antigen presented by the professional antigenpresenting cells (APCs) such as dendritic cells (DC). CD4⁺ T cells require 3 signals for their lineage commitment (Kenneth et al., 2008). The first signal is generated following the interaction between T-cell receptor (TCR) and the peptide presented in the context of major histocompatibility complex (MHC) class II on an APC (Yamane and Paul, 2012). The second signal is generated following the interaction between the CD28 co-receptor on the T cell and B7 family of co-stimulatory molecules such as CD80 or CD86 on the APC. The third signal is generated by inflammatory cytokines produced by the APC or other cells at the site of T cell activation. These cytokines direct differentiation of naïve CD4⁺ T cells into a particular effector subset. Effector CD4⁺ T cells can be categorized into three major subsets based on the type of cytokine they produce and the major transcription factor (TF) they express (Figure 1). If an APC secretes interleukin (IL)-12, naïve CD4⁺ T cells differentiate into Th1 effectors. Th1 effectors express a transcription factor T-bet and secrete the cytokines IFN- γ and TNF- α ; these cells play an essential role in inhibiting replication of intracellular pathogens such as viruses (Hsieh et al., 1993; Lighvani et al., 2001; Kenneth et al., 2008). If an APC secretes IL-4, naïve CD4⁺ T cells differentiate into Th2 effectors. Th2 cells express TF GATA-3, secrete cytokines IL-4, IL-5, and IL-13 (Le Gros et al., 1990; Eltholth et al., 2009); these cells are critical during infection by extracellular pathogens such as extracellular bacteria and helminthes. In the presence of IL-6 and transforming growth factor (TGF)-β, naïve CD4⁺ T cells differentiate into Th17 cells. Th17 cells express a transcription factor ROR-yt and produce cytokines IL-17 and IL-22 (Harrington et al., 2005; Ivanov et al., 2006); these cells are important for control of certain bacterial and fungal infections. Th1, Th2, and Th17 cells are considered to be the major effector CD4⁺ T cells (Mosmann et al., 1986; London et al., 1998; O'Garra, 1998; O'Garra and Arai, 2000; Yates et al., 2000; Murphy and Reiner, 2002; Chakir et al., 2003; Motiwala et al., 2006; Callard, 2007; Dong, 2008; Kenneth et al., 2008; Liao et al., 2011; Hong et al., 2012; Yamane and Paul, 2012).



FIGURE 1 | Major pathways of naïve CD4⁺ T cell differentiation into effectors. Upon encountering the antigens presented by the professional antigen-presenting cells (APCs) naïve CD4⁺ T cells differentiate into Th1, Th2, or Th17 effector cells. Cytokines present in the environment during differentiation play the major role in determining the phenotype that the CD4⁺ T cell will acquire. Two other CD4⁺ T cell subsets include regulatory T cells (Treg) and T follicular helper cells (Tfh). Due to cellular plasticity differentiated effector CD4⁺ T cells may convert from one type into another. For example, Th17 cells under strong polarizing conditions (e.g., high concentrations of IL-12) may convert into Th1 cells.

Two other subsets of CD4⁺ T cells have been also identified (**Figure 1**). Tregs express TF FoxP3; these cells secrete anti-inflammatory cytokines like TGF- β and IL-10. Tregs maintain immune homeostasis by limiting the magnitude of immune response against pathogens and control inflammatory reactions (Sakaguchi, 2004). T follicular helper cells (Tfh) express a TF Bcl-6 and these cells are essential for the production of high affinity IgG antibodies (Crotty, 2011). Existence of Th9 and Th22 subsets was also recently suggested (Veldhoen et al., 2008; Eyerich et al., 2009).

CELLULAR PLASTICITY

It has been thought for a long time that differentiation of CD4⁺ T cells into various effector subsets is an irreversible event; CD4⁺ T cells that have differentiated into a particular subset cannot revert into a different subset (Mosmann and Coffman, 1989). However, recent studies suggest that effector T cells retain some degree of functional plasticity and these cells can change their effector phenotype (Murphy and Stockinger, 2010; O'Shea and Paul, 2010) (Figure 1). For example, recent reports have shown that both in vitro (Murphy et al., 1996) and in vivo (Panzer et al., 2012) generated Th1 cells can acquire the Th2 characteristics (Figure 1). Factors determining such *cellular plasticity* of CD4⁺ T cell effectors remain poorly understood. Experimental work suggests that plasticity of Th1 and Th2 subsets strongly depends on their differentiation state (Murphy et al., 1996) and that it is very difficult to reprogram the terminally differentiated subsets. For example, under some polarizing conditions Th2 cells cannot

revert back to Th1 cells partly due to the loss of IL-12 receptor on these cells (Zhu and Paul, 2010). The definition "terminally differentiated CD4⁺ T cells" is very subjective, though. Long antigenic stimulation of naïve CD4⁺ T cells in vitro under either Th1 or Th2 polarizing conditions has been used as a surrogate for strong terminal differentiation. However, CD4⁺ T cells are rarely exposed to one polarizing cytokine environment in vivo. Recent work has also shown that Th1 cells are plastic; they can convert into Th2 cells in the presence of IL-4 (Szabo et al., 1995; Zhu and Paul, 2010). However, this conversion of the population of Th1 cells into Th2 effectors can also be explained by development of Th2 cells from naïve CD4⁺ T cells present in the Th1 cell population (Szabo et al., 1995). Recent studies also showed that the Th17 effector subset is unstable as compared to Th1 and Th2 effector cells, since Th17 cells can be reprogrammed to produce Th1 and Th2 cytokines (Lee et al., 2009). Furthermore, Tregs are plastic when cultured under Th1 (Oldenhove et al., 2009; Wei et al., 2009) or Th17 conditions (Yang et al., 2008a). Taken together, current data indicate that cellular plasticity of effector CD4⁺ T cell responses may be rather the rule than exception (Figure 1). How such plasticity is regulated remains poorly understood, however. Epigenetics is now considered to be one of the key mechanisms that dictates the stability and cellular plasticity of effector T cell subsets (Wilson et al., 2009).

Cellular plasticity of Th1 cells *in vivo* was demonstrated during *Nippostrongylus brasiliensis* infection during which the conversion of Th1 into Th2 cells was dependent on exogenous IL-4 (Panzer et al., 2012). Recent work suggests that conversion of Th1 into Th2 cells may occur independently of IL-4 via STAT-5-coupled cytokine receptors (Zhu et al., 2003, 2004). Furthermore, IL-4-independent conversion of Th1 into Th2 cells driven by signaling via the Notch receptor was also reported (Amsen et al., 2004, 2007).

Cell heterogeneity is a factor that can partially explain the plastic nature of effector CD4⁺ T cell subsets (Zhu and Paul, 2010). Such heterogeneity may arise when effectors can produce more than one cytokine. For example, while Th1 cells can produce IFN- γ , IL-2, and TNF- α , only a few of these cells express all the cytokines simultaneously (Darrah et al., 2007). Data from in vitro experiments (Murphy et al., 1996) showed that naïve CD4⁺ T cells differentiate into Th2 cells when stimulated with an antigen-loaded APCs in the presence of IL-4. However, even in such polarizing conditions a small percentage of cells in the cultures (4%) secrete IFN- γ . Similarly, in the presence of IL-12 and anti-IL-4 antibodies, only 80% of the cells were IFN- γ positive (Th1) and the rest, 20%, could either be undifferentiated or be cells producing IL-4 (Th2). Interestingly, using IL-4 to re-stimulate these strongly polarized Th1 cells induces IL-4 production in at least 8% of the population. The source of these IL-4 producing cells is unclear as they could have been derived from the undifferentiated naïve CD4⁺ T cells or from Th1 effectors. Taken together, recent work suggests that the phenotype of pathogen-specific effector CD4⁺ T cells may change over the course of infection due to cellular plasticity of T helper subsets. Yet, factors that regulate the efficiency at which the conversion from one cell subset to another occurs are still poorly understood.

POPULATION PLASTICITY

Population plasticity is another major mechanism that may contribute to the change in the dominant phenotype of effector CD4⁺ T cells during chronic infections. In this mechanism, the size of the population of T cell effectors can increase due to preferential proliferation or reduced death of cells in the population (Figure 2). Generally, T cells undergo apoptosis under various conditions like cytokine deprivation (Cohen, 1993; Akbar et al., 1996), TNF- α level (Zheng et al., 1995), or a repeated stimulation with specific antigen due to activation-induced cell death (AICD) (Green and Scott, 1994; Kearney et al., 1994). Various reports claim the possibility of acquired tolerance with selective loss of Th1 cells and the persistence of Th2 cells (Burstein et al., 1992; De Wit et al., 1992). Additionally, the higher sensitivity of Th1 cells to AICD compared to Th2 counterparts was demonstrated (Ramsdell et al., 1994), which is likely to be removed due to a higher expression level of FasL in Th1 cells. The possibility of AICD of antigen-specific CD4⁺ T cell effectors during chronic infections was reported (Zhang et al., 1997). Once the majority of Th1 cells undergo apoptosis accompanied by the proliferation of Th2 cells (population plasticity), few Th1 cells that are present in the heterogeneous population could convert to Th2 subtype by epigenetic mechanisms (cellular plasticity). Population plasticity may be the major contributor to the change of the phenotype of the pathogen-specific T cells in chronic infections. Yet, the kinetics of proliferation and death of different subsets of effector CD4⁺ T cells during chronic infections are still lacking. Estimating the rates of proliferation, death, and re-differentiation of T effectors will lead to better quantitative understanding factors regulating the size of antigen-specific T cells in many pathological conditions.

TH1/TH2 DYNAMICS IN CHRONIC INFECTIONS

CD4⁺ T cell responses play a critical role in several chronic infections such as LCMV and HIV (Bevan, 2004; Wiesel and Oxenius, 2012; Streeck et al., 2013). The dynamics of pathogen-specific Th1 and Th2 responses has been studied during a mycobacterial infection with MAP called Johne's disease (JD, **Figure 3**). In early stages of MAP infection, Th1 cytokines such as IFN- γ , IL-2, and TNF- α , are highly expressed in serum of infected animals



FIGURE 2 | Population plasticity of effector CD4⁺ T cells in chronic infections. During an acute phase of infection, naïve CD4⁺ T cells differentiate into a heterogeneous population consisting mainly of Th1 cells and a few Th2 cells. However, as the disease progresses into a chronic phase, there is a gradual loss of Th1 cells and accumulation of Th2 cells. Accumulation of Th2 cells may occur due to a higher proliferation rate/reduced death rate of Th2 cells than that of Th1 cells.

(Burrells et al., 1999; Stabel, 2000a), and culture of blood samples with MAP antigens lead to expansion of the population of IFN-y producing CD4⁺ T cells. Expression of IFN- γ and TNF- α drives differentiation of naïve CD4⁺ T cells into Th1 effectors while suppressing differentiation of T cells into Th2 effectors (Harris et al., 2007; Amsen et al., 2009) (Figure 3). Th1 response via the production of IFN-y plays a key role in controlling bacterial infection by promoting macrophage activation to kill intracellular bacteria and by up regulating MHC-II expression (Paludan, 1998). At later stages of MAP infection (clinical JD) infected animals shed a significant number of MAP in feces and produce a high level of anti-MAP serum antibody (Fecteau and Whitlock, 2010). Production of IFN-γ and IL-12 is generally reduced in cows with clinical JD (Stabel, 1996, 2000a; Burrells et al., 1999) whereas expression of a Th2 cytokine (IL-4) is elevated (Sweeney et al., 1998). IL-4 suppresses IFN-y induced macrophage activation (Paludan, 1998) and inhibits autophagy-mediated killing of intracellular mycobacteria (Harris et al., 2007). These experimental findings suggest that during disease progression in MAP-infected animals there is a switch from the initially dominant MAP-specific cellular (Th1) response to the antibody (Th2) response (Stabel, 2000b).

What regulates the dynamics of this switch remains poorly understood, however. There are two possibilities: (1) the Th1/Th2 switch is the cause of disease progression and death of the infected animal, or (2) the Th1/Th2 switch is the consequence of disease progression which occurs independent of whether T-helper responses are present or not. How exactly Th1 response is lost and Th2 response arises is also unknown. In particular, the relative contribution of cellular vs. phenotypic plasticity of CD4⁺ T cell responses (**Figures 1**, **2**) to the kinetics and likelihood of the Th1/Th2 switch in MAP-infected animals is not known. The issue is further complicated by the results of longitudinal studies



on experimental infection of sheep with MAP that showed that the timing of Th1-Th2 switch varies between individual animals and that Th1 response [IFN- γ] may stay high even in late stages of MAP infection (Begg et al., 2011; Stabel and Robbe-Austerman, 2011).

The prevalence of apparently non-protective Th2 responses during a chronic infection occurs during leprosy caused by Mycobacterium leprae in humans. Similar to the MAP infection, leprosy is thought to be a dynamic process with changes in bacteria-specific cellular immune responses leading to clinical manifestations. M. leprae infects macrophages and their activation is a critical step for clearing the bacterial infection. When the infected macrophages are inactive, M. leprae evades the cellular immune response and replicates inside of the cell until the cell bursts. Without any external signal, macrophages are unable to mount any significant response to the bacteria, and the infection spreads largely unchecked. Macrophages are generally activated by IFN-y-producing Th1 cells. Activated macrophages are more likely to kill intracellular bacteria by facilitating fusion of lysosomes with bacteria-harboring phagosomes (Kenneth et al., 2008). Patients with tuberculoid leprosy show very few lesions which are dominated by IFN-y and very little bacteria can be recovered from the lesions. In the case of lepromatous leprosy, the infection is not contained, and there is a dominance of Th2 cell cytokines and elevated levels of anti-M. leprae antibodies in serum (Modlin, 1994). Reversal of cytokine pattern from Th2 to Th1 was reported during the shift from lepromatous leprosy to tuberculoid stage by administration of either IL-12 or IFN-γ to lepromatous patients (Modlin, 1994). Exact mechanisms by which such a therapy resulted in clearance of the pathogen from lesions remain poorly understood, but it may involve direct suppression of Th2 cell differentiation by IFN-y, and therefore could arise due to population plasticity of CD4⁺ T cell responses (Modlin, 1994; Misra et al., 1995).

Modulation of the pathogen-specific effector T-helper responses has been also demonstrated in the case of Leishmaniasis, a disease caused by an infection with a protozoan Leishmania major. This parasite causes cutaneous leishmaniasis in mice and humans. Infection of mice with a low parasite dose leads to parasite containment associated with a Th1 type response, whereas infection with a high parasite dose leads to progressive disease associated with a Th2/antibody response (Menon and Bretscher, 1998). Similarly, humans with localized cutaneous leishmaniasis (LCL) display few lesions and the growth of the parasite is confined to the lesions. During diffuse cutaneous lesihmaniasis (DCL) the lesions are widely disseminated with an uncontrolled growth of the parasite. Th1 cytokines are dominant in LCL; they help in the elimination of the infection. However, in case of DCL prevalence of Th2 cytokines leads to uncontrolled growth of the parasite (Castellano et al., 2009). Whether the switch from the dominant Th2 response to the protective Th1 response in chronic infection is possible remains unclear, but it has been shown that clinical cure of patients with leishmaniasis occurs concomitantly with the loss of Th2 effectors and persistence of Th1 cells from the acute to the chronic stage of the disease (Castellano et al., 2009).

MATHEMATICAL APPROACHES IN MODELING CD4⁺ T CELL DIFFERENTIATION

There have been many mathematical studies aimed at improving our understanding of mechanisms regulating T cell differentiation. Studies on mathematical modeling of Th1/Th2 responses can be categorized into three main subgroups.

The first subgroup of studies developed and analyzed mathematical models of differentiation of naïve CD4⁺ (Th0) cells into Th1 and Th2 subsets by including the dynamics of Th1/Th2 cytokines, intracellular molecules, and gene regulatory networks (Biedermann and Röcken, 1999; Fishman and Perelson, 1999; Yates et al., 2000, 2004; Bergmann et al., 2001, 2002; Richter et al., 2002; Bettelli et al., 2006; Callard, 2007; Fenton et al., 2008; Eftimie et al., 2010; Naldi et al., 2010; Vicente et al., 2010; Groß et al., 2011; Hong et al., 2011, 2012; Liao et al., 2011). Some of these models described differentiation of naïve CD4⁺ T cells into different effector T cell subsets via upregulation of the phenotypespecific TF (master regulators) such as T-bet, GATA-3, FoxP3, and ROR-yt (Höfer et al., 2002; Mariani et al., 2004; Yates et al., 2004; Callard, 2007; Van Den Ham and De Boer, 2008; Hong et al., 2011, 2012). These studies explained how positive and negative feedback loops between these master regulators result in differentiation of a particular subset of T effectors. Cytokines that are present in extracellular environment and are produced by effector T cells strongly influence the direction of naïve T cell differentiation. Signals provided by cytokines binding to cytokine receptors and by antigens binding to the T cell receptors are summarized internally and eventually determine the direction of cell differentiation. Some of the predictions of these mathematical models found confirmation in experimental papers (Zheng and Flavell, 1997; Chakir et al., 2003; Ivanov et al., 2006; Yang et al., 2008b; Liao et al., 2011; van den Ham et al., 2013). Further advances in understanding of T cell differentiation have been obtained using curated Boolean network models which included the dynamics of multiple genes in T cells such as those encoding for cytokines and cytokine receptors (Mendoza, 2006; Thakar et al., 2007; Kim et al., 2008; Santoni et al., 2008; Pedicini et al., 2010). Such multi-scale models capture communications between cells via cytokines and integrate intra- and extracellular dynamics of such signaling molecules (Santoni et al., 2008; Pedicini et al., 2010). Virtual deletion experiments of the key master regulators have been used to predict factors (e.g., TF, cytokines, or cytokine receptors) influencing differentiation of cells toward either Th1 or Th2 phenotype (Pedicini et al., 2010).

The second subgroup of studies modeled population plasticity of Th1/Th2 cell responses. These models included the processes of cross-regulation of Th1/Th2 cell responses either directly by cell-to-cell interactions or via production of Th1/Th2 cytokines (Fishman and Perelson, 1999; Yates et al., 2000, 2004; Bergmann et al., 2001, 2002; Fenton et al., 2008; Eftimie et al., 2010; Groß et al., 2011). Some of these models offered a theoretical explanation of the switch from an initially dominant pathogens-specific Th2 response to a later dominant Th1 response (*or vice versa*). These models, however, only focused on the dynamics of populations of CD4⁺ T cells and did not incorporate intracellular genetic and molecular networks that enable the cells to acquire different physiological states. For example, studies of Yates et al. (2000) and Bergmann et al. (2001) showed that when Th1 effectors fail to clear the antigen, initially dominant Th1 response is lost and Th2 response arises. In the Bergmann et al. (2001) model, the shift in dominance of effector T cell populations is regulated by differences in differentiation, cross-suppression and clonal expansion of each subset as the function of the antigen concentration. In the Yates et al. (2000) model, dominance of the particular effector T cell subset is driven by the level of Th1/Th2 cytokines. The latter model also investigated how population dynamics of T-helper responses is influenced by activation-induced cell death which limits clonal expansion and hence aids in resolving the T cell balance. It should be noted, however, that few if any of mathematical models in this subgroup have been developed to address the kinetics of effector T-helper responses during infections with biologically relevant pathogens.

The third subgroup of studies modeled cellular plasticity of effector CD4⁺ T cell responses. Mathematical models of this subgroup predict reversible phenotypic plasticity between effector Th17 cells to induced regulatory T cells (iTregs) and reprogramming of Th2-polarised cells to Th1 phenotype in Th1-polarising conditions (Naldi et al., 2010; Pedicini et al., 2010; Carbo et al., 2013). A typical example of such mathematical models is the work by Pedicini et al. (2010), which predicted master transcription regulators as attractors associated with development of Th1 and Th2 cells using a cytokine network model. This modeling study makes testable predictions on the mechanisms that regulate the balance between Th1 and Th2 cells and how loss of this balance can skew lineage selection. In silico virtual knockout experiments of GATA-3 predicted creation of attractors with high expression of IFN- γ . Furthermore, deletion of both T-bet and GATA-3 predicted increase in expression of several other non-specific Th2 TF such as IRF4, MAF, NFAT, STAT1, and STAT6. Although models in this subgroup often generate novel predictions these models are in general very complex involving description of tens of genes and their products. Predictions of these models will need to be tested in specifically designed experiments.

DISCUSSION

Discovery of several novel subsets of effector $CD4^+$ T cells including Th17 and Tfh cells rejuvenated interest into factors that influence differentiation of naïve $CD4^+$ T cells into effectors and the stability of different effector $CD4^+$ T cell subsets both *in vitro* and following immune response to antigens *in vivo*. One of the most intriguing observations is that even differentiated effector $CD4^+$ T cells can change their phenotype if the environmental conditions change (Murphy and Stockinger, 2010). Factors that regulate such *cellular plasticity* of effector and memory $CD4^+$ T cell responses still remain incompletely defined, and how and whether such plasticity can be explored therapeutically is unknown.

In a number of conditions including infections, autoimmune diseases, and allergic reaction, the host generates an effector $CD4^+$ T cell response of inadequate phenotype that may lead to worsening of symptoms and often to exacerbation of the disease. In particular, during MAP infection of ruminants initially protective Th1 $CD4^+$ T cell response is lost over time, and

non-protective Th2 response arises (Stabel, 1996, 2000a; Burrells et al., 1999). What regulates this change in the immune response phenotype is unclear. Conversion of MAP-specific Th1 cells into Th2 over time (cellular plasticity) could be one potential mechanism. Alternatively, there may be quantitative differences in the rates of differentiation of naïve CD4⁺ T cells into two subsets of effectors, differences in the rates of proliferation, death, and migration of different subsets of CD4⁺ T cells to the site of infection (population plasticity). Finally, phenotype switch could be driven by other helper cell types, for example, thymusderived Tregs or periphery-induced Tregs. Experimentally, it will be a challenge to discriminate between these alternative mechanisms of Th1/Th2 switch during JD. As for other conditions (e.g., allergic reactions) mechanisms driving the change in phenotype of allergen-specific CD4⁺ T cell effectors following immunotherapy remain to be determined (Holt and Thomas, 2005; van Oosterhout and Motta, 2005). We believe that one of the important experimental challenges is to evaluate the rates at which different effector T-helper cell subsets proliferate and die during chronic inflammatory conditions (e.g., infections) and whether these rates are influenced by the type of inflammatory environment.

Many mathematical models on $CD4^+$ T cell differentiation have been developed and analyzed. The vast majority of these models focus on the initial differentiation step of naïve $CD4^+$ T cells into a particular effector subset. Such models are useful for the vaccine development where induction of an appropriate $CD4^+$ T cell response will be critical for the vaccine efficacy. The discovery of cellular plasticity of effector $CD4^+$ T cells calls for the need to develop novel mathematical models that

REFERENCES

- Akbar, A. N., Borthwick, N. Wickremasinghe, R. J., G., Panayoitidis, P., Pilling, D., Bofill, M., et al. (1996). Interleukin-2 receptor common gamma-chain signaling cytokines regulate activated T cell apoptosis in response to growth factor withdrawal: selective induction of anti-apoptotic (bcl-2, bcl-xL) but not proapoptotic (bax, bcl-xS) gene expression. Eur. I. Immunol. 26, 294-299. doi: 10.1002/eji. 1830260204
- Amsen, D., Antov, A., Jankovic, D., Sher, A., Radtke, F., Souabni, A., et al. (2007). Direct regulation of Gata3 expression determines the T helper differentiation potential of Notch. *Immunity* 27, 89–99. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2007. 05.021
- Amsen, D., Blander, J. M., Lee, G. R., Tanigaki, K., Honjo, T., and Flavell, R. A. (2004). Instruction of distinct CD4 T helper cell fates by different notch ligands on antigen-presenting cells. *Cell* 117, 515–526. doi: 10.1016/S0092-867400451-9

- Amsen, D., Spilianakis, C. G., and Flavell, R. A. (2009). How are T(H)1 and T(H)2 effector cells made. *Curr. Opin. Immunol.* 21, 153–160. doi: 10.1016/j.coi.2009. 03.010
- Begg, D. J., de Silva, K., Carter, N., Plain, K. M., Purdie, A., and Whittington, R. J. (2011). Does a Th1 over Th2 dominancy really exist in the early stages of Mycobacterium avium subspecies paratuberculosis infections. *Immunobiology* 216, 840–846. doi: 10.1016/j.imbio.2010. 12.004
- Bergmann, C., Van Hemmen, J. L., and Segel, L. A. (2001). Th1 or Th2: how an appropriate T helper response can be made. *Bull. Math. Biol.* 63, 405–430. doi: 10.1006/bulm.2000.0215
- Bergmann, C., van Hemmen, J. L., and Segel, L. A. (2002). How instruction and feedback can select the appropriate T helper response. *Bull. Math. Biol.* 64, 425–446. doi: 10.1006/bulm.2001. 0258
- Bettelli, E., Carrier, Y., Gao, W., Korn, T., Strom, T. B., Oukka, M., et al. (2006). Reciprocal developmental

explain and predict how one T cell subset is converted into another subset. The use of gene expression and phenotypic data from *in vitro* and *in vivo* generated effector $CD4^+$ T cells will be instrumental for testing and verifying such mathematical models.

Mathematical models have also been developed to explain population plasticity of effector T cell responses. These models are more relevant to chronic conditions such as persistent infections and autoimmune diseases. Yet, most of these models have been poorly parameterized and predictions of such models have not been adequately tested in well-designed experiments. More experimental data is needed to explain how proliferation, death, and differentiation of effector T cells are influenced by the environment and the subsets themselves. Also, data on the dynamics of effector T cells at the sites of infection will be useful for the development of models for specific infections. In all cases, development of quantitative mathematical models can be greatly enhanced by closer collaborations between mathematicians/modelers and wet-lab experimentalists.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors acknowledge the support of the National Institute for Mathematical and Biological Synthesis (NIMBioS), an Institute sponsored by the National Science Foundation, the U.S. Department of Homeland Security, and the U.S. Department of Agriculture through NSF Award #EF-0832858, with additional support from The University of Tennessee and the University of Tennessee Institute of Agriculture grant to Shigetoshi Eda and Vitaly V. Ganusov.

pathways for the generation of pathogenic effector TH17 and regulatory T cells. *Nature* 441, 235–238. doi: 10.1038/nature04753

- Bevan, M. J. (2004). Helping the CD8(+) T-cell response. Nat. Rev. Immunol. 4, 595–602. doi: 10.1038/nri1413
- Biedermann, T., and Röcken, M. (1999). "Th1/Th2 balance in atopy," in Springer seminars in Immunopathology (Berlin; Heidelberg: Springer-Verlag), 295–316.
- Burrells, C., Clarke, C. J., Colston, A., Kay, J. M., Porter, J., Little, D., et al. (1999). Interferon-gamma and interleukin-2 release by lymphocytes derived from the blood, mesenteric lymph nodes and intestines of normal sheep and those affected with paratuberculosis (Johne's disease). Vet. Immunol. Immunopathol. 68, 139–148. doi: 10.1016/S0165-242700022-7
- Burstein, H. J., Shea, C. M., and Abbas, A. K. (1992). Aqueous antigens induce *in vivo* tolerance selectively in IL-2- and IFN-gammaproducing (Th1) cells. *J. Immunol.* 148, 3687–3691.

- Callard, R. E. (2007). Decisionmaking by the immune response. *Immunol. Cell Biol.* 85, 300–305. doi: 10.1038/sj.icb. 7100060
- Carbo, A., Hontecillas, R., Kronsteiner, B., Viladomiu, M., Pedragosa, M., Lu, P., et al. (2013). Systems modeling of molecular mechanisms controlling cytokine-driven CD4+ T Cell differentiation and phenotype plasticity. *PLoS Comput. Biol.* 9:e1003027. doi: 10.1371/journal. pcbi.1003027
- Castellano, L. R., Filho, D. C., Argiro, L., Dessein, H., Prata, A., Dessein, A., et al. (2009). Th1/Th2 immune responses are associated with active cutaneous leishmaniasis and clinical cure is associated with strong interferon-gamma production. *Hum. Immunol.* 70, 383–390. doi: 10.1016/j.humimm.2009. 01.007
- Chakir, H., Wang, H., Lefebvre, D. E., Webb, J., and Scott, F. W. (2003). T-bet/GATA-3 ratio as a measure of the Th1/Th2 cytokine profile in mixed cell populations: predominant role of GATA-3. J. Immunol. Methods

278, 157–169. doi: 10.1016/S0022-175900200-X

- Cohen, J. J. (1993). Apoptosis. Immunol. Today 14, 126–130. doi: 10.1016/0167-569990214-6
- Crotty, S. (2011). Follicular helper CD4 T cells (TFH). Annu. Rev. Immunol. 29, 621–663. doi: 10.1146/annurevimmunol-031210-101400
- Darrah, P. A., Patel, D. T., De Luca, P. M., Lindsay, R. W., Davey, D. F., Flynn, B. J., et al. (2007). Multifunctional TH1 cells define a correlate of vaccine-mediated protection against Leishmania major. Nat. Med. 13, 843–850. doi: 10.1038/nm1592
- De Wit, D., Van Mechelen, M., Ryelandt, M., Figueiredo, A. C., Abramowicz, D., Goldman, M., et al. (1992). The injection of deaggregated gamma globulins in adult mice induces antigen-specific unresponsiveness of T helper type 1 but not type 2 lymphocytes. *J. Exp. Med.* 175, 9–14. doi: 10.1084/jem. 175.1.9
- Dong, C. (2008). TH17 cells in development: an updated view of their molecular identity and genetic programming. *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* 8, 337–348. doi: 10.1038/ nri2295
- Eftimie, R., Bramson, J. L., and Earn, D. J. D. (2010). Modeling antitumor Th1 and Th2 immunity in the rejection of melanoma. *J. Theor. Biol.* 265, 467–480. doi: 10.1016/j.jtbi.2010.04.030
- Eltholth, M. M., Marsh, V. R., Van Winden, S., and Guitian, F. J. (2009). Contamination of food products with Mycobacterium avium paratuberculosis: a systematic review. J. Appl. Microbiol. 107, 1061–1071. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2672.2009.04286.x
- Eyerich, S., Eyerich, K., Pennino, D., Carbone, T., Nasorri, F., Pallotta, S., et al. (2009). Th22 cells represent a distinct human T cell subset involved in epidermal immunity and remodeling. *J. Clin. Invest.* 119, 3573–3585.
- Fecteau, M. E., and Whitlock, R. W. (2010). "Paratuberculosis: Organism, Disease, Control," in *Paratuberculosis in Cattle*, eds M. A. Behr, and D. M. Collins (Oxfordshire: CAB International), 144–156.
- Fenton, A., Lamb, T., and Graham, A. L. (2008). Optimality analysis of Th1/Th2 immune responses during microparasitemacroparasite co-infection, with epidemiological feedbacks. *Parasitology* 135, 841–853. doi: 10.1017/S0031182008000310

- Fishman, M. A., and Perelson, A. S. (1999). Th1/Th2 differentiation and cross-regulation. Bull. Math. Biol. 61, 403–436. doi: 10.1006/bulm.1998.0074
- Green, D. R., and Scott, D. W. (1994). Activation-induced apoptosis in lymphocytes. *Curr. Opin. Immunol.* 6, 476–487. doi: 10.1016/0952-791590130-9
- Groß, F., Metzner, G., and Behn, U. (2011). Mathematical modeling of allergy and specific immunotherapy: Th1–Th2–Treg interactions. *J. Theor. Biol.* 269, 70–78. doi: 10.1016/j.jtbi.2010.10.013
- Harrington, L. E., Hatton, R. D., Mangan, P. R., Turner, H., Murphy, T. L., Murphy, K. M., et al. (2005). Interleukin 17-producing CD4+ effector T cells develop via a lineage distinct from the T helper type 1 and 2 lineages. *Nat. Immunol.* 6, 1123–1132. doi: 10.1038/ ni1254
- Harris, J., De Haro, S. A., Master,
 S. S., Keane, J., Roberts, E.
 A., Delgado, M., et al. (2007).
 T helper 2 cytokines inhibit autophagic control of intracellular Mycobacterium tuberculosis. *Immunity* 27, 505–517. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2007.07.022
- Höfer, T., Nathansen, H., Löhning, M., Radbruch, A., and Heinrich, R. (2002). GATA-3 transcriptional imprinting in Th2 lymphocytes: a mathematical model. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* 99, 9364–9368. doi: 10.1073/pnas.142284699
- Holt, P. G., and Thomas, W. R. (2005). Sensitization to airborne environmental allergens: unresolved issues. *Nat. Immunol.* 6, 957–960. doi: 10.1038/ni1005-957
- Hong, T., Xing, J., Li, L., and Tyson, J. (2012). A simple theoretical framework for understanding heterogeneous differentiation of CD4+ T cells. *BMC Syst. Biol.* 6:66. doi: 10.1186/1752-0509-6-66
- Hong, T., Xing, J., Li, L., and Tyson, J. J. (2011). A mathematical model for the reciprocal differentiation of T helper 17 cells and induced regulatory T cells. *PLoS Comput. Biol.* 7:e1002122. doi: 10.1371/journal.pcbi.1002122
- Hsieh, C. S., Macatonia, S. E., Tripp,
 C. S., Wolf, S. F., O'Garra, A., and Murphy, K. M. (1993).
 Development of TH1 CD4+ T cells through IL-12 produced by Listeria-induced macrophages. *Science* 260, 547–549. doi: 10.1126/science.8097338
- Huber, S., Gagliani, N., and Flavell, R. A. (2012). Life, death, and miracles: Th17 cells in the intestine.

Eur. J. Immunol. 42, 2238–2245. doi: 10.1002/eji.201242619

- Ivanov, I. I., McKenzie, B. S., Zhou, L., Tadokoro, C. E., Lepelley, A., Lafaille, J. J., et al. (2006). The orphan nuclear receptor RORγt directs the differentiation program of proinflammatory IL-17+ T helper cells. *Cell* 126, 1121–1133. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2006.07.035
- Josefowicz, S. Z., Lu, L. F., and Rudensky, A. Y. (2012). Regulatory T cells: mechanisms of differentiation and function. *Annu. Rev. Immunol.* 30, 531–564. doi: 10.1146/annurev.immunol.25. 022106.141623
- Kearney, E. R., Pape, K. A., Loh, D. Y., and Jenkins, M. K. (1994). Visualization of peptide-specific T cell immunity and peripheral tolerance induction *in vivo*. *Immunity* 1, 327–339. doi: 10.1016/1074-761390084-1
- Kenneth, P., Murphy, P. T., Walport, M., and Janeway, C. (2008). *Immunobiology*. New York, NY: Garland Science, Taylor and Francis Group, LLC.
- Kim, J. R., Yoon, Y., and Cho, K. H. (2008). Coupled feedback loops form dynamic motifs of cellular networks. *Biophys. J.* 94, 359–365.
- Le Gros, G., Ben-Sasson, S. Z., Seder, R., Finkelman, F. D., and Paul, W. E. (1990). Generation of interleukin 4 (IL-4)-producing cells *in vivo* and *in vitro*: IL-2 and IL-4 are required for *in vitro* generation of IL-4-producing cells. *J. Exp. Med.* 172, 921–929. doi: 10.1084/jem.172.3.921
- Lee, Y. K., Turner, H., Maynard, C. L., Oliver, J. R., Chen, D., Elson, C. O., et al. (2009). Late developmental plasticity in the T helper 17 lineage. *Immunity* 30, 92–107. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2008.11.005
- Liao, W., Lin, J. X., Wang, L., Li, P., and Leonard, W. J. (2011). Modulation of cytokine receptors by IL-2 broadly regulates differentiation into helper T cell lineages. *Nat. Immunol.* 12, 551–559. doi: 10.1038/ni.2030
- Lighvani, A. A., Frucht, D. M., Jankovic, D., Yamane, H., Aliberti, J., Hissong, B. D., et al. (2001). T-bet is rapidly induced by interferon-gamma in lymphoid and myeloid cells. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 98, 15137–15142. doi: 10.1073/pnas.261570598
- London, C. A., Abbas, A. K., and Kelso, A. (1998). Helper T cell subsets: heterogeneity, functions and development. Vet. Immunol. Immunopathol. 63, 37–44. doi: 10.1016/S0165-242700080-4

- Mariani, L., Löhning, M., Radbruch, A., and Höfer, T. (2004). Transcriptional control networks of cell differentiation: insights from helper T lymphocytes. *Prog. Biophys. Mol. Biol.* 86, 45–76. doi: 10.1016/j.pbiomolbio.2004. 02.007
- Mendoza, L. (2006). A network model for the control of the differentiation process in Th cells. *Biosystems* 84, 101–114. doi: 10.1529/biophysj.107. 105106
- Menon, J. N., and Bretscher, P. A. (1998). Parasite dose determines the Th1/Th2 nature of the response to Leishmania major independently of infection route and strain of host or parasite. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 28, 4020–4028.
- Misra, N., Murtaza, A., Walker, B., Narayan, N. P., Misra, R. S., Ramesh, V., et al. (1995). Cytokine profile of circulating T cells of leprosy patients reflects both indiscriminate and polarized T-helper subsets: T-helper phenotype is stable and uninfluenced by related antigens of Mycobacterium leprae. *Immunology* 86, 97–103.
- Modlin, R. L. (1994). Th1-Th2 paradigm: insights from leprosy. J. Invest. Dermatol. 102, 828–832. doi: 10.1111/1523-1747. ep12381958
- Mosmann, T. R., Cherwinski, H., Bond, M., Giedlin, M., and Coffman, R. (1986). Two types of murine helper T cell clone. I. Definition according to profiles of lymphokine activities and secreted proteins. *J. Immunol.* 136, 2348–2357.
- Mosmann, T. R., and Coffman, R. L. (1989). TH1 and TH2 cells: different patterns of lymphokine secretion lead to different functional properties. *Annu. Rev. Immunol.* 7, 145–173. doi: 10.1146/ annurev.iy.07.040189.001045
- Motiwala, A. S., Janagama, H. K., Paustian, M. L., Zhu, X., Bannantine, J. P., Kapur, V., et al. (2006). Comparative transcriptional analysis of human macrophages exposed to animal and human isolates of Mycobacterium avium subspecies paratuberculosis with diverse genotypes. *Infect. Immun.* 74, 6046–6056. doi: 10.1128/IAI.00326-06
- Murphy, E., Shibuya, K., Hosken, N., Openshaw, P., Maino, V., Davis, K., et al. (1996). Reversibility of T helper 1 and 2 populations is lost after long-term stimulation. *J. Exp. Med.* 183, 901–913. doi: 10.1084/jem.183.3.901
- Murphy, K. M., and Reiner, S. L. (2002). The lineage decisions of

CD4⁺ T cell differentiation

helper T cells. *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* 2, 933–944. doi: 10.1038/nri954

- Murphy, K. M., and Stockinger, B. (2010). Effector T cell plasticity: flexibility in the face of changing circumstances. *Nat. Immunol.* 11, 674–680. doi: 10.1038/ni.1899
- Naldi, A., Carneiro, J., Chaouiya, C., and Thieffry, D. (2010). Diversity and plasticity of Th cell types predicted from regulatory network modelling. *PLoS Comput. Biol.* 6:e1000912. doi: 10.1371/journal.pcbi.1000912
- O'Garra, A. (1998). Cytokines induce the development review of functionally heterogeneous T Helper cell subsets. *Immunity* 8, 275–283. doi: 10.1016/S1074-761380533-6
- O'Garra, A., and Arai, N. (2000). The molecular basis of T helper 1 and T helper 2 cell differentiation. *Trends Cell Biol.* 10, 542–550. doi: 10.1016/S0962-892401856-0
- O'Shea, J. J., and Paul, W. E. (2010). Mechanisms underlying lineage commitment and plasticity of helper CD4+ T cells. *Science* 327, 1098–1102. doi: 10.1126/science.1178334
- Oldenhove, G., Bouladoux, N., Wohlfert, E. A., Hall, J. A., Chou, D., Dos Santos, L., et al. (2009). Decrease of Foxp3+ Treg cell number and acquisition of effector cell phenotype during lethal infection. *Immunity* 31, 772–786. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2009.10.001
- Paludan, S. R. (1998). Interleukin-4 and interferon-gamma: the quintessence of a mutual antagonistic relationship. *Scand. J. Immunol.* 48, 459–468. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-3083.1998.00435.x
- Panzer, M., Sitte, S., Wirth, S., Drexler, I., Sparwasser, T., and Voehringer, D. (2012). Rapid *in vivo* conversion of effector T cells into Th2 cells during helminth infection. *J. Immunol.* 188, 615–623. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1101164
- Pedicini, M., Barrenäs, F., Clancy, T., Castiglione, F., Hovig, E., Kanduri, K., et al. (2010). Combining network modeling and gene expression microarray analysis to explore the dynamics of Th1 and Th2 cell regulation. *PLoS Comput. Biol.* 6:e1001032. doi: 10.1371/journal.pcbi.1001032
- Pot, C., Apetoh, L., Awasthi, A., and Kuchroo, V. K. (2011). Induction of regulatory Tr1 cells and inhibition of T(H)17 cells by IL-27. *Semin. Immunol.* 23, 438–445. doi: 10.1016/j.smim.2011.08.003
- Prlic, M., Williams, M. A., and Bevan, M. J. (2007). Requirements for

CD8 T-cell priming, memory generation and maintenance. *Curr. Opin. Immunol.* 19, 315–319. doi: 10.1016/j.coi.2007.04.010

- Ramsdell, F., Seaman, M. S., Miller, R. E., Picha, K. S., Kennedy, M. K., and Lynch, D. H. (1994). Differential ability of Th1 and Th2 T cells to express Fas ligand and to undergo activation-induced cell death. *Int. Immunol.* 6, 1545–1553. doi: 10.1093/intimm/6.10. 1545
- Richter, J., Metzner, G., and Behn, U. (2002). Mathematical modelling of venom immunotherapy. J. Theor. Med. 4, 119–132. doi: 10.1080/10273660290022172
- Sakaguchi, S. (2004). Naturally arising CD4+ regulatory T cells for immunologic self-tolerance and negative control of immune responses. *Annu. Rev. Immunol.* 22, 531–562. doi: 10.1146/annurev. immunol.21.120601.141122
- Santoni, D., Pedicini, M., and Castiglione, F. (2008). Implementation of a regulatory gene network to simulate the TH1/2 differentiation in an agent-based model of hypersensitivity reactions. *Bioinformatics* 24, 1374–1380. doi: 10.1093/bioinformatics/btn135
- Stabel, J. R. (1996). Production of gamma-interferon by peripheral blood mononuclear cells: an important diagnostic tool for detection of subclinical paratuberculosis. *J. Vet. Diagn. Invest.* 8, 345–350. doi: 10.1177/104063879600800311
- Stabel, J. R. (2000a). Cytokine secretion by peripheral blood mononuclear cells from cows infected with Mycobacterium paratuberculosis. *Am. J. Vet. Res.* 61, 754–760. doi: 10.2460/ajyr.2000.61.754
- Stabel, J. R. (2000b). Transitions in immune responses to Mycobacterium paratuberculosis. *Vet. Microbiol.* 77, 465–473. doi: 10.1016/S0378-113500331-X
- Stabel, J. R., and Robbe-Austerman, S. (2011). Early immune markers associated with Mycobacterium avium subsp. paratuberculosis infection in a neonatal calf model. *Clin. Vaccine Immunol.* 18, 393–405. doi: 10.1128/CVI.00359-10
- Streeck, H., D'Souza, M. P., Littman, D. R., and Crotty, S. (2013). Harnessing CD4(+) T cell responses in HIV vaccine development. *Nat. Med.* 19, 143–149. doi: 10.1038/nm.3054
- Swain, S. L., McKinstry, K. K., and Strutt, T. M. (2012). Expanding roles for CD4(+) T cells in immunity to viruses. *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* 12, 136–148.

- Sweeney, R. W., Jones, D. E., Habecker, P., and Scott, P. (1998). Interferongamma and interleukin 4 gene expression in cows infected with Mycobacterium paratuberculosis. Am. J. Vet. Res. 59, 842–847
- Szabo, S. J., Jacobson, N. G., Dighe, A. S., Gubler, U., and Murphy, K. M. (1995). Developmental commitment to the Th2 lineage by extinction of IL-12 signaling. *Immunity* 2, 665–675. doi: 10.1016/1074-761390011-X
- Thakar, J., Pilione, M., Kirimanjeswara, G., Harvill, E. T., and Albert, R. (2007). Modeling systems-level regulation of host immune responses. *PLoS Comput. Biol.* 3:e109. doi: 10.1371/journal.pcbi.0030109
- Van Den Ham, H. J., and De Boer, R. J. (2008). From the two-dimensional Th1 and Th2 phenotypes to highdimensional models for gene regulation. *Int. Immunol.* 20, 1269–1277. doi: 10.1093/intimm/dxn093
- van den Ham, H. J., de Waal, L., Zaaraoui-Boutahar, F., Bijl, M., van Ijcken, W. F., Osterhaus, A. D., et al. (2013). Early divergence of Th1 and Th2 transcriptomes involves a small core response and sets of transiently expressed genes. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 43, 1074–1084. doi: 10.1002/eji.201242979
- van Oosterhout, A. J., and Motta, A. C. (2005). Th1/Th2 paradigm: not seeing the forest for the trees. *Eur. Respir. J.* 25, 591–593.
- Veldhoen, M., Uyttenhove, C., van Snick, J., Helmby, H., Westendorf, A., Buer, J., et al. (2008). Transforming growth factor-beta 'reprograms' the differentiation of T helper 2 cells and promotes an interleukin 9-producing subset. *Nat. Immunol.* 9, 1341–1346. doi: 10.1038/ni.1659
- Vicente, R., Swainson, L., Marty-Grès,
 S., De Barros, S. C., Kinet, S.,
 Zimmermann, V. S., et al. (2010).
 "Molecular and cellular basis of T cell lineage commitment," in *Seminars in Immunology*, ed
 A. Singer (Berlin; Heidelberg: Elsevier), 270–275.
- Wei, G., Wei, L., Zhu, J., Zang, C., Hu-Li, J., Yao, Z., et al. (2009). Global mapping of H3K4me3 and H3K27me3 reveals specificity and plasticity in lineage fate determination of differentiating CD4+ T cells. *Immunity* 30, 155–167. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2008.12.009
- Wiesel, M., and Oxenius, A. (2012). From crucial to negligible: functional CD8(+) T-cell responses and their dependence on CD4(+) T-cell help. *Eur. J.*

Immunol. 42, 1080–1088. doi: 10.1002/eji.201142205

- Wilson, C. B., Rowell, E., and Sekimata, M. (2009). Epigenetic control of T-helper-cell differentiation. *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* 9, 91–105. doi: 10.1038/nri2487
- Yamane, H., and Paul, W. E. (2012). Cytokines of the [gamma] c family control CD4+ T cell differentiation and function. *Nat. Immunol.* 13, 1037–1044. doi: 10.1038/ni.2431
- Yang, X. O., Nurieva, R., Martinez, G. J., Kang, H. S., Chung, Y., Pappu, B. P., et al. (2008a). Molecular antagonism and plasticity of regulatory and inflammatory T cell programs. *Immunity* 29, 44–56. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2008.05.007
- Yang, X. O., Pappu, B., Nurieva, R., Akimzhanov, A., Kang, H. S., Chung, Y., et al. (2008b). TH17 lineage differentiation is programmed by orphan nuclear receptors RORα and RORγ. *Immunity* 28, 29.
- Yates, A., Bergmann, C., Van Hemmen, J. L., Stark, J., and Callard, R. (2000). Cytokine-modulated regulation of helper T cell populations. *J. Theor. Biol.* 206, 539–560. doi: 10.1006/jtbi.2000.2147
- Yates, A., Callard, R., and Stark, J. (2004). Combining cytokine signalling with T-bet and GATA-3 regulation in Th1 and Th2 differentiation: a model for cellular decision-making. *J. Theor. Biol.* 231, 181–196. doi: 10.1016/j.jtbi.2004. 06.013
- Zajac, A. J., Blattman, J. N., Murali-Krishna, K., Sourdive, D. J., Suresh, M., Altman, J. D., et al. (1998). Viral immune evasion due to persistence of activated T cells without effector function. *J. Exp. Med.* 188, 2205–2213. doi: 10.1084/jem.188.12.2205
- Zhang, N., and Bevan, M. J. (2011). CD8(+) T cells: foot soldiers of the immune system. *Immunity* 35, 161–168. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2011.07.010
- Zhang, X., Brunner, T., Carter, L., Dutton, R. W., Rogers, P., Bradley, L., et al. (1997). Unequal death in T helper cell (Th)1 and Th2 effectors: Th1, but not Th2, effectors undergo rapid Fas/FasL-mediated apoptosis. J. Exp. Med. 185, 1837–1849. doi: 10.1084/jem.185.10.1837
- Zheng, L., Fisher, G., Miller, R. E., Peschon, J., Lynch, D. H., and Lenardo, M. J. (1995). Induction of apoptosis in mature T cells by tumour necrosis factor. *Nature* 377, 348–351. doi: 10.1038/ 377348a0
- Zheng, W., and Flavell, R. A. (1997). The transcription factor GATA-3 is

necessary and sufficient for Th2 cytokine gene expression in CD4 T cells. *Cell* 89, 587–596. doi: 10.1016/S0092-867480240-8

- Zhu, J., Cote-Sierra, J., Guo, L., and Paul, W. E. (2003). Stat5 activation plays a critical role in Th2 differentiation. *Immunity* 19, 739–748. doi: 10.1016/S1074-761300292-9
- Zhu, J., Min, B., Hu-Li, J., Watson, C. J., Grinberg, A., Wang, Q., et al. (2004). Conditional deletion of Gata3 shows its essential function

in T(H)1-T(H)2 responses. Nat. Immunol. 5, 1157–1165. doi: 10.1038/ni1128

Zhu, J., and Paul, W. E. (2010). Heterogeneity and plasticity of T helper cells. *Cell Res.* 20, 4–12. doi: 10.1038/cr. 2009.138

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships

that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 27 May 2013; accepted: 21 July 2013; published online: 16 August 2013. Citation: Magombedze G, Reddy PBJ, Eda S and Ganusov VV (2013) Cellular and population plasticity of helper CD4⁺ T cell responses. Front. Physiol. **4**:206. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2013.00206

This article was submitted to Frontiers in Systems Biology, a specialty of Frontiers in Physiology. Copyright © 2013 Magombedze, Reddy, Eda and Ganusov. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

REVIEW ARTICLE published: 28 June 2012 doi: 10.3389/fphys.2012.00227

Mathematical and statistical modeling in cancer systems biology

Rachael Hageman Blair¹*, David L. Trichler^{1,2} and Daniel P. Gaille¹

¹ Department of Biostatistics, State University of New York at Buffalo, Buffalo, NY, USA

² Department of Biostatistics, University of Toronto, Toronto, ON, Canada

Edited by:

Kumar Selvarajoo, Keio University, Japan

Reviewed by:

Amin Mazloom, University of Texas at Arlington, USA Shawn Gomez, The University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill, USA

*Correspondence:

Rachael Hageman Blair, Department of Biostatistics, State University of New York at Buffalo, Kimball Tower, Room 709, 3435 Main Street, Buffalo, NY 14214, USA. e-mail: hageman@buffalo.edu Cancer is a major health problem with high mortality rates. In the post-genome era, investigators have access to massive amounts of rapidly accumulating high-throughput data in publicly available databases, some of which are exclusively devoted to housing Cancer data. However, data interpretation efforts have not kept pace with data collection, and gained knowledge is not necessarily translating into better diagnoses and treatments. A fundamental problem is to integrate and interpret data to further our understanding in Cancer Systems Biology. Viewing cancer as a network provides insights into the complex mechanisms underlying the disease. Mathematical and statistical models provide an avenue for cancer network modeling. In this article, we review two widely used modeling paradigms: deterministic metabolic models and statistical graphical models. The strength of these approaches lies in their flexibility and predictive power. Once a model has been validated, it can be used to make predictions and generate hypotheses. We describe a number of diverse applications to Cancer Biology, including, the system-wide effects of drug-treatments, disease prognosis, tumor classification, forecasting treatment outcomes, and survival predictions.

Keywords: cancer, metabolism, ODEs, steady-state, dynamic, graphical models, high-throughput data

MATHEMATICAL AND STATISTICAL MODELING IN CANCER SYSTEMS BIOLOGY

In the last half a century, tremendous progress in understanding the genetic and biochemical mechanisms underlying cancer has been achieved. Despite these advances, cancer remains a major health problem that is responsible for one in every four adult deaths (Siegel et al., 2011). High mortality rates indicate that this knowledge is not translating into effective cancer treatments (Lord and Ashworth, 2010). Chemotherapy was discovered in chemical warfare during World War I; it was first used to treat cancer in the 1940s when little was understood about the disease (Goodman et al., 1946), and remains the most common form of treatment for most types of cancers. Chemotherapy drugs target rapidly dividing cells; as a result, normal tissues with high growth rates suffer and patients often experience adverse and sometimes deadly side effects.

Over the past 15 years, drugs have emerged that target cancer metabolism, either directly through enzymes that facilitate metabolic reactions or indirectly through signaling pathways (Zhukov and Tjulandin, 2007; Heiden, 2011). Targeted therapy is typically less damaging to normal cells than chemotherapy. However, cancer cells are extremely robust for survival and often completely insensitive to perturbations or develop resistance over time. Drug resistance occurs when non-targeted genes or proteins kick in to *rescue* the cancer cell by rerouting growth requirements through alternative mechanisms and pathways. Drug resistance is a major limitation to targeted therapies. For this reason, they are most effective when used in combination with chemotherapy treatments. It is becoming apparent that, in order to develop effective targeted therapies that overcome resistance, the drug development paradigm will have to shift from single molecular targets to pathways (Astsaturov et al., 2010; Thangue and Kerr, 2011). Systems biology approaches will play a pivotal role in the development of drugs that do not succumb to resistance.

Mathematical models of complex biological systems are central to systems biology. They can be used as an exploratory tool to complement and guide experimental work. Simulations, known as *in silico* experiments, can be performed with mathematical models to validate hypotheses and make predictions about quantities that are difficult or impossible to measure *in vivo*. Predictions can provide much-needed insight into the pathways driving cancer progression, and the robust compensatory mechanisms that protect cancer cells from drug intervention. Model simulations can be used to predict the system-wide effects of molecular targets, e.g., determine the effects of molecular target(s) inhibition in specific populations. They can also serve as an important clinical tool, e.g., classify benign and malignant tumors, predict disease prognosis for individual patients, and predict outcomes of treatments.

High-throughput technologies offer the capability to simultaneously measure tens of thousands of molecular targets per sample. As costs steadily decline, the number of *omics* datasets characterizing the genome, proteome, and metabolome continues to grow. A number of publicly available resources have been developed to house data and functional annotation. These resources can be queried and have enabled scientists to better leverage omicsbased research efforts. To illustrate the size of such databases, as of March, 2012, Gene Expression Omnibus (GEO) contained data from 9,919 platforms, 710,229 samples, 28,873 series, and 2,720 manually curated datasets (Barrett and Edgar, 2006). The Progenetix database houses data from Comparative Genomic Hybridization (CGH) experiments that focus on copy number abnormalities in human cancer (Baudis and Cleary, 2001). The Cancer Genome Atlas (TCGA) contains the results of subjecting patient samples from a variety of cancer subtypes to a battery of common high-throughput assays such as gene expression, array comparative genomic hybridization (aCGH), SNP genotyping, methylation profiling, microRNA profiling, and some exon sequencing platforms (Collins and Barker, 2008). The Sanger Cancer Genome Project has generated a cancer gene census (Futreal et al., 2004), a catalog of somatic mutations in cancer (Forbes et al., 2010), as well as several bioinformatic resources born out of the interrogation of cancer cell lines.

The wealth of publicly available data offers an exciting opportunity to study cancer as a complex network. We are currently in an era where collecting data in a high-throughput fashion is the norm. However, our ability to interpret this data for knowledge and discovery has not kept pace with the data collection efforts. Importantly, this message was echoed in NCI's recent funding opportunity addressing provocative questions, which pose game-changing scientific questions to drive progress against cancer (RFA-CA-11-01; Varmus and Harlow, 2012). A series of questions were posed to inspire investigators to "...step back from the momentum of these discoveries and make sure we have left no stone unturned and no important but perhaps not obvious question left unexplored." Provocative question 17 asks the following: "Since current methods to assess potential cancer treatments are cumbersome, expensive and often inaccurate, can we develop other methods to rapidly test interventions for cancer treatment or prevention?" Mathematical models serve as a link between experimental and computational biology, and can be used to address this question. Specifically, they can serve as a tool to drive experimental advances in terms of predication, classification, and hypotheses generation.

In this article, we describe two complementary and widely used modeling paradigms: deterministic models of cellular systems and graphical modeling. Deterministic models of cellular metabolism are constructed in a *bottom-up* approach from known stoichiometry, principles of mass balance, and physiological constraints, whereas graphical models are inferred from the data using linear statistical models in a *top-down* approach. These approaches offer vastly different perspectives on network behavior and have been instrumental for systems biology. We review the fundamentals of these modeling paradigms and highlight applications of models that have been developed to advance Cancer Systems Biology.

DETERMINISTIC MODELS OF CELLULAR METABOLISM AND CELL SIGNALING

Cancer cells exhibit profound alterations to their metabolic and signaling pathways. Many drugs that are either available or in the development phase target proteins or enzymes in these pathways in an effort to slow or halt cancer growth (Bates et al., 2012). Cell proliferation, motility, and survival are tightly controlled in normal cells. However, adjustments in cancer cell signaling enable proliferation independent of exogenous signals, disrupt apoptosis, and elicit tumor angiogenesis and metastasis to surrounding tissues and vessels (Johnstone et al., 2002; Martin, 2003). Unlike their normal counterparts, cancer cells use aerobic glycolysis instead of oxidative phosphorylation for energy production (Warburg, 1956). Glutamine is central to cancer cell protein and nucleotide biosynthesis, and replenishes the TCA cycle for anabolic processes (Lu et al., 2010). Fatty acid biosynthesis occurs at high rates and most fatty acids are produced *de novo* regardless of nutrition. (Medes et al., 1953; Ookhtens et al., 1984). These metabolic and signaling signatures are common to most forms of cancer.

Ordinary differential equations (ODEs) represent the most widely used approach for modeling cellular dynamics. The underlying assumption is that reactions occur under well-mixed conditions and that the abundance of reactants is not too low. The differential equations are derived from laws of mass balance and describe the rate of change of a species (dC/dt) in terms of production and utilization, i.e., dC/dt = production – utilization (Figure 1A). In many cases, the stoichiometry of pathways are well understood, and the topology of the system can be modeled easily with ODEs (Ogata et al., 1999; Matthews et al., 2009). However, the underlying processes, e.g., reaction fluxes and transport rates, rely on parameters that are often unknown and require challenging underdetermined estimation from time course data (Figure 1B; Erguler and Stumpf, 2011). Another challenge is that these systems can often exhibit sharp transients on different time scales (stiffness), which requires computationally intensive numerical integration (Shampine et al., 2003; MacLachlan et al., 2007). These factors ultimately limit the scale of dynamic models. Consequently, they are used to investigate small subsets of reactions and pathways.

ODE models have been used extensively to examine the dynamic properties of cancer signaling pathways. A model of tumor suppressor p53 and oncogene Mdm2 revealed high variability in the oscillatory behaviors of cells following DNA damage (Geva-Zatorsky et al., 2006). NF-κB signaling plays a critical role in intracellular signaling, apoptosis, and resistance to chemotherapy. A computational model was used to distinguish the roles of NF-KB kinase isoforms, which regulate NF-KB through coordinated system dynamics (Hoffmann et al., 2002). Extensions of this model have been used to characterize feedback loops in the system and identify the activation of downstream pathways (Covert et al., 2005; Werner et al., 2005; Cheong et al., 2008). Several different mathematical models have been developed for the MAPK (mitogen-activated protein kinase) pathway (35 models between 1960 and 2005; Orton et al., 2005). Despite differences in detail and complexity, these models are able to explain the data and make insightful system-wide predictions about the pathway dynamics. Most of the differences between model outputs can be attributed to model boundaries and simplifications. This has been suggested to be a reflection of the robustness of ODE modeling and the biological system at hand (Orton et al., 2005).

Advances in high-throughput technologies have spurred the development of comprehensive genome-scale metabolic models (Oberhardt et al., 2009). These models have developed from extensive curation of the data and literature. The metabolic system is described by hundreds of metabolic reactions, multiple compartments, and highly interconnected pathways. Constraint based analysis (CBA) has been used to investigate the *steady-state* behavior of these systems under a variety of conditions. In the



steady-state, metabolites are stable and exhibit no change in concentration levels. Adopting this assumption reduces a complex dynamical system of ODEs to linear system and eliminates the need for large-scale parameter estimation (**Figure 1C**).

The purpose of steady-state analysis is to identify feasible flux values that satisfy the steady-state assumptions and maximize an objective function describing the physiological objectives of the cell (Lee et al., 2006). The solution space is bounded with system constraints, e.g., stoichiometric, thermodynamic, and enzyme capacity constraints. In single cell organisms, such as *Escherichia coli* and *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*, the cellular objective is to proliferate, and critical reactions and pathways are included in biomass function which is maximized (Edwards and Palsson, 2000; Förster et al., 2003). In these cases, optimizing cellular growth is analogous to maximizing the likelihood of survival. Defining cellular objectives is less straightforward in mammalian and human systems, which consist of a variety of interacting tissues and cells (Duarte et al., 2007; Livnat Jerby and Ruppin, 2010; Selvarasu et al., 2010). However, unlike normal cells, cancer cells want to proliferate and exhibit biomass requirements which can be leveraged in CBA modeling approaches. Recently, a genome-scale model has been used to characterize the Warburg effect in cancerous cells (Shlomi et al., 2011). The model was validated against the full panel of NCI-60 cancer cell lines, and provided novel insights into phases of metabolic behavior through cancer progression. A smaller model centered around a core set of critical enzymes and coding genes was used to predict novel drug targets (Folger et al., 2011).

ODEs are the most popular modeling technique largely because of their simplicity. Several other modeling paradigms that vary in complexity have been applied to study cancer cellular metabolism, signaling, and response to treatment. Boolean models have been used to represent reactions as logical gates with two states: on and off (Lähdesmäki et al., 2003; Morris et al., 2010). Partial differential equations (PDEs) are significantly more complex than ODEs with respect to parameter estimation. Detailed information about spatial dynamics and interactions between components is required (Sleeman and Levine, 2001; Ribba et al., 2006; Friedman et al., 2007). Perturbation-response modeling approaches are based on fundamental linear response rules, which leverage flux conservation. This approach has been used to examine toll like receptor (TLR) signaling and tumor necrosis factor related apoptosis inducing ligand (TRAIL) resistance (Piras et al., 2011; Selvarajoo, 2011). Pharmacokinetic modeling has also been used to describe the time-dependent distribution of drugs in the system (Gerlowski and Jain, 1983; Reitz et al., 1990; Sanga et al., 2006).

GRAPHICAL MODELS

Probabilistic graphical models (PGMs) can be used to describe directed and undirected relationships between variables (Koller and Friedman, 2009). In this setting, each variable (e.g., genes, proteins) is a node in the network and viewed as a random variable, which is subject to uncertainty. The links in the network convey a relevant measure of association, e.g., correlation (undirected) or causality (directed). The network structure can be decomposed into small regions and translated into a product of conditional probabilities, which represents the joint probability distribution. Undirected graphs are known as Markov Networks and portray symmetric relationships (**Figure 2A**). A link in this model is present if the linked nodes are associated after controlling for the influence of other nodes in the graph (conditional association). In a directed graph, an edge $A \rightarrow B$ implies that independent variable A (parent node) is upstream of the dependent variable B (child node) in the underlying causal process (**Figure 2B**). Furthermore, the directed edge implies a causal effect of A after the influence of the remaining nodes upstream of B (ancestors of B) have been controlled for or removed. Bayesian Networks (BNs) are directed acyclic graphs (DAGs), which contain no cycles, and thereby prohibit feedback in the model. Chain graphs contain a mixture of directed and undirected edges.

A fundamental challenge is to infer graphical models from data. There are two distinct and difficult learning tasks: parameter estimation and structural learning. Parameter estimation is for the parameters of the conditional probabilities for a given network structure, and can be carried out using maximum likelihood approaches (Koller and Friedman, 2009). In structural learning, the aim is to identify the most likely network topology that came from the observational data. Structural learning is especially challenging because the number of possible network topologies is super-exponential with the number of nodes (Chickering et al., 1994). As a result, enumeration of all possible network topologies is impossible even for small problems, and machine learning and optimization techniques must be utilized (Koller and Friedman, 2009).

PGMs have been applied to investigate a number of different cancers and data types. Several applications involve prediction and classification tasks, which have direct clinical relevance. Markov networks were used to predict breast cancer survival after patients received different forms of treatments, e.g., combinations of chemotherapy, radiotherapy, and hormonal therapy (Pérez-Ocón et al., 2001). BNs were used to integrate clinical and microarray data for the classification of breast cancer patients into good and poor prognosis groups (Gevaert et al., 2006). Kahn et al. developed a BN called MammoNet for radiological decision support in distinguishing malignant and benign mammary tumors. The highly accurate classifier (88% correct diagnosis in test cases) was constructed from observational data, patient history, and expert advice from experienced radiologists (Kahn et al., 1995).



This group later developed a similar BN classifier called OncOs to differentiate among bone lesions on the appendicular skeleton (Kahn et al., 2001). A practical value of these models is to provide a probabilistic guide for a clinician to diagnose and treat different cancers. Another use of PGMs is to sort out the underlying mutations which put individuals at high-risk. Conjunctive Bayesian Networks (CBNs; Beerenwinkel et al., 2007), which describe an accumulation of events, have been used to model the accumulation of mutations using CGH mutation data from the Progentix database (Gerstung et al., 2009). The inference problem is to identify CGNs, which represent the dependencies among accumulating mutations in renal cell carcinoma, breast, and colorectal cancers. The models identified multiple independent mutations, which triggered downstream complex pathways.

A strength of PGM frameworks is the flexibility to integrate across diverse data types. Recently, a PGM methodology based on factor graphs known as PARADIGM (Pathway Recognition Algorithm using Data Integration on Genomic Models) was proposed, which integrates multiple high-throughput data sets together to identify perturbed molecular pathways (Nigro et al., 2005). This method was applied to breast cancer using gene expression data, and glioblastoma using gene expression and copy number data, to identify pathways and disease subclasses which correlate with survival. PARADIGM was recently applied to the same task using a more comprehensive set of breast cancer data in the CGA, including, mRNA, copy number alterations, micro RNAs, and methylation data. The method revealed disease subclasses and specific class signatures, which would not have been identified without leveraging the different data sources. Specific perturbations in immune response and interleukin signaling (IL-4, IL-6, IL-12, and IL-23) were also shown to be drivers of the classification and to have promising prognostic value. For example, patients with gene signature that favors high-T helper 1 cytotoxic T-lymphocyte response and represses Th2 driven humoral immunity, are more likely to have a better survival outcome.

Expression quantitative trait loci (eQTL), protein QTL, and metabolic QTL combine genotyping and high-throughput phenotyping of a population (Jansen et al., 2009). Genotype-phenotype network inference leverages this data and the natural variation that occurs within a population (Rockman, 2008). EQTL data on skin tumor progression in mice revealed markedly different patterns in the genetic architecture of malignant skin tumors (Quigley et al., 2011). This rich data includes genotypes and gene expression from F2 mice on benign and malignant skin tumors, as well as normal skin samples. EQTL data from a mouse model of breast cancer was used to identify Sipa1, a susceptibility and progression locus in both mice and humans (Crawford et al., 2007). PGM based algorithms utilize directed graphs to approximate the network of causal relationships among phenotypes and genotypes in segregating populations, but applications to cancer data are yet to be explored (Neto et al., 2010; Hageman et al., 2011).

There has been recent progress in sparse genome-scale models for undirected graphs, with applications that include protein signaling, breast cancer gene expression, and the genetics of gene expression (Carvalho et al., 2008; Friedman et al., 2008; Edwards et al., 2010; Yoshida and West, 2010). Sparse models can be estimated when the number of variables greatly exceeds the sample size. Importantly, estimation in graphical models requires large sample sizes for accuracy. Although sparse modeling deals with the issue of many variables, sufficient sample size is still required for meaningful results.

Graphical reasoning about biological problems underlies many approaches that are not formal PGMs. Cluster analysis is a class of techniques whose motivation lies in the concept of modularity, which has gained popularity more or less simultaneously in molecular biology, systems biology, developmental biology, and evolutionary biology (Wagner et al., 2007). Clustering (Gordon, 1999) can be viewed as a graph partitioning since members of the same cluster are considered to be connected in terms of whichever measure of association is adopted, and different clusters are relatively disconnected from each other. The associations between clusters may be specified in a variety of ways and no attempt is made to specify all the links in the graph. Viewing high-throughput data through clusters and modules increases our ability to distinguish subtle signals in tumorigenesis (Segal et al., 2005). This type of analysis is often easier to interpret than traditional lists of differential expression. Clustering methods have been extensively applied to identify and classify different cancer subtypes, and associate clusters with survival, e.g., (Furey et al., 2000; Guyon et al., 2002; van't Veer et al., 2002; Sørlie et al., 2003; Rich et al., 2005; De Souto et al., 2008). Weighted Correlation Network Analysis (WGCNA) was recently developed as a method for identifying co-expression modules, relating modules to one another, relating modules to external phenotypes, and identifying hub genes that are highly connected within the module (Langfelder and Horvath, 2008). This method was used to identify a co-expression module in glioblastoma, which was also present in breast cancer. ASPM, a hub gene in the module, was experimentally validated as a potential uncharacterized glioblastoma target (Horvath et al., 2006).

DISCUSSION: CHALLENGES AND OPPORTUNITIES

Data integration remains a major fundamental challenge for the field of systems biology, which has limited our ability to take full advantage of omics data for knowledge and discovery (Kitano, 2002; Sullivan et al., 2010). Comparisons and integration within omics data types are complicated by a number of factors. Several different platforms are available that use different technologies and vary in coverage. Differences exist in sample quality, array processing, the organism under investigation, tissue type, and experimental conditions (e.g., diet). Integration between data types is an even larger challenge (Figure 3). It is important to understand how these different biological domains connect and give rise to a phenotype or disease. Methods that integrate between and across diverse data types are only beginning to emerge (Nigro et al., 2005). Mathematical modeling is a promising avenue for this endeavor. In Cancer Biology, data integration is of particular importance because of the complex interplay between genetics, cell signaling, and metabolic pathways.

Mathematical and statistical models are capable of integrating biological knowledge that is outside of the observational data. In a number of applications, the use of Bayesian methods that integrate *a priori* knowledge into the model have been shown to improve model behaviors and predictive output. We have described applications of BNs which incorporate *expert advice* from radiologists,



which can be viewed as a model prior (Kahn et al., 1995). In metabolic modeling, flexible Bayesian priors have been used to guide the parameter estimation process. In this context, priors favor parameter estimates which respect known physiology of the system, e.g., steady-state, dynamic trends, feasible bounds on concentration levels, and fluxes (Calvetti and Somersalo, 2006; Calvetti et al., 2006). In graphical models, priors have been developed in the form of energy functions to guide network inference (Imoto et al., 2004). Priors have been used to encode known relational information from databases such as KEGG into the network inference process (Werhli and Husmeier, 2007; Mukherjee and Speed, 2008). Priors have also been used to enforce sparsity in the network structure and prevent over-fitting (Hageman et al., 2011).

Developing mathematical models which are consistent with and predictive of the true underlying biological mechanisms is a central goal of systems biology. The experimental design and perturbations have been shown to have major influence on parameter estimation, and subsequently the output and accuracy of the computational model (Apgar et al., 2010). Graphical model network inference can be subject to a large proportion of false positive edges (Li et al., 2010). Environmental and experimental design factors that are not accounted for in the model can further misguide models (Remington, 2009). Assessing and improving the utility of mathematical models in the context of systems biology will continue to be an active area of research.

A continuous cycle between mathematical modeling and the wet-bench is critical to move systems biology forward. As George Box famously stated, "all models are wrong, but some are use-ful" (Box and Draper, 1987). Sensitivity analysis should routinely be performed to assess how sensitive the model output (predictions) are to model parameters and input (data). However, this is often not routine. Sensitivity analysis can also be used

REFERENCES

- Apgar, J. F., Witmer, D. K., White, F. M., and Tidor, B. (2010). Sloppy models, parameter uncertainty, and the role of experimental design. *Mol. Biosyst.* 6, 1890–1900.
- Astsaturov, I., Ratushny, V., Sukhanova, A., Einarson, M., Bagnyukova, T.,

Zhou, Y., Devarajan, K., Silverman, J., Tikhmyanova, N., Skobeleva, N., Pecherskaya, A., Nasto, R., Sharma, C., Jablonski, S., Serebriiskii, I., Weiner, L., and Golemis, E. (2010). Synthetic lethal screen of an egfr-centered network to improve targeted therapies. *Sci. Signal.* 3, ra67.

to guide model reductions and expansions, e.g., marginalizing over quantities that play little to no role in the system dynamics. Mathematical models can provide, via model driven predictions and hypotheses generation, a cheap and fast catalyst for experimental advances in systems biology. On the other hand, models which are more "wrong" than "useful" can lead to the design and execution of experiments and studies which are unlikely to be successful. Contrary to *in silico* studies, this can waste a lot of time and money, and ultimately promote skepticism in the modeling approach.

CONCLUDING REMARKS

In summary, mathematical models of networks can describe a wide range biological processes. We have described two complementary modeling approaches: deterministic modeling of cellular metabolism and graphical modeling, which offer different insights into biological systems. Although they have been used to drive progress in Cancer Systems Biology, they remain far from mainstream. At present, there is an overwhelming need to view cancer as a complex network in order to understand drug resistance, and develop viable targets. It is also critical to better interpret and integrate data to get at the mechanisms which drive the disease, classify cancer subtypes, and predict treatment outcomes. In the coming years, we believe that mathematical and statistical models will be pivotal in advancing our understanding, and that they hold tremendous promise for the future of Cancer Systems Biology.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

David L. Trichler received support from the Natural Sciences and Engineering Research Council of Canada (NSERC) and from MITACS (Mathematics of Information Technology and Complex Systems).

- Barrett, T., and Edgar, R. (2006). Gene expression omnibus: microarray data storage, submission, retrieval, and analysis. *Meth. Enzymol.* 411, 352–369.
- Bates, S., Amiri-Kordestani, L., and Giaccone, G. (2012). Drug development: portals of discovery. *Clin. Cancer Res.* 18, 23–32.
- Baudis, M., and Cleary, M. (2001). Progenetix. net: an online repository for molecular cytogenetic aberration data. *Bioinformatics* 17, 1228–1229.
- Beerenwinkel, N., Eriksson, N., and Sturmfels, B. (2007). Conjunctive Bayesian networks. *Bernoulli* 13, 893–909.

- Box, G. E. P., and Draper, N. R. (1987). *Empirical Model-Building and Response Surfaces*. New York: Wiley.
- Calvetti, D., Hageman, R., and Somersalo, E. (2006). Large-scale Bayesian parameter estimation for a threecompartment cardiac metabolism model during ischemia. *Inverse Probl.* 22, 1797–1816.
- Calvetti, D., and Somersalo, E. (2006). Large-scale statistical parameter estimation in complex systems with an application to metabolic models. *Multiscale Model. Simul.* 5, 1333.
- Carvalho, C., Chang, J., Lucas, J., Nevins, J., Wang, Q., and West, M. (2008). High-dimensional sparse factor modeling: applications in gene expression genomics. J. Am. Stat. Assoc. 103, 1438–1456.
- Cheong, R., Hoffmann, A., and Levchenko, A. (2008). Understanding nf-κb signaling via mathematical modeling. *Mol. Syst. Biol.* 4, 192.
- Chickering, D. M., Geiger, D., and Heckerman, D. (1994). Learning Bayesian Networks is NP-hard. Technical Report MSR-TR-94-17. Redmond: Microsoft Research.
- Collins, F., and Barker, A. (2008). Mapping the cancer genome. *Spec. Ed.* 18, 22–29.
- Covert, M., Leung, T., Gaston, J., and Baltimore, D. (2005). Achieving stability of lipopolysaccharide-induced nf-κb activation. *Science* 309, 1854.
- Crawford, N., Qian, X., Ziogas, A., Papageorge, A., Boersma, B., Walker, R., Lukes, L., Rowe, W., Zhang, J., Ambs, S., Lowy, D., Anton-Culver, H., and Hunter, K. (2007). Rrp1b, a new candidate susceptibility gene for breast cancer progression and metastasis. *PLoS Genet.* 3, e214. doi:10.1371/journal.peen.0030214
- De Souto, M., Costa, I., De Araujo, D., Ludermir, T., and Schliep, A. (2008). Clustering cancer gene expression data: a comparative study. *BMC Bioinformatics* 9, 497. doi:10.1186/1471-2105-9-497
- Duarte, N., Becker, S., Jamshidi, N., Thiele, I., Mo, M., Vo, T., Srivas, R., and Palsson, B. (2007). Global reconstruction of the human metabolic network based on genomic and bibliomic data. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* U.S.A. 104, 1777.
- Edwards, D., De Abreu, G., and Labouriau, R. (2010). Selecting high-dimensional mixed graphical models using minimal aic or bic forests. *BMC Bioinformatics* 11, 18. doi:10.1186/1471-2105-11-18
- Edwards, J., and Palsson, B. (2000). Metabolic flux balance analysis and the in silico analysis of *Escherichia*

coli k-12 gene deletions. *BMC Bioinformatics* 1, 1. doi:10.1186/1471-2105-1-1

- Erguler, K., and Stumpf, M. P. H. (2011). Practical limits for reverse engineering of dynamical systems: a statistical analysis of sensitivity and parameter inferability in systems biology models. *Mol. Biosyst.* 7, 1593–1602.
- Folger, O., Jerby, L., Frezza, C., Gottlieb, E., Ruppin, E., and Shlomi, T. (2011). Predicting selective drug targets in cancer through metabolic networks. *Mol. Syst. Biol.* 7, 501.
- Forbes, S. A., Tang, G., Bindal, N., Bamford, S., Dawson, E., Cole, C., Kok, C. Y., Jia, M., Ewing, R., Menzies, A., Teague, J. W., Stratton, M. R., and Futreal, P. A. (2010). COSMIC (the catalogue of somatic mutations in cancer): a resource to investigate acquired mutations in human cancer. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 38, D652– D657.
- Förster, J., Famili, I., Fu, P., Palsson, B., and Nielsen, J. (2003). Genome-scale reconstruction of the Saccharomyces cerevisiae metabolic network. Genome Res. 13, 244–253.
- Friedman, A., Bellomo, N., and Maini, P. (2007). Mathematical analysis and challenges arising from models of tumor growth. *Math. Models Methods Appl. Sci.* 17, 1751–1772.
- Friedman, J., Hastie, T., and Tibshirani, R. (2008). Sparse inverse covariance estimation with the graphical lasso. *Biostatistics* 9, 432–441.
- Furey, T., Cristianini, N., Duffy, N., Bednarski, D., Schummer, M., and Haussler, D. (2000). Support vector machine classification and validation of cancer tissue samples using microarray expression data. *Bioinformatics* 16, 906–914.
- Futreal, P. A., Coin, L., Marshall, M., Down, T., Hubbard, T., Wooster, R., Rahman, N., and Stratton, M. R. (2004). A census of human cancer genes. *Nat. Rev. Cancer* 4, 177–183.
- Gerlowski, L., and Jain, R. (1983). Physiologically based pharmacokinetic modeling: principles and applications. J. Pharm. Sci. 72, 1103–1127.
- Gerstung, M., Baudis, M., Moch, H., and Beerenwinkel, N. (2009). Quantifying cancer progression with conjunctive Bayesian networks. *Bioinformatics* 25, 2809–2815.
- Gevaert, O., De Smet, F., Timmerman, D., Moreau, Y., and De Moor, B. (2006). Predicting the prognosis of breast cancer by integrating clinical and microarray data with Bayesian networks. *Bioinformatics* 22, e184– e190.

- Geva-Zatorsky, N., Rosenfeld, N., Itzkovitz, S., Milo, R., Sigal, A., Dekel, E., Yarnitzky, T., Liron, Y., Polak, P., Lahav, G., and Alon, U. (2006). Oscillations and variability in the p53 system. *Mol. Syst. Biol.* 2.
- Goodman, L., Wintrobe, M., Dameshek, W., Goodman, M., Gilman, A., and McLennan, M. (1946). Nitrogen mustard therapy; use of methylbis (beta-chloroethyl) amine hydrochloride and tris (betachloroethyl) amine hydrochloride for hodgkin's disease, lymphosarcoma, leukemia and certain allied and miscellaneous disorders. J. Am. Med. Assoc. 132, 125–132.
- Gordon, A. D. (1999). *Classification*. Chapman & Hall/CRC.
- Guyon, I., Weston, J., Barnhill, S., and Vapnik, V. (2002). Gene selection for cancer classification using support vector machines. *Mach. Learn.* 46, 389–422.
- Hageman, R. S., Leduc, M. S., Korstanje, R., Paigen, B., and Churchill, G. A. (2011). A Bayesian framework for inference of the genotype-phenotype map for segregating populations. *Genetics* 187, 1163–1170.
- Heiden, M. V. (2011). Targeting cancer metabolism: a therapeutic window opens. Nat. Rev. Drug Discov. 10, 671–684.
- Hoffmann, A., Levchenko, A., Scott, M., and Baltimore, D. (2002). The iκbnf-κb signaling module: temporal control and selective gene activation. *Science* 298, 1241.
- Horvath, S., Zhang, B., Carlson, M., Lu, K., Zhu, S., Felciano, R., Laurance, M., Zhao, W., Qi, S., Chen, Z., Lee, Y., Scheck, A. C., Liau, L. M., Wu, H., Geschwind, D. H., Febbo, P. G., Kornblum, H. I., Cloughesy, T. F., Nelson, S. F., and Mischel, P. S. (2006). Analysis of oncogenic signaling networks in glioblastoma identifies aspm as a molecular target. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 103, 17402–17407.
- Imoto, S., Higuchi, T., Goto, T., Tashiro, K., Kuhara, S., and Miyano, S. (2004). Combining microarrays and biological knowledge for estimating gene networks via Bayesian networks. J. Bioinform. Comput. Biol. 2, 77–98.
- Jansen, R., Tesson, B., Fu, J., Yang, Y., and McIntyre, L. (2009). Defining gene and qtl networks. *Curr. Opin. Plant Biol.* 12, 241–246.
- Johnstone, R., Ruefli, A., and Lowe, S. (2002). Apoptosis:: a link between cancer genetics and chemotherapy. *Cell* 108, 153–164.

- Kahn, C. Jr., Roberts, L., Wang, K., Jenks, D., and Haddawy, P. (1995). "Preliminary investigation of a Bayesian network for mammographic diagnosis of breast cancer," in *Proceedings* of the Annual Symposium on Computer Application in Medical Care (New Orleans: American Medical Informatics Association), 208.
- Kahn, C., Laur, J., and Carrera, G. (2001). A Bayesian network for diagnosis of primary bone tumors. J. Digit. Imaging 14, 56–57.
- Kitano, H. (2002). Computational systems biology. *Nature* 420, 206–210.
- Koller, D., and Friedman, N. (2009). Probabilistic Graphical Models: Principles and Techniques. Cambridge: The MIT Press.
- Lähdesmäki, H., Shmulevich, I., and Yli-Harja, O. (2003). On learning gene regulatory networks under the Boolean network model. *Mach. Learn.* 52, 147–167.
- Langfelder, P., and Horvath, S. (2008). Wgcna: an r package for weighted correlation network analysis. *BMC Bioinformatics* 9, 559. doi:10.1186/1471-2105-9-559
- Lee, J., Gianchandani, E., and Papin, J. (2006). Flux balance analysis in the era of metabolomics. *Brief. Bioinformatics* 7, 140–150.
- Li, Y., Tesson, B. M., Churchill, G. A., and Jansen, R. C. (2010). Critical reasoning on causal inference in genomewide linkage and association studies. *Trends Genet.* 26, 493–498.
- Livnat Jerby, T., and Ruppin, E. (2010). Computational reconstruction of tissue-specific metabolic models: application to human liver metabolism. *Mol. Syst. Biol.* 6, 401.
- Lord, C., and Ashworth, A. (2010). Biology-driven cancer drug development. BMC Biol. 8, 38. doi:10.1186/1741-7007-8-38
- Lu, W., Pelicano, H., and Huang, P. (2010). Cancer metabolism: is glutamine sweeter than glucose? *Cancer Cell* 18, 199–200.
- MacLachlan, M., Sundnes, J., and Spiteri, R. (2007). A comparison of nonstandard solvers for odes describing cellular reactions in the heart. *Comput. Methods Biomech. Biomed. Engin.* 10, 317–326.
- Martin, G. (2003). Cell signaling and cancer. *Cancer Cell* 4, 167–174.
- Matthews, L., Gopinath, G., Gillespie, M., Caudy, M., Croft, D., De Bono, B., Garapati, P., Hemish, J., Hermjakob, H., Jassal, B., Kanapin, A., Lewis, S., Mahajan, S., May, B., Schmidt, E., Vastrik, I., Wu, G., Birney, E., Stein, L., and D'Eustachio, P. (2009). Reactome knowledgebase of human

biological pathways and processes. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 37(Suppl. 1), D619–D622.

- Medes, G., Thomas, A., and Weinhouse, S. (1953). Metabolism of neoplastic tissue. IV. A study of lipid synthesis in neoplastic tissue slices in vitro. *Cancer Res.* 13, 27.
- Morris, M., Saez-Rodriguez, J., Sorger, P., and Lauffenburger, D. (2010). Logic-based models for the analysis of cell signaling networks. *Biochemistry* 49, 3216–3224.
- Mukherjee, S., and Speed, T. (2008). Network inference using informative priors. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 105, 14313.
- Neto, E., Keller, M., Attie, A., and Yandell, B. (2010). Causal graphical models in systems genetics: a unified framework for joint inference of causal network and genetic architecture for correlated phenotypes. *Ann. Appl. Stat.* 4, 320–339.
- Nigro, J., Misra, A., Zhang, L., Smirnov, I., Colman, H., Griffin, C., Ozburn, N., Chen, M., Pan, E., Koul, D., Yung, W. K., Feuerstein, B. G., and Aldape, K. D. (2005). Integrated array-comparative genomic hybridization and expression array profiles identify clinically relevant molecular subtypes of glioblastoma. *Cancer Res.* 65, 1678.
- Oberhardt, M., Palsson, B., and Papin, J. (2009). Applications of genomescale metabolic reconstructions. *Mol. Syst. Biol.* 5, 320.
- Ogata, H., Goto, S., Sato, K., Fujibuchi, W., Bono, H., and Kanehisa, M. (1999). Kegg: Kyoto encyclopedia of genes and genomes. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 27, 29.
- Ookhtens, M., Kannan, R., Lyon, I., and Baker, N. (1984). Liver and adipose tissue contributions to newly formed fatty acids in an ascites tumor. *Am. J. Physiol.* 247, R146–R153.
- Orton, R., Sturm, O., Vyshemirsky, V., Calder, M., Gilbert, D., and Kolch, W. (2005). Computational modelling of the receptor-tyrosine-kinaseactivated mapk pathway. *Biochem. J.* 392(Pt 2), 249.
- Pérez-Ocón, R., Ruiz-Castro, J., and Gámiz-Pérez, M. (2001). Nonhomogeneous markov models in the analysis of survival after breast

cancer. J. R. Stat. Soc. Ser. C Appl. Stat. 50, 111–124.

- Piras, V., Hayashi, K., Tomita, M., and Selvarajoo, K. (2011). Enhancing apoptosis in trail-resistant cancer cells using fundamental response rules. *Sci. Rep.* 1, 144.
- Quigley, D., To, M., Jin Kim, I., Lin, K., Albertson, D., Sjolund, J., Perez-Losada, J., and Balmain, A. (2011). Network analysis of skin tumor progression identifies a rewired genetic architecture affecting inflammation and tumor susceptibility. *Genome Biol.* 12, R5.
- Reitz, R., Mendrala, A., Corley, R., Quast, J., Gargas, M., Andersen, M., Staats, D., and Conolly, R. (1990). Estimating the risk of liver cancer associated with human exposures to chloroform using physiologically based pharmacokinetic modeling. *Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol.* 105, 443–459.
- Remington, D. L. (2009). Effects of genetic and environmental factors on trait network predictions from quantitative trait locus data. *Genetics* 181, 1087–1099.
- Ribba, B., Saut, O., Colin, T., Bresch, D., Grenier, E., and Boissel, J. (2006). A multiscale mathematical model of avascular tumor growth to investigate the therapeutic benefit of antiinvasive agents. *J. Theor. Biol.* 243, 532–541.
- Rich, J., Hans, C., Jones, B., Iversen, E., McLendon, R., Rasheed, B., Dobra, A., Dressman, H., Bigner, D., Nevins, J., and West, M. (2005). Gene expression profiling and genetic markers in glioblastoma survival. *Cancer Res.* 65, 4051.
- Rockman, M. (2008). Reverse engineering the genotype–phenotype map with natural genetic variation. *Nature* 456, 738–744.
- Sanga, S., Sinek, J., Frieboes, H., Ferrari, M., Fruehauf, J., and Cristini, V. (2006). Mathematical modeling of cancer progression and response to chemotherapy. *Expert Rev. Anticancer Ther.* 6, 1361–1376.
- Segal, E., Friedman, N., Kaminski, N., Regev, A., and Koller, D. (2005). From signatures to models: understanding cancer using microarrays. *Nat. Genet.* 37, S38–S45.

- Selvarajoo, K. (2011). Macroscopic law of conservation revealed in the population dynamics of toll-like receptor signaling. *Cell Commun. Signal* 9, 9.
- Selvarasu, S., Karimi, I., Ghim, G., and Lee, D. (2010). Genome-scale modeling and in silico analysis of mouse cell metabolic network. *Mol. Biosyst.* 6, 151–161.
- Shampine, L., Gladwell, I., and Thompson, S. (2003). Solving ODEs with MATLAB. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Shlomi, T., Benyamini, T., Gottlieb, E., Sharan, R., and Ruppin, E. (2011). Genome-scale metabolic modeling elucidates the role of proliferative adaptation in causing the warburg effect. *PLoS Comput. Biol.* 7, 151–161. doi:10.1371/journal.pcbi.1002018
- Siegel, R., Ward, E., Brawley, O., and Jemal, A. (2011). The impact of eliminating socioeconomic and racial disparities on premature cancer deaths. *CA Cancer J. Clin.* 61, 212–236.
- Sleeman, B., and Levine, H. (2001). Partial differential equations of chemotaxis and angiogenesis. *Math. Meth*ods Appl. Sci. 24, 405–426.
- Sørlie, T., Tibshirani, R., Parker, J., Hastie, T., Marron, J., Nobel, A., Deng, S., Johnsen, H., Pesich, R., Geisler, S., Demeter, J., Perou, C. M., Lønning, P. E., Brown, P. O., Børresen-Dale, A. L., and Botstein, D. (2003). Repeated observation of breast tumor subtypes in independent gene expression data sets. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 100, 8418.
- Sullivan, D., Gabbard, J. Jr., Shukla, M., and Sobral, B. (2010). Data integration for dynamic and sustainable systems biology resources: challenges and lessons learned. *Chem. Biodivers.* 7, 1124–1141.
- Thangue, N. L., and Kerr, D. (2011). Predictive biomarkers: a paradigm shift towards personalized cancer medicine. *Nat. Rev. Clin. Oncol.* 8, 587–596.
- van't Veer, L., Dai, H., Van De Vijver, M., He, Y., Hart, A., Mao, M., Peterse, H., Van Der Kooy, K., Marton, M., Witteveen, A., Schreiber, G. J., Kerkhoven, R. M., Roberts, C., Linsley, P. S., Bernards, R., and Friend, S.

H. (2002). Gene expression profiling predicts clinical outcome of breast cancer. *Nature* 415, 530–536.

- Varmus, H., and Harlow, E. (2012). Science funding: provocative questions in cancer research. *Nature* 481, 436–437.
- Wagner, G., Pavlicev, M., and Cheverud, J. (2007). The road to modularity. *Nat. Rev. Genet.* 8, 921–931.
- Warburg, O. (1956). On the origin of cancer cells. *Science* 123, 309–314.
- Werhli, A.V., and Husmeier, D. (2007). Reconstructing gene regulatory networks with Bayesian networks by combining expression data with multiple sources of prior knowledge. *Stat. Appl. Genet. Mol. Biol.* 6, 15.
- Werner, S., Barken, D., and Hoffmann, A. (2005). Stimulus specificity of gene expression programs determined by temporal control of IKK activity. *Science* 309, 1857.
- Yoshida, R., and West, M. (2010). Bayesian learning in sparse graphical factor models via variational meanfield annealing. *J. Mach. Learn. Res.* 11, 1771–1798.
- Zhukov, N., and Tjulandin, S. (2007). Targeted therapy in the treatment of solid tumors: practice contradicts theory. *Biochemistry* 73, 605–618.

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 30 March 2012; accepted: 05 June 2012; published online: 28 June 2012

Citation: Blair RH, Trichler DL and Gaille DP (2012) Mathematical and statistical modeling in cancer systems biology. Front. Physio. **3**:227. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2012.00227

This article was submitted to Frontiers in Systems Physiology, a specialty of Frontiers in Physiology.

Copyright © 2012 Blair, Trichler and Gaille. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution Non Commercial License, which permits noncommercial use, distribution, and reproduction in other forums, provided the original authors and source are credited.



Assessing uncertainty in model parameters based on sparse and noisy experimental data

Noriko Hiroi^{1*†}, Maciej Swat^{2†} and Akira Funahashi¹

¹ Systems Biology Laboratory, Department of Bioscience and Informatics, Keio University, Yokohama, Japan

² European Molecular Biology Laboratory, European Bioinformatics Institute, Hermjakob Team: Proteomics, Cambridgeshire, UK

Edited by:

Kumar Selvarajoo, Keio University, Japan

Reviewed by:

Jeffrey Varner, Cornell University, USA Jason Edward Shoemaker, Japan

Science and Technology Agency, Japan

*Correspondence:

Noriko Hiroi, Systems Biology Laboratory, Department of Biosciences and Informatics, Keio University, 3-14-1, Hiyoshi, Kohoku-ku, Yagami Building 14, Room 420 west, Yokohama, Kanagawa, Japan e-mail: hiroi@bio.keio.ac.jp

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work.

To perform parametric identification of mathematical models of biological events, experimental data are rare to be sufficient to estimate target behaviors produced by complex non-linear systems. We performed parameter fitting to a cell cycle model with experimental data as an in silico experiment. We calibrated model parameters with the generalized least squares method with randomized initial values and checked local and global sensitivity of the model. Sensitivity analyses showed that parameter optimization induced less sensitivity except for those related to the metabolism of the transcription factors c-Myc and E2F, which are required to overcome a restriction point (R-point). We performed bifurcation analyses with the optimized parameters and found the bimodality was lost. This result suggests that accumulation of c-Myc and E2F induced dysfunction of R-point. We performed a second parameter optimization based on the results of sensitivity analyses and incorporating additional derived from recent in vivo data. This optimization returned the bimodal characteristics of the model with a narrower range of hysteresis than the original. This result suggests that the optimized model can more easily go through R-point and come back to the gap phase after once having overcome it. Two parameter space analyses showed metabolism of c-Myc is transformed as it can allow cell bimodal behavior with weak stimuli of growth factors. This result is compatible with the character of the cell line used in our experiments. At the same time, Rb, an inhibitor of E2F, can allow cell bimodal behavior with only a limited range of stimuli when it is activated, but with a wider range of stimuli when it is inactive. These results provide two insights; biologically, the two transcription factors play an essential role in malignant cells to overcome R-point with weaker growth factor stimuli, and theoretically, sparse time-course data can be used to change a model to a biologically expected state.

Keywords: parametric identification, generalized least squares, sensitivity analysis, fisher information matrix, bifurcation analysis

INTRODUCTION

Parametric identification is a significant process of model building. The identification problem concerns the possibility of drawing inferences from observed samples to an underlying theoretical structure. The basic results for linear simultaneous equation systems under linear parameter constraints were found in 1950, and extensions to non-linear systems and non-linear constraints were made by Fisher (1961) and others.

There exist some steps of parametric identification: (1) checking structural identifiability, to clarify practical difficulties such as multimodality and lack of practical identifiability; (2) analysing sensitivity and ranking parameters; (3) model calibration including problem formulation, numerical solution, and global optimization methods of parameters; and based on this knowledge, performing (4) optimal experimental design.

These processes are performed to explain observed biological phenomena, or to fill gaps between the molecular level and larger patterns. Meanwhile, we may identify the key mechanisms of a system in a model, which can allow us to predict missing components, concepts, or unobserved phenomena, and serve as a guide for further experiments.

During each division cycle, cells need to duplicate their genomes and distribute the two copies equally to the two daughter cells. The processes of DNA-duplication (S-phase) and cell division (mitosis) are separated by two gap phases (G1 and G2). During these phases, several mechanisms operate to prevent cells from continuing the cell cycle under inappropriate conditions. Normal cells can interrupt the cell cycle in the gap phases through growth inhibitory mechanisms that activate the retinoblastoma proteins (Rb) or p53 transcription factors. In cancer cells, these growth inhibitory pathways are often disrupted, leading to unscheduled proliferation (Hanahan and Weinberg, 2000).

We used Yao's 2008 model (Yao et al., 2008), which is consistent with experimental data exhibiting bimodality. The model represents the underlying mechanisms of a restriction point (Rpoint), which is the critical event for a mammalian cell to commit to proliferation independently from extracellular growth stimuli. Normal cells respond to extracellular growth factors. Their absence arrests the cell cycle in the G1 phase. However, growth factors are required only until a few hours prior to the initiation of S-phase. This moment in G1 was first described in 1974 by Pardee (1974) and is named the R-point. It was clarified later that cells that pass the R-point can progress to S-phase independently of mitogens (Sherr and Roberts, 2004). Importantly, Pardee found that the R-point was defective in cancer cell lines. In addition, cancer cells were much more resistant to the inhibition of protein synthesis, which is supposed to be required for the R-point, suggesting that the required R-point factors are either stabilized in cancer cells or not necessary to progress the cell cycle (Campisi et al., 1982). An example of their findings is when the Rb protein has its activity inhibited, and the machinery of the R-point is disrupted and the cell lines are transformed into malignant lines.

This model correctly reconstructs the most fundamental behavior of the molecular network system of the mammalian cell cycle, such as bimodality, by its structure. The molecular mechanism, which this model represents, is also significant to control the switching among different physiological cellular states: from normal cell proliferation to malignant, or differentiation and cell death. These switching mechanisms between normal proliferation and other states are the key to tumourigenesis, the variation in leukocyte production, and so on. The missing property of this model is that it has never been fitted to a time-course data of molecules. There exist other models that represent cell cycle mechanisms; however, many of them have not yet been tested with high resolution experimental data to follow the dynamics of the system. This is a difficulty when using mathematical models, even if they have good potential to predict important insights.

The model calibration problem consists of finding a model to minimize the distance among model predictions and the experimental data. There exist several strategies for model calibration. One is the maximum likelihood. In this analysis, a probabilistic distribution in the noise is considered but without considering any uncertainty in the parameters. Another is Bayesian estimation, which introduces information about a prior probabilistic distribution of the parameters and noise.

We applied generalized least squares for our parameter optimization, which requires almost no prior information (Balsa-Canto et al., 2008). Prior to and after optimization, we performed both local sensitivity analysis (LSA) and global sensitivity analysis (GSA) (Rodriguez-Fernandez and Banga, 2010). LSA is usually performed to measure how sensitive the model is to small changes in the original parameter values that are first given. On the other hand, GSA is performed to measure how sensitive the model is to changes in the parameters over the full range of plausible values. The objective of performing the sensitivity analyses was to rank the parameters in order of importance for observation, then use the rank to assist in fixing parameters to improve practical identifiability.

In order to find necessary additional information through experiments, analysing the parameter sensitivity and checking the global ranking and identifiability are needed (Balsa-Canto and Banga, 2011). We used these results to design several rounds of parameter optimization. The objective of the ranking was to assess the importance of individual parameters. Several criteria have been suggested to locally rank parameters (Balsa-Canto and Banga, 2011). Relative local parametric sensitivities are computed for a number of n_{Ihs} samples using the Latin Hypercube Sampling approach within parameter bounds to generalize it to a global rank (Balsa-Canto and Banga, 2011).

We performed bifurcation analysis to understand how the parameter calibration affected the behavior of the model (Ermentrout, 2002). Many numerical models, when applied to real biological systems, involve non-linearities that make possible the model's chaotic behavior and oscillation. At the same time, many models are difficult to solve analytically because of their complex structure. Numerical solutions have an advantage in such cases in that they can be used to perform further analyses with those models. The cell cycle model we chose shows oscillation as one of the characteristics of this model. Bifurcation analysis allowed us to test how the characteristics of the systems depend on the parameters. Two-parameter curves show us a range of parameters that may produce multiple states.

Here, we describe all the above investigation results and discuss the potential of parameter fitting to a sparse dataset to improve model behavior when representing physiological conditions. Finally, we discuss how to make further improvements with additional experiments and simulations.

METHODOLOGY

MODEL AND DATA

The model we used for our analyses was originally published by Yao et al. (2008) and was analyzed following the procedures listed below. A diagram of the reconstructed model is shown in **Figure 1**, and the differential equation set is shown in the Appendix. The experimental data, which we used for the parameter fitting, were produced as described in the Experimental Methods.

MODEL RECONSTRUCTION

We reproduced Yao's 2008 Model with Cell Designer (Funahashi et al., 2008). The Yao 2008 model is in Biomodels.net (Chelliah et al., 2013) (no.318). We imported the Systems Biology Markup Language (SBML) (Hucka et al., 2004) file (BIOMD000000318.xml) to CellDesigner, and then recreated it as a reaction network. All the kinetic laws, parameters, and annotations (RDF) from biomodels.net were kept in the model.

We modified the reaction network so as to be close to that described in Yao's study (Yao et al., 2008). The model consists of 7 ODEs (Appendix), thus there are 7 species (proteins) in our version of the reaction network (**Figure 1**). Nevertheless, there are only 5 proteins in Yao's network as shown in Yao's Figure 1 (Yao et al., 2008). We assume that this happened because they had omitted two of the reaction species in their figure to focus on the activation-inhibition process of the network to simplify the diagram; as a result, inactive proteins are not shown in their figure. We included these inactive reaction species to rebuild their model correctly.

In our reaction network, the above 5 proteins in Yao's Figure 1 (Myc, E2F, Rb, CycD, and CycE) are shown as "Active" proteins (which have dashed rectangles around the proteins), and the other 2 "Inactive" proteins (phosphorylated Rb and Rb-E2F


FIGURE 1 | Reconstructed diagram of Yao's 2008 model (Yao et al., 2008) in Cell Designer (Funahashi et al., 2008). Each square indicates protein, and rectangles with dotted lines indicate activated forms of those proteins. The whole the diagram is included inside a compartment, which represents a cell, with double yellow lines. White circles with a crossing line indicate a reactant source, and gray circles with a crossing line indicate waste. All edges correspond to the fluxes from a reaction species to the others.

complex) are required to express the original mathematical model (to be 7 ODEs). Highlighted reactions (colored in green, red, and black) in the model are mapped to the reactions in Yao's original figure. We confirmed that our modified model generates the same simulation results as the original BIOMD000000318.xml.

ANALYSIS METHODS

We used the Matlab toolbox Advanced Model Identification using Global Optimization (AMIGO) (Balsa-Canto and Banga, 2011), which includes options for local and global sensitivity analyses, local and global ranking of parameters, parameter estimation, and Fisher Information Matrix evaluation. XPPAUT (Ermentrout, 2002) was used for the basic simulation and bifurcation analysis of the model. In the following sections, we briefly describe each analysis.

Parameter optimization

We performed model calibration by generalized least squares because the method does not require any prior information of the model. The generalized least squares is described as:

$$J(\theta) = \sum_{\epsilon=1}^{n_{\epsilon}} \sum_{O=1}^{n_{O}^{\epsilon}} (y^{\epsilon, O}(\theta) - ym^{\epsilon, O})^{T} Q^{\epsilon, O}(y^{\epsilon, O}(\theta) - ym^{\epsilon, O})$$

where Q is the quadratic cost function. In our case, we used "standard least squares" with constant variance. Briefly, this is encoded as

inputs.PEsol.PEcost_type="lsq"; % "lsq" (weighted least squares default) |"llk" (log likelihood) |"user_PEcost" inputs.PEsol.llk_type="homo"; % to be defined for llk function, "homo" |"homo_var" |"hetero"

where "lsq" indicates Weighted Least Squares Funtion. For the cases where no information about the experimental error is available, "homo" is given homoscedastic noise with known constant variance.

 θ , which gives minimum $J(\theta)$, is the least square estimator. This method can provide the best estimate for a linear model. Q^{ε , O} is a non-negative definite symmetric weighting matrix. The weighting coefficients $\omega^{\varepsilon, O}_S S = 1, \ldots, n^{\varepsilon, O}_S$ located in the diagonal of the matrix are positive or zero and fixed *a priori*. Basically, if $\omega_S = 1$, it means to assign the same level of importance to all data; if $\omega_S = 0$, it means a datum is eliminated because it is deemed not relevant; if $\omega_S = \max(ym^{\varepsilon, O})^2$, the square of the maximum experimental data for the observable O and the experiment ε reduces the effect of having observations of different orders of magnitude. We used objective value in order to estimate if the parameter optimization improved fitting of the model to our experimental data. It is also mentioned frequently as residual standard error, and known if the value is exactly 0 then the model fits the data perfectly.

Local Sensitivity Analysis (LSA)

Local (Relative) Sensitivity Analysis (LSA) was performed with AMIGO for the case of (a), with original parameter settings of Yao's model, and (b), optimized parameters with our experimental data, to rank the parameters in order of importance for the observable variables.

Rank parameters based on LSA

The parameters were ordered according to the value of $S^{\varepsilon, O}_{p}$. We used the R programming language to produce the graphs of LSA results (R Development Core Team, 2008).

Global Sensitivity Analysis (GSA)

Global Sensitivity Analysis (GSA) was performed to measure how sensitive the observables are to changes in the parameters over the full range of plausible values: (a), with default values of Yao's original model, and (b), with optimized parameters based on experiments. We assessed the importance of individual parameters and also ranked parameters based on the results of GSA, the criteria of which were originally suggested by Brun et al. (2001), but were extended to the formula shown below by Balsa-Canto et al. (Balsa-Canto and Banga, 2011). The result of parameter ranking based on GSA is indicated by the order of decreasing m_{sqr} , which is best suited to serve as a ranking criterion (Balsa-Canto and Banga, 2011).

m_{sqr} is defined as:

$$\delta^{msqr}{}_{p} = \frac{1}{n_{Ihs}n_{\epsilon}n_{O}n_{S}} \sqrt{\sum_{Ihs=1}^{n_{Ihs}} \sum_{\epsilon=1}^{n_{\epsilon}} \sum_{O=1}^{n_{O}} \sum_{S=1}^{n_{S}} (S^{\epsilon,O}{}_{p}(t^{\epsilon,O}{}_{p}))^{2}}$$

We used the R programming language to produce the graphs of GSA results (R Development Core Team, 2008).

Bifurcation analysis

We performed Bifurcation analysis of Yao's model with (a) default and (b) optimized parameters by XPPAUT. Bifurcation analysis was based on the parametric dependence of dynamic systems encoded as differential equations. This approach is called the continuation method. Its name is derived from the fact that the number and type of steady states can vary as a function of one or more parameters. Typically, one starts with a stable steady state and then varies a particular parameter in very small increments and calculates the type of the steady state at the next point of parameter space. The parameter we used here was the stimulus, S. For the 2-dimentional bifurcations plots, we scanned S vs. the number of other parameters. We let XPPAUT scan the region around their default or their optimized values starting at a low stable steady state. We defined the range from 0.1 to 10 times their starting values for each parameter to test, and between 0.0 and 1.5–2.5 for the stimulus, S.

EXPERIMENTAL METHODS

Cell culture and synchronization

3Y1 rat embryonic fibroblasts were cultured in 5% CO₂ at 37°C in Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium (DMEM) supplemented with 10% fetal calf serum (FCS) (Hiroi et al., 2006). Cell synchronization was performed by the thymidine double block (Hiroi et al., 1999). Exponentially dividing cells were incubated at $37\pm^{\circ}$ C for 18 h in medium containing 0.56 mM 20-deoxythymidine. Then the cells were washed with fresh DMEM-10% FCS without 20-deoxythymidine and then recultured for 15 h in drug-free medium. The cells were synchronized at the next G1/S boundary by incubating them for a further 15 h in medium containing 0.56 mM 20-deoxythymidine. After the removal of the second thymidine-block, cells were harvested at the indicated times and subjected to flow cytometry.

DNA flow cytometry

DNA content was determined by flow cytometry. 5×10^5 cells were washed once in phosphate buffered saline (PBS) and fixed in 70% ethanol for 30 min on ice. The cells were centrifuged at 400 × g for 5 min, and the pellet was incubated at 37°C for 20 min in 500 µl of PBS containing 0.1 mg/ml RNase A. The cells were then pelletted and stained with 100 µl of 25 µg/ml propidium iodide in PBS. Finally, the stained cells were suspended in 0.1% BSA/PBS and analyzed using a flow cytometer (Beckman-Coulter). The data were acquired and analyzed by the provided computer program (Beckman-Coulter, WinCycle). A sequence of single-parameter DNA histograms was analyzed to determine the proportions of cells in each phase.

Western blot detection

Western blot analysis was performed as described (Hiroi et al., 2002). In preparation for western blotting, 5×10^5 cells were lysed in 100 µl of radioimmunoprecipitation (RIPA) buffer (150 mM NaCl, 1% NP-40, 0.1% sodium dodecyl sulfate (SDS), 50 mM Tris-HCl (pH 7.5), 0.1 mM Na-orthovanadate, 0.1 mM NaF, 1 mM dithiothreitol (DTT), 1 mM phenylmethylsulfonyl fluoride, 1 µg/ml pepstatin, 1 µg/ml leupeptin, and 1 µg/ml aprotinin). After a 10 min incubation on ice, lysed cells were centrifuged at 20 000 × g for 10 min at 4°C. After adjustment of

the protein concentration, the supernatants were used for western blotting. The proteins or control peptide for each target protein in SDS loading buffer (2% SDS, 10% glycerol, 60 mM Tris-HCl, 100 mM DTT, and 0.001% bromophenol blue) were boiled for 5 min, separated by SDS-polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (16% polyacrylamide gels), and blotted onto Immobilon-P^{SQ} membranes (Merck Millipore, Billerica, MA). Sample transfer was confirmed with gel staining (coomassie brilliant blue; CBB) and a secondary-layered backup membrane. The filters were blocked with 5% skim milk in Tris Buffered Saline with Tween-20 (TBS-T) (150 mM NaCl, 20 mM Tris-HCl (pH 7.6), 0.1% Tween-20) for 100 min and incubated with primary antibodies (diluted 1:1000 to 1:2000 with 5% skim milk in TBS-T) for 1 h at room temperature. The filters were then washed, incubated for 1 h at room temperature with the secondary antibody (sheep anti-mouse or donkey anti-rabbit) conjugated with horseradish peroxidase (Amersham Biosciences, Piscataway, NJ), and washed with TBS-T. Immunoblotted bands were detected by using the ECL system (Amersham Biosciences, Piscataway, NJ) with the same exposure time for all uses of a particular antibody.

RESULTS

MODEL CALIBRATION; THE FIRST ROUND OF PARAMETER FITTING TO EXPERIMENTAL DATA

We performed model calibration with the generalized least squares method using multi-start solver, which mimics Monte-Carlo sampling of the initial parameter guesses.

For this study, we used the protein amount of cyclin D and cyclin E at each phase in the cell cycle. Additionally, we used the protein amount of total Rb (Supplemental Figure 1). The parameter fitting was performed for 12 parameters of 3 reaction species (cyclin D, cyclin E, and total Rb in nuclei; equals the sum of hypoand hyper-phosphorylated Rb).

We chose part of the parameters for optimization because (1) in Yao's original paper, they indicated that a part of the model parameters comes from experiments, so we decided to keep the original values, and (2) the other 12 parameters were estimated via numerical tests. We used these parameters for the fitting to our experimental data. And (3), the aim of using only a part of the parameters for fitting was to reduce error in the process of parameter estimation.

The original parameter set is shown in **Table 1**, middle column, and the results of optimization of the parameter values are shown in **Table 1**, right-most column. The time-course of each molecule with the original (A) and new parameter sets after the first round of parameter fitting (B) are shown in **Figure 2**. The optimized parameter produced closer curves to experimental data than the simulation results with the original parameter set. Now we performed local and global sensitivity analyses to test if these 12 parameters changed the sensitivity of the model to estimate how this parameter fitting affected the sensitivity of the model.

LOCAL SENSITIVITY ANALYSIS (LSA)

We performed LSA with published parameter values (**Figure 3A**, blue line) and with the 1st set of optimized parameters (**Figure 3A**, red line), and calculated the ratio between default and optimized in order to visualize the changes in local sensitivity of

Table 1 | The original and 1st sets after parameter optimization.

Parameter names	Original parameter values	1st set of optimized parameter values	
dMC	0.70	_	
dE	0.25	_	
dCD	1.5	_	
dCE	1.5	_	
dR	0.06	_	
dRE	0.03	_	
kP1	18	_	
kP2	18	_	
kDP	3.6	_	
KM	0.15	_	
KCD	0.92	_	
KRP	0.01	_	
kRE	180	8.1647	
kkE	0.4	19.977	
kkM	1	0.081606	
kCDS	0.45	4.9113	
kR	0.18	0.013629	
KS	0.50	0.53629	
kkCE	0.35	1.1414	
KE	0.15	19.996	
KCE	0.92	18.890	
dRP	0.06	0.0039885	
kkCD	0.03	0.20762	
kb	0.003	0.000090144	

A minus sign means the same value as the original.

parameters (**Figure 3B**). LSA was performed for all 24 parameters in the model. The sensitivity analyses showed that the parameter optimization of the time-course data induced less sensitivity except for the parameters related to metabolism of transcription factors c-Myc (dM, kM, and kkM) and E2F (dE).

GLOBAL SENSITIVITY ANALYSIS (GSA) OF OBSERVABLES

Next, we performed GSA with the original and optimized parameters. We compared the sensitivities of 12 identified parameters and newly optimized parameters (**Figure 4**).

The result showed that the optimized parameters were less sensitive, except for one parameter related to c-Myc activity. These two kinds of parameter sensitivity analyses suggested a specific role for the transcription factors compared with the other reaction species in the model, the cyclins.

Next, we performed bifurcation analyses with the original parameter set and the 1st optimization parameter set to investigate the effect of parameter fitting to the model behaviors.

FIRST BIFURCATION ANALYSIS

We performed bifurcation analyses to investigate how parameter optimization using time-course data changed the dynamical characteristics of the model. The result with the original parameter set showed two bifurcation points, the so-called saddle nodes where the stable and unstable (blue and red, respectively) meet (**Figure 5A**). Bistability and hysteresis can be recognized in the model behaviors. On the other hand, the 1st set of optimized parameters showed transcritical bifurcation, i.e., a stable steady state becomes unstable and vice versa (**Figure 5B**). This means that the bimodality had been lost after the parameter optimization. This result further suggests that the key molecules to overcome the R-point, which are components of the model, seem to accumulate in the cell, and theoretically, cells that can no longer stop the accumulation by optimizing the parameter values convert to a malignant condition. Even if such conditions could actually be induced in a malignant cell, the cell line we used maintains contact inhibition and does not proliferate in an anchorage-independent manner.

Next, we performed a second parameter optimization by reconsidering the optimization target based on the results of our own sensitivity analyses and knowledge about *in vivo* biochemical reactions, and examined whether the newly optimized parameter set would rescue the model bimodality.

New biochemical insights were found by Aoki et al. (2011), where they showed that in the *in vivo* phosphorylation process, a target molecule that has two possible phosphorylation residues must have a different phosphorylation process than that *in vitro*. Based on this knowledge, we selected the parameters kP1 and kP2, which relate to Rb phosphorylation. At the same time, we excluded 4 parameters (KCE, kkCD, kRE, and KS) because of their low sensitivities in the results of both LSA and GSA. We aimed by this exclusion to produce a parameter set that had less sensitivity.

NEW ROUNDS OF PARAMETER OPTIMIZATION AND SENSITIVITY ANALYSES

We included the results of sensitivity analyses and performed a 2nd parameter optimization. The optimized parameters are indicated in **Table 2**, and the fitting results are shown in **Figure 6**. We performed sensitivity analyses with these 2nd sets of optimization parameters (**Figure 7**). Both LSA and GSA showed less sensitivity in total than the 1st set of optimized parameters. We used this 2nd set of optimized parameters for further bifurcation analyses.

SECOND BIFURCATION ANALYSIS

We performed a second bifurcation analysis with the newly optimized set of parameters (**Figure 8**). The 2nd set of optimized parameters showed bistability with a narrower range of hysteresis (**Figure 8B**). This result suggests that the sensitivity changed less than the original, but the model behavior changed to be more sensitive to the change of the extracellular stimulus level (S).

To investigate the bistable properties of the optimized model in more detail, we performed a two-parameter space analysis (**Figures 8C–K**). These results showed that the Rb and c-Myc active-inactive state changes could happen with relatively small amounts of extracellular stimuli (**Figures 8C,E,I**). These changes may affect the behavior of the two key cyclins, cyclin D and cyclin E. CyclinD is independent from the activity of E2F, and cyclin E is dependent on the activity of E2F. Cyclin D is required in an earlier stage of the cell cycle than cyclin E. Together, these results suggest that by fitting the model to a malignant cell, the model behaves such that cyclin D levels can easily accumulate with a small amount of extracellular stimuli, but once cyclin E starts to accumulate, there is no mechanism to stop the cell cycle. This could mean that the R-point does not work properly in the cell line we used.



Frontiers in Physiology | Systems Biology

data, with experimental result (black cross). The three species were fitted to

April 2014 | Volume 5 | Article 128 | 75

Table 1, right-most column. The objective value for the fit in (B) is 1.18.



This raises the question as to why the model behaved more sensitively after parameter optimization of the growth factor stimuli than in the original condition. Nevertheless, the parameters were optimized into less sensitive conditions. We designed and performed another parameter optimization to check if this alternation of model behavior was correlated with the sensitivity.

BISTABILITY INDEPENDENT OF GLOBAL SENSITIVITY

We performed another parameter optimization in order to address parameter sensitivity and whether the bimodality of this model has causality. We optimized low sensitive parameters based on the sensitivity analyses results of the original parameter set (Supplemental Figure 3; dM, KM, kkM, dE, kRE, kR, dR, degRP, dCE, KCE, kkCE, kkCD, kCDS, KS). **Figure 9** shows the timecourse of 3 fitted species, and the optimized parameter values are listed in **Table 3**. The third optimization process allowed to make objective value smaller than the first round result (objective value of the first round parameter fitting: 1.18; objective value of the third round parameter fitting: 0.67). Even the fitting of siumulated curves to the experimental data were improved, the results of LSA indicated that we could not increase sensitivity at any parameter among the 24 (**Figure 10A**). On the other hand, GSA results showed that some parameters are more sensitive compared to the original parameters (3 parameters among 9 comparable parameters), and the 1st set of optimized parameters (7 parameters among 8 parameters) (**Figure 10B**). We performed bifurcation analyses with this parameter set; however, we did not see bistability of this model with the third set of optimized parameters. This result suggests that model bistability does not depend on the global sensitivity of parameters.

DISCUSSION

We showed our results of model fitting to sparse time-course data. Generally, even if the data can cover only some of the variables, parameter optimization can change the model behavior to be different than the original. In our case, the original model indicated a



FIGURE 4 | Comparison of global parameter rank of the original parameter set with the 1st optimized parameter set. The blue line indicates the result of local sensitivity analysis with the original parameter set, and the red line indicates the result with the 1st optimized parameter set. (optimized \rightarrow opmitized).



healthy proliferating mechanism in that case R-point should work strictly. On the other hand, cancer cells are believed not to have proper R-point mechanisms; as a result, a cell can overcome the R-point with a small amount of growth factors. Our results show that at least some cancer cell-like properties can be produced via parameter optimization to time-course data of malignant cell lines (**Figure 8**).

We tested if the bistability of the model is correlated with the sensitivity of the parameters, because we aimed to reduce the parameter sensitivities by optimization to make the model behavior robust against parameter changes; however, the range of hysteresis had been reduced via parameter optimization, and as a result, the bistability of the model became unstable with a small change of extracellular stimuli (S, **Figure 8**). Our results did not suggest that the bistability of this model is dependent on the parameter sensitivity. Moreover, our results, which suggest the significance of the transcription factors and different behaviors of cyclin D and cyclin E, may indicate that the bistability of the cell cycle machinery could depend more on the strict context of the activation processes of these molecules.

The choices of the parameters for the second optimization were based on the results and the hypothesis by Aoki et al. (2011). Our idea is if we accept their hypothesis, the reason why in vivo specific double phosphorylation process happens is intracellular crowding. And it is independent from the specific molecular binding such as anchorage protein for MAPK. Then, the hypothesis should stand generally for in vivo double phosphorylation of single substrate. Therefore, we re-optimized the parameters of double phosphorylation processes of Rb. On the other hand, Rb protein has many other phosphorylation sites (Rubin et al., 1998). More than 10 phosphorylation sites of this protein had been counted. The parameter values may be different for each reaction of phosphorylation. However, we possibly estimate the difference would not affect to the critical behaviors of the model, such as bistability, etc. Because we have assumed that the multi-phosphorylation step of single substrate is a linear

system, instead of a system, which shows switch-like, non-linear behavior, based on the results of Aoki's 2012 (Aoki et al., 2011). In this case, we may contract these multiple reactions into shorter steps as follows. When the first phosphorylation step shows linear process, and double phosphorylation also, and further, too, these reaction schemes are characteristically the same with a signal cascade which simply activates the next reaction species

Table 2 | Optimization results.

Parameter names	2nd optimization results of parameter values
kkE	7.9962E + 01
kkM	1.0234E + 00
kCDS	4.9260E + 00
kR	1.2490E - 02
kkCE	9.3132E - 01
KE	1.5554E + 02
degRP	3.8691E - 03
kb	1.3559E — 05
kP1	2.1629E + 01
kP2	4.4433E - 02

Newly optimized 1: normal bounds; newly optimized 2: the values are those estimated with smaller bounds (increasingly enlarged where necessary) used for estimation; newly optimized 3: "Km" included.

sequentially. We may describe this type of signal cascade with the first species and the last species with single activation reaction. Multiple-phosphorylation case is the same the sequentially activating cascade if the systems is essentially linear. We may describe the whole reaction process with the first site and the last site, and it seems double-phosphorylation reaction. We cannot eliminate the possibility that the reaction step includes actually multi-phosphorylaitons over two, then the parameter value may be multiplied into some other value. However, the change will not make strong impact to the bistable behavior of the entire model.

There could be another reason why the model property changes via parameter optimization, which is a more specific condition. One possible reason for the change of bifurcation behavior and its consequences is the difference of cell synchronization method of the fitting materials. By comparison with Yao's Supplemental Figure 2, however, the synchronization level of our sample seems the same or better than that of their cells (Supplemental Figure 1); therefore, this may not be the reason for that weak bistability is produced. This means that we may not simply conclude that the cellular synchronization condition affected the behavior of the optimized model. On the other hand, the timing of synchronization seems different between Yao's experimental data and ours, and this could affect the bistable property. The cells we used showed quicker cell cycle than the case of Yao's experiments. This is consistent with the results







FIGURE 8 | Bifurcation analyses with the 2nd set of optimized parameters. (A,B) the results of bifurcation analysis with the original parameter set and the 2nd optimized set. (C–K) Two parameter space analyses. All x-axes indicate *S* values. The y-axis of each graph indicates (C) degRP.



Table 3	Results	of the	third c	ptimization.

Parameter names	3rd optimization results of parameter values			
kRE	135.66			
kCDS	4.9954			
kR	0.015991			
KS	2.8508			
kkCE	1.6526			
KCE	3.8474			
kkCD	4.8351			
КМ	0.99638			
kkM	0.017103			
degM	0.01248			
degE	0.18258			
degR	0.071878			
degCE	4.8474			
degRP	0.005211			

experimental result), upper right panel shows Cyclin E (line: simulation result,

of bifurcation analyses, which showed the smaller jump and hysteresis from a state to the other, which means overcoming cell cycle checkpoint, in this case R-point, and moving to the next phase, in the words of cell cycle. The loose restriction at R-point could results short cycle of cellular proliferation.

We had found there exist three different types of parameter conditions in the correlation with the model bistability; one

decreased for this estimation round and is equal 0.67, which is visible in the improved fit of cyclin D.

is the original (default) condition by Yao's work. The condition produces clear bistability. The second condition is the 2nd round parameter set in this paper or the parameter set for Supplemental Figure 4, which can produce narrow range of bistability. The last is which produced the best fitting results to our time-course data of Cyclin D (3rd round of this paper) or E (Supplemental Figure 5), however the both of these parameter sets could not produce bistability. Among our limited results, the following 4 parameters showed straightforward trends as the condition to reproduce bistability of the model. kRE contributes bistability when it takes only the value 180 \sim 194, both less or larger than it cannot produce bistability. As same as the case of kRE, kCDS can take less value than 4.926, kkCE can take less value than 1.1414, KCE can take less value than 1.0793 to reproduce bistability of the model. These parameters affect almost all of the time course of molecular concentration except c-Myc ([MC]). This may happen according to the characteristics of our material cells, Rat fibroblast 3Y1. This cell line does not express c-Myc before receiving the depletion signal of growth factor in culturing medium (Tsuneoka et al., 2003). We need to investigate both the theoretical properties of the model and biological data to make them consistent with each other.

These results indicate that even sparse and noisy experimental data can be used to improve a mathematical model by fitting to those data. In the case of Yao's model and our experiments, the parameter optimization allowed the model to adapt



larger than the original parameter cases; and KS, KM, kkM, kRE, kCDS, kkCD,

parameters (dRP only).

to physiological (cancer cell) conditions, even though the experimental data did not include enough information to identify the whole the parameter set, but instead suggested one relevant set of parameters to reduce the sensitivity against changes and to maintain bistability.

When we need to identify the whole parameter set, we should add more experimental data for other molecules, or perform more optimization with a different set of initial conditions. Partial evidence for the potential of changing initial conditions was shown in our several rounds of parameter optimization (Figures 2, 7, 9). We could produce better fitting to the experimental data by performing several rounds of parameter optimization; however, at the same time, the new parameter set changed the model behavior fundamentally (Figures 5, 8), and

the possible causes may involve changes in the dynamics of molecules that lack experimental evidence. This means that providing experimental data for those molecules which have not yet provided experimental data for fitting would improve parameter optimization.

In this study, we did not perform practical identifiability analysis to consider if the model unknowns may be uniquely estimated under given experimental conditions. The results from practical identifiability may helpful to assess parameter estimate reliability and to compare possible experimental designs. Such analysis is especially important to improve experimental design. To perform this analysis, we need to be careful with noise. Fortunately, however, a lack of practical identifiability is not critical for its solvability. Adequate global optimization

solvers can be employed to deal with the presence of suboptimal solutions.

In total, our results showed that optimizing parameters by using experimental data is useful to get the model closer to physiological conditions, even if experiments have not yet fully shown the effect on the targeting system. At the same time, we need enough resolution from experiments to provide good identifiability for the model parameters.

In the future, we will perform Optimal Experimental Design (OED) to determine a dynamic scheme of the measurements that generates the richest information in order to estimate parameters with greater precision. To provide measurements that maximize the quantity and quality of the information provided by the experiments while minimizing the experimental burden is the desired goal to connect practical experimental information with mathematical models of molecular mechanisms.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We are grateful to Prof. Hiroaki Kitano (The Systems Biology Institute, Tokyo, Japan) for allowing us to use the experimental data that we produced while working under his supervision.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: http://www.frontiersin.org/journal/10.3389/fphys.2014.00 128/abstract

REFERENCES

- Aoki, K., Yamada, M., Kunida, K., Yasuda, S., and Matsuda, M. (2011). Processive Phosphorylation of ERK MAP kinase in mammalian cells. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* U.S.A. 108, 12675–12680. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1104030108
- Balsa-Canto, E., and Banga, J. R. (2011). AMIGO, a toolbox for advanced model identification in systems biology using Global Optimization. *Bioinformatics* 27, 2311–2313. doi: 10.1093/bioinformatics/btr370
- Balsa-Canto, E., Peifer, M., Banga, J. R., Timmer, J., and Fleck, C. (2008). Hybrid optimization method with general switching strategy for parameter estimation. *BMC Syst. Biol.* 2:26. doi: 10.1186/1752-0509-2-26
- Brun, R., Reichert, P., and Künsch, H. R. (2001). Practical identifiability analysis of large environmental simulation models. *Water Resour. Res.* 37, 1015–1030. doi: 10.1029/2000WR900350
- Campisi, J., Medrano, E. E., Morreno, G., and Pardee, A. B. (1982). Restriction point control of cell growth by a labile protein: evidence for increased stability in transformed cells. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 79, 436–440. doi: 10.1073/pnas.79.2.436
- Chelliah, V., Laibe, C., and Le Novère, N. (2013). BioModels database: a repository of mathematical models of biological processes. *Methods Mol. Biol.* 1021, 189–199. doi: 10.1007/978-1-62703-450-0_10
- Ermentrout, B. (2002). Simulating, Analyzing, and Animating Dynamical Systems: A Guide to XPPAUT for Researchers and Students Volume 14 of Software, Environments and Tools SIAM. ISBN: 0898715067, 9780898715064
- Fisher, F. (1961). Identifiability criteria in nonlinear systems. *Econometrica* 29, 574–590. doi: 10.2307/1911805

- Funahashi, A., Matsuoka, Y., Jouraku, A., Morohashi, M., Kikuchi, N., and Kitano, H. (2008). CellDesigner 3.5: a versatile modeling tool for biochemical networks. *Proc. IEEE* 96, 1254–1265. doi: 10.1109/JPROC.2008.925458
- Hanahan, D., and Weinberg, R. A. (2000). The hallmarks of cancer. *Cell* 100, 57–70. doi: 10.1016/S0092-8674(00)81683-9
- Hiroi, N., Funahashi, A., and Kitano, H. (2006). Comparative studies of suppression of malignant cancer cell phenotype by antisense oligo DNA and small interfering RNA. *Cancer Gene Ther.* 13, 7–12. doi: 10.1038/sj.cgt. 7700869
- Hiroi, N., Ito, T., Yamamoto, H., Ochiya, T., Jinno, S., and Okayama, H. (2002). Mammalian Rcd1 is a novel transcriptional cofactor that mediates retinoic acid-induced cell differentiation. *EMBO J.* 21, 5235–5244. doi: 10.1093/emboj/ cdf521
- Hiroi, N., Maruta, H., and Tanuma, S. (1999). Fas-mediated apoptosis in Jurkat cells is suppressed in the pre-G2/M phase. *Apoptosis* 4, 255–261. doi: 10.1023/A:1009652825846
- Hucka, M., Finney, A., Bornstein, B. J., Keating, S. M., Shapiro, B. E., Matthews, J., et al. (2004). Evolving a lingua franca and associated software infrastructure for computational systems biology: the systems biology markup language (SBML) project. Syst. Biol. 1, 41–53. doi: 10.1049/sb:20045008
- Pardee, A. B. (1974). A restriction point for control of normal animal cell proliferation. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 71, 1286–1290. doi: 10.1073/pnas.71. 4.1286
- R Development Core Team. (2008). R: A Language and Environment for Statistical Computing. Vienna: R Foundation for Statistical Computing. ISBN: 3-900 051-07-0
- Rodriguez-Fernandez, M., and Banga, J. R. (2010). Sens, SB: a software toolbox for the development and sensitivity analysis of systems biology models. *Bioinformatics* 26, 1675–1676. doi: 10.1093/bioinformatics/btq242
- Rubin, E., Tamrakar, S., and Ludlow, J. W. (1998). Protein Phosphatase type 1, the product of the Retinoblastoma susceptibility gene, and cell cycle control. *Front. Biosci.* 3:D1209–D1219. doi: 10.1080/15513819809168797
- Sherr, C. J., and Roberts, J. M. (2004). Living with or without cyclins and cyclindependent kinases. *Genes Dev.* 18, 2699–2711. doi: 10.1101/gad.1256504
- Tsuneoka, M., Umata, T., Kimura, H., Koda, Y., Nakajima, M., Kosai, K., et al. (2003). c-myc induces autophagy in rat 3Y1 fibroblast cells. *Cell Struct. Funct.* 28, 195–204. doi: 10.1247/csf.28.195
- Yao, G., Lee, T. J., Mori, S., Nevins, J. R., and You, L. (2008). A bistable Rb-E2F switch underlies the restriction point. *Nat. Cell Biol.* 10, 476–482. doi: 10.1038/ncb1711

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 15 September 2013; accepted: 14 March 2014; published online: 04 April 2014.

Citation: Hiroi N, Swat M and Funahashi A (2014) Assessing uncertainty in model parameters based on sparse and noisy experimental data. Front. Physiol. 5:128. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2014.00128

This article was submitted to Systems Biology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Physiology.

Copyright © 2014 Hiroi, Swat and Funahashi. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

APPENDIX

ODE EQUATIONS

The following is the full ODE system for the Yao 2008 model. S stands for the systems' forcing function, in the form of the serum concentrations, which here is a constant with values for the whole duration of the experiment/simulation of 0.5 and 3%.

$$\frac{d[MC]}{dt} = \frac{kkM[S]}{KS + [S]} - dMC[MC]$$

$$\frac{d[EF]}{dt} = \frac{kkE[MC][EF]}{(KM + [MC])(KE + [EF])} + kb\frac{[MC]}{KM + [MC]} - dE[EF] - kRE[RB][EF] + \frac{kP1[CD][RE]}{KCD + [RE]} + \frac{kP2[CE][RE]}{KCE + [RE]}$$

$$\frac{d[CD]}{dt} = \frac{kkCD[MC]}{KM + [MC]} + \frac{kCD[S]}{KS + [S]} - dCD[CD]$$

$$\frac{d[CE]}{dt} = \frac{kkCE[EF]}{KE + [EF]} - dCE[CE]$$

$$\frac{d[RB]}{dt} = kR + \frac{kDP[RP]}{KRP + [RP]} - kRE[RB][EF] - \frac{kP1[CD][RB]}{KCD + [RB]} + \frac{kP2[CE][RB]}{KCE + [RB]} - dR[RB]$$

$$\frac{d[RP]}{dt} = \frac{kP1[CD][RB]}{KCD + [RB]} + \frac{kP2[CE][RB]}{KCE + [RB]} - \frac{kDP[RP]}{KRP + [RP]} + \frac{kP1[CD][RE]}{KCD + [RE]} + \frac{kP2[CE][RE]}{KCE + [RE]} - dRP[RP]$$

$$\frac{d[RE]}{dt} = kRE[RB][EF] - \frac{kP1[CD][RE]}{KCD + [RE]} - \frac{kP2[CE][RE]}{KCE + [RE]} - dRE[RE]$$



Phosphoproteomics-based systems analysis of signal transduction networks

Hiroko Kozuka-Hata, Shinya Tasaki and Masaaki Oyama*

Medical Proteomics Laboratory, Institute of Medical Science, University of Tokyo, Minato-ku, Tokyo, Japan

Edited by:

Kumar Selvarajoo, Keio University, Japan

Reviewed by:

Bhawana Agarwal, Medical College of Wisconsin, USA Jeffrey Varner, Cornell University, USA

*Correspondence:

Masaaki Oyama, Medical Proteomics Laboratory, Institute of Medical Science, University of Tokyo, 4-6-1 Shirokanedai, Minato-ku, Tokyo 108-8639, Japan. e-mail: moyama@ims.u-tokyo.ac.jp Signal transduction systems coordinate complex cellular information to regulate biological events such as cell proliferation and differentiation. Although the accumulating evidence on widespread association of signaling molecules has revealed essential contribution of phosphorylation-dependent interaction networks to cellular regulation, their dynamic behavior is mostly yet to be analyzed. Recent technological advances regarding mass spectrometry-based quantitative proteomics have enabled us to describe the comprehensive status of phosphorylated molecules in a time-resolved manner. Computational analyses based on the phosphoproteome dynamics accelerate generation of novel methodologies for mathematical analysis of cellular signaling. Phosphoproteomics-based numerical modeling can be used to evaluate regulatory network elements from a statistical point of view. Integration with transcriptome dynamics also uncovers regulatory hubs at the transcriptional level. These omics-based computational methodologies, which have firstly been applied to representative signaling systems such as the epidermal growth factor receptor pathway, have now opened up a gate for systems analysis of signaling networks involved in immune response and cancer.

Keywords: signal transduction, phosphoproteomics, quantitative proteomics, computational modeling, systems biology

INTRODUCTION

Signal transduction networks are known to regulate complex biological events in orchestration with subsequent transcriptional regulation (Hunter, 2000; Schlessinger, 2000). Previous in-depth analyses on cell signaling under a variety of experimental conditions have revealed many of the key molecules and related events that result in each biological effect. Regarding the intensively studied signaling systems such as the epidermal growth factor (EGF) receptor pathway, the accumulated experimental evidence has clearly demonstrated the complexity of the interaction network involved in the signaling (Oda et al., 2005; Jones et al., 2006). As phosphorylation-dependent protein interaction networks play a major role in transmitting signals, a comprehensive and fine description of their status would contribute substantially toward understanding the regulatory mechanisms at the system level. Recent proteomics technology based on high-resolution mass spectrometry (MS) has enabled us to quantitatively describe the activation dynamics on phosphorylated signaling molecules in a comprehensive and unbiased manner (Blagoev et al., 2004; Zhang et al., 2005; Olsen et al., 2006; Oyama et al., 2009). Computational systems analysis based on the phosphoproteome dynamics data paves the way to theoretical approaches for defining regulatory principles that govern complicated signaling processes. Some statistical methodologies including mathematical modeling (Tasaki et al., 2006, 2010), Bayesian network (Bose et al., 2006; Guha et al., 2008), or partial least square regression (Wolf-Yadlin et al., 2006; Kumar et al., 2007) have already been applied to EGF signaling. An integrated approach based on both phosphoproteomic and transcriptomic data has also revealed a global view of cellular

regulation at the transcriptional level (Oyama et al., 2011). In this article, we introduce the recent progress of proteomics-driven computational analyses applied to the signaling behavior of representative biological pathways and the potential impact on the system-level analyses of heterogeneous signaling networks related to immune response and cancer.

EMERGENCE OF HIGH-THROUGHPUT PHOSPHOPROTEOMICS TECHNOLOGY FOR LARGE-SCALE IDENTIFICATION AND QUANTIFICATION OF CELLULAR PHOSPHORYLATED MOLECULES

Recent advancement in liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry (LC–MS/MS) measurement technology has greatly improved the throughput and sensitivity of protein measurements. We can now identify thousands of proteins in a single study (Brunner et al., 2007; de Godoy et al., 2008). In order to efficiently describe the status of phosphorylated molecules, a variety of biochemical methodologies have been developed for their enrichment. Immobilized metal affinity chromatography (IMAC; Stensballe et al., 2001; Ficarro et al., 2002), strong cation exchange (SCX) chromatography (Ballif et al., 2004; Beausoleil et al., 2004), metal oxide chromatography (MOC; Pinkse et al., 2004; Larsen et al., 2005) were intensively evaluated as core analytical methodologies in the previous reports. For targeting tyrosine phosphorylation, anti-phosphotyrosine antibodies were applied to efficiently purify the corresponding molecules (Rush et al., 2005). Through these sophisticated enrichment methods, current shotgun proteomics technology based on high-resolution LC-MS/MS has enabled the detection of thousands of phosphorylated molecules



from representative cell lines such as human HeLa cells (**Figure 1**; Olsen et al., 2006, 2010).

Another important advance in MS-based systems analysis is development of protein/peptide labeling strategies for quantitative proteomics (Figure 1). Several methodologies for in vivo/in vitro labeling have been established for relative quantification of the activation status of signaling molecules. The representative in vivo protein labeling methodology termed stable isotope labeling by amino acids in cell culture (SILAC) can be conducted by incorporating distinguishable stable isotopes into specific amino acid residues such as lysine and arginine during cell culture (Ong et al., 2002, 2003). Another approach to introduce differential labels in vitro is chemical tagging of specific amino acid residues such as cysteine. The isotope-coded affinity tag (ICAT), which consists of a cysteine-directed reactive group, a linker with stable isotope signatures, and a biotin tag, is applied to purify labeled peptides by biotin-avidin affinity (Gygi et al., 1999; Han et al., 2001). As for amine-directed tagging, the isobaric tag for relative and absolute quantitation (iTRAQ) enables comparative quantification of four or eight samples in a single analysis (Ross et al., 2004).

By combining these technologies, time-resolved activation profiles of ligand-induced phosphoproteome were depicted in a quantitative manner (**Figure 2**). The original approach to describe phosphotyrosine-dependent signaling dynamics led to the identification of 81 effectors in human HeLa cells upon EGF stimulation (Blagoev et al., 2004). The global phosphoserine/threonine/tyrosine-related proteome analysis for the EGF signaling system in the same cell line yielded a networkwide view of the dynamic behavior of 6,600 phosphorylation sites on 2,244 proteins (Olsen et al., 2006).

In a recent study, a highly time-resolved description of EGF/EGFR signaling was measured in human epithelial A431 cells (Oyama et al., 2009). The quantitative activation data on the EGF-regulated tyrosine-phosphoproteome were measured at 10 time points after EGF stimulation (0, 0.5, 1, 2, 5, 10, 15, 20, 25, and 30 min), generating a detailed view of their multi-phase network dynamics. In this study, temporal perturbation of the signaling dynamics was also conducted with a kinase inhibitor to clearly distinguish between sensitive and robust pathways to this treatment. This approach showed that phosphoproteomics-based time-resolved description of the network dynamics functioned as an analytical basis for evaluating temporal perturbation effects in relation to specific signaling interactions, leading us to obtain a system-level view of the regulatory relationships in signaling dynamics.

COMPUTATIONAL MODELING OF SIGNAL TRANSDUCTION NETWORKS BASED ON QUANTITATIVE PHOSPHOPROTEOME DATA

Although phosphoproteomics-based temporal description of signaling networks provides system-level information on dynamic regulation of signal transduction via phosphorylation/dephosphorylation, the most important challenge for elucidating the mechanistic aspects of signal transduction is the



establishment of statistical methodologies for performing computational modeling with increasing species, states, and reactions over the signaling network. In a recent study, some computational frameworks have been developed for analyzing flux-based signaling information on quantitative phosphoproteomics data (Figure 3). In the initial approach, self-organizing maps were applied to identify EGF signaling modules based on time-resolved description of 78 tyrosine phosphorylation sites on 58 proteins in human mammary epithelial 184A1 cells (Zhang et al., 2005). The cells with varying human ErbB2 (HER2) expression levels were further analyzed to characterize HER2-mediated signaling effects on cell behavior (Wolf-Yadlin et al., 2006). Partial least squares regression (PLSR) was applied to estimate the phosphotyrosine clusters exhibiting self-similar temporal activation profiles, leading to identification of the signals that were strongly correlated with cell migration and proliferation and could function as a "network gage" of cell fate control (Wolf-Yadlin et al., 2006; Kumar et al., 2007).

Bayesian network modeling based on multiple sets of quantitative phosphoproteome data could generate probabilistic networks that represented core aspects of the models with a directed graph of influence on protein phosphorylation. In combination with the literature-based protein–protein interaction data on the EGFR/ErbB signaling, this statistical approach not only recapitulated known portions of the signaling pathways but also inferred novel relationships between the related molecules (Bose et al., 2006; Guha et al., 2008). In a recent study, a computational framework based on data assimilation was also developed for analyzing mutated EGFR signaling through phosphoproteomics-driven numerical modeling (Tasaki et al., 2010). The hybrid functional petri net with extension (HFPNe) is a computational modeling architecture which can deal with discrete biological events as well as continuous ones and enables us to analyze temporal data on biological entities such as phosphorylated signaling molecules within the data assimilation framework. The HFPNe-based computational modeling of aberrant EGFR signaling led to reduction of the factors responsible for mutational effect to several alterations in the reaction parameters and provided a mechanistic description of the disorders of their cell signaling networks at the system level.

Phosphoproteome dynamics data can be integrated with the transcriptome dynamics to analyze the regulatory mechanisms more systematically. In a very recent study, time-resolved phosphoproteome and transcriptome data on 17β -estradiol (E2) and heregulin (HRG)-induced signal-transcription programs were quantitatively analyzed to elucidate regulatory pathways in breast cancer signaling (Oyama et al., 2011). Reconstruction of protein interaction networks based on the phosphoproteome data shed light on the activated signaling molecules over the network, while statistical evaluation of transcription factor-binding site motif significance for the entire gene expression data led us to focus on the core transcriptional regulators. Functional association of these factors using pathway databases revealed ligand-dependent



signal-transcription regulatory programs in both of wild type and drug-resistant breast cancer MCF-7 cells, leading us to extract the pathways activated in drug-resistant cells.

FUTURE PROSPECTS

Recent advances in proteomics technology have presented us with a system-wide view of phosphorylation-dependent signaling network dynamics in a quantitative manner. Mathematical analysis of phosphoproteomics-based networks will lead to a better understanding of the critical factors controlling network behavior and provide a computational platform to explore potential drug targets for specific disease conditions and theoretically estimate the effect of the corresponding drugs on a network-wide scale prior to clinical application. As signaling network structures depend on cellular context (Morandell et al., 2008), cell-specific signaling network architectures need to be described independently using phosphoproteomics to characterize the behavior of each signaling system.

REFERENCES

Ballif, B. A., Villén, J., Beausoleil, S. A., Schwartz, D., and Gygi, S. P. (2004). Phosphoproteomic analysis of the developing mouse brain. Mol. Cell. Proteomics 3, 1093–1101.

Beausoleil, S. A., Jedrychowski, M., Schwartz, D., Elias, J. E., Villén, Although this emerging technology has been applied to only a limited fraction of signaling networks including the EGFR pathway, further accumulation and integration of phosphoproteome data on heterogeneous immune and cancer signaling networks should accelerate elucidation of general and condition-specific principles that govern signaling network behavior and pave the way to understanding complex cellular responses from a systems perspective.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We gratefully acknowledge our colleagues at the Institute of Medical Science, University of Tokyo for helpful discussions and comments. This work was supported by Grants-in-Aid for Scientific Research (C) and Scientific Research on Innovative Areas from Japan Society for the Promotion of Science (JSPS) and The Ministry of Education, Culture, Sports, Science and Technology (MEXT).

J., Li, J., Cohn, M. A., Cantley, L. C., and Gygi, S. P. (2004). Large-scale characterization of HeLa cell nuclear phosphoproteins. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 101, 12130–12135.

Blagoev, B., Ong, S. E., Kratchmarova, I., and Mann, M. (2004). Temporal

analysis of phosphotyrosinedependent signaling networks by quantitative proteomics. *Nat. Biotechnol.* 22, 1139–1145.

- Bose, R., Molina, H., Patterson, A. S., Bitok, J. K., Periaswamy, B., Bader, J. S., Pandey, A., and Cole, P. A. (2006). Phosphoproteomic analysis of Her2/neu signaling and inhibition. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 103, 9773–9778.
- Brunner, E., Ahrens, C. H., Mohanty, S., Baetschmann, H., Loevenich, S., Potthast, F., Deutsch, E. W., Panse, C., de Lichtenberg, U., Rinner, O., Lee, H., Pedrioli, P. G., Malmstrom, J., Koehler, K., Schrimpf, S., Krijgsveld, J., Kregenow, F., Heck, A. J., Hafen, E., Schlapbach, R., and Aebersold, R. (2007). A high-quality catalog of the Drosophila melanogaster proteome. Nat. Biotechnol. 25, 576–583.
- de Godoy, L. M., Olsen, J. V., Cox, J., Nielsen, M. L., Hubner, N. C., Fröhlich, F., Walther, T. C., and Mann, M. (2008). Comprehensive mass-spectrometry-based proteome quantification of haploid versus diploid yeast. *Nature* 455, 1251–1254.
- Ficarro, S. B., McCleland, M. L., Stukenberg, P. T., Burke, D. J., Ross, M. M., Shabanowitz, J., Hunt, D. F., and White, F. M. (2002). Phosphoproteome analysis by mass spectrometry and its application to Saccharomyces cerevisiae. Nat. Biotechnol. 20, 301–305.
- Guha, U., Chaerkady, R., Marimuthu, A., Patterson, A. S., Kashyap, M. K., Harsha, H. C., Sato, M., Bader, J. S., Lash, A. E., Minna, J. D., Pandey, A., and Varmus, H. E. (2008). Comparisons of tyrosine phosphorylated proteins in cells expressing lung cancer-specific alleles of EGFR and KRAS. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 105, 14112–14117.
- Gygi, S. P., Rist, B., Gerber, S. A., Turecek, F., Gelb, M. H., and Aebersold, R. (1999). Quantitative analysis of complex protein mixtures using isotope-coded affinity tags. *Nat. Biotechnol.* 17, 994–999.
- Han, D. K., Eng, J., Zhou, H., and Aebersold, R. (2001). Quantitative profiling of differentiationinduced microsomal proteins using isotope-coded affinity tags and mass

spectrometry. Nat. Biotechnol. 19, 946-951.

- Hunter, T. (2000). Signaling–2000 and beyond. *Cell* 100, 113–127.
- Jones, R. B., Gordus, A., Krall, J. A., and Macbeath, G. (2006). A quantitative protein interaction network for the ErbB receptors using protein microarrays. *Nature* 439, 168–174.
- Kumar, N., Wolf-Yadlin, A., White, F. M., and Lauffenburger, D. A. (2007). Modeling HER2 effects on cell behavior from mass spectrometry phosphotyrosine data. *PLoS Comput. Biol.* 3, e4. doi:10.1371/journal.pcbi.0030004
- Larsen, M. R., Thingholm, T. E., Jensen, O. N., Roepstorff, P., and Jorgensen, T. J. (2005). Highly selective enrichment of phosphorylated peptides from peptide mixtures using titanium dioxide microcolumns. *Mol. Cell. Proteomics* 4, 873–886.
- Morandell, S., Stasyk, T., Skvortsov, S., Ascher, S., and Huber, L. A. (2008). Quantitative proteomics and phosphoproteomics reveal novel insights into complexity and dynamics of the EGFR signaling network. *Proteomics* 8, 4383–4401.
- Oda, K., Matsuoka, Y., Funahashi, A., and Kitano, H. (2005). A comprehensive pathway map of epidermal growth factor receptor signaling. *Mol. Syst. Biol.* 1, 0010.
- Olsen, J. V., Blagoev, B., Gnad, F., Macek, B., Kumar, C., Mortensen, P., and Mann, M. (2006). Global, in vivo, and site-specific phosphorylation dynamics in signaling networks. *Cell* 127, 635–648.
- Olsen, J. V., Vermeulen, M., Santamaria, A., Kumar, C., Miller, M. L., Jensen, L. J., Gnad, F., Cox, J., Jensen, T. S., Nigg, E. A., Brunak, S., and Mann, M. (2010). Quantitative phosphoproteomics reveals widespread full phosphorylation site occupancy during mitosis. *Sci. Signal.* 3, ra3.
- Ong, S. E., Blagoev, B., Kratchmarova, I., Kristensen, D. B., Steen, H., Pandey, A., and Mann, M. (2002). Stable isotope labeling by amino acids in cell culture, SILAC, as a simple and accurate approach to expression proteomics. *Mol. Cell. Proteomics* 1, 376–386.
- Ong, S. E., Kratchmarova, I., and Mann, M. (2003). Properties of

13C-substituted arginine in stable isotope labeling by amino acids in cell culture (SILAC). *J. Proteome Res.* 2, 173–181.

- Oyama, M., Kozuka-Hata, H., Tasaki, S., Semba, K., Hattori, S., Sugano, S., Inoue, J., and Yamamoto, T. (2009). Temporal perturbation of tyrosine phosphoproteome dynamics reveals the system-wide regulatory networks. *Mol. Cell. Proteomics* 8, 226–231.
- Oyama, M., Nagashima, T., Suzuki, T., Kozuka-Hata, H., Yumoto, N., Shiraishi, Y., Ikeda, K., Kuroki, Y., Gotoh, N., Ishida, T., Inoue, S., Kitano, H., and Okada-Hatakeyama, M. (2011). Integrated quantitative analysis of the phosphoproteome and transcriptome in tamoxifenresistant breast cancer. *J. Biol. Chem.* 286, 818–829.
- Pinkse, M. W., Uitto, P. M., Hilhorst, M. J., Ooms, B., and Heck, A. J. (2004). Selective isolation at the femtomole level of phosphopeptides from proteolytic digests using 2D-NanoLC-ESI-MS/MS and titanium oxide precolumns. *Anal. Chem.* 76, 3935–3943.
- Ross, P. L., Huang, Y. N., Marchese, J. N., Williamson, B., Parker, K., Hattan, S., Khainovski, N., Pillai, S., Dey, S., Daniels, S., Purkayastha, S., Juhasz, P., Martin, S., Bartlet-Jones, M., He, F., Jacobson, A., and Pappin, D. J. (2004). Multiplexed protein quantitation in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* using amine-reactive isobaric tagging reagents. *Mol. Cell. Proteomics* 3, 1154–1169.
- Rush, J., Moritz, A., Lee, K. A., Guo, A., Goss, V. L., Spek, E. J., Zhang, H., Zha, X. M., Polakiewicz, R. D., and Comb, M. J. (2005). Immunoaffinity profiling of tyrosine phosphorylation in cancer cells. *Nat. Biotechnol.* 23, 94–101.
- Schlessinger, J. (2000). Cell signaling by receptor tyrosine kinases. *Cell* 103, 211–225.
- Stensballe, A., Andersen, S., and Jensen, O. N. (2001). Characterization of phosphoproteins from electrophoretic gels by nanoscale Fe(III) affinity chromatography with offline mass spectrometry analysis. *Proteomics* 1, 207–222.
- Tasaki, S., Nagasaki, M., Kozuka-Hata, H., Semba, K., Gotoh, N., Hattori, S.,

Inoue, J., Yamamoto, T., Miyano, S., Sugano, S., and Oyama, M. (2010). Phosphoproteomics-based modeling defines the regulatory mechanism underlying aberrant EGFR signaling. *PLoS ONE* 5, e13926. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0013926

- Tasaki, S., Nagasaki, M., Oyama, M., Hata, H., Ueno, K., Yoshida, R., Higuchi, T., Sugano, S., and Miyano, S. (2006). Modeling and estimation of dynamic EGFR pathway by data assimilation approach using time series proteomic data. *Genome Inform.* 17, 226–238.
- Wolf-Yadlin, A., Kumar, N., Zhang, Y., Hautaniemi, S., Zaman, M., Kim, H. D., Grantcharova, V., Lauffenburger, D. A., and White, F. M. (2006). Effects of HER2 overexpression on cell signaling networks governing proliferation and migration. *Mol. Syst. Biol.* 2, 54.
- Zhang, Y., Wolf-Yadlin, A., Ross, P. L., Pappin, D. J., Rush, J., Lauffenburger, D. A., and White, F. M. (2005). Time-resolved mass spectrometry of tyrosine phosphorylation sites in the epidermal growth factor receptor signaling network reveals dynamic modules. *Mol. Cell. Proteomics* 4, 1240–1250.

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 20 August 2011; accepted: 13 December 2011; published online: 03 January 2012.

Citation: Kozuka-Hata H, Tasaki S and Oyama M (2012) Phosphoproteomicsbased systems analysis of signal transduction networks. Front. Physio. 2:113. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2011.00113

This article was submitted to Frontiers in Systems Physiology, a specialty of Frontiers in Physiology.

Copyright © 2012 Kozuka-Hata, Tasaki and Oyama. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution Non Commercial License, which permits noncommercial use, distribution, and reproduction in other forums, provided the original authors and source are credited.



Why do CD8+T cells become indifferent to tumors: a dynamic modeling approach

Colin Campbell^{1,†}, Ranran Zhang^{2,†}, Jeremy S. Haley³, Xin Liu⁴, Thomas Loughran⁴, Todd D. Schell³, Réka Albert¹ and Juilee Thakar¹*

¹ Department of Physics, The Pennsylvania State University, University Park, PA, USA

² Duke-NUS Graduate Medical School Singapore, Singapore

³ Department of Microbiology and Immunology, The Pennsylvania State University College of Medicine, Hershey, PA, USA

⁴ Penn State Hershey Cancer Institute, The Pennsylvania State University, College of Medicine, Hershey, PA, USA

Edited by:

Kumar Selvarajoo, Keio University, Japan

Reviewed by:

Gabor Balazsi, The University of Texas MD Anderson Cancer Center, USA Thomas Dandekar, University of Wuerzburg, Germany

*Correspondence:

Juilee Thakar, Department of Pathology, Yale University School of Medicine, 300 George Street, Suite 505, New Haven, CT 06511, USA. e-mail: juilee.thakar@yale.edu, jthakar@phys.psu.edu

[†]Colin Campbell and Ranran Zhang are joint first authors.

CD8+T cells have the potential to influence the outcome of cancer pathogenesis, including complete tumor eradication or selection of malignant tumor escape variants. The Simian virus 40 large T-antigen (Tag) oncoprotein promotes tumor formation in Tag-transgenic mice and also provides multiple target determinants (sites) for responding CD8+ T cells in C57BL/6 (H-2^b) mice. To understand the in vivo quantitative dynamics of CD8+ T cells after encountering Tag, we constructed a dynamic model from in vivo-generated data to simulate the interactions between Tag-expressing cells and CD8+T cells in distinct scenarios including immunization of wild-type C57BL/6 mice and of Tag-transgenic mice that develop various tumors. In these scenarios the model successfully reproduces the dynamics of both the Tag-expressing cells and antigen-specific CD8+T cell responses. The model predicts that the tolerance of the site-specific T cells is dependent on their apoptosis rates and that the net growth of CD8+T cells is altered in transgenic mice. We experimentally validate both predictions. Our results indicate that site-specific CD8+T cells have tissue-specific apoptosis rates affecting their tolerance to the tumor antigen. Moreover, the model highlights differences in apoptosis rates that contribute to compromised CD8+ T cell responses and tumor progression, knowledge of which is essential for development of cancer immunotherapy.

Keywords: CD8+T cells, T-antigen, tumor, dynamic model, apoptosis and proliferation rates

INTRODUCTION

Tumors are masses of host cells containing both genetically unstable cancer cells and supporting host cells, including cells of the immune system. Tumor progression causes destructive pathogenesis within the host and ultimately death. Tumor antigens, particularly those that are unique to the tumor, can elicit an adaptive immune response (Qin and Blankenstein, 2000; Patel and Chiplunkar, 2009; Xu et al., 2009; Behboudi et al., 2010). In particular, CD8+ T cells (T_{CD8}s) can eliminate continuously arising nascent transformed cells, inhibit carcinogenesis, and maintain cellular homeostasis under normal conditions; this process is known as immunosurveillance (Dunn et al., 2002; Schreiber et al., 2004). Tumors, nevertheless, can escape immunosurveillance through both antigenic loss and the promotion of immunosuppression, which leads to their progression. The immune response to cancer is often studied either by tumor implantation or by inducing autochthonous tumor formation in specific tissues in mice. Tumor development can be induced in transgenic mice by expressing oncoproteins under tissue-specific promoters. Transgenic mice which develop autochthonous tumors are especially interesting since the tumor antigens are often self antigens derived from non-mutated cellular proteins and tumor formation occurs over an extended period of time, reproducing some of the immunological roadblocks which limit effective immunotherapy.

Dynamic models of tumor-immune interactions have provided insights into the processes leading to immune response failure during tumor progression. Such models have been applied to study the effect of immunotherapeutic approaches (Day et al., 2006; Castiglione and Piccoli, 2007; Kirschner and Tsygvintsev, 2009) and to characterize the various stages of the immune response to infection and cancer, with particular focus on T_{CD8}s (De Boer et al., 2003; Bocharov et al., 2004; Antia et al., 2005; de Pillis et al., 2005). These models highlight the importance of a variety of features of the immune response to tumors, including the density of tumor antigen, the duration of the interaction between MHCI-peptide complexes and the T cell receptor (TCR), T_{CD8} activation rates, immunological memory, and recruitment of precursor cells. Our study provides a unique perspective relative to previous studies, in that we focus on a comparative analysis of T cell responses in tumor-bearing versus wild-type (WT) mice.

The Simian virus 40 (SV40) large T-antigen (Tag) is a potent virus-encoded oncoprotein that can transform a variety of cell types (Ahuja et al., 2005). The oncogenic activity of Tag stems from its ability to inactivate tumor suppressor proteins (Rb and p53) as well as to initiate cell cycle progression (Butel and Lednicky, 1999). Tag can induce responses by MHC-I-restricted T_{CD8}s, as is observed for other tumor antigens. Four unique Tag determinants recognized by T_{CD8}s have been defined in C57BL/6 mice (sites I,

Quantitative study of tumor pathogenesis

II/III, IV, and V; Mylin et al., 2000; Tevethia and Schell, 2001). The T_{CD8} response to these four determinants forms a quantitative hierarchy in which site IV, for which the most T cells accumulate, is immunodominant followed by subdominant responses to sites I and II/III. The response to site V, however, is immunorecessive, as responding T_{CD8} s are only detected following immunization with Tag variants lacking the three dominant determinants, or after site V-specific immunization (Tanaka et al., 1989; Fu et al., 1998). The expression of Tag as a self-antigen within Tag-transgenic mice can lead to T_{CD8} s unresponsiveness by mechanisms promoting both central and peripheral tolerance (Tevethia and Schell, 2001).

We construct a dynamic model describing tumor progression, elimination of tumor cells, T_{CD8} expansion, and decay in the context of the T_{CD8} response to SV40 Tag. We developed this model to describe the T_{CD8} response in both WT C57BL/6 mice responding to immunization, where Tag-expressing cells are eliminated, and in mice that express Tag as a transgene, leading to the development of autochthonous tumors and T_{CD8} tolerance. For the purposes of this model we define tolerance as the absence of a functional T cell response in the presence of tumor antigen. In transgenic mice, site-specific T_{CD8}s become tolerant at different time points (Theobald et al., 1997; Morgan et al., 1998; Colella et al., 2000; Nugent et al., 2000; Cordaro et al., 2002; Otahal et al., 2006; Fujimura et al., 2010) and this characteristic behavior is not seen when the WT mice encounter the Tag as a foreign antigen. Thus, the model parameterized to reproduce this observation gives insights into the characteristics of T_{CD8}s that are changed during tumor development.

Our model quantitatively reproduces the T_{CD8} response to immunization with Tag-transformed cells in WT mice (Pretell et al., 1979; Mylin et al., 2000) and the qualitative behavior of the T_{CD8} response in mice bearing Tag-induced pancreatic tumors (Otahal et al., 2006), osteosarcoma (Schell et al., 2000), or brain tumors (Schell et al., 1999). The model reveals strong constraints on the proliferation rates and decay rates of T_{CD8}s during tumor formation. Additionally, the model gives insight into how the activation, proliferation, and apoptosis rates of T_{CD8}s impact the expansion and contraction phase during the site-specific immune response in normal mice, as well as during tissue-specific responses and development of tolerance. Our results indicate that though the inherent characteristics of the site-specific T cell clones are different, the overall T_{CD8} response dynamics are surprisingly similar when encountering antigen in different tissues. We predict and experimentally validate inequalities in the activation and decay rates of the T_{CD8} responding to unique determinants. We also theoretically predict the rate constants leading to tumor formation, the apoptosis rates of different T_{CD8} clones, the peaks of T_{CD8} activity in various tumor models and the mechanism of tolerance.

MATERIALS AND METHODS DYNAMIC MODEL

Our model describes the growth of tumor by modeling the Tagexpressing tumor/malignant cells (M) and their removal by site I-, II/III, IV-, and V-specific T_{CD8}s (T_i ; **Figure 1**). The basic model has five ordinary differential equations and assumes that the cells form well mixed populations. Since the dynamics after tumor clearance are not considered in the current study, the memory T cell state is



not modeled. The site-specific $T_{CD8}s$ are initially activated against the tumor cells and are subsequently suppressed by the increasing tumor size in addition to their apoptosis. Tag-expressing cells exponentially proliferate at rate *r* which was estimated from the initial growth phase of the tumors (see e.g., Mallet and De Pillis, 2006). The four site-specific $T_{CD8}s$ are assumed to kill tumor cells (*M*) at the same rate *b*; however, *b* is modulated by a Michaelis– Menten function such that the rate of killing of tumor cells stabilizes when the tumor size increases above β (**Figure A1** in Appendix).

Tag-expressing cells present four determinants I, II/III, IV, and V that are recognized by MHCI molecules. MHCI-peptide complexes are then recognized by TCR, which leads to the differentiation of naive cells and subsequently the recruitment of T_{CD8}s to the tumor site. In the model, Tag-expressing cells induce a proportion n_i of competent site-specific T_{CD8}s at a rate proportional to *c*. Based on our recent experimental results (T. Schell, unpublished) a 0.3/1/4 ratio for site V/I/IV T_{CD8} activation from naïve T cells was used to determine n_i . Since the experimental observations could be reproduced by using the same value of the proliferation rate *c*, it was kept the same for all site-specific T_{CD8} s. Thus $n_i c$ represents the activation rate of T_{CD8}s from precursor cells and c represents the proliferation of T_{CD8} s. T_{CD8} s undergo natural death at rate w_i which is different for the four determinants. The immunogenicity of the determinants is decided by the site-specific activation and decay rates. Tumor cells alter the microenvironment leading to the suppression of the T_{CD8} response (Ganss and Hanahan, 1998; Gajewski et al., 2006). This suppression is modeled as a negative modulation of the proliferation and activation rates in response to a higher number of tumor cells. In the case of proliferation, the effect is modeled with a Michaelis–Menten function which sets proliferation to 0 for M = 0 and saturates at *c* for $M >> \sigma$. The negative modulation of activation rates is modeled in the opposite way, using a "repressive" Michaelis–Menten function: for $M << \alpha_i$, activation occurs at a constant rate n_i ; for $M >> \alpha_i$, it asymptotically approaches 0. In the absence of spatial compartments, inhibition of the activation of new T_{CD8} s represents the suppression of the recruitment of the T_{CD8} s at the site of tumor which can occur by diffusible cytokines and chemokines produced by the tumor cells.

In Tag-transgenic mice both central (Faas et al., 1987; Schell et al., 1999; Colella et al., 2000; Zheng et al., 2002) and peripheral tolerance (Ye et al., 1994; Schell et al., 2000; Cordaro et al., 2002; Otahal et al., 2006) is observed in response to tumors. Tolerance is modeled by the absence of functional T_{CD8} s even in the presence of the Tag-expressing cells. In central tolerance self-reactive T cells are deleted during development in the thymus and there is no recruitment at the site of tumors, which can be modeled by setting the value of n_i to 0. During peripheral tolerance self-reactive T cells that escape to the periphery are maintained in a state of unresponsiveness or are deleted following activation. The gradual process of peripheral tolerance is simulated by the tumor-induced suppression of T_{CD8} s and by retraining the parameter values (explained in Section "Results").

Thus the dynamics of tumor cells (*M*) and T_{CD8} specific for site *i* (*T_i*) are given by

$$\frac{dM}{dt} = rM - \frac{M}{M+\beta} \sum_{i} bT_{i}$$
$$\frac{dT_{i}}{dt} = c \frac{M}{M+\sigma} \left(n_{i} \left(1 - \frac{M}{M+\alpha_{i}} \right) + T_{i} \right) - w_{i}T_{i},$$
$$i \in [I, II/III, IV, V]$$

Note that though a constant source of site-specific precursor cells (constant n_i) was used in the model, their effective number is not

unlimited. In the WT model precursor cells stop differentiating after the clearance of Tag-expressing cells, and in the tumor models activation of new $T_{\rm CD8}s$ is inhibited by large tumors (so that $\approx\!15~T_{\rm CD8}s$ are activated for 1000 tumor cells) and has a minimal effect after the first few days.

SIMULATED IMMUNIZATIONS

Immunization of transgenic mice was modeled, similarly to Kirschner and Panetta (1998), by introducing a variable s_i that follows the clearance dynamics of Tag-transformed cells injected in WT mice by obeying the relation $ds_i/dt = -\gamma S_i$. In the presence of immunization, the *T* equation becomes

$$\frac{dT_i}{dt} = \left[(c+s_i) \frac{M}{M+\sigma} \right] \left[n_i \left(1 - \frac{M}{M+\alpha_i} \right) + T_i \right] - w_i T_i, \quad i \in [I, II/III, IV, V]$$

NULLCLINE ANALYSIS

The nullcline analysis (**Figures A2B–E** in Appendix) is performed to study the effect of parameter values on the temporal trajectories of the tumor cells and site-specific T_{CD8} s (**Figures 2B–E**). The nullcline analysis finds the equilibrium of the system when *M* and T_i are in a steady state (dM/dt = dT/dt = 0). Considering a single type of site-specific T_{CD8} for simplicity the equations become:

$$\frac{dM}{dt} = 0 = rM - \frac{M}{M+\beta}bT$$
$$\frac{dT}{dt} = 0 = c\frac{M}{M+\sigma}\left(n - n\frac{M}{M+\alpha} + T\right) - wT$$

Solving these equations in terms of M and T yields

$$M = \frac{b}{r}T - \beta$$
$$T = \frac{cn\alpha M}{(M+\alpha)(M(w-c) + \sigma w)}$$

For the biologically accepted range of β (>0) in our model, M = T = 0 is an unstable steady state. That is, for small number of tumor cells (*M*) and T_{CD8}s (*T*), the value of tumor cells



will always increase in the tumor model. Additional biologically significant steady states are discussed in Section "Results."

SUMMARY OF PUBLISHED EXPERIMENTAL DATA

We used published experimental data corresponding to T_{CD8} s derived from the spleen of WT C57BL/6 mice and three Tagtransgenic mouse strains that develop distinct tumors. Data corresponding to splenic T_{CD8} responses were used since they are available for all models and are representative for the systemic response to the antigen. In the case of brain tumors, T cell accumulation at the tumor site is correlated with spleen dynamics with a time lag (Ryan and Schell, 2006).

Tag-specific T_{CD8} cells are measured by MHC tetramer staining after encountering antigen which correlates with the number of T_{CD8} s that produce IFN γ upon peptide-specific *in vitro* stimulation (Mylin et al., 2000). The published data and our own were obtained from two independent sets of experiments that were quantitatively different. *In vivo* model systems are often difficult to standardize. Hence, to account for lab-specific differences and to align the data, we scaled the data from Mylin et al. (2000) by a multiplicative factor that maximized the agreement.

The number of endogenous T_{CD8} s in Tag-transgenic mice can be very low and difficult to detect. Hence induction of detectable T_{CD8} responses can be stimulated by immunization of mice with Tag-transformed cells expressing full-length WT Tag or Tag variants in which specific determinants have been eliminated by mutagenesis. If immunization is not sufficient to induce the T cell response, due to deletion of T cell precursors during T cell development, then splenocytes from WT mice, which contain naïve T_{CD8} s as well as other immune cell subsets, are injected (adoptively transferred) into the Tag-transgenic mice. In such experiments, saturating amounts of splenocytes were given to achieve maximal T cell response.

CHEMICALS AND REAGENTS

All chemical reagents were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich (St Louis, MO, USA). RPMI-1640 with Glutamax and fetal bovine serum (FBS) were purchased from Invitrogen (Carlsbad, CA, USA). Benzonase[®] Nuclease was purchased from EMD Chemicals (San Diego, CA, USA). Annexin V Apoptosis Detection Kit, rat anti-mouse CD16/CD32 Fc block, Cytofix/Cytoperm, PermWash, fluorescein isothiocyanate (FITC), phycoerythrin (PE), allophyco-cyanin (APC) or APC-Cy7-labeled anti-mouse CD8α, PE-labeled anti-CD90.1, and FITC-labeled anti-5-bromo-2-deoxyuridine (BrdU) antibody were purchased from BD Biosciences (San Jose, CA, USA).

ANIMALS

Male and female C57BL/6 $(H-2^b)$ mice (4-6 weeks old) were purchased from The Jackson Laboratory (Bar Harbor, Maine) and routinely used between the ages of 7 and 12 weeks. SV11 $(H-2^b)$ mice express full-length SV40 T Ag under the control of the SV40 promoter (Brinster et al., 1984). Line SV11 mice were maintained by breeding hemizygous Tag transgene+ males with C57BL/6J females and transgene positive animals identified as previously described (Schell et al., 1999). TCR-IV transgenic mice expressing the TCR α and TCR β chains specific for Tag site IV have been previously described (Tatum et al., 2008) and were maintained by breeding transgene positive males with B6.PL-*Thy1^a*/CyJ females. All mice were maintained in the animal facility at the Pennsylvania State University College of Medicine, Hershey, PA, USA and experiments were performed under guidelines approved by the Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee.

IMMUNIZATION AND IDENTIFICATION OF SITE-SPECIFIC T_{CD8}s

The B6/WT-19 cell line was derived previously by transformation of B6 mouse embryo fibroblasts with WT SV40 strain VA45-54 (Pretell et al., 1979; Tevethia et al., 1980). Production and characterization of the D^b/Tag site I (Db/I), K^b/Tag site IV (Kb/IV), D^b/influenza virus (Flu) nucleoprotein (NP) 366-374 (Db/Flu), and K^b/HSV gB 498–505 (Kb/gB) PE-conjugated tetramers were described previously (Mylin et al., 2000). For immunization, 5×10^7 live B6/WT-19 cells were injected by the intraperitoneal route. For adoptive transfer, SV11 or transgene negative mice were injected intravenously with lymphocytes derived from TCR-IV transgenic mice containing 5×10^5 clonotypic site IV-specific T_{CD8}s. For tetramer staining, mouse spleens were harvested at the indicated time points post immunization and processed to single cell suspensions as previously described (Schell et al., 1999). Erythrocyte-depleted splenocytes were washed twice in PBS-FBS [PBS supplemented with 2% (vol/vol) FBS], resuspended at 2×10^7 cells/ml in PBS–FBS, and incubated with rat anti-mouse CD16/CD32 (33 mg/ml) for 15 min on ice. Following incubation, cells were washed once in PBS-FBS and resuspended in fluorescence-activated cell sorter (FACS) buffer [PBS-FBS supplemented with 0.1% (wt/vol) sodium azide]. Aliquots containing 2×10^{6} cells were prepared and the appropriate MHC tetramer plus anti-mouse CD8a antibody were added. Alternatively, TCR-IV transgenic T cells were identified according to their surface expression of CD90.1. In this case, cells were incubated with anti-CD90.1 antibody at room temperature for 15 min as well as anti-CD8 and MHC tetramer to minimize non-specific staining. Proliferation and apoptosis analysis focused on the population of CD8+, Tetramer+, and CD90.1+ cells. Cells were then resuspended in FACS buffer and kept on ice or processed into apoptosis assay prior to flow cytometry.

APOPTOSIS ASSAY

 2×10^6 erythrocyte-depleted and MHC tetramer- and/or anti-CD90.1-stained cells were incubated with conjugated Annexin V and 7-AAD (1:100 dilution) in 100 μ l 1× Annexin V staining buffer for 15 min at room temperature in the dark. Cells were immediately assessed by flow cytometry (BD FACSCalibur or FAC-SCanto). At least 10000 events were collected in the live cell gate and analyzed for Annexin V and 7-AAD staining. Annexin V negative, 7-AAD positive cells were considered non-viable and excluded from further analysis.

IN VIVO 5-BROMO-2-DEOXYURIDINE INCORPORATION ASSAY

Mice received a 1-mg dose of 1 mg/ml BrdU solution (diluted in PBS) 3 h before sacrifice by intraperitoneal injection at the indicated times post immunization. Splenocytes were stained for BrdU incorporation using a modified staining protocol (BD Biosciences). Briefly, 2×10^6 splenocytes were stained with MHC tetramers and anti-mouse CD8α as described above. Cells were then resuspended in 100 µl of Cytofix/Cytoperm (Becton Dickinson) and incubated for 30 min at room temperature. The cells were washed once with 1× PermWash, resuspended again in 100 µl of Cytofix/Cytoperm and incubated for 10 min at room temperature. Cells were washed again and resuspended in 100 µl Cytofix/Cytoperm and incubated for 5 min at room temperature. After one wash, cells were incubated at 37°C for 1 h with 20 U Benzonase nuclease in 100 µl DPBS with 1 mM MgCl₂ and washed once. Cells were then stained with 5 µl of FITC-labeled anti-BrdU antibody (eBioscience) in 40 µl 1× PermWash for 20 min at room temperature. Cells were washed and then fixed with 2% paraformaldehyde in PBS and analyzed by flow cytometry as above.

STATISTICAL TESTS

We performed the Welch two-sample *t*-test to assess whether the ratio of the percentage of site IV-specific T_{CD8} s proliferating in WT to the similar percentage in SV11 mice is significantly greater than the similar ratio of the apoptotic cells. Three data points were taken from the WT mice and four data points were taken from SV11 mice. To construct the two groups for the statistical test we used the percentage of proliferating and apoptotic cells in all combinations in which WT values were in the numerator.

RESULTS

OVERVIEW OF TUMOR GROWTH (M) AND T_{CD8} DYNAMICS

To study the characteristics of T_{CD8}s modulation during tumor development we developed a dynamic model of the interactions between tumor cells (M) and T_{CD8} (T_i) cells elicited in response to the four unique determinants of Tag. In this section we discuss the repertoire of dynamical behaviors that emerged from the model by describing the site IV-specific T_{CD8}s in response to the growing tumor (refer to Materials and Methods and Appendix for details). Tag-expressing cells exponentially proliferate at rate r and are killed by T_{CD8}s at a rate that grows with tumor size, until the tumor size becomes large compared to β (**Figure A1** in Appendix); after which the killing rate saturates to a rate b. Site IV-specific T_{CD8}s are activated against the tumor cells and proliferate but their differentiation is subsequently suppressed by the increasing tumor size and they also undergo natural death at rate w_{iv} . Proliferation and activation of T_{CD8}s is suppressed by large tumors and the suppression is modeled by Michaelis-Menten functions parameterized by σ and α_i respectively.

A repertoire of dynamical behaviors emerged from the model including clearance of Tag-expressing cells, as in WT mice, or tumor formation, as in Tag-transgenic mice. If Tag-expressing cells are cleared, the T cell response contracts (**Figure 2A**). Tagexpressing cells and T cells can also reach homeostasis (**Figure 2B**), as is observed when mice are immunized prior to the development of Tag-induced pancreatic tumors (Otahal et al., 2006). In some cases, the number of T_{CD8} and Tag-expressing cells fluctuate for extended periods of time before reaching a steady state (**Figure 2C**). If the T_{CD8} response is incapable of controlling the proliferating Tag-expressing cells, they increase exponentially, and T_{CD8} either undergo tolerance, becoming unresponsive (**Figure 2D**), or themselves expand continuously (**Figure 2E**).

To understand the effect of the parameter values on the dynamic behavior we performed a nullcline analysis (refer to Materials and Methods and Appendix for details). The nullcline analysis provides the long-term outcome resulting from the trajectories of change in the concentrations of Tag-expressing cells and T_{CD8}s. The clearance scenario (Figure 2A; Figure A2A in Appendix) shows increasing initial trajectories of Tag-expressing cells and T_{CD8}s. The increasing efficiency of T_{CD8}-mediated killing of tumor cells leads to first a slowing down of the increase, and later a decrease in tumor cell numbers (modeled by the value of M). When the number of Tag-expressing cells is below a certain threshold value given by the nullcline analysis, T_{CD8}s begin decreasing and eventually Tag-expressing cells and T_{CD8}s are depleted. In the clearance scenario the T_{CD8} response is maximized by setting the Michaelis-Menten constant α_i , which models the effect of tumor size on the recruitment of new T_{CD8}s, higher than the Tag-expressing cells. Though lower values of α_i are used in the tumor models, increasing α_i cannot clear the tumor cells because it stimulates the differentiation of effector cells from naïve T cells which is a linear process and has a limited role in the control of exponential tumor growth (Figure A1 in Appendix).

The nullcline analysis identified the salient parameters that drive the system from one behavior type to another (Figures 2B–E). Unlike in the clearance scenario in which tumor cells are cleared, a larger value of Michaelis-Menten constants β and/or σ , which model the effect of tumor size on the T_{CD8} activity, launch a protective T_{CD8} response characterized by a steady state like behavior (Figure 2B; Figure A2B in Appendix). Further increase in these Michaelis–Menten constants (β and/or σ) leads to extended oscillations of T_{CD8}s and tumor cells (Figures 2C and 3; Figure A2C in Appendix). As expected, decreased tumor growth (lower r) and increased T_{CD8}-mediated killing (b) (Figure 2E; Figure A2E in Appendix) pushes the system toward tumor clearance. The extreme cases when r < 0 are not relevant in the systems that lead to tumor formation. In the following sections we consider the dynamics of all the determinants in which case site-specific T_{CD8} apoptosis rates and inhibition by tumor cells lead to the characteristic T_{CD8} response against each determinant.

Though various parameters can affect the fate of the tumors and consequently the T_{CD8} response, only the net growth of T_{CD8} s, described by the difference between the rate of activation (*c*) and cell death (*w_i*), decides the tolerance behavior (unresponsiveness of the T_{CD8} cells). Decrease in the net growth transitions the system from a clearance state (if $c - w_i$ is positive and large) observed in WT mice to a tumor state observed in transgenic mice (if $c - w_i$ is negative; see **Figure 2D**; **Figure A2D** in Appendix). Thus to reproduce the tolerance of T_{CD8} s observed in Tag-transgenic mice *w_i* is assumed to be greater than *c* in all tumor models. Our parameter analysis (**Figure A3** in Appendix) indicates a large deviation from the experimental results when the above condition on the net growth of T_{CD8} s is not implemented.

T_{CD8} NET GROWTH AND TOLERANCE

The T_{CD8} response to Tag in WT mice and in transgenic mice bearing tumors provides two unique immunological environments which are modeled by assuming positive and negative net growth $(c - w_i)$ of T_{CD8}s in WT and transgenic mice respectively. The fact that the T_{CD8} response is strong in WT mice but is undetectable in transgenic mice (Schell et al., 2000; Otahal et al., 2006) lends support to this assumption. The early expression of antigen in Tag-transgenic mice might lead to a lower rate of expansion (*c*) of T_{CD8}s, allowing tumors to grow. Indeed, it is experimentally observed that high amounts of antigen reduce the proliferation of T_{CD8}s during tolerance (Ganss and Hanahan, 1998).

To validate our hypothesis of the positive versus negative net growth of T_{CD8} s in WT versus transgenic mice we experimentally assessed proliferation and apoptosis of T_{CD8} s in both WT mice and Tag-transgenic mice bearing brain tumors (Schell et al., 1999). It is difficult to obtain the absolute value of the rate of activation (*c*) and the rate of apoptosis (*w_i*) through experimentation, which renders it improper to directly compare the experimental values. However, we noticed that if the net growth is positive in WT (*w*WT < *c*WT) and negative in transgenic mice (*w*Tumor > *c*Tumor), it implies that for a specific T_{CD8} clone, the ratio of proliferation rates in WT to transgenic mice is greater than the similar ratio of apoptosis rates [(*c*WT/*c*Tumor) > (*w*WT/*w*Tumor)]. The converse implication is satisfied if the rates of T cell proliferation are comparable in WT and tumor-bearing mice. To test this relationship, we utilized T_{CD8}s from TCR transgenic mouse line TCR-IV in which 90% of the T_{CD8}s were specific for site IV (Tatum et al., 2008). Splenocytes isolated from TCR-IV transgenic mice were adoptively transferred into groups of 3~4 WT or SV11 mice before immunization with Tag-expressing cells. The percentage of proliferating and apoptotic TCR-IV cells recovered from the recipients was assessed through *in vivo* BrdU incorporation assay (Figure 3B) and Annexin V apoptosis assay (Figure 3C) on days 3 and 4 after immunization, respectively. These data were subsequently used to estimate the ratio of proliferation (P ratio $- c_{WT}/c_{Tumor}$) and apoptosis (A ratio - w_{WT}/w_{Tumor}) rates of site IV-specific T_{CD8}s in WT to transgenic mice. As shown in Figure 3D, the value of the proliferation ratio is higher than the apoptosis ratio for both time points, and the difference is statistically significant [P < 0.032] (t = 2.07) at 3 days and P < 0.0001 (t = 4.57) at day 4 after immunization]. Moreover, different trends of change in the frequency of TCR-IV cells in WT and brain tumor-bearing transgenic mice



kinetics under WT and tumor conditions. Data was obtained 3 and 4 days after immunization using Tag-expressing cells. From (A) to (C), each circle represents data obtained from one mouse, either WT (•) or SV11 (o). (A) The percentage of adoptively transferred site IV-specific T_{CD8} s in total splenocytes as assessed by flow cytometry. Although not statistically significant, there was an increase of site IV-specific T_{CD8} s percentage in WT mice, but a decrease of site IV-specific T_{CD8} s percentage in SV11. Site IV-specific T_{CD8} was defined as CD8+, Tetramer IV+ (indicating T cells specific T_{CD8} in the percentage of proliferating site IV-specific T_{CD8} site IV-specific T_{CD8} specific T_{CD8} sp BrdU assay. The proliferation rate remained similar under WT and SV11 condition. **(C)** The percentage of apoptotic site IV-specific T_{CDB} s in total CD8+ cells of WT and SV11 mice as assessed by apoptosis assay. Although not statistically significant, there is an increase of apoptotic site IV-specific T_{CDB} s percentage in both WT and SV11, with SV11 more so than WT. **(D)** The WT to SV11 ratio of percentages of proliferating site IV-specific T_{CDB} s (P ratio: proliferation ratio) and the same ratio of percentages of apoptotic site IV-specific T_{CDB}s (A ratio: apoptosis ratio) for both time points. Each circle indicates one possible ratio between WT data and SV11 data at the same time point, either proliferation ratio (•) or apoptosis ratio (o). Proliferation ratio is higher than the apoptosis ratio at day 3 (**P* < 0.032, *t* = 2.07) and day 4 (***P* < 0.0001, *t* = 4.57).

between days 3 and 4, with a slight increase in TCR-IV T cells in WT and slight decrease in TCR-IV T cells in transgenic mice (**Figure 3A**) suggest that the rate of apoptosis is higher than the rate of proliferation in the presence of tumors. The results suggest that the net growth in T_{CD8} s is negative in transgenic mice, while positive in WT mice, assuming that the proliferation rate of the T_{CD8} clones in WT and transgenic mice is in a comparable range. Next, we discuss the dynamics of site-specific T_{CD8} s in WT and transgenic mice.

RESPONSE OF WT MICE TO IMMUNIZATION WITH TAG-TRANSFORMED CELLS

We used our own experimental data (closed symbols in **Figure 4**) and the data from (Mylin et al., 2000; open symbols in **Figure 4**) to model the behavior of the T_{CD8} response to the four H-2^b-restricted Tag determinants following immunization with Tag-transformed cells in WT mice. Mice were immunized with 5×10^7 SV40 Tag-transformed cells and the site-specific T_{CD8} response was analyzed by staining with site-specific MHC tetramers at the indicated time points. The simulations of the T_{CD8} activity were then fit to the experimental data (**Figure 4**).

Figure 4 shows that $T_{CD8}s$ specific for site IV are highest in numbers followed by $T_{CD8}s$ specific for site I and then $T_{CD8}s$ specific for site II/III. The model can reproduce the observation that the addition of excess site I-specific precursor cells reverses the hierarchy so that the number of $T_{CD8}s$ specific to site I is higher than that of site IV-specific $T_{CD8}s$ (Tatum et al., 2010). This



FIGURE 4 | Simulated (lines) and experimental (symbols) T_{cob}s in response to the immunization of WT mice with Tag-transformed cells. The response of site I-, II/III-, IV-, and V-specific T_{cob}s is shown by the solid, dashed, dash-dot, and dotted lines, respectively. The gray arrows represent the terms in the mathematical model dominating the dynamics. The data from Mylin et al. (2000); empty symbols) and current study (filled symbols) representing site I (squares), II/III (triangles), and IV (diamonds) specific T_{Cob}s is shown. The data from Mylin et al. (2000) is scaled by a multiplicative factor to minimize the variation between the two experiments. The initial conditions were, T_{Cob}s = 0, and Tag-expressing cells (non-proliferating) = 10⁶. The parameter values are $n = 5 \times 0.3/1/4$ proportion for site V/I/IV respectively, b = 0.50/day, $\alpha_i = 1E100$ cells.

result indicates that the dominance hierarchy, at least among the three most dominant determinants, is impacted by the precursor frequency. However, the undetectable numbers of site V-specific T_{CD8} s are not explained by a lower precursor frequency but due to their smallest net growth upon exposure to the antigen. These cells become detectable upon immunization with mutated Tag expressing only site V determinant because of the availability of tumor cells to drive their proliferation. For the fit shown in **Figure 4** at the peak of the response, the hierarchy of the Tag site-specific T_{CD8} response is dependent on the site-specific activation of new T_{CD8} s and the apoptosis rates. The proliferation rate (*c*) is kept the same for all site-specific T_{CD8} s since it was not required to be different to reproduce the observed data in **Figure 4**.

The T_{CD8} dynamics can be characterized by an initial linear conversion of naïve cells into activated T_{CD8} s in response to tumor cells, followed by exponential growth of the T_{CD8} s. As a result, the number of tumor cells rapidly decreases toward 0 (not shown). In simulations, tumor cells are cleared around day 10, which coincides with the experimentally observed time after which minimal effector T_{CD8} are proliferating. When tumor cell numbers become negligible, the contraction phase of T_{CD8} s begin which is dominated by exponential decay (at the rate w_i). In this phase, the relationships between the rates of apoptosis (w_i) of site-specific T_{CD8} s can be estimated.

T_{CD8}s targeting the dominant site IV and subdominant site I make up 80% of the Tag-specific T_{CD8} response. The model predicts that the only way to reproduce the highest and most prolonged site IV-specific T_{CD8} response is to have a lower apoptosis rate for site IV-specific T_{CD8}s compared to site I-specific T_{CD8}s $(w_{\rm IV} < w_{\rm I})$. To test this novel prediction of site-specific apoptosis rates, we immunized groups of three WT mice by intraperitoneal injection of C57BL/6-derived Tag-transformed cells. The percentage of apoptotic and proliferating T_{CD8}s specific for site I and IV was assessed 9 and 14 days after immunization as estimations of the respective rates of apoptosis and proliferation. In addition, the percentage of site I-specific and site IV-specific T_{CD8}s in splenocytes was assessed 7, 9, 14, and 23 days after immunization. Since the model estimates the relationship between the two rates of apoptosis when the activation of the T_{CD8}s is minimal, we tested our prediction after day 14 when no significant proliferation was observed in the experiments (Figure 5A). As shown in Figure 5B, the percentage of apoptosis for site I-specific T_{CD8} was significantly higher than for site IV-specific $T_{CD8}s$ (P < 0.012). A differential cell death rate was also reflected in Figure 5C, which showed the percentage of site-specific T_{CD8}s in splenocytes. While the percentage of site IV-specific T_{CD8}s remained consistent after day 9, there was a drop in the percentage of site I-specific $T_{CD8}s$ between day 9 and day 14. Taken together, these results suggest that site I-specific T_{CD8}s undergo cell death at a higher average rate compared to site IV-specific T_{CD8}s, explaining the prolonged high level accumulation of site IV-specific T cells. We note that the same rates of proliferation for site I- and IV-specific T_{CD8}s are used in the model; a parsimonious assumption which is also supported by Figure 5A. However, day 9 is at the end of the expansion phase and many parameters in addition to the proliferation rates may play a role in explaining the observations (Figures 5A,B).

CD8+ T CELL RESPONSE IN TRANSGENIC MICE

The three Tag-transgenic systems that autonomously develop tumors vary in the lifespan of the mice, metastasis of the tumors, responsiveness to immune-therapies and tolerance of T_{CD8}s. The computer simulations were run to cover the duration of the life span for each transgenic mouse line. The simulated tumor phenotype reproduces the exponential tumor growth and T_{CD8} expansion during the early period of antigen expression, followed by an unresponsiveness of T_{CD8}s. The tolerance onset time is different for site-specific T_{CD8}s in different transgenic mouse lines. This information was used to parameterize the apoptosis rates (Table 1; Figure A3A in Appendix) and all the other parameters were kept the same across different tumor models. Figures 6A,B reproduce the sequential loss (tolerance onset) of site-specific T_{CD8}s in pancreatic tumor (Otahal et al., 2006) and osteosarcoma (Schell et al., 2000) models, respectively. Tissue specific death rates for $T_{CD8}s$ against each site (w_i) reproduce the correct tolerance onset in different transgenic mouse lines. We observed interesting regularities between the rates of apoptosis. For example, the apoptosis rate of site I-specific T_{CD8}s is always greater than that of site IV-specific T_{CD8} s as seen in the WT model. Thus while the specific values of the parameters can be different, the unavoidable similarities pointed out by our dynamic model can improve our understanding of the tumor growth and T_{CD8} response.

Changes in the other parameters including the growth rate of tumor cells (r) and the rate of T_{CD8} mediated killing of tumor cells (b) were not necessary to reproduce any of the observations, though they could affect the modeled tumor size. The unresponsiveness of T_{CD8} stargeting particular determinants was confirmed by the absence of T_{CD8} activation after simulating *in silico* immunization with Tag-expressing cells (modeled by s_i ; **Figure 7**). In the brain tumor model (Schell et al., 1999) T_{CD8}s specific for the three most dominant Tag sites undergo central tolerance; hence we only see the T_{CD8}s specific for the immunorecessive site V which remain responsive throughout the lifespan of these transgenic mice. However, the simulations indicate that the activity of these T_{CD8}s is lower than in WT mice (**Figure 6C**).

Next, we used our model to predict the peak of $T_{\rm CD8}$ accumulation, since tumor treatment is most effective when active $T_{\rm CD8}s$ are high. The tumor as well as WT models predict that site I $T_{\rm CD8}s$ peak



FIGURE 5 | Site I- and site IV-specific T_{cD8} s have different apoptosis kinetics after immunization. (A) Percentage of proliferating cells assessed by BrdU proliferation assay and (B) Annexin V positive cells indicating apoptotic cells among site I (filled) and site IV (empty) specific T_{CD8} s. The site I-specific T_{CD8} s undergoing apoptosis are significantly higher

than site IV-specific $T_{CD8}s$ (*P < 0.012). (C) Percentage of site I-specific $T_{CD8}s$ (\blacklozenge) and site IV-specific $T_{CD8}s$ (\square) among total splenocytes 7, 9, 14, and 23 days after immunization. Comparing to site IV-specific $T_{CD8}s$, there is a drop in the percentage of site I-specific $T_{CD8}s$ between days 9 and 14.

Parameter	Description	Units	Average values (of the non-zero parameters used in Figure 6)	Control characteristics
r	Proliferation rate of tumor cells	1/day	0.09	Tumor growth
n _i	Number of T _{CD8} 's activated against site <i>i</i> from naïve cells	Cells	2.05	Initial growth of T_{CD8} 's specific for site <i>i</i>
b	Killing rate of tumor cells by T _{CD8} 's	1/day	0.5	Tumor decay
С	Proliferation rate of T _{CD8} 's	1/day	0.35	Exponential growth of T _{CD8} 's
Wj	Apoptosis rate of T_{CD8} 's specific to site <i>i</i>	1/day	0.49	Exponential decay of T _{CD8} 's specific for site <i>i</i>
α_i	Number of tumor cells when the differentiation of T_{CD8} 's specific to site <i>i</i> is half of its maximum value	Cells	40.0	Effect of Tumor on linear growth of T _{CD8} 's specific for site <i>i</i>
β	Number of tumor cells when the rate of killing by T _{CD8} 's is half of its maximum	Cells	10.0	Effect of $T_{\mbox{CD8}}\mbox{'s}$ on Tumor decay
σ	Number of tumor cells when $T_{\mbox{CD8}}\/\mbox{'s proliferation}$ is half of its maximum	Cells	10.0	Effect of Tumor on $T_{\mbox{CD8}}\mbox{'s growth}$

Table 1 | Model parameters and description.



different sites. The insets indicate tumor growth.

earlier than site IV T_{CD8} s (Mylin et al., 2000). In osteosarcomas, site I-specific T_{CD8} s reach higher numbers than in pancreatic tumors (**Figure 6B**). The peaks in T_{CD8} accumulation in the osteosarcoma model occur at later time points (at 18 days for T_{CD8I} and 24 days for T_{CD8IV}) as compared to the peaks of site I-specific T_{CD8} s (4th day) and site IV-specific T_{CD8} s (7th day) in the pancreatic model (compare **Figures 6A,B**). The brain tumor model (**Figure 6C**) predicts an earlier peak of site V-specific T_{CD8} s compared to the osteosarcoma model (days 23 and 30, respectively) since T_{CD8} s targeting the dominant sites are absent, resulting in increased availability of antigen. Thus our model can detect the differences in the timing of the peaks in different models.

In conclusion, the tumor models give insight into the tissue specificity, for example revealing that osteosarcomas elicit a stronger response as compared to pancreatic tumors. All tumors inhibit activation of naïve cells and reduce the net growth of $T_{\rm CD8}$ cells but differences in the apoptosis rates of the recruited $T_{\rm CD8}$ s is a critical factor in determining a tissue-specific response.



FIGURE 7 | The pancreatic tumor shown in Figure 6 is here modified (b = 3.5, $\beta = 100$) and subjected to *in silico* site IV immunizations of equal strength on (A) day 35 and (B) day 180. Insets (A,B) show tumor cells on a log scale. Site I-specific T_{CD8} s is shown with a dashed line and site IV-specific T_{CD8} s with a solid line (T_{IMII} and T_V have negligible values). The early immunization results in a steady state of tumor cells and site IV-specific T_{CD8} s, whereas the later immunization fails to significantly influence tumor growth.

TUMOR CONTROL

Tumors can be controlled by various immune therapies including immunization with tumor antigen and the adoptive transfer of immune cells (Hersey, 2010; Moschella et al., 2010; van den Broek et al., 2010). To gain insight into the mechanisms of tumor control we simulated a known case of control of pancreatic tumors upon immunization (Otahal et al., 2006). In this study early immunization on day 35 can prevent pancreatic tumor appearance whereas immunization after day 180 cannot prevent tumor formation. Our simulations reproduce this behavior. Simulated immunization leads to a sharp increase in site IV-specific T_{CD8}s above the endogenous levels, followed by a decrease that correlates with a drop in tumor cells. Experimentally it is expected that the T_{CD8} response upon immunization surpasses the response generated against the endogenous tumor. Thus the model could simulate the effect of early and late immunization in case of pancreatic tumors.

However, in transgenic mice Tag-expressing cells persist in lower numbers in case of early immunization so that the pancreatic functions are not disrupted. To reproduce this observation the rate of $T_{\rm CD8}$ proliferation, the maximal rate of $T_{\rm CD8}$ mediated

killing of tumor cells, and the threshold number of tumor cells that inhibit killing have to be increased. After increasing these parameters the dose of immunization could be decreased and the control of tumors with early immunization (**Figure 7A**) but not late immunization (**Figure 7B**) was reproduced in the pancreatic tumors (**Figure 7**, inset). Thus our model suggests that exposure to external antigen in transgenic mice facilitates the detection of tumor cells by T_{CD8}s and the immunogenicity of Tag.

DISCUSSION

The current work sheds light upon mechanisms that determine T_{CD8} tolerance onset and the characteristics leading to the sitespecific T_{CD8}s response. Both the dynamic model and the experimental data show that the apoptosis rates of T_{CD8} clones are context dependent and that the response in WT C57BL/6 mice is quantitatively stronger than the response in Tag-transgenic mice. This weaker response in Tag-transgenic mice aids the establishment of tolerance in the presence of progressing tumors. We hypothesize that the weaker response is driven by the immediate encounter of the peripheral T cells to Tag expressed on the tumor leading to undetectable T_{CD8} numbers in the transgenic mice. Figure 3 supports this hypothesis by showing a higher apoptotic population in tumor-bearing mice. In fact, in SV11 mice transferred cells encounter tumor antigen earlier than Tag from the cells used for immunization, suggesting that an early encounter with the endogenous tumor antigen also limits response to the exogenous antigen (Ryan and Schell, 2006). In the case of natural tumors, it is possible that the net growth of T_{CD8}s varies over the course of tumor progression. The accumulation of responsive T_{CD8}s can be enhanced by using anti-CD40 or anti-CTLA-4 antibodies (Otahal et al., 2007; Ryan et al., 2008). The tissue-specific differences in the peaks of the T_{CD8} response will affect the time at which immune therapy will be most effective. Differential expression of negative regulators of the receptors such as PD-L1 and Tim3 ligand within tumors of distinct tissues might lead to tissue-specific apoptosis.

Though T_{CD8} tolerance is often observed, particularly in the setting of cancer or transgene expression, the mechanisms leading to tolerance are not clear. Factors that have received considerable attention are the density of peptide/MHC-I complexes, the affinity of TCR for peptide/MHC complexes and the avidity of the interaction between T cells and antigen-presenting cells (Abbas et al., 2004). These factors affect the activation of T_{CD8}s and their effects on the T_{CD8} response are modeled indirectly by assuming high-dose inhibition, antigen-induced cell death (Kabelitz et al., 1993), and immune suppression. While we also include saturation of T_{CD8}s in response to large tumors (Graw and Regoes, 2009), we compare the rate of activation and apoptosis in distinct mice in which tolerance is either observed or not. Although experimentally it is difficult to measure the densities of peptide-MHCI complexes and affinities of TCR, our approach allows us to establish relationships between different parameters and test them experimentally. Moreover, our model suggests that the differentiation of naïve T cells is also affected during tolerance. Various evidence such as the disruption of MHCI-peptide and TCR complex (Nagaraj et al., 2007), T_{CD8} exhaustion (Moskophidis et al., 1993) and tumor-induced T_{CD8} suppressive microenvironment (Lee et al., 1999; Khong and Restifo, 2002) support the inhibition of the differentiation from naïve T cells during tolerance. Studies of the T_{CD8} response to the Tag determinants suggest that tolerance is related to immunodominance since T_{CD8} specific for the immunorecessive determinant (site V) are the least sensitive to tolerance even in the highly tolerogenic brain tumor model (Schell et al., 2000). In this context, it is interesting that subdominant site I-specific T_{CD8}s undergo tolerance earlier than immunodominant site IV-specific T_{CD8}s, suggesting that higher levels of site I/MHC versus site IV/MHC complexes may be achieved in vivo during tumor progression. We assume that the dependence of the T cell response on the number of tumor cells is described by Michaelis-Menten kinetics which is a commonly used functional form to model saturating response at high doses in biological systems. The support for such behavior comes from observations in chronic infections and cancers which limit the activation of the immune responses even when the antigen is not cleared (Kabelitz et al., 1993; Wigginton and Kirschner, 2001). We note that the Michaelis-Menten function is a special case of a Hill function which may also be a good choice but it has an additional unknown parameter as compared to the Michaelis-Menten function.

Simulations in WT mice suggest that the differential activities of site-specific T_{CD8}s are driven by the site-specific rates of apoptosis. The rate of apoptosis was estimated in the contraction phase when Tag-expressing cells are cleared. At earlier time points the percentages observed in the experiments (Figures 3C and 6B) are the outcome of the dynamics modeled by the rate of activation (n), proliferation (c), and apoptosis (w_i) . In the absence of experimental estimates the rate constants used in our model represent an average rate of apoptosis over time. Hence we validate modelpredicted inequalities rather than attempting to estimate the exact values of apoptosis rates. Though free decay is a commonly made assumption in dynamic models, antigen concentrations and the duration of antigen exposure can affect the apoptosis rate of the T_{CD8} cells which can be included in a future extension of the current model (Porter and Harty, 2006). On the contrary, the accurate prediction of the rate of proliferation (c) was not possible (Figure 4) due to the sparse data (Trinchieri et al., 1976) and various parameters affecting the expansion phase including T_{CD8} apoptosis (w_i ; Figure 5B), differentiation from naïve T cells (n_i) , and the proliferation of $T_{CD8}s(c)$. The use of similar proliferation rates for T_{CD8}s specific to site I and IV is supported by the experimental data (Figure 5A). We maintain the same rate of proliferation for all site-specific T_{CD8}s, a simplification which we believe is valid for the dominant sites. The rules may be different for site V since the addition of more site V-specific precursors does not overcome the weak response to site V (Otahal et al., 2005). However, estimating the true proliferation rate of site V-specific T_{CD8}s is challenging since these cells remain below the threshold of detection following immunization of WT mice with Tag. Overall the data support a mechanism in which differences in the rate of apoptosis explain the prolonged high level accumulation of site IV-specific T_{CD8}s cells relative to T_{CD8}s responding to the subdominant determinants.

The current model is an outcome of a step-wise process to reproduce the T_{CD8} response in WT and Tag-transgenic mice.

As a first step we modeled all the immune processes that are hypothesized to be important in T_{CD8} activation. Next, we reduced the model based on what is required to reproduce the known experimental observations, for example separately modeling pMHC complexes on the antigen-presenting cells did not lead to an improvement of the model but increased the number of unknown parameters (Handel and Antia, 2008). We do not explicitly include naïve T_{CD8}s in the model, assuming that they are not a rate limiting factor in the tumor-induced T cell interactions. However, in the biologically accepted range of parameters (Figure A3 in Appendix) the effective value of the rate of differentiation of precursor cells is never unlimited in our model. Many mathematical models have assumed a constant number of precursor cells and in those models estimates of the effective rate of thymic production vary within 25% of the $n_i c$ values used in our model. The mathematical formulations modeling T_{CD8} response to tumors generally incorporate higher values of the source for T_{CD8}s compared to the models of T_{CD8} response to viruses. This could be because the immune response is measured following immunization which usually inflates the response. We also would like to note that the value of the rate of proliferation is also in the range of estimations by other studies (De Boer et al., 2003; Bocharov et al., 2004).

In the current model we did not explore the possibility of introducing competition between T_{CD8} clones because recent results indicate that in WT mice competition between the endogenous T_{CD8}s responding to sites I and IV does not play a significant role in limiting the magnitude of the T cell response (Tatum et al., 2010). We did previously observe that the presence of the dominant Tag determinants can limit the response to site V (Mylin et al., 2000). The absence of a detectable endogenous site Vspecific T_{CD8} response upon immunization with Tag-expressing cells makes it difficult to make assumptions about the interactions between physiological levels of T_{CD8}s specific for dominant and recessive epitopes. Though we cannot rule out the possibility of competitive interactions, non-competitive interactions mediated by weak engagement of TCR with site V-MHCI complexes can also drive the immunorecessive response as modeled in the current study. In conclusion, the mathematical model presented here is one of the few attempts to characterize in vivo T_{CD8} responses to known autochthonous tumors and it systematically analyzes the

REFERENCES

- Abbas, A. K., Lohr, J., Knoechel, B., and Nagabhushanam, V. (2004). T cell tolerance and autoimmunity. *Autoimmun. Rev.* 3, 471–475.
- Ahuja, D., Saenz-Robles, M. T., and Pipas, J. M. (2005). SV40 large T antigen targets multiple cellular pathways to elicit cellular transformation. *Oncogene* 24, 7729–7745.
- Antia, R., Ganusov, V. V., and Ahmed, R. (2005). The role of models in understanding CD8+ T-cell memory. *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* 5, 101–111.
- Behboudi, S., Boswell, S., and Williams R. (2010). Cell-mediated immune responses to alpha-fetoprotein and other antigens in hepatocellular carcinoma. *Liver Int.* 30, 521–526.
- Bocharov, G., Ludewig, B., Bertoletti, A., Klenerman, P., Junt, T., Krebs, P., Luzyanina, T., Fraser, C., and Anderson, R. M. (2004). Underwhelming the immune response: effect of slow virus growth on CD8+-Tlymphocyte responses. J. Virol. 78, 2247–2254.
- Brinster, R. L., Chen, H. Y., Messing, A., van Dyke, T., Levine, A. J., and Palmiter, R. D. (1984).

expansion and contraction phases during the $T_{\rm CD8}$ response to a known tumor antigen.

In the future, this model could be expanded by including competitive interactions between site-specific clones for different antigens and by separately modeling the reactivation of memory T cells in response to the antigen (Camus and Galon, 2010). Modeling of naïve T cells as a separate entity will also allow us to study the effects of adoptive transfers, which are currently under clinical investigation for several cancer types. One could also incorporate immune cells such as T regulatory cells which are implicated in inducing tolerance and model the recovery of responsive T_{CD8} cells (Sharabi and Ghera, 2010). Moreover, the case of uncontrolled T cell and Tag-expressing cell growth is similar to autoimmune response and though it is not a focus of the current study, the model can be used to study the relationship between tumor and autoimmunity since tolerance (Schuetz et al., 2010) and dysregulation of immune responses (Reeves et al., 2009) are implicated in both diseases. While opportunities exist to build on this basic model, relevant in vivo data are needed to inform and parameterize the expansion. Moreover, standardization of experimental techniques will be useful since the observations are not only affected by personal and lab-specific factors but also by the mice strains used. We show here that our model not only provides novel predictions that can be experimentally validated but also gives important insights based on sparse data. Models such as ours will be increasingly developed and used to provide novel predictions and biological understanding of the complex interaction between the immune system and cancer.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This work was partially funded by research grant R01-CA-025000 from the National Cancer Institute/National Institutes of Health (to Todd D. Schell). We would like to thank Alan M. Watson and Dr. Angela M. Tatum for their advice, Aijun Liao for her assistance with experiments, and Nate Sheaffer and Dr. David Stanford for help with acquisition and analysis of flow cytometry data. Juilee Thakar is thankful to the Cancer Research Institute for a postdoctoral fellowship.

Ethics statement: All animal studies were performed under active protocols approved by the Pennsylvania State University Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee.

Transgenic mice harboring SV40 Tantigen genes develop characteristic brain tumors. *Cell* 37, 367.

- Butel, J. S., and Lednicky J. A. (1999). Cell and molecular biology of simian virus 40: implications for human infections and disease. *J. Natl. Cancer Inst.* 91, 119–134.
- Camus, M., and Galon J. (2010). Memory T-cell responses and survival in human cancer: remember to stay alive. Adv. Exp. Med. Biol. 684, 166–177.
- Castiglione, F., and Piccoli B. (2007). Cancer immunotherapy, mathematical modeling and optimal control. J.

Theor. Biol. 247, 723-732.

- Colella, T. A., Bullock, T. N., Russell, L. B., Mullins, D. W., Overwijk, W. W., Pierce, R. A., Restifo, N. P., and Engelhard, V. H. (2000). Self-tolerance to the murine homologue of a tyrosinase-derived melanoma antigen: implications for tumor immunotherapy. J. Exp. Med. 191, 1221–1232.
- Cordaro, T. A., de Visser, K. E., Tirion, F. H., Schumacher, T. N., and Kruisbeek, A. M. (2002). Can the lowavidity self-specific T cell repertoire be exploited for tumor rejection? *J. Immunol.* 168, 651–660.

- Day, J., Rubin, J., Vodovotz, Y., Chow, C. C., Reynolds, A., and Clermont, G. (2006). A reduced mathematical model of the acute inflammatory response. II. Capturing scenarios of repeated endotoxin administration. J. Theor. Biol. 242, 237–256.
- De Boer, R. J., Homann, D., and Perelson, A. S. (2003). Different dynamics of CD4+ and CD8+ T cell responses during and after acute lymphocytic choriomeningitis virus infection. *J. Immunol.* 171, 3928–3935.
- de Pillis, L. G., Radunskaya, A. E., and Wiseman, C. L. (2005). A validated mathematical model of cell-mediated immune response to tumor growth. *Cancer Res.* 65, 7950–7958.
- Dunn, G. P., Bruce, A. T., Ikeda, H., Old, L. J., and Schreiber, R. D. (2002). Cancer immunoediting: from immunosurveillance to tumor escape. *Nat. Immunol.* 3, 991–998.
- Faas, S. J., Pan, S., Pinkert, C. A., Brinster, R. L., and Knowles, B. B. (1987). Simian virus 40 (SV40)-transgenic mice that develop tumors are specifically tolerant to SV40 T antigen. *J. Exp. Med.* 165, 417–427.
- Fu, T. M., Mylin, L. M., Schell, T. D., Bacik, I., Russ, G., Yewdell, J. W., Bennink, J. R., and Tevethia, S. S. (1998). An endoplasmic reticulum-targeting signal sequence enhances the immunogenicity of an immunorecessive simian virus 40 large T antigen cytotoxic T-lymphocyte epitope. J. Virol. 72, 1469–1481.
- Fujimura, T., Mahnke, K., and Enk, A. H. (2010). Myeloid derived suppressor cells and their role in tolerance induction in cancer. J. Dermatol. Sci. 59, 1–6.
- Gajewski, T. F., Meng, Y., Blank, C., Brown, I., Kacha, A., Kline, J., and Harlin, H. (2006). Immune resistance orchestrated by the tumor microenvironment. *Immunol. Rev.* 213, 131–145.
- Ganss, R., and Hanahan, D. (1998). Tumor microenvironment can restrict the effectiveness of activated antitumor lymphocytes. *Cancer Res.* 58, 4673–4681.
- Graw, F., and Regoes, R. R. (2009). Investigating CTL mediated killing with a 3D cellular automaton. *PLoS Comput. Biol.* 5, e1000466. doi: 10.1371/journal.pcbi.1000466
- Handel, A., and Antia, R. (2008). A simple mathematical model helps to explain the immunodominance of CD8 T cells in influenza A virus infections. J. Virol. 82, 7768–7772.

- Hersey, P. (2010). Immunotherapy of melanoma. Asia Pac. J. Clin. Oncol. 6(Suppl. 1), S2–S8.
- Kabelitz, D., Pohl, T., and Pechhold, K. (1993). Activation-induced cell death (apoptosis) of mature peripheral T lymphocytes. *Immunol. Today* 14, 338–339.
- Khong, H. T., and Restifo, N. P. (2002). Natural selection of tumor variants in the generation of "tumor escape" phenotypes. *Nat. Immunol.* 3, 999–1005.
- Kirschner, D., and Panetta, J. C. (1998). Modeling immunotherapy of the tumor–immune interaction. *J. Math. Biol.* 37, 235–252.
- Kirschner, D., and Tsygvintsev, A. (2009). On the global dynamics of a model for tumor immunotherapy. *Math. Biosci. Eng.* 6, 573–583.
- Lee, P. P., Yee, C., Savage, P. A., Fong, L., Brockstedt, D., Weber, J. S., Johnson, D., Swetter, S., Thompson, J., Greenberg, P. D., Roederer, M., and Davis, M. M. (1999). Characterization of circulating T cells specific for tumor-associated antigens in melanoma patients. *Nat. Med.* 5, 677–685.
- Mallet, D. G., and De Pillis, L. G. (2006). A cellular automata model of tumor-immune system interactions. J. Theor. Biol. 239, 334–350.
- Morgan, D. J., Kreuwel, H. T., Fleck, S., Levitsky, H. I., Pardoll, D. M., and Sherman, L. A. (1998). Activation of low avidity CTL specific for a self epitope results in tumor rejection but not autoimmunity. *J. Immunol.* 160, 643–651.
- Moschella, F., Proietti, E., Capone, I., and Belardelli, F. (2010). Combination strategies for enhancing the efficacy of immunotherapy in cancer patients. *Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci.* 1194, 169–178.
- Moskophidis, D., Lechner, F., Pircher, H., and Zinkernagel, R. M. (1993). Virus persistence in acutely infected immunocompetent mice by exhaustion of antiviral cytotoxic effector T cells. *Nature* 362, 758–761.
- Mylin, L. M., Schell, T. D., Roberts, D., Epler, M., Boesteanu, A., Collins, E. J., Frelinger, J. A., Joyce, S., and Tevethia, S. S. (2000). Quantitation of CD8(+) T-lymphocyte responses to multiple epitopes from simian virus 40 (SV40) large T antigen in C57BL/6 mice immunized with SV40, SV40 T-antigen-transformed cells, or vaccinia virus recombinants expressing full-length T antigen or epitope minigenes. J. Virol. 74, 6922–6934.
- Nagaraj, S., Gupta, K., Pisarev, V., Kinarsky, L., Sherman, S., Kang, L., Herber, D. L., Schneck, J., and Gabrilovich, D. I. (2007). Altered

recognition of antigen is a mechanism of CD8+ T cell tolerance in cancer. *Nat. Med.* 13, 828–835.

- Nugent, C. T., Morgan, D. J., Biggs, J. A., Ko, A., Pilip, I. M., Pamer, E. G., and Sherman, L. A. (2000). Characterization of CD8+ T lymphocytes that persist after peripheral tolerance to a self antigen expressed in the pancreas. J. Immunol. 164, 191–200.
- Otahal, P., Hutchinson, S. C., Mylin, L. M., Tevethia, M. J., Tevethia, S. S., and Schell, T. D. (2005). Inefficient cross-presentation limits the CD8+ T cell response to a subdominant tumor antigen epitope. *J. Immunol.* 175, 700–712.
- Otahal, P., Knowles, B. B., Tevethia, S. S., and Schell, T. D. (2007). Anti-CD40 conditioning enhances the T(CD8) response to a highly tolerogenic epitope and subsequent immunotherapy of simian virus 40 T antigen-induced pancreatic tumors. *J. Immunol.* 179, 6686–6695.
- Otahal, P., Schell, T. D., Hutchinson, S. C., Knowles, B. B., and Tevethia, S. S. (2006). Early immunization induces persistent tumor-infiltrating CD8+ T cells against an immunodominant epitope and promotes lifelong control of pancreatic tumor progression in SV40 tumor antigen transgenic mice. J. Immunol. 177, 3089–3099.
- Patel, S., and Chiplunkar S. (2009). Host immune responses to cervical cancer. Curr. Opin. Obstet. Gynecol. 21, 54–59.
- Porter, B. B., and Harty J. T. (2006). The onset of CD8+-T-cell contraction is influenced by the peak of *Listeria monocytogenes* infection and antigen display. *Infect. Immun.* 74, 1528–1536.
- Pretell, J., Greenfield, R. S., and Tevethia, S. S. (1979). Biology of simian virus 40 (SV40) transplantation antigen (TrAg). V. In vitro demonstration of SV40 TrAg in SV40 infected nonpermissive mouse cells by the lymphocyte mediated cytotoxicity assay. *Virology* 97, 32–41.
- Qin, Z., and Blankenstein T. (2000). CD4+ T cell-mediated tumor rejection involves inhibition of angiogenesis that is dependent on IFN gamma receptor expression by nonhematopoietic cells. *Immunity* 12, 677–686.
- Reeves, W. H., Lee, P. Y., Weinstein, J. S., Satoh, M., and Lu, L. (2009). Induction of autoimmunity by pristane and other naturally occurring hydrocarbons. *Trends Immunol.* 30, 455–464.
- Ryan, C. M., and Schell T. D. (2006). Accumulation of CD8+ T cells in advanced-stage tumors and delay of disease progression following secondary immunization

against an immunorecessive epitope. *J. Immunol.* 177, 255–267.

- Ryan, C. M., Staveley-O'Carroll, K., and Schell, T. D. (2008). Combined anti-CD40 conditioning and well-timed immunization prolongs CD8+ T cell accumulation and control of established brain tumors. *J. Immunother.* 31, 906–920.
- Schell, T. D., Knowles, B. B., and Tevethia, S. S. (2000). Sequential loss of cytotoxic T lymphocyte responses to simian virus 40 large T antigen epitopes in T antigen transgenic mice developing osteosarcomas. *Cancer Res.* 60, 3002–3012.
- Schell, T. D., Mylin, L. M., Georgoff, I., Teresky, A. K., Levine, A. J., and Tevethia, S. S. (1999). Cytotoxic T-lymphocyte epitope immunodominance in the control of choroid plexus tumors in simian virus 40 large T antigen transgenic mice. J. Virol. 73, 5981–5993.
- Schreiber, R. D., Old, L. J., Hayday, A. C., and Smyth, M. J. (2004). A cancer immunosurveillance controversy. *Nat. Immunol.* 5, 4–5.
- Schuetz, C., Niehues, T., Friedrich, W., and Schwarz, K. (2010). Autoimmunity, autoinflammation and lymphoma in combined immunodeficiency (CID). Autoimmun. Rev. 9, 477–482.
- Sharabi, A., and Ghera N. H. (2010). Breaking tolerance in a mouse model of multiple myeloma by chemoimmunotherapy. *Adv. Cancer Res.* 107, 1–37.
- Tanaka, Y., Anderson, R. W., Maloy, W. L., and Tevethia, S. S. (1989). Localization of an immunorecessive epitope on SV40 T antigen by H-2Dbrestricted cytotoxic T-lymphocyte clones and a synthetic peptide. *Virol*ogy 171, 205–213.
- Tatum, A. M., Mylin, L. M., Bender, S. J., Fischer, M. A., Vigliotti, B. A., Tevethia, M. J., Tevethia, S. S., and Schell, T. D. (2008). CD8+ T cells targeting a single immunodominant epitope are sufficient for elimination of established SV40 T antigeninduced brain tumors. *J. Immunol.* 181, 4406–4417.
- Tatum, A. M., Watson, A. M., and Schell, T. D. (2010). Direct presentation regulates the magnitude of the CD8+ T cell response to cell-associated antigen through prolonged T cell proliferation. *J. Immunol.* 185, 2763–2772.
- Tevethia, S. S., Greenfield, R. S., Flyer, D. C., and Tevethia, M. J. (1980). SV40 transplantation antigen: relationship to SV40-specific proteins. *Cold Spring Harb. Symp. Quant. Biol.* 44(Pt. 1), 235–242.

- Tevethia, S. S., and Schell T. D. (2001). "The immune response to SV40, JCV and BKV," in *Human Polyomaviruses: Molecular and Clinical Perspectives*, eds K. Khalili and G. L. Stoner (New York: Wiley), 585–610.
- Theobald, M., Biggs, J., Hernández, J., Lustgarten, J., Labadie, C., and Sherman, L. A. (1997). Tolerance to p53 by A2.1-restricted cytotoxic T lymphocytes. *J. Exp. Med.* 185, 833–841.
- Trinchieri, G., Aden, D. P., and Knowles, B. B. (1976). Cell-mediated cytotoxicity to SV40-specific tumourassociated antigens. *Nature* 261, 312–314.
- van den Broek, M., von Boehmer, L., and Knuth, A. (2010). Developments in cancer immunotherapy. *Dig. Dis.* 28, 51–56.

- Wigginton, J. E., and Kirschner D. (2001). A model to predict cell-mediated immune regulatory mechanisms during human infection with *Mycobacterium tuberculosis. J. Immunol.* 166, 1951–1967.
- Xu, Q., Liu, G., Yuan, X., Xu, M., Wang, H., Ji, J., Konda, B., Black, K. L., Yu, J. S. (2009). Antigen-specific T-cell response from dendritic cell vaccination using cancer stem-like cellassociated antigens. *Stem Cells* 27, 1734–1740.
- Ye, X., McCarrick, J., Jewett, L., and Knowles, B. B. (1994). Timely immunization subverts the development of peripheral nonresponsiveness and suppresses tumor development in simian virus 40 tumor antigen-transgenic mice.

Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 91, 3916–3920.

Zheng, X., Gao, J. X., Zhang, H., Geiger, T. L., Liu, Y., and Zheng, P. (2002). Clonal deletion of simian virus 40 large T antigen-specific T cells in the transgenic adenocarcinoma of mouse prostate mice: an important role for clonal deletion in shaping the repertoire of T cells specific for antigens overexpressed in solid tumors. J. Immunol. 169, 4761–4769.

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 23 March 2011; accepted: 18 June 2011; published online: 11 July 2011. Citation: Campbell C, Zhang R, Haley JS, Liu X, Loughran T, Schell TD, Albert R and Thakar J (2011) Why do CD8+ T cells become indifferent to tumors: a dynamic modeling approach. Front. Physio. 2:32. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2011.00032

This article was submitted to Frontiers in Systems Physiology, a specialty of Frontiers in Physiology.

Copyright © 2011 Campbell, Zhang, Haley, Liu, Loughran, Schell, Albert and Thakar. This is an open-access article subject to a non-exclusive license between the authors and Frontiers Media SA, which permits use, distribution and reproduction in other forums, provided the original authors and source are credited and other Frontiers conditions are complied with.

APPENDIX

THE EFFECT OF VARIATION OF THE PARAMETERS ON THE RATE OF KILLING OF TUMOR CELLS BY $T_{\mbox{CD8}}\mbox{s}$

Nullcline Analysis

In this section we elaborate upon the biologically relevant dynamical regimes exhibited by the model. While we show the evolution of the number of tumor cells and T_{CD8} cells as a function of time in **Figure A2**, we here show the two variables plotted against one another. This method allows for straightforward identification of the system dynamics for any possible number of T_{CD8} and tumor cells.

The directional field, which is represented by gray arrows in the lower panels of Figure A2, indicates the evolution of tumor cells and T_{CD8}s with time. For instance, when the number of tumor cells and T_{CD8}s are in an area of phase space where the directional field is increasing in both dimensions, the number of Tag-expressing cells and T_{CD8}s cells will both increase for a small advancement in time, and their next position in phase space will decide the change in both variables for the next advancement in time. The trajectory is shown by the solid black line. Broken black lines show the boundary between areas in phase space that are increasing or decreasing with respect to T_{CD8}s (dash-dotted line) or tumor cells (dashed line). The intersection of nullclines corresponds to steady states of the system. Zero tumor cells and T_{CD8}s is always a steady state; for the parameters investigated here, the nullclines typically admit at most one additional steady state (see main text for the mathematical form of the nullclines).

The clearance scenario (**Figure A2A**) shows the system's starting point in a location where the directional field is increasing in both dimensions. The trajectory crosses the tumor cell nullcline, whereupon the number of tumor cells begins decreasing. Once it drops below the T_{CD8} nullcline, the number of T_{CD8} s also begins decreasing; the system eventually reaches a steady state



located very close to 0 tumor cells and T_{CD8} s. The different parameters used in **Figures 2B–E** alter the properties of the directional field and nullclines, and so influence the evolution of the system despite the fact that they start in the same location in phase space.

Parameter values and their sensitivity

There are a maximum of 18 parameters in the model. For simplicity the parameters are assumed to have the same value in different tissues in the absence of tissue-specific information to constrain the values. However, site-specific apoptosis rates were implemented to reproduce the different onset times of tolerance of site-specific T_{CD8}s. To study the effect of parameters we systematically varied the parameter values from 50 to 200% of their initial values [i.e., $p_i = kp_0$, $k \in (0.5,2)$]. We calculated the percent deviation due to a given parameter modification for variable *V* at time τ as

$$d_{\nu(t=\tau)} = \left| \frac{V(p = p_0, t = \tau) - V(p = p_i, t = \tau)}{V(p = p_0, t = \tau)} \right|$$

Averaging over all time points gives an average percent deviation (APD) for variable V and deviation k for parameter p.

In the model, the peak of the T_{CD8} accumulation corresponds to the system crossing the T_{CD8} nullcline in phase space (see main text). The main parameters that drive the response of the T_{CD8} s are *c* and w_i . We modify these parameters and quantify the difference of the ensuing dynamics from the original via an APD. There are a maximum of 18 parameters in the model and the parameters are assumed to have the same value in different tissues for simplicity in the absence of tissue-specific information to constrain the values. However, site-specific activation of naïve cells and apoptosis rates were implemented to reproduce the onset times of tolerance. To study the effect of parameters we systematically varied the parameter values from 50 to 200% of their initial values (i.e., $p_i = kp_0$, $k \in (0.5,2)$). We calculated the percent deviation due to a given parameter modification for variable V at time τ as

$$d_{\nu(t=\tau)} = \left| \frac{V(p=p_0, t=\tau) - V(p=p_i, t=\tau)}{V(p=p_0, t=\tau)} \right|$$

Averaging over all time points gives an APD for variable V and deviation k for parameter p.

This measure identifies at a glance the sensitivity of the system to variations in particular parameters. We show as an illustrative example the APDs for the pancreatic, osteosarcoma, and WT cases (**Figures A3B–D**). Reducing w_{IV} in a tumor case serves to bolster the immune response; T_{IV} effectively chases after IC more vigorously before giving up, until eventually it is able to clear the tumor entirely. In the pancreatic case (**Figure A3B**), w is not decreased enough to show the regime clearance. In the osteosarcoma case, the full transition is seen. In the case of brain tumors, T_{IV} plays a minimal role; varying w_{IV} has comparatively little effect on the system dynamics.





FIGURE A3 | (A) The values of the parameters that were varied in different cases are shown on the *x*-axis for the wild-type (black squares), pancreatic tumor (black diamonds), osteosarcoma (white squares), and brain tumor (white diamonds) models. n_i fixes the value of $n_{iv}(=4n_i)$ and n_v (=0.3 n_i), and

are not shown. **(B–D)** The effect of varying the $w_{\mathbb{N}}$ parameters by a multiplicative factor (*x*-axes) on the variables is shown as an average percent deviation (APD) in the pancreatic, osteosarcoma, and wild-type cases (*y*-axes). Very small APDs (<10⁻⁹) are not shown.



The challenges facing systemic approaches in biology: an interview with Kunihiko Kaneko

Kunihiko Kaneko*

Research Center for Complex Systems Biology, University of Tokyo, Tokyo, Japan

Edited by:

Kumar Selvarajoo, Keio University, Japan

Reviewed by:

Kumar Selvarajoo, Keio University, Japan

Masa Tsuchiya, Keio University, Japan

*Correspondence:

Kunihiko Kaneko, Research Center for Complex Systems Biology, University of Tokyo, Meguro, Komaba, Tokyo 153-8902, Japan. e-mail: kaneko@complex.c.u-tokyo. ac.jp

Q1: PROFESSOR KANEKO, CAN YOU INTRODUCE YOURSELF AND YOUR RESEARCH?

I have been a physicist, and although I am more and more involved in biology now, I think my approach is quite a physicist-type. I started my graduate studies in the field of non-equilibrium phenomena in terms of stochastic process, and then worked on chaos, a deterministic dynamics that produce irregular, "unpredictable" behavior (Kaneko, 1986). Then, my study shifted to chaos in space and time, having many degrees of freedom. I introduced the "coupled map model," which proved to be a powerful tool that allows one to study the properties of dynamical systems with many degrees of freedom. Key concepts that derived from it such as collective dynamics and chaotic itinerancy have had impacts on a variety of fields, ranging from turbulence in fluid dynamics to neural activities in the brain. A book "Complex Systems: Chaos and Beyond" (Kaneko and Tsuda, 2000) that I wrote together with Ichiro Tsuda, to a certain extent I believe, mediated the "Japanese own taste for complex systems" (as reviewed in Nature; Shlesinger, 2001) to scientists abroad.

Based on these studies and concepts, I proposed "Complex Systems Biology" at around 1994, to unveil universal properties in a life system. It is not easy to judge if some features in the present organism are chance or necessity, as they are shaped as a result of one-time evolution in this Earth. It is not so sure if the features appeared again when the tape of life were replayed. To unveil universal, essential features in life, it is then ideal to construct some basic process of life (such as reproduction, adaptation, differentiation, and so forth) and examine generic features therein. This is a constructive approach Tetsuya Yomo at Osaka University and I proposed in mid 1990s. The earlier works including collaborated studies with experimental biologists Yomo and Makoto Asashima at University of Tokyo are described in the book "Life: An Introduction to Complex Systems" (Kaneko, 2006). During these years I have served as a director of Center-of-Excellence Project "Search

Interviewed by Kumar Selvarajoo and MasaTsuchiya at Institute for Advanced Biosciences, Keio University, Japan, I discuss my approach to biology, what I call complex systems biology. The approach is constructive in nature, and is based on dynamical systems theory and statistical physics. It is intended to understand universal characteristics of life systems; generic adaptation under noise, differentiation from stem cells in interacting cells, robustness and plasticity in evolution, and so forth. Current status and future directions in systems biology in Japan are also discussed.

Keywords: plasticity, adaptation, robustness, stem cell, noise

for the Logic of Life as a Complex System" (1999–2004) and the ERATO project "Kaneko Complex Systems Biology" (2004–2010), and am a head of Center for Complex Systems Biology at University of Tokyo.

Q2: WHEN AND HOW DID YOU BECOME INTERESTED IN BIOLOGICAL RESEARCH?

From the beginning of graduate studies at 1979 I was interested in "what life is." My intention was to understand its universal characteristics, and what distinguishes life from non-living matter. So I hoped to understand what life is, theoretically, in terms of physics. At that time, Prigogine's "dissipative structure" was popular among statistical physicists, in which the ultimate goal would be to understand life as a spatiotemporal pattern possible in far-from-equilibrium state. However, there was a large gap between such studies in physic-chemical systems and life systems. So I could not start biological research seriously until 1992, when I first met Tetsuya Yomo at a meeting organized by Professor Yuzuru Fushimi. I was then working on "globally coupled maps," in which simple identical dynamic elements interact with every other in the same way. I found that even though these elements are identical, their behaviors start to differ from each other with time and then form a few groups within which the behaviors are identical but the behaviors of elements belonging to different groups are distinct (Kaneko, 1990). As this "differentiation" occurs across elements sharing the identical "rule," I had thought that this might be similar with the differentiation of cells that share the identical gene. This similarity, however, had remained to be at "metaphorical" level. At that time Tetsuya discovered that bacteria sharing the same gene differentiated into active and inactive types, even in a well mixture culture (Ko et al., 1994), and was seeking mechanistic interpretation for it. I explained to him how my simple elements of coupled maps differentiated, with a remark on "why not bacteria that have more complex dynamics within?". So, we started collaboration. This study on prototypical cell differentiation was also theoretically interesting, as the number of elements ("cells") change through division and death, which aspect had not been studied in physics before. Since then, we have continued collaboration to unveil basic logic in cell reproduction, heredity, adaptation, development, and evolution.

Q3: CAN YOU SHARE INITIAL EXPERIENCES WORKING WITH BIOLOGISTS?

I think I was guite lucky with this initial experience. Tetsuva Yomo has always been interested in general (universal) aspects, and does not like such explanation that life system is special and finely designed through evolution. We always try to understand a characteristic property of life system as a general consequence of a system that grows autonomously. So we have had a common picture, and have enjoyed the collaboration. This, however, would be atypical experience, since his way of thinking is far away from traditional biologists. By the way, my way of thinking will be probably out of standard physicists'. In the beginning we misunderstood the way of thinking of each other as that of a typical biologist and physicist, but that was wrong. Biologists generally are not so much interested in universal properties or minimal models. For example, they often ask me "why do not you add this and that processes to make my model more realistic," while I make effort to reduce the complicatedness in the model. In physics, there are several abstract models that do not fit the details of the nature but are essential to understand universal features and unveil general laws, say Carnot cycle, ideal gas, Ising model for phase transition, and so forth. In this sense, I believe that learning how physics has succeeded in extracting universal laws in nature is essential to establish theories for a life system.

Q4: PLEASE HIGHLIGHT YOUR MAJOR FINDINGS IN A SIMPLE WAY

Our "complex systems biology" is distinguishable from the socalled "systems biology" developed in recent years (Kaneko, 2006). By the word "complex," we do not mean "complicated." Systems that consist of many elements, e.g., molecules within a cell or cells within an organism exhibit homeostasis. Such systems should be constrained so that consistency between each element and the whole system is maintained, while keeping the reproduction of both elements and the system. Indeed, we found that one can derive widely applicable rules in the dynamics of gene expression and cellular organizations during adaptation to environment, reproduction, cell differentiation, and evolution. To list a few examples:

(i) Cell reproduction: in a cell that reproduces itself, all molecules are replicated keeping the composition to some degree. We found that this constraint on consistent reproduction leads to universal law on statistical distribution of abundances of each protein, as well as their fluctuations around their average values across cells (Furusawa and Kaneko, 2003). This law will give a criterion for a steady state of cells, while the fluctuations over cells are important in adaptation and evolution, as will be discussed below.

- (ii) Emergence of "natural adaptation," for any growing cells under stochastic gene expression, even without the use of specific signal transduction network (see more discussion in Q7; Kashiwagi et al., 2006; Furusawa and Kaneko, 2008). This may provide a theoretical basis flexibility of cells as well as multicellular organisms to adapt a huge variety of environmental conditions.
- (iii) Differentiation from a stem cell to committed cells, as a general consequence of interacting cells whose gene expression (abundances of some proteins) exhibits temporal oscillation (Furusawa and Kaneko, 1998, 2001; Suzuki et al., 2011). Here this oscillation is not completely periodic, but involves some irregularity. In fact, this irregular oscillation can show some instability in the expression state to switch to a different state upon cell–cell interaction. Differentiated (committed) cells, then, appear which lose such oscillation and stemness (see also in Q7, and the introduction of Kaneko, 2011b for more description).
- (iv) General proportionality between variances of phenotype due to genetic change and due to noise. In other words, the variability of phenotype by genetic change (mutation) is correlated with that by stochastic gene expression, or put differently, the phenotype that has higher fluctuation without genetic change has higher evolution speed (that is proportional to variability by genetic change). In this way, we can characterize the degree of evolvability. According to our theory, this proportionality is also formulated in terms of robustness, i.e., the robustness to noise in gene expression leads to robustness to genetic change through the evolution (Sato et al., 2003; Kaneko and Furusawa, 2006; Kaneko, 2007).

Q5: WHY DO YOU FEEL STRONGLY FOR THE EXISTENCE OF GOVERNING RULES IN LIVING SYSTEMS?

Of course there is no logical reasoning to demonstrate the existence of universal laws in a living system, represented by few degrees of variables. However, trained biologists have intuition on activity, plasticity, and stability that make things "lively." They somehow characterize a "liveliness" by compressing detailed information in such life system. Probably, they have some concept on liveliness or biological activity, which does not necessarily require a huge number of parameters, but is represented by a few. This suggests that there exists some underlying logic in life that is represented in terms of few variables. So far we do not know such variables explicitly, though. This situation somewhat gives me an impression that we are in the time just before "thermodynamics" was established; We had sense on "hot" or "cold" but had not yet established the quantitative concept of temperature. Later we reached the concept of temperature and entropy, from which we reached the universal laws in thermodynamics. We have a sense on biological activity, plasticity, and robustness, but have not reached a proper mathematical formulation yet. Anyway, living state is a very common form of things (at least in this Earth and probably in the Universe I hope), and as a genuine physicist, it is natural to expect the existence of universal laws that govern such state.

Q6: NOISE IN BIOLOGY HAS RECEIVED SIGNIFICANT ATTENTION IN RECENT YEARS. WHAT ARE YOUR EXPERIENCES ON THIS?

At the end of 1990s when we proposed "isologous-diversification" theory for cell differentiation, one key issue was that the amplification of noise then leads to robust cell distribution through cell–cell interaction (Kaneko and Yomo, 1994, 1999). Our view was summarized as "noise-amplification leads to noise-tolerant cell society," as small variation in protein concentration is amplified in the irregular oscillation I mentioned earlier in Q5.

By looking at the data on the distribution of fluorescence of proteins in bacteria cells obtained by flow cytometry experiments by Yomo's group at around 2000, we soon recognized that the cellto-cell variance is quite large, and furthermore the distribution of fluorescence (or protein concentration) does not obey Gaussian (normal) distribution, but the logarithm of them does. We have shown that this is a necessity outcome of a multiplicative stochastic process – this is common in catalytic reactions, as the rate equation of chemical reaction, in general, has a multiplicative form between substrate and catalyst and their concentrations fluctuate (Furusawa et al., 2005). The Gaussian distribution of logarithm of the concentration that cell-to-cell variation by noise sometimes ranges to the order of magnitude.

Then we were more interested in relevance of such fluctuations to adaptation and evolution. During evolution, individuals with higher fitness are selected. Developmental dynamics that give rise to such individuals are continuously bombarded by noise in signal transduction, transcription, or translation. Since this generally perturbs the optimal phenotype, most studies focus on how developmental systems reduce or eliminate such disturbances. However, considering the recent observations of large noise in gene expression, it is natural to ask whether there is any positive role that noise plays in the biological organization and evolution. By combination of statistical physics based theory and evolutionary experiments in the lab, we have demonstrated that there is a positive correlation between noise and the rate of evolution. In other words, developmental robustness to noise facilitates robustness against mutation [see also Q4 (iv)]. This adds a new dimension to the classic problem of nature versus nurture as it suggests a strong relationship between phenotypic variation by mutation and that by developmental noise (Sato et al., 2003; Kaneko, 2007, 2011a).

As for adaptation at a single-cell level, Kashiwagi, Urabe, Yomo, Furusawa, and myself proposed a generic process for it, by noting that stability of growing cells against intrinsic noise is higher than non-growing cells, and there is general tendency that a cell switched to a state with higher growth by a noise in gene expression (Kashiwagi et al., 2006; Furusawa and Kaneko, 2008). This leads to "natural adaptation" of any cells even without the use of specific signal transduction network. It will be relevant to understand why bacteria, for example, can adapt to a huger variety of different environments which they probably have not met before.

Q7: CAN YOUR FINDINGS BE VALIDATED EXPERIMENTALLY? IF NOT, WHY AND WILL THIS CHANGE IN THE FUTURE?

When Chikara Furusawa and I proposed that irregular oscillation in gene expression provides stemness more at 1998, many did not believe in the existence of such oscillation. This is because they measured the average of gene expressions over many cells at that time. As long as the oscillation is not synchronized, oscillation in gene expression, if it existed, would be averaged out and could not be observed. Now, one can measure a protein expression in a single-cell by imaging techniques. Indeed 2 years ago, Kobayashi et al., 2009; Kageyama's group) found the oscillation in HeS protein expression in embryonic stem cell. To our great pleasure, this oscillation disappeared in differentiated cells, as is consistent with our theory.

The studies on adaptation and evolution I mentioned started from experiments, and in this sense, the theory is formulated to be consistent with experimental findings. Then, the theory, in turn, can predict something more, which should be confirmed experimentally. Besides such confirmation, the experiments later challenge theorists with new findings. Ideally, theory and experiments progress hand in hand, in a form of expanding spiral.

For example, the evolution study started from the analysis of the experiment in Yomo's group, and thus in the beginning we proposed a theory to be consistent with experiments, i.e., the proportionality between evolution speed and isogenic fluctuation of phenotype by noise. Then our theory and simulations make new predictions, the proportionality between this isogenic fluctuation and the genetic variance that is the fluctuation due to genetic variation. Now it is a turn to check this relationship experimentally, which is ongoing, and I am looking forward to hearing a positive report soon.

As mentioned, study of "natural adaptation" stemmed from an experiment by Kashiwagi et al. (2006). By embedding an artificial gene network into bacteria, we demonstrated that E. coli are able to adapt to an optimal-growth state without the need for a specific induction mechanism. The accordingly proposed theory of ours is general, so that now it is a turn to carry out an experiment to demonstrate that this natural adaptation indeed works in natural conditions or in a higher organism.

Q8: DO YOU THINK JAPAN WILL OPEN DOORS AND INVITE INTERNATIONAL SCIENTISTS TO DO SYSTEMS BIOLOGY RESEARCH IN THE FUTURE?

Generally, the answer is yes. Especially, in research institutes, the doors have already been opened, and this will be further accelerated. As for universities, we have to decide if we start to give lectures regularly in English. Considering the decrease in population in younger ages, we need to accept immigration more, and at some point we probably have to decide it. To some degree this will be good, but I also have some concern. Giving lectures and thinking in one' own language in science may be important to cultivate creativity. As the world will be "Americanized," the originality in each culture may be declined, which may also suppress developing original ideas in science. In fact, the originality in scientific activity was quite high when Japan was more isolated, to give some examples, Yukawa's meson theory, linear response theory in statistical physics, and so forth. As the world is homogenized, the frequency of original breakthrough in science seems to be declined. Of course, whether we can expect true breakthrough in the systems biology (as we experienced in the emergence of thermodynamics, quantum mechanics, general relativity, Darwinian evolution theory, and so forth) is another question, though.

I may be one of the minority who expects that real theoretical breakthrough will take place in biology, and for it, I believe that thinking differently under an appropriate level of isolation is important.

Q9: WHAT ARE YOUR FUTURE ASPIRATIONS?

- (1) Set up a general theory on what life is and fill a gap between just a set of chemical reactions and a life system, while waiting for a discovery of life in the outer space.
- (2) Establish an appropriate phenomenological theory for universal properties on adaptation, development, and evolution, as mentioned in the answer to Q5. Once this is done, we can

REFERENCES

- Furusawa, C., and Kaneko, K. (1998). Emergence of rules in cell society: differentiation, hierarchy, and stability. *Bull. Math. Biol.* 60, 659–687.
- Furusawa, C., and Kaneko, K. (2001). Theory of robustness of irreversible differentiation in a stem cell system: chaos hypothesis. *J. Theor. Biol.* 209, 395–416.
- Furusawa, C., and Kaneko, K. (2003). Zipf's law in gene expression. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 90, 088102
- Furusawa, C., and Kaneko, K. (2008). A generic mechanism for adaptive growth rate regulation. *PLoS Comput. Biol.* 4, e3. doi:10.1371/journal.pcbi.0040003
- Furusawa, C., and Suzuki, T., Kashiwagi, A, Yomo, T., and Kaneko, K. (2005). Ubiquity of log-normal distributions in intra-cellular reaction dynamics. *Biophysics* 1, 25.
- Kaneko, K. (1986). Collapse of Tori and Genesis of Chaos in Dissipative Systems. Singapore: World Scientific Publishing.
- Kaneko, K. (1990). Clustering, coding, switching, hierarchical ordering, and control in network of chaotic elements. *Physica* 41D, 137–172.

- Kaneko, K. (2006). Life: An Introduction to Complex Systems Biology. Heidelberg: Springer.
- Kaneko, K. (2007). Evolution of robustness to noise and mutation in gene expression dynamics. *PLoS ONE* 2, e434. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0000434
- Kaneko, K. (2011a). Proportionality between variances in gene expression induced by noise and mutation: consequence of evolutionary robustness. *BMC Evol. Biol.* 11, 27. doi:10.1186/1471-2148-11-27
- Kaneko, K. (2011b). Characterization of stem cells and cancer cells on the basis of gene expression profile stability, plasticity and robustness. *Bioessays* 33, 403–413.
- Kaneko, K., and Furusawa, C. (2006). An evolutionary relationship between genetic variation, and phenotypic fluctuation. *J. Theo. Biol.* 240, 78–86.
- Kaneko, K., and Tsuda, I. (2000). Complex Systems: Chaos and Beyond. Heidelberg: Springer.
- Kaneko, K., and Yomo, T. (1994). Cell division, differentiation, and dynamic clustering. *Physica* 75D, 89–102.

also understand the condition to recover multipotency in a cell, and characterize a cancer cell.

Q10: YOUR ADVICE TO NON-BIOLOGISTS WHO CONSIDER APPLYING THEIR SKILLS IN BIOLOGY

I have been interested in what life is, and to answer it I need first to know universal features in non-life system, for which physics is important. So far, I think mathematics is useful to understand nature reasonably, and as for the application of mathematics for natural science, physics has been most successful. So, I recommend to study seriously what life is, in terms of physics and mathematics, but this may be my biased viewpoint.

- Kaneko, K., and Yomo, T. (1999). Isologous diversification for robust development of cell society. *J. Theor. Biol.* 199, 243–256.
- Kashiwagi, A., Urabe, I., Kaneko, K., and Yomo, T. (2006), Adaptive response of a mutually inhibitory gene network to environmental changes by attractor selection. *PLoS ONE* 1, e49. doi:10.1371/journal.pone. 0000049
- Ko, E., Urabe, I., and Yomo, T. (1994). Dynamic clustering of bacterial population. *Physica* 75D, 81.
- Kobayashi, T., Kobayashi, T., Mizuno, H., Imayoshi, I., Furusawa, C., Shirahige, K., and Kageyama, R. (2009). The cyclic gene Hes1 contributes to diverse differentiation responses of embryonic stem cells. *Genes Dev.* 23, 1870–1875.
- Sato, K., Ito, Y., Yomo, T., and Kaneko, K. (2003). On the Relation between fluctuation and response in biological systems. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* U.S.A. 100, 14086–14090.
- Shlesinger, M. F. (2001). When space and time conspire. *Nature* 410, 1028–1029.
- Suzuki, N., Furusawa, C., and Kaneko, K. (2011). Oscillatory protein

expression dynamics endows stem cells with robust differentiation potential. *PLoS ONE* 6, e27232. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0027232

Conflict of Interest Statement: The author declares that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Received: 16 November 2011; accepted: 18 November 2011; published online: 05 December 2011.

Citation: Kaneko K (2011) The challenges facing systemic approaches in biology: an interview with Kunihiko Kaneko. Front. Physio. **2**:93. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2011.00093

This article was submitted to Frontiers in Systems Physiology, a specialty of Frontiers in Physiology.

Copyright © 2011 Kaneko. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution Non Commercial License, which permits non-commercial use, distribution, and reproduction in other forums, provided the original authors and source are credited.